

## DOTTORATO DI RICERCA IN Scienze Biomediche

Curriculum: Biotecnologie Endocrinologiche, Molecolari e Rigenerative

CICLO XXX

COORDINATORE Prof. Dello Sbarba Persio

## *Evolution and progression of adrenocortical carcinoma: the potential role of the adipose microenvironment and the isolation and characterization of circulating tumor cells*

Settore Scientifico Disciplinare MED/13

**Dottorando** Dott. Armignacco Roberta

Tutore Prof. Mannelli Massimo

**Coordinatore** Prof. Dello Sbarba Persio

Anni 2014/2017

### TABLE OF CONTENTS

Introduction1
1. The adrenal glands: structure, development and function1
1.1. The adrenal cortex
1.2. The adrenal medulla5
2. Adrenocortical carcinoma7
2.1. Epidemiology7
2.2. Clinical features and presentation
2.3. Diagnosis and classification
2.4. Prognosis and predictive markers
2.5. Molecular pathology15
2.5.1. Genetics
Chromosomal aberrations16
Gene mutations17
• Epigenetics
<ul> <li>Integrated genomic characterization of ACC</li></ul>
2.5.2. Cell signaling pathways: the cross-link between the normal homeostatic
adrenal maintenance and neoplasia
2.6. Therapeutic approaches
2.6.1. Surgery
2.6.2. Mitotane adjuvant treatment
2.6.3. Radiotherapy
2.6.4. Targeted therapy

2.7. Experimental models of ACC
3. Beyond the tumor mass: the role of tumor microenvironment in sustaining tumor progression
3.1. The tumor microenvironment: a metabolic cooperation and competition in a complex cell and molecular network
3.2. Focusing on the adipose tumor microenvironment: cancer-associated adipocytes and adipose stem cells
3.2.1. The role of mature adipocytes in cancer progression
<ul> <li>CAAs support tumor growth</li></ul>
<ul> <li>CAAs promote cancer invasion and metastasis</li></ul>
3.2.2. The role of ASCs in cancer development, growth and progression
4. Tumor progression and metastatic colonization: circulating tumor cells as biomarkers of tumor evolution
4.1. Biology, detection and clinical implications of circulating tumor cells
4.1.1. CTC Biology
4.1.2. CTC isolation and characterization
4.1.3. Clinical validity and utility of CTCs67
4.2. CTCs in adrenocortical carcinoma
Objectives
Results72
PARTI I - Investigating the crosstalk between adrenocortical carcinoma cells and
adipose microenvironment
Materials and methods72
Cell cultures
Co-culture system
• Viable cell count73

Glucose up-take measurement
<ul> <li>Evaluation of conditioned media73</li> </ul>
Transmission electron microscopy
<ul> <li>In vitro adipocyte differentiation and lipid content quantification</li></ul>
<ul> <li>SDS-PAGE and Western Blot Analysis74</li> </ul>
• RNA extraction, reverse transcription and quantitative real-time PCR75
<ul> <li>Wound healing assay75</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>Invasion assay</li></ul>
<ul> <li>Immunofluorescence76</li> </ul>
• ELISA assay77
<ul> <li>Statistical analysis77</li> </ul>
Results
1) Cell proliferation and morphology of both H295R and ASCs are altered during co-culture
2) H295R cell migration and invasion ability is gained in the presence of ASCs 84
<ol> <li>The presence of H295R impairs ASC ability to efficiently differentiate toward mature white adipocytes</li></ol>
4) The potential molecular interaction underlying H295R/ASCs crosstalk88
5) A reciprocal interaction is established also between H295R and "in vitro" differentiated adipocytes
Discussion
PART II - Detection and characterization of circulating tumor cells in adrenocortical carcinoma
Materials and methods101
<ul> <li>Patients and samples.</li> </ul>

<ul> <li>Blood filtration and CTC isolation</li></ul>
CTC identification, enumeration and characterization
<ul> <li>Genomic DNA purification from CTCs and whole genome amplification. 103</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>Targeted NGS sequencing</li></ul>
<ul> <li>Digital-droplet PCR (ddPCR)103</li> </ul>
Results
1) CTCs can be detected in the peripheral blood of ACC patients with different clinical features
2) Experimental design for the molecular characterization of isolated CTCs: preliminary results
Discussion 111
Conclusions and Future Perspectives
References
Publications
Acknowledgments

#### 1. The adrenal glands: structure, development and function

The human adrenal glands are multifunctional endocrine organs producing a variety of hormones involved in main physiological processes, like the regulation of glucose blood levels, the protein turnover, the maintenance of the hydroelectrolytic equilibrium as well as the cardiovascular tone, the tissue response to damages and infections, the adaptation to stress conditions. They are paired organs located in the retroperitoneum at the upper poles of the kidneys, from which they are separated by a weak wall of connective tissue, and directly below the diaphragm, to which they are attached by the renal fascia. Both the adrenal glands have an irregular pyramidal shape, which becomes semilunar and somewhat larger in the left gland. They measure approximately 3 cm in width, 5 cm in length and up to 1 cm in thickness, with an overall weight ranging from 7 to 10 grams, although this parameters can vary depending on age, sex and physiological conditions. Each adrenal gland is enclosed within a capsule of fibroblasts and myofibroblasts, surrounded by adipose tissue, and is constituted by two distinct parts, each with a unique function: the outer adrenal cortex, representing up to 90% of the entire gland and synthesizing glucocorticoids, mineralocorticoids and androgens; and the inner medulla, producing catecholamines, adrenalin and noradrenalin, in response to a direct sympathetic stimulation. The regulation of the hormone synthesis depends on both the gland architecture and the enzymatic pool of single cells, as well as on the blood supply. This is assured by a rich network of blood capillaries that, departing from the superior, the middle and the inferior suprarenal arteries, penetrate the capsule and spread from the external cortex to the central medulla. Thus allows to strictly control the delivery of steroid hormones to the blood and therefore to regulate the activity of the enzymes involved in their synthesis. Venous blood leaves the adrenal glands by the suprarenal veins, usually one for each gland: the right suprarenal vein, draining into the inferior vena cava, and the left suprarenal vein, draining into the left renal vein (Fig. 1). There are also subcapsular and medullary lymphatic plexus that drain to the lumbar and para-aortic lymph nodes (Dobbie & Symington, 1966).



Figure 1. Representation of the anatomical location and blood supply of the adrenal gland.

A rich innervation is also present, with the majority of nerve plexus located in the capsular region: the fibers mainly originate from the splanchnic nerve and form nerve bundles that branch into an extensive subcapsular network to penetrate both the cortex and the medulla, mostly in association with blood vessels (Parker *et al*, 1993; Engeland, 1998).

The developmental process of the adrenal glands is really unique in the human organism and distinct from those of other species, since it involves different embryonic tissues and a series of maturational changes taking place during the embryonic, fetal and post-natal life, thus allowing to acquire the definitive structure and function in the adult organ (Fig. 2). The adrenal cortex derives from the mesoderm and develops around the fourth week post-conception as a thickening of the celomic epithelium between the primitive urogenital ridge and the dorsal mesentery (Parker et al, 2002; Else & Hammer, 2005). This primordial structure is defined as adrenogonadal primordium (AGP) and contains both adrenocortical and somatic gonadal progenitor cells specifically expressing the transcriptional factor Steroidogenic Factor-1 (SF-1) (Luo et al, 1994; Hatano et al, 1996). These cells are able to delaminate and to invade the underlying mesenchyme to form dorsolaterally the gonadal primordium (GP) and dorsomedially the adrenal primordium (AP), in which two discrete zones can be distinguished: the inner fetal zone (FZ), composed by large cells with lipid-filled vacuoles, and the smaller outer definitive zone (DZ), presenting small and tightly packed basophilic cells (Mesiano & Jaffe, 1997).

#### Introduction

Meanwhile, cells coming from the neural crest (neuroectoderm) enter the adrenal anlage, acquiring the phenotype of chromaffin cells during their migration (Ehrhart-Bornstein et al, 1997; Lumb & Schwarz, 2015) and starting to form the adrenal medulla. By the ninth week of gestation, the periphery of the gland becomes heavily vascularized and the newly formed organ appears encapsulated. The fetal adrenal keeps growing until the third semester, during which a third transitional zone (TZ) appears between the DF and FZ, which has the supposed role of cortisol producing starting from 24-28 weeks of pregnancy (Mesiano et al, 1993). Soon after birth and during the post-natal life, the fetal adrenal undergoes a complex process of differentiation and reorganization to finally acquire the definitive structure and the hormonal secreting function: the FZ progressively regresses by an apoptotic process and the DZ and the TZ give rise to the definitive adult adrenal cortex (Ishimoto & Jaffe, 2011), while the islands of chromaffin cells coalesce to form a contiguous medulla (Wilburn et al, 1986). Notably, the development and maintenance of the two distinct neuroendocrine and steroid producing components are strictly interrelated: in fact, while the adrenal cortex produces factors influencing the medullary cell survival and functions, such as glucocorticoids (Parlato et al, 2009), growth factors (Beaujeanet al, 2003) and androgens (Sicard et al, 2007; Ziegler et al, 2008), the catecholamines produced by the medulla control the steroid release from the cortex.



**Figure 2.** Schematic representation of the embryological adrenal development (**A**; from Kempná & Flück, 2008) and of adult and fetal adrenal cortex morphology of (**B**; Mesiano & Jaffe, 1997).

Introduction

#### 1.1. <u>The adrenal cortex</u>

The human adult adrenal cortex is composed of three distinct zones, namely zona glomerulosa (ZG), fasciculata (ZF) and reticularis(ZR), going from the outer to the inner part, that differ each other for both cell morphology and functionality (Fig. 3). The ZG constitutes up to 15% of the adrenocortex mass and it is composed of a thin region of columnar cells arranged in an arched or arcuate pattern, showing abundant endoplasmic reticulum and mitochondria with typical lamelliform ultrastructural appearance of their cristae. They produce the principal mineralcorticoid aldosterone, which is responsible for sodium reabsorption and potassium excretion by the kidneys within the signalization of the renin-angiotensin system, thus regulating the hydrosaline homeostasis and, indirectly, the extracellular fluid volume. The ZF is the thickest zone: it occupies about the 75% of the adrenal cortex and it is composed of columns of polyhedral secretory cells rich in lipid droplets, presenting mitochondria with tubulovesicular cristae and producing glucocorticoids, cortisol and corticosterone, which have both a hyperglycaemic and anti-inflammatory action. Cortisol secretion is under the direct control of the pituitary Adrenocorticotropic Hormone (ACTH), which is in turn regulated by the Corticotropin Releasing Hormone (CRH) released from the hypothalamus. A mechanism of negative feedback by cortisol itself eventually controls the entire axis. The last inner zone, the ZR, presents cells typically arranged as round nests or clumps and producing, under the ACTH and Luteinizing Hormone (LH) control, sex steroids, specifically the adrenal androgens DHEA (dehydroepiandrosterone) and DHEAS (dehydroepiandrosterone sulfate) (Balboni et al, 1990).



Figure3. Representation of an adrenal gland section and its histological structure.

Cholesterol is the precursor for all the steroid hormones synthesized by the adrenal cortex: it derives from a *de novo* synthesis by cortical cells or from the intracellular steroidogenic depots, and it is released thanks to the action of the cholesterol esterase. Once transferred into the mitochondria by the StAR (Steroid Acute Regulatory) protein, cholesterol is converted into pregnenolone by theP-450 (CYP) 11A1 (20,22 R-hydroxylasecholesterol side-chain cleavage), thus representing the rate-limiting step for the hormone biosynthesis and the starting point for the further enzymatic chain reactions (Payne & Hales, 2004; Hu et al, 2010). In fact, pregnenolone transported to the smooth endoplasmic reticulum undergoes different conversions depending on the specific zone: in ZG, pregnenolone is converted into progesterone which in turns becomes the precursor for the synthesis of corticosterone and, eventually, of aldosterone; instead, in ZF pregnenolone is transformed in 17a-hydroxypregnenolone and, further, in 17a-hydroxyprogesterone (which can also directly derive from progesterone) to obtain cortisol. Finally, in ZR the previously synthesized 17a-hydroxypregnenolone and 17αhydroxyprogesterone are used as intermediates for the production of DHEA/DHEA-S and androstenedione, respectively (Fig. 4).



#### 1.2. <u>The adrenal medulla</u>

The central portion of the adrenal gland, the adrenal medulla, is constituted by the so called chromaffin cells, which are arranged in a net pattern and are responsible for the synthesis and secretion of catecholamines (adrenalin and noradrenalin) into the blood in response to stress stimuli, through the action of acetylcholine on the adrenergic receptors. This so called "fight or flight" response, it induces many physiological effect requiring energy (such as increased heart rate, blood pressure and blood glucose levels, with a general reaction of the sympathetic nervous system), which is supplied by substrates derived from glycogen- and lipolysis induced by catecholamines themselves in liver, muscle and adipose tissue.

The first step for catecholamines synthesis is the conversion of tyrosine to Ldihydroxyphenylalanine (L-DOPA) by the tyrosine hydroxylase, which is regulated by a negative noradrenalin feedback. L-DOPA is further decarboxylated to dopamine which enters the chromaffin granules, where it is converted to noradrenalin by the phenylethanolamine-N-methyltransferase (PNMT). Noradrenalin is then released into the cytoplasm by exocytosis and it is converted to adrenalin, which enters the granules again, by an ATP-mediated transport, to be stored in cells (Fig. 5).Catecholamine secretion is regulated by the sympathetic nervous system: the neurotransmitter acetylcholine stimulates the cholinergic receptors expressed by chromaffin cells with consequent cell depolarization, voltage-dependent Ca2+ channel activation and calcium influx, thus inducing the exocytosis of secretory vesicles and the release of their content. Through the blood circulation, catecholamines reach their target organs where they are metabolized by monoamine oxidases (MAO) and catechol-O-methyltransferases (COMT) (Molina, 2004).



Figure 5. Schematic representation of the biosynthesis and metabolism of catecholamines.

#### 2. Adrenocortical carcinoma

Primary adrenocortical carcinoma (ACC) is a rare endocrine malignancy affecting the adrenal cortex (De Lellis *et al*, 2004) presenting high heterogeneity and aggressiveness, often with an unfavorable outcome. Despite immunohistochemical and molecular studies have identified novel biomarkers of diagnostic and prognostic relevance, the discrimination between malignant and benign forms remains challenging, the molecular mechanism underlying the pathology has still to be fully elucidated and the available therapeutic options show limited specificity and efficacy. The integration between different methodologies of study may lead to a better understanding of the tumor biology and behavior, thus offering the potential for classifying the neoplasm and for identifying new therapeutic targets to develop a more personalized approach to treat patients.

#### 2.1. Epidemiology

Among adrenal tumors, that are very common in the general population (4-7% incidence) and prevalently diagnosed as nonfunctional adrenal adenomas (ACAs) (Young, 2007), adrenocortical carcinoma is quite rare. The estimated incidence is 0.5-2 per million cases per year in adults, (Kebebew et al, 2006; Golden et al, 2009, Fassnacht et al, 2013; Kerkhofs et al, 2013), with a median age of diagnosis in the fifth to sixth decades and a female-to-male ratio of 1.5-2.5:1 (Luton et al, 1990; Michalkiewicz et al, 2004; Fassnacht & Allolio, 2009). However, a bimodal age distribution can be described, as a first peak of occurrence is observed in the first decade of life (Wooten & King, 1993; Wasserman et al, 2012). Pediatric ACC shows an incidence of 0.2% of all childhood cancers (Miller et al, 1995), with a prevalence in children younger than 5 years and older than 10 years (53% and 37%, respectively) (Wieneke et al, 2003). A specific population of children in Southern Brazil represents an exception, showing an incidence of ACC 10-15 time greater (Michalkiewicz et al, 2004; Pianovski et al, 2006a) that has been related to the presence of a specific single germline mutation in the gene encoding p53 (TP53, p.R337H) (Latronico et al, 2001; Ribeiro *et al*, 2001; Seidinger *et al*, 2011).

The majority of adrenocortical carcinomas occurs sporadically, but multiple welldefined genetic syndromes have been associated with an increased susceptibility to ACC. The most common is Li-Fraumeni syndrome (LFS), a familial disease caused by germline mutations of TP53, which associates with an increased susceptibility to neoplasms like breast cancer, leukemia, brain tumors and sarcomas (Li &Fraumeni, 1969). Among these, approximately 3-10% of LFS-associated cancers in children are ACC (Wagner et al, 1994; Varley et al, 1999; Rodriguez-Galindo et al, 2005), whilst in adults the prevalence of TP53 mutation ranges from 3 to 7% (Herrmann et al, 2012; Raymond et al, 2013a). Beckwith-Wiedemann syndrome (BWS) also increases the risk for ACC, which can occur, mostly during childhood, in 5-15% of cases (Wiedemann, 1983; Lapunzina, 2005). The genetics of this disease bases on the alteration of DNA methylation of the 11p15 locus, which harbors the IGF2 and CDNKC genes and the nontranslated RNA H19 (Weksberget al, 2005), generally leading to the loss of the maternal locus and to the amplification of the paternal one (Barlaskar & Hammer, 2007). Multiple endocrine neoplasia type 1 (MEN1) is due to inactivating mutations of MEN1 gene and classically associates with hyperparathyroidism, neuroendocrine tumors, pituitary adenomas and adrenal lesions in 20-55% of cases (Waldmann et al, 2007). Among these, roughly 10% are distinct adrenal tumors, with a 1.4% overall rate of ACC (Gatta-Cherifi et al, 2012). Alterations in mismatch repair genes and microsatellites instability are hallmarks of Lynch syndrome, which increases the risk of malignancies in patient, with an occurrence of ACC in 3% of cases (Raymond et al, 2013b). To a less extent, ACC associates also with Familial Adenomatous Polyposis (FAP), neurofibromatosis type 1 and Werner syndrome (Else, 2010). More recently, ACC has been also reported in patients with Carney Complex (Anselmo et al, 2012; Morin et al, 2012) and, even if very rarely, described in conjunction with congenital adrenal hyperplasia (CAH) (Bauman & Bauman, 1982; Barzon et al, 2007).

#### 2.2. <u>Clinical features and presentation</u>

There are three typical clinical scenarios in which ACC can be discovered in adults: approximately 40-60% of cases present the signs and symptoms of hormone excess (hypercortisolism, virilization in women, feminization in men) due to the presence of functional tumors, which generally associate with a rapidly progressive Cushing's syndrome (Luton *et al*, 1990;Abiven *et al*, 2006; Fassnacht & Allolio, 2009; Ishikura *et al*, 2010). The second common clinical presentation is represented by

nonspecific symptoms related to the mass growth, such as early satiety, abdominal fullness and flank or abdominal pain, when a nonfunctional tumor is present (Luton *et al*, 1990; Fassnacht & Allolio, 2009). In these cases, systemic symptoms can be also present (fever, weight loss, anemia, anorexia) and distant metastases can occur, principally in lung, liver and bones (Abiven *et al*, 2006; Libel *et al*, 2007). Finally, roughly 20-30% of ACCs are incidentally discovered during imaging for other unrelated medical issues (Fassnacht & Allolio, 2010; Else *et al*, 2014a).

ACCs are generally unilateral large tumors, measuring more than 5-6 cm and with a weight higher than 100 grams; however, in some cases smaller tumors can show malignant features, like loss of homogeneity, presence of foci and irregular edges. Grossly, they may appear encapsulated or adherent to or infiltrating the surrounding structures, with the cut surface ranging from brown to yellow depending on the cell lipid content. Fibrous tissue bundles often separate the tumor mass in lobules, hemorrhage and necrosis are commonly present and vascular invasion can also be observed. The histological evaluation shows a less ordered architecture compared to benign adenomas: compact cells predominate, arranging in trabecular and diffuse patterns, and mitotic activity, often with atypical forms, can be usually seen. Blood vessel and capsule invasion are commonly observed and, together with distant metastases, they define malignancy (McNicol, 2008; Else *et al*, 2014) (Fig. 6).



**Figure 6.** Gross presentation (**A**) and histological sections of ACC with the typical observed features: an hypercellular population showing tumor necrosis, solid growth pattern, abundant eosinophilic cytoplasm and mitotic figures is present (**B**, **C**, **H**) compared to ACA (**D**). Malignancy is defined by direct invasion of the tumor capsule (**E**) and blood vessels (**F**, **G**). Adapted from Else *et al*, 2014a.

Adrenocortical carcinomas typically exhibit a large degree of intratumor heterogeneity, as well as different mitotic/proliferative capacity: in fact, numerous areas and nodules with different histological phenotypes can be commonly observed. Three distinct variants of ACC has been described: the oncocytic variant, characterized by large and pleomorphic cells with abundant granular and eosinophilic cytoplasm (Erlandson & Reute, 1991; Macchi *et al*, 1998; Hoang *et al*, 2002; Song *et al*, 2004; Ohtake *et al*, 2010; Wong *et al*, 2011); the myxoid variant, presenting extracellular deposits of myxoid material (Brown *et al*, 2000; Suresh *et al*, 2005; Karim *et al*, 2006; Raparia *et al*, 2008; Papotti *et al*, 2010; Hsieh *et al*, 2011; Zhang *et al*, 2011; Sheng *et al*, 2012); and the sarcomatoid variant, in which spindle cell areas or specialized sarcomatous component are present (Coli *et al*, 2010).

#### 2.3. Diagnosis and classification

The diagnosis of adrenocortical carcinoma needs investigation of clinical, biological and imaging features before surgical intervention and pathological examination after tumor removal.

Since signs and symptoms can vary among patients and part of ACCs are incidentally discovered, a preoperative biochemical evaluation, consisting in blood and urine measurement of steroid hormones potentially produced by the tumor, is suggested for suspected ACC. This allows to establish or exclude the presence of hormone excess (glucocorticoids, mineralcorticoids, androgens), to confirm the adrenocortical origin of the tumor and to define the malignancy of the lesion (particularly in the presence of androgen or estrogen production). Moreover, the steroid hormone assessment provides molecular markers for further patient follow-up and surveillance and can indicate the necessity for post-surgical replacement therapy (Else *et al*, 2014a). Remarkably, urine steroid analysis may represent a new potential approach to discriminate ACCs from ACAs since a differential steroid precursor and metabolite profile can be observed in malignant versus benign tumors (Arlt *et al*, 2011). In addition, metanephrine urinary and blood level assessment can support differential diagnosis from pheochromocyoma.

Traditional imaging techniques, such as contrast-enhanced computed tomography (CT) or Magnetic Resonance Imaging (MRI), are the instrumental choice for initial diagnosis and staging of an adrenal mass basing on tumor size, as well as for follow-up, since they allow to detect recurrence and metastasis (Bharwani *et al*, 2011). Functional imaging, performed by Positron Emission Tomography(PET) with FDG ([<sup>18</sup>F]fluorodeoxyglucose) or MTO ([<sup>11</sup>C]metomidate), may also be used to confirm the diagnosis of malignancy or the cortical origin of the lesions (Minn *et al*, 2004; Zettinig *et al*, 2004).

The best validating score used as standard for the diagnosis of malignancy in adrenal tumors still remains the Weiss system with its modifications (Weiss, 1984; Aubert *et al*, 2002; Lau & Weiss, 2009). It is based on the microscopically evaluation of the following nine morphologic items concerning tumor architecture, nucleus and invasion:

- nuclear grade
- mitotic rate (>5 per 50 high-powered field)
- atypical mitotic figures
- eosinophilic tumor cell cytoplasm (>75% of tumor cells)
- diffuse architecture (>33% of tumor)
- necrosis
- venous invasion
- sinusoidal invasion
- capsular invasion

Each item scores 1 when present and the sum of all positives items defines the final score. A score  $\geq$  3 represents the threshold to classify adrenal tumors as ACCs, since they often behave in a malignant fashion, with recurrence or metastases in roughly 80% of cases. Instead, tumors with a score lower than 2 can be classify as ACAs; however the diagnosis of tumors with a score of 2/3remains challenging: in fact, sometimes tumors not classified as ACC can develop a malignant behavior (Pohlink *et al*, 2004) and, conversely, some tumors diagnosed as ACC do not behave as predicted (Giquel *et al*, 2001; Lucon *et al*, 2002). Also, in case of oncocytic or myxoid ACC variants the Weiss system results inadequate in defining malignancy (Papotti *et al*, 2010; Duregon *et al*, 2011; Wong *et al*, 2011).

Considering the limitations and criticisms of the Weiss scoring, attemps have been made to refine its criteria and to improve diagnosis accuracy (Volante *et al*, 2009). Among these, the disruption of reticular network, assessed by reticulin histochemical staining, seems to specifically discriminate ACCs from ACAs (Duregon *et al*, 2013a). In addition, many immunohistochemical methods have been developed to improve the differential diagnosis of ACC, mainly focusing on tumor cell proliferation and mitotic count. The most widely used is the Ki67 proliferation index (Cattoretti *et al*, 1992;Morimoto *et al*, 2008). Tumors with a Ki67  $\geq$  5% are generally considered ACC. Since some ACCs can show a loss of adrenocortical differentiation, a battery of immunostains can aid in confirming the adrenocortical origin of the tumor, such as α-inhibin (Arola *et al*, 2000), calretinin (Zhang *et al*, 2008), synaptophysin, melanA (MART-1) (Ghorab *et al*, 2003), SF-1 (Sbiera *et al*, 2010; Duregon *et al*, 2013b).Furthermore, other molecular markers, like the combined expression of the microRNA miR483-3p and Smad4, have been investigated and confirmed as potential diagnostic complements to the Weiss score, particularly in case of borderline tumors (Wang *et al*, 2014).

Tumor size, lymph nodes involvement and the presence of distant metastases are the parameters commonly used for adrenocortical carcinoma staging, based on the traditional TNM (Tumor, Node, Metastasis) classification system (MacFarlane, 1958; Sullivan *et al*, 1978), modified in 2004 by the World Health Organization (WHO) and Union for International Cancer Control (UICC) (De Lellis *et al*, 2004) and further revised by the European Network for the Study of Adrenal Tumors (ENSAT) (Fassnacht *et al*, 2009). This system defines 4 stages for ACC (Tab. 1): tumors strictly localized to the adrenal gland are considered as stage I ( $\leq$  5 cm diameter) and II (> 5 cm diameter); infiltration in the surrounding tissue or involvement of locoregional lymph nodes characterize the stage III, whereas stage IV is defined by the presence of distant metastases.

STAGE	UICC/WHO (2004)	ENSAT (2009)
I	T1, N0, M0	T1, N0, M0
II	T2, N0, M0	T2, N0, M0
Ш	T3, N0, M0 T1-2, N1, M0	T1-2, N1, M0 T3-4, N0, M0
IV	T1-4, N0-1, M1 T3-4, N1, M0 T4, N0, M0	T1-4, N0-1, M1

**Table 1. TNM classification systems (UICC/WHO versus ENSAT modifications) for ACC staging**.T1, tumor  $\leq 5$  cm; T2, tumor > 5 cm; T3, tumor infiltration into surrounding tissue; T4, tumor invasioninto adjacent organs or venous tumor thrombus (ENSAT classification). N0, negative lymph nodes; N1,positive lymph node(s). M0, no distant metastases; M1, presence of distant metastases.

A recent study from ENSAT suggested to move stage III tumors to stage IV when lymphonodes are compromised (Libé *et al*, 2015); moreover, stage IV has been proposed to be further stratified in a, b, c subgroups. In fact, the proposed staging combined with grading, R status, age and symptom parameters (GRAS classification) have been shown to refine the prognostication of the tumor classification (Libé *et al*, 2015).

#### 2.4. Prognosis and predictive markers

Despite ACC prognosis is generally unfavorable, with a median survival less than 12 months in advanced stage (Sidhu *et al*, 2004; Kebebew *et al*, 2006), a marked difference among patient exists for disease progression, recurrence and overall survival, thus mainly being due to the pathology heterogeneity. In fact, even in case of advanced disease, survival can range from few months to several years and an exceptional prolonged survival (> 10 years) has been observed in a restricted subset of patients with recurrent and metastatic ACC (Hermsen *et al*, 2008). Age at diagnosis, increased cortisol production, as well as the tumor growth rate, correlate with a decreased overall survival (Abiven *et al*, 2006; Assié *et al*, 2007; Berruti *et al*, 2014; Else *et al*, 2014b). Also, it has been shown that an increased intra-abdominal fat associates with worsening survival (Miller *et al*, 2012).

The three major criteria to define the disease free survival for localized ACCs and the overall survival for metastatic carcinomas are represented by the complete surgical resection (R0), the ACC grading (related to the proliferation index) and the staging. Tumors completely resected associate with a 5-year survival ranging from 16 to 55%, whereas this percentage decreases to 5% and the median survival to 12 months in case of incomplete tumor removal (Schulick& Brennan, 1999; Paton *et al*, 2006; Bilimoria *et al*, 2008; McCauley & Nguyen, 2008; Erdogan *et al*, 2013). Tumor staging is mandatory to assess prognosis, since ACCs with stage I-II have a better outcome than stage III and IV, according to different series (Icard *et al*, 2001; Fassnacht *et al*, 2009; Lughezzani *et al*, 2010; Kerkhofs *et al*, 2013, Libé *et al*, 2015).Finally, the proliferation index, such as the percentage of Ki67 and the mitotic count, can aid in defining ACC prognosis: in fact, Ki67 has been found to represent a single factor predicting recurrence in localized ACCs after R0 resection (Beuschlein *et al*, 2015) and to be an important prognostic parameter of overall survival in stage IV ACCs (Libé *et al*, 2015); high tumor grade, defined as more than 20 mitoses per HPF, represents another unfavorable prognostic factor (Miller *et al*, 2010; Else *et al*, 2014b). As reported above, a combination of the new proposed staging, grading, R status, age and symptom parameters resulted in a more robust prognostication (Libé *et al* 2015).

Global gene expression analysis have identified several potential biomarkers that could aid in improving diagnosis and prognosis in addition to the classical histological parameters. Transcriptome studies (de Reynies et al, 2009; Giordano et al, 2009; Laurell et al, 2009; Assié et al, 2010) have described different expression profiles discriminating ACCs from ACAs, and identified molecular characteristics able to stratify ACC patients into two subgroups, namely clusters C1A and C1B, associated with different outcomes: the C1B group presents a marked better 5-year survival rate and a transcription signature characterized by the expression of genes related to cell metabolism, intracellular transport, apoptosis and differentiation. Instead, the poor outcome group C1A generally presents an increased expression of transcriptional control and cell cycle-associated genes and high histologic grade, as well as TP53 and CTNNB1 mutations (Ragazzon et al, 2010; Ip et al, 2015). Moreover, a combination of three genes (BUB1B, PINK1, DLG7) seems to be predictive of clinical outcome, identifying subgroups of ACC with different free-disease and overall survival regardless to disease stage and grade (de Reyniès et al, 2009; Fragoso et al, 2012). DNA methylation and microRNAs expression can also discriminate two ACC subgroups with different outcomes, and hypermethylation was associated with poor survival (Barreau et al, 2013; Assié et al, 2014). Other factors have been reported as associated with poor prognosis in ACC patients, including overexpression of pituitary tumor transforming gene 1 (PTTG1) (Demeure et al, 2013), low expression of transforming growth factor  $\beta$  signaling mediator SMAD and GATA6 (Parviainen et al, 2013) and cyclin E overproduction (Tissier et al, 2004).

Introduction

#### 2.5. <u>Molecular pathology</u>

The rarity and heterogeneity of adrenocortical carcinoma are the main challenging aspects to be faced in order to elucidate the molecular mechanisms underlying the disease evolution, from the onset to the development and progression. Once the molecular mechanisms have been elucidated it might be possible to develop new specific diagnostic and prognostic tools, as well as to improve patient follow-up and treatment. Over recent decades a number of studies have identified different biomarkers with diagnostic and prognostic impact by employing various approaches. Molecular studies based on the assessment of candidate genes led to the elucidation of the genetics of rare syndromes associated with adrenocortical tumors, as well as to the identification of the major molecular pathways altered in ACC. The recent advent of high-throughput methodologies, including genome-wide sequencing, exome sequencing, transcriptome, miRNome and methylome, allowed to identify subgroups of tumor characterized by distinct and specific genetic markers, molecular pathway activation patterns and clinical behavior. Moreover, the dysregulation of signaling pathways involved in organogenesis and homeostatic maintenance of the adrenal cortex seems to also play a pivotal role in adrenocortical disease.

#### 2.5.1. Genetics

Adrenocortical tumors show a complex landscape of genetic alterations which are cumulative towards malignant transformation. ACCs are particularly characterized by a high degree of chromosomal instability, one of the main hallmarks of cancer (Hanahan & Weinberg, 2011) which leads to a rapid accumulation of somatic mutations (the mutator phenotype phenomenon) (Loeb, 2011), thus contributing to the disease progression (acceleration of the mutagenesis process and acquiring of selective advantage) and the development of resistance to therapy. The genetic dissection of ACC, including the identification of genomic aberrations, specific gene expression profiles, mutations and epigenetic alterations, allowed to define the molecular signature of malignant transformation of adrenocortical cells and a better classification of adrenocortical carcinomas.

#### Chromosomal aberrations

The first characterization of the gross morphological observation of ACC was performed thanks to karyotyping studies, demonstrating the presence of a large number of chromosomal aberrations, such as segmental duplications, rearrangements and aberrant chromosomes. Further cytogenetic and flow cytometry studies corroborated these findings, demonstrating that most ACCs exhibit aneuploidy/polyploidy compared to ACAs, which are almost always diploid (Klein et al, 1985; Bowlby et al, 1986; Limon et al, 1987; Marks et al, 1992). Clonal studies have shown that ACCs are mostly of monoclonal origin, whereas ACAs can be both monoclonal and polyclonal (Beuschlein et al, 1994; Gicquel et al, 1994; Blanes & Diaz-Cano, 2006), thus suggesting the hypothesis of a multistep process for adrenocortical tumorigenesis, in which a growth advantage of some clones is established: the starting event may be the proliferation of a polyclonal cell population triggered by paracrine/endocrine stimuli, with a successive accumulation of mutations that are thought to accelerate the neoplastic progression of normal cells toward benign lesions and, eventually, to carcinoma (Bernard et al, 2003; de Fraipont *et al*, 2005).

With the advent of the Comparative Genomic Hybridization (CGH) techniques these studies were extended to the sub-chromosomal levels, revealing a complex pattern of chromosomal aberrations in ACCs compared to ACAs, with multiple regions of gains and losses (Kjellman et al, 1996; Zhao et al, 1999; Dohna et al, 2000; Sidhu et al, 2002; Gruschwitz et al, 2010; Barreau et al, 2012), that were shown to often harbor oncogenes and oncosuppressor genes, respectively. Chromosomal gains were frequently observed at chromosomes 4, 5, 9, 12 and 19, while chromosomal losses were most commonly seen at chromosomes 1p, 17p, 22, 2q, 11q. The presence of genetic aberrations in ACC were correlated with tumor size (Kjellman et al, 1996; Zhao et al, 1999; Sidhu et al, 2002), thus corroborating the hypothesis that they may cumulate during the neoplastic progression. Microsatellite studies have also allowed to demonstrate that ACCs frequently present allelic losses (Loss Of Heterozigosity, LOH) or disequilibrium in the TP5317p13 region (85%), the MEN1 11q13 locus (92%) and the Carney Complex 2p16 region (90%) (Kjellman et al, 1996; Gicquel et al, 2001). Some other alterations (amplifications at chromosomes 6q, 7q and 12q, and losses in chromosomes 3, 8, 10p, 16q and 19q) were associated with a decreased overall survival in ACC patients (Stephan et al, 2008). In a more

recent study, a higher-resolution CGH array was used to assess the diagnostic and prognostic value of chromosomal abnormalities in adrenocortical tumors (Barreau et al, 2012): alterations were observed more frequently in ACCs (44%) compared with ACAs (10%) and chromosomal gains at 5, 7, 12, 16, 19 and 20 and losses at 13 and 22 were confirmed. Within these regions a group of genes, including fibroblast growth factor 4 (FGF4), cyclin-dependent kinase 4 (CDK4) and cyclin E1 (CCNE1), was identified to be potentially involved in adrenocortical tumorigenesis. Frequent gains at 9q34 region, which includes the Steroidogenic Factor 1 (SF-1), were also found in adenomas: the same region was previously shown to be gained in pediatric ACCs (Figueiredo et al, 1999; James et al, 1999; Pianovski et al, 2006b). According to mRNA overexpression and strong immunostaining, SF-1 was suggested to be involved in adrenal tumorigenesis (Figueiredo et al, 2000; Almeida et al, 2010). Moreover, Barreau et al (2012) developed a diagnostic tool to differentiate ACCs from ACAs (100% sensitivity, 83% specificity) by using a combination of DNA copy number estimates at six loci (5q, 7p, 11p, 13q, 16q, and 22q). Chromosome 1, 5, 7 and 22 were further confirmed as discriminating between adenomas and carcinomas (Ronchi et al, 2013), while frequent recurrent copy number variations (CNVs) at 5p15 and deletions at 22q12.1 have been recently identified (Juhlin et al, 2015). Notably, these regions contain TERT and ZNRF3 genes respectively, the latter being the most commonly altered gene in ACC (Assié et al, 2014; Juhlin et al, 2015; Zheng et al, 2016).

#### Gene mutations

Although adrenocortical carcinoma commonly occurs sporadically, it can manifest in the setting of some rare heritable genetic syndromes which have been well defined at the level of their genetic basis, contributing to the identification of driver gene mutations relevant to the molecular pathogenesis of ACC.

*TP53* and the 17p13 locus. The chromosomal region 17p13 harbors the gene encoding the oncosuppressor p53, which mainly acts by halting the cell cycle and/or inducing apoptosis and senescence in response to DNA damage or other stress stimuli. It represents one of the most frequently mutated gene in human cancer (Hollstein *et al*, 1991; Vogelstein *et al*, 2000; Suzuki & Matsubara, 2011), with both tumor-specific mutations of *TP53* gene and alterations of the negative

regulators of the p53 protein, thus leading to the final effect of inactivation of the oncosuppressor signaling pathway. Germline mutations of *TP53* are found in about 70% of patients with Li-Fraumeni syndrome, which associates with an increased susceptibility to ACC. For this reason, the presence of TP53 alterations have been investigated in sporadic ACCs. A specific germline mutation in the exon 10 of TP53 gene (p.R337H) was found in the Southern Brazilian population and it is present in up to 90% of ACC patients, with the higher prevalence in children (Latronico et al, 2001; Ribeiro et al, 2001). While germline TP53 mutations are rare in adult ACC patients, somatic mutations have been described in 25-70% of cases (Reincke et al, 1994; Barzon et al, 2001a; Libè et al, 2007; Waldmann et al, 2012) and LOH at the 17p13 locus can be described in more than 50% of cases (Gicquel et al, 2001; Soon et al, 2008a). According to these findings, TP53 inactivation has been proposed to follow the classic Knudson's two-hit hypothesis for a tumorsuppressor gene, in which both alleles are inactivated: in the presence of a germline or somatic TP53 mutation, a second genetic event, such as a promoter region methylation or LOH, determines the inactivation of the second allele. However, since TP53 point mutations and 17p13 LOH do not completely overlap, an alternative inactivating mechanism has to be involved. More recently the presence of somatic TP53 inactivation has been demonstrated to represent a molecular signature of ACC and to correlate with poor outcome in patients (Ragazzon et al, 2010). Furthermore, also the presence of some less common variants of TP53 polymorphisms have been associated with a poor outcome in adult ACC patients (Ignaszak-Szczepaniak et al, 2006; Heinze et al, 2014). The relatively high frequency of TP53 mutations in ACC (~15%) has been confirmed in other recent studies investigating the genomic landscape of ACC (De Martino et al, 2013; Assié et al, 2014; Ragazzon et al, 2014; Juhlin et al, 2015; Zheng et al, 2016), which identified other cell cycle-related genes also altered in ACC, including the oncosuppressors CDKN2A and RB1 and the oncogenes MDM2 and CDK4. These findings indicate that a global impairment of the cell-cycle regulation constitutes a key element in sustaining cancer cell proliferation in ACC.

*IGF2* and the 11p15 locus. Genetic and epigenetic alterations at the chromosomal locus 11p15 underlie the Beckwith-Wiedemann Syndrome (BWS), a somatic overgrowth syndrome associated with an increased risk of developing neoplasms, including ACC. This chromosomal region contains the genes CDKN1C (the Cyclin-Dependent Kinase inhibitor 1C - p57kip2 -, a negative cell cycle regulator), IGF2 (the Insulin-like Growth Factor 2, mainly expressed during fetal life and responsible for fetal growth) and H19 (a nontranslated RNA that acts as a transcriptional repressor of IGF2), which are structurally organized in a cluster and expressed monoallelically in normal individuals: *IGF2* is maternally imprinted, thus only the paternal allele is expressed; contrarily, the paternal alleles of CDKN1C and H19 are silenced by imprinting and only the maternal ones are expressed (Fig. 7). In BWS multiple epigenetic and structural changes at 11p15 (i.e. duplications, translocations/inversions, microdeletions, DNA methylation changes, uniparental isodisomy and mutations of CDKN1C) lead to a biallelic expression of IGF2and to inactivation of CDKN1Cand H19 (Weksberg et al, 2010). In ACC, IGF2 is the most widely known overexpressed gene compared to both benign adenomas and normal adrenals (Giordano et al, 2003; de Fraipont et al, 2005; Libé et al, 2007; Almeida et al, 2008; Giordano et al, 2009). In sporadic case of ACC, IGF2 overexpression and downregulation of CDKN1C and H19 are observed in roughly 90% of cases (Gicquel et al, 1997; Giordano et al, 2003, 2009) and have been demonstrated to be caused by somatic structural alterations of the 11p15 locus, such as paternal isodisomy (loss of the maternal allele and duplication of the paternal allele) (Fig. 7), LOH of the maternal allele (Wilkin et al, 2000) and, more rarely, loss of imprinting due to demethylation of the maternal allele (Ogawa et al, 1993; Rainier et al, 1993). LOH or paternal isodisomy at 11p15 locus associate with a higher risk of tumor recurrence and correlate with the Weiss score (Gicquel et al, 2001; de Reyniès et al, 2009).



**Figure 7.** Molecular mechanism underlying IGF2 overexpression in ACC: in normal cells, *IGF2* is imprinted on the maternal allele, while CDKN1C and H19 are imprinted on the paternal allele. In ACC, the paternal isodisomy mechanism results in biallelic IGF2 expression and in transcriptional silencing of *CDKN1C* and *H19*. Adapted from Lerario *et al*, 2014.

Wnt/β-catenin-related genes. Familial Adenomatous Polyposis (FAP) or Gardner's Syndrome, is characterized by the development of multiple colonic polyps and is caused by germline inactivating mutations of the APC gene (Nishisho et al, 1991; Half et al, 2009). It has been demonstrated that, in many cases, it leads to the development of bilateral adrenocortical nodular hyperplasia, general nonfunctional and benign, although ACCs have also been described (Marshall et al, 1967; Marchesa et al, 1997; Kartheuser et al, 1999; Smith et al, 2000; Bläker et al, 2004; Gaujoux *et al*, 2010). APC is a downstream regulator of the Wnt pathway, a network of proteins involved in regulating fundamental cell processes during embryogenesis and tissue morphogenesis and homeostasis, such as migration, proliferation, differentiation, survival, stem cell self-renewal and fate (Moon et al, 2004; Kim et al, 2013). Wnt signalization is mediated by the interaction between a Wnt ligand and a Frizzled family receptor expressed on cell membrane, thus inducing a reaction chain which results in the inactivation of the  $\beta$ -catenin destruction complex. This latter is a multiprotein complex, constituted by APC protein, axin and GSK3- $\beta$  enzyme which constitutively phosphorilates  $\beta$ -catenin, addressing it toward a proteasomemediated degradation. The  $\beta$ -catenin still present in the cytosol localizes at the cell membrane, being part of adherent junctions in epithelial tissues. Once the pathway is activated,  $\beta$ -catenin is stabilized and accumulates in the cytoplasm, from which it is further translocated to the nucleus, where it acts as a transcriptional factor, regulating the expression of target genes (Fig. 8). In Gardner's syndrome, APC loss causes an abnormal constitutional activation of the Wnt pathway, leading to tumor development in many organs, including adrenals. A constitutively activated Wnt signalization has been frequently observed in many types of cancer (Karim et al, 2004), associating with cell proliferation, cell motility, epithelial-to-mesenchymal transition and resistance to apoptosis (Kim et al, 2013).

Although in sporadic ACTs somatic APC mutations are rare events (Gaujoux *et al*, 2010), *CTNNB1* ( $\beta$ -catenin) activating mutations have been found in both ACAs and ACCs (Tissier *et al*, 2005;Gaujoux *et al*, 2008;Masi *et al*, 2009) and the up-regulation of  $\beta$ -catenin was confirmed by immunohistochemical nuclear staining (Tissier *et al*, 2005). *CTNNB1* isone of the main driver genes in ACC (10-16%), but other factors that are part of the Wnt/ $\beta$ -catenin pathway seem to be involved in adrenal carcinoigenesis (De Martino *et al*, 2013; Assié *et al*, 2014; Juhlin *et al*, 2015; Zheng *et al*, 2016):in particular, the *ZNRF3* gene, encoding a negative regulator of the Wnt/ $\beta$ -

20

catenin pathway (a E3 ubiquitine ligase), has been demonstrated to be the most frequently mutated gene in ACC (> 20%), with inactivation mostly due to homozygous deletion or missense and nonsense mutations. Notably, *CTNNB1* and *ZNRF3* mutations are mutually exclusive, as well as *CTNNB1* and *TP53* mutations (Assié *et al*, 2014; Juhlin *et al*, 2015; Zheng *et al*, 2016).



**Figure 8.** Representation of the canonical Wnt signaling pathway: in the absence of signal, the destruction complex (GSK3 $\beta$ , APC, Axin) phorylates  $\beta$ -catenin, which becomes a target for ubiquitination and degradation by the proteosome. Binding of Wnt ligand to a Frizzled/LRP receptor complex leads to stabilization of hypophosphorylated  $\beta$ -catenin, which translocates into the nucleus, where it interacts with TCF/LEF proteins to activate transcription.APC, adenomatous polyposis coli; GSK-3, glycogen synthase kinase 3; LRP, lipoprotein receptor-related protein; P, phosphate; TCF/LEF, T cell-specific transcription factor/lymphoid enhancer-binding factor. Adapted from Soon *et al*, 2008b.

*MEN1* and the 11q13 locus. Germline inactivating mutations of the *MEN1* tumor suppressor gene at chromosome 11q13 cause the Multiple Endocrine Neoplasia type 1 (Chandrasekharappa *et al*, 1997), an autosomal dominant disease characterized by the onset of tumors in endocrine tissues, including adrenals: in fact, approximately 40% of patients develops bilateral adrenocortical nodules, generally nonfunctional and benign (Skogseid *et al*, 1992, 1995; Barzon *et al*, 2001b; Waldmann *et al*, 2007), but also secreting ACAs have been described, whereas ACCs are considered as a rare manifestation of this syndrome (Skogseid *et al*, 1992, 1995; Griniatsos *et al*, 2011). In sporadic ACCs, MEN1 somatic mutations are relatively unusual (~ 7%) (Assié *et al*, 2014; Zheng *et al*, 2016), whereas LOH of 11q13 locus has been frequently observed (Schulte *et al*, 2000; Kjellman *et al*, 1999), suggesting that this region may harbor other unrecognized suppressor genes involved in adrenal tumorigenesis. *MEN1* encodes menin, a protein involved in the maintenance of cell homeostasis of various endocrine organs, as well as in regulating several crucial signaling pathways by

controlling gene transcription, also through epigenetic mechanisms (Feng *et al*, 2017 **in press**). Interestingly, other genes involved in histone modification (*MLL*, *MLL2*, and *MLL4*) and chromatin remodeling (*ATRX*, *DAXX*)has been found altered in ACC (Zheng *et al*, 2016), suggesting a role for epigenetic deregulation in adrenocortical carcinogenesis.

**PRKAR1A** gene. Protein Kinase cAMP-dependent Type 1 Regulatory Subunit a (PRKAR1A) is the main mediator of cAMP signaling (Bossis & Stratakis, 2004) and the presence of mutations of its gene is one of the main cause of the Carney Complex Syndrome (Kirschner *et al*, 2000). *PRKAR1A* has been also demonstrated to be involved in endocrine tumorigenesis (Bertherat, 2001) and, particularly, in the adrenal tumor development: LOH of 17q22–24, the locus harboring the *PRKAR1A* gene, was found in 23% of ACAs and 53% of ACCs and direct sequencing of *PRKAR1A* gene revealed inactivating mutations in 10% of ACAs, with parallel decrease of mRNA and proteins levels (Bertherat *et al*, 2003). In a more recent study, *PRKAR1A* inactivating mutations were also found in ACCs (11%) (Zheng *et al*, 2016), thus expanding the role of PKA signaling in adrenocortical malignancy development.

#### Epigenetics

In the last two decades has been widely demonstrated that the presence of cancerspecific mutations is not sufficient to exhaustively explain the mechanisms underlying tumor development and progression. Epigenetic changes, including DNA methylation and microRNA expression dysregulation, are thought to play a central role in almost every step of tumorigenesis and tumor evolution, and a complex relationship between genetics and epigenetics seems to exists to final determine the acquisition of hallmark properties of cancer (Timp & Feinberg, 2013; Chatterjee *et al*, 2017 **in press**). Particularly for what concerns tumor aggressiveness, the dynamism of epigenetics marks appears to better reflect and to potentially sustain the phenotypical transitions taking place during cancer cell invasion and metastasis. Epigenetic studies of ACC revealed the presence of specific methylation and microRNA profiles which allows to better classify the malignancy, with both diagnostic and prognostic significance.

**DNA methylation.** The best characterized epigenetic modification of DNA in mammals is the addition of a methyl group to cytosines, typically occurring at CpG dinucleotides. In normal cells, DNA methylation occurs predominantly in repetitive genomic regions, while CpG island are generally unmethylated, particularly those associated with promoters upstream tumor suppressor genes. In tumor cells, instead, repeat-rich heterochromatin becomes hypomethylated, thus contributing to genomic instability, loss of parental imprinting and reactivation of transposable elements; on the other hand, *de novo* methylation of CpG islands frequently occurs, resulting in the transcriptional silencing of growth-regulatory genes (Robertson, 2005) (Fig. 9). The role of an aberrant methylation pattern in promoting tumorigenesis has been investigated also in ACC, focusing on both candidate gene approaches and genome-wide methylation level analysis. In sporadic ACCs, DNA methylation of the H19 promoter has been correlated to abnormal expression of both H19 and IGF2 genes (Gao et al, 2002), whereas TP53 promoter methylation does not seem to be an important event in ACC (Sidhu et al, 2005), by contrast to what happens in other types of cancer. At genome-wide level, the first evidence of methylation as regulator of gene expression in ACC was the observation of a global hypomethylation in primary and metastatic ACCs compared to adenomas and normal adrenals, with a group of 57 genes down-regulated and hypermethylated (Rechache et al, 2012). These findings were confirmed by another study in which,



**Figure 9.**Schematic representation of a genomic DNA region in normal cells. Repeat-rich pericentromeric heterochromatin is hypermethylated, while hypomethylated CpG islands associate with active transcription of tumor suppressor genes (TSG). In tumor cells, global hypomethylation contributes to genomic instabilityby increasing mitotic recombination events. *De novo* methylation of CpG islands also occurs and can result in the transcriptional silencing of growth-regulatory genes. Adapted from Robertson, 2005.

among 27'578 CpG sites analyzed, 212 CpG islands in promoter regions of genes involved in regulating cell cycle, apoptosis and transcription, were found significantly hypermethylated in ACCs compared to ACAs and normal tissues (Fonseca *et al*, 2012). From a third study comes a further confirmation of ACCspecific hypermethylation in promoter regions, also correlating with prognostic features in patients (Barreau *et al*, 2013). Furthermore, two subgroups of ACC were identified: a "CIMP (*CpG Island Methylator Phenotype*)-high" group, showing high methylation levels associated with *TP53* inactivation; and a "CIMP-low" group, characterized by lower methylation and Wnt signaling activation. These findings indicate that different mechanisms are responsible for the transcriptional dysregulation and that ACCs with similar phenotype can be heterogeneous concerning the molecular mechanisms related to tumorigenesis. More recently, the prognostic value of CpG island methylation of some candidate genes has been confirmed to be an independent predictor for recurrence and death in ACC, together with the classic clinical parameters (Jouinot *et al*, 2017).

MicroRNAs. MicroRNAs (miRNAs) are a class of evolutionary conserved, small (18-25 nucleotides) non-coding RNAs that post-transcriptionally regulate gene expression by directly targeting mRNAs: they specifically bind the mRNA 3'-UTR regions, affecting their stability and translation, or, as recently demonstrated, they may target protein coding and 5'-UTR regions (Vasudevan, 2012). After being synthesized into the nucleus, miRNAsare exported to the cytosol and act within multiproteic effector complexes, the so-called RNA-induced silencing complexes (RISCs), which are guided through complementary base pair to their targets (Fabian et al, 2010; Czech & Hannon, 2011). Several miRNAs have been identified as regulators of genes involved in crucial biological processes, including organogenesis, hematopoiesis, cell development, proliferation and invasion, and miRNA dysregulation, such as overexpression or deletion, has been associated with initiation and development of many types of tumor (Lujambio & Lowe, 2012; Markopoulos et al, 2017; Fang et al, 2017): in fact, genomic instability and aberrations of mechanisms related to miRNA processing and epigenetic regulation have been described as involved in miRNA expression deregulation (Fig. 10) (Calin et al, 2004; Lin & Gregory, 2015). Furthermore, miRNA profiling has been shown to be potentially used as tumor biomarker easily available, since miRNAs can be directly

assayed in biological fluids (Ferracin *et al*, 2010; Xiao *et al*, 2013), also in blood as circulating cell-free miRNAs (Schwarzenbach *et al*, 2014).

The relevance of miRNAs has been investigated also in adrenocortical tumors. Different studies have demonstrated that ACCs present distinct miRNA expression profiles compared to ACAs and normal adrenals (Soon et al, 2009; Tömböl et al, 2009; Doghman et al, 2010; Özata et al, 2011; Patterson et al, 2011; Schmitz et al, 2011; Assié et al, 2014; Duregon et al, 2014; Feinmesser et al, 2015). Among all miRNAs assessed, miR-184, miR-210, miR-503 and miR-483 resulted significantly upregulated in ACCs, whereas a specific down-regulation was observed for miR-214, miR-375, miR-511, miR-195 and miR-335 (Soon et al, 2009; Tömböl et al, 2009; Özata et al, 2011; Schmitz et al, 2011). miR-483 is the most consistently overexpressed miRNA found in ACC: its gene is located at 11p15.5, within the second intron of IGF2 gene, and the high expression of miR-483-5p associates with overexpression of IGF2 (Patterson et al, 2011), as well as poorer prognosis (Soon et al, 2009). Upregulation of miR-483-3p was specifically observed in pediatric ACC (Doghman et al, 2010), as well as in adults, where has been also shown to improve the diagnostic accuracy of Weiss score when combined with Smad4 expression (Wang et al, 2014). The oncogenic mechanism of miR-483-3p has been linked to its ability to modulate



Figure 10. Representation of possible miRNA dysregulation mechanisms in cancer cells. Globally, miRNA downregulation, loss of tumor suppressor miRNAsand accumulation of oncogenic miRNAs take place, thus resulting in the promotion of cancer development. Genomic alterations, mutations and epigenetic changes can affect miRNA expression. The global levels of miRNAs can be also impaired at the biogenesis and maturation level, through alterations of the processing machinery. This results in the final accumulation of oncogenic miRNAs, which act inhibiting tumor suppressor bv gene expression, and loss of tumor suppressor miRNAs, with the consequential accumulation of oncogenes. Adapted from Lujambio & Lowe, 2012.

the pro-apoptotic proteins BCC3/PUMA, thus protecting cells from apoptosis (Veronese et al, 2010). Similar observations were further made also in the human adrenocortical carcinoma cell line NCI-H295R (Ozata et al, 2011), confirming the role of miR-483-3p as apoptotic regulator. Among the overexpressed miRNAs, high miR-210 was also associates with ACC aggressiveness and poor prognosis (Duregon et al, 2014) and it results of particular interest since it plays a crucial role in cell response to hypoxia (Chan et al, 2012), one of the major cancer hallmark. miR-195 is another main deregulated miRNA in ACC, particularly showing down-regulation which significantly associates with poor overall survival (Soon et al, 2009). Evidence suggests that it promotes apoptosis while inhibits proliferation, as demonstrated also in NCI-H295R cells (Ozata et al, 2011). miR-195 has been found down-regulated also in childhood ACC together with miR-99a and miR-100, the latter ones having as targets several components of the IGF1 signaling pathway (Doghman et al, 2010). A specific group of miRNAs belonging to the imprinted DLK1/MEG3 cluster (consisting of multiple maternally expressed noncoding RNA genes and paternally expressed protein-coding genes) were found down regulated in non-aggressive ACC compared to the aggressive ones (Chabre et al, 2013; Assié et al, 2014). Deregulated expression of a set of specific miRNAs, including some of the previous ones, and their ability to define malignancy have been recently validated (Koperski et al, 2017). Other studies have investigated the role of miRNA-processing enzyme in ACC tumorigenesis and a significant overexpression of TARBP2, DICER1 and DROSHA transcripts has been described in ACC (Caramuta et al, 2013). Another regulator of miRNA biogenesis, namely LIN28, has been found underexpressed in aggressive ACC compared to their benign counterparts (Faria et al, 2015): this is a RNA-binding protein which blocks miRNA processing by Drosha in the nucleus and Dicer in the cytosol (Tsialikas & Romer-Seibert, 2015). Finally, miRNAs have been evaluated as ACC prognosis markers in different studies assessing the circulating miRNA levels in ACC patient blood, either plasma or serum (Chabre et al, 2013; Patel et al, 2013; Szabo et al, 2014; Salvianti et al, 2017), and several miRNAs differentially expressed in ACC and ACA have been identified: has-miR-483-p5 levels increase in ACC patients and correlate with tumor stage and prognosis, also differentiating non-aggressive from aggressive carcinomas; on the other hand, low levels of hsa-miR-195 can discriminate between adenomas and carcinomas, being predictive of recurrence risk in ACC patients and confirming the previous data on

tumor samples. In addition, some other circulating miRNAs have been described, such as the down-regulated hsa-miR-335 (Chabre *et al*, 2013) and the overexpressed hsa-miR-100, hsa-miR-181b, hsa-miR-184, hsamiR-210 (Szabo *et al*, 2014) and hsa-miR-34a (Patel *et al*, 2013). Although the global impact of miRNA deregulation on ACC pathogenesis and evolution has to be fully elucidated (Igaz *et al*, 2015;Cherradi, 2016) and further validation studies are needed, miRNAs might represent promising non-invasive biomarkers for adrenocortical malignancy.

#### Integrated genomic characterization of ACC

Studying the genomics of adrenocortical tumors at different levels has provided several markers able to define a molecular malignancy signature, allowing to better discriminate ACC from ACA and to be predictive for patient outcome. Globally, they revealed a modulation of gene expression leading to the alteration of pivotal signaling pathways regulating cell cycle, chromosomal maintenance, cell survival, inflammation, immunity. So far, integrating genomics of ACC allowed to discriminate different subgroups that correlate with specific phenotype and prognosis (Faillot & Assié, 2016). Moreover, by combining different genomic approaches (whole genome sequencing, exome sequencing, SNP array, DNA methylation analysis, mRNA expression array, miRNA sequencing), a comprehensive "omics"-based ACC classification has been generated in two independent international cohorts (Assié et al, 2014; Zheng et al, 2016), which concordantly identified two main molecular subgroups of ACC, one counting the most aggressive tumors (C1A cluster), and the other defining the most indolent forms (C1B cluster), confirming what shown in the previous studies. A third molecular subgroup, associating with an intermediate prognosis, could be defined between the two. Globally, the two studies confirmed that chromosomal instability is the main signature of ACC, with LOH of the IGF2 locus (11p15) as the most frequent. The assessment of copy-number alterations and LOH revealed recurrent high-level amplifications of TERT, TERF2, CCNE1 and CDK4 and deletions of ZNRF3, CDKN2A, RB1. An additional deletion peak was detected at the chromosomal locus related to the long noncoding RNA LINC009. Exome and RNA sequencing defined the driver events in ACC: both studies identified TP53, CTNNB1 and MEN1 as the most frequently mutated genes, together with DAXX (Assié et al, 2014) and PRKAR1A and RPL22 (Zheng et al, 2016). Collectively, gene alterations

27

(mutations, high-amplifications, deletions) result in affecting three major pathways in ACC: β-catenin pathway (cell growth and proliferation), p53/Rb signaling (cell cycle regulation) and chromatin remodeling (epigenetic regulation). DNA methylation profiles were able to well defined the ACC subgroups, particularly associating with patient prognosis: the molecular group with the better outcome resulted as non-CIMP, while the higher aggressive ACCs presented hypermethilation of CpG island in gene promoters (CIMP), with a further discrimination between CIMP-high and CIMP-low (Assié et al, 2014; Zheng et al, 2016). Finally, also miRNA expression profiles were able to discriminate different groups of ACC associated with different patient outcome. These results indicate that a specific ACC classification might be used to integrate the molecular signature with the classical clinical and pathological parameters, thus improving not only the diagnosis and prognosis accuracy, but also the global management of ACC patients, with the possibility of developing new personalized therapies (Fig. 11).



**Figure 11.** Potential ACC re-classification resulting from the integration of the specific molecular features with the classical clinical and pathological parameters. Adapted from Armignacco *et al*, 2017.

# 2.5.2. Cell signaling pathways: the cross-link between the normal homeostatic adrenal maintenance and neoplasia

Tissue development and homeostatic maintenance are strictly regulated by specific factors and molecular mechanisms. This is even more true for the adrenal cortex, in which a morphological and functional differentiation has to be maintained between the three zones throughout life. The normal adrenal homeostasis is mediated by a stem/progenitor cell population which has been demonstrated to be located in the peripheral capsular and subcapsular compartment and that is responsible for the whole adrenal cortex replenishment, with a centripetally displacement of cells toward the cortico-medullary boundary (Vinson, 2003; Kim *et al*, 2009; King *et al*, 2009; Huang *et al*, 2010; Wood & Hammer, 2011; Freedman *et al*, 2013; Vidal *et al*, 2016). Notably, the dysregulation of the signaling pathways underlying adrenal organogenesis and homeostasis are the same mainly involved in adrenocortical disease, including IGF2, Wnt and Protein Kinase A (PKA) pathways, as well as telomere protection and maintenance mechanisms, that have been found to be implicated in both adrenal function and dysfunction (Penny *et al*, 2017).

IGF2/IGF-1R. As previously described, IGF2 is one of the most common upregulated genes in adrenocortical carcinoma, but it is also highly expressed in the fetal adrenal (Voutilainen & Miller, 1988; Rainey et al, 2001). IGF2 is part of the IGF family of ligands (counting also IGF1) and, together with the IGF receptors (IGF1-R, IGF2-R and insulin receptor isoform A, IR-A), the IGF binding proteins (IGFBP 1-6) and the IGF binding proteins proteases, constitutes the IGF signaling pathway. The interaction between the secreted ligand IGF2 and the IGF-1R activates the downstream AKT/PI3K and MAPK signaling to regulate cell metabolism, differentiation, proliferation and apoptosis (Kha & Lackner, 2010) (Fig. 12). In human adrenal, the IGF pathway mediates ACTH-induced prenatal growth, as well as fetal and adult steroidogenesis and homeostatic maintenance (Han et al, 1992; l'Allemand et al, 1996; Mesiano & Jaffe, 1997). The main role of IGF2 lies in fetal development, and the evidence that IGF2 expression rapidly drops after birth (Bolgorosky et al, 2009) suggests a possible mechanisms of fetal/embryonic program reactivation in ACC, with the establishment of a paracrine/autocrine mitogenic effect of the IGF2/IGF1-R axis, as also observed in ACC cell lines (Logié et al, 1999). In association with IGF2, also IGFBP2 results increased in ACC and correlates with tumor stage (Boulle *et al*, 1998, 2001). Despite the marked increase of IGF2 expression in ACCs compared to ACAs, it has been demonstrated in mice that *Igf2* overexpression alone is not sufficient for the neoplastic transformation (Weber *et al*, 1999; Drelon *et al*, 2012; Heaton *et al*, 2012), thus suggesting that additional genetic and epigenetic alterations are needed for adrenocortical carcinogenesis. The potential involvement of other growth promoting pathways beyond IGF2 has been recently confirmed in a study assessing the phenotypical and molecular features of both ACCs and adrenocortical cells overexpressing or not IGF2 (Guillaud-Bataille *et al*, 2014).



**Figure 12.** Representation of the IGF1-R signaling pathway. Both IGF1 and IGF2 are capable to bind the IGF1 receptor and their bioavailability is modulated by IGFBPs or, for IGF2, by its binding to IGF2-R, that leads to receptor-mediated internalization and degradation of IGF-2 in lysosomes. Once bound to its ligand, IGF1-R undergoes receptor cross-linking and autophosphorylation, thus creating multiple sites for cytosolic adaptor binding and inducing the intracellular signalization involved in the regulation of cell metabolism, proliferation and survival. Adapted from Kha & Lackner, 2010.

**Wnt/\beta-catenin.** The canonical Wnt signaling is widely implicated in adrenocortical homeostasis and disease: evidence in mouse models suggest that it is essential for embryonic adrenal development and that it regulates adrenal stem/progenitor maintenance, proliferation, adrenal zonation and steroidogenesis (Kim *et al*, 2008; Walczak *et al*, 2014). Once translocated into the nucleus,  $\beta$ -catenin interacts with the Steroidognic Factor 1 (SF-1) and constitutes a transcriptional
complex inducing the expression of two specific target genes, DAX1 (Dosagesensitive sex reversal, Adrenal hypoplasia congenita critical region on the X chromosome, gene 1) and inhibin- $\alpha$ , which are involved in regulating adrenal development and adrenocortical cell stem niche maintenance (Parker & Schimmer, 1997; Parker et al, 2002; Gummow et al, 2003; El-Khairi et al, 2011; Scheys et al, 2011). Moreover, SF-1 also interacts with the GATA transcription factors: GATA-4, which regulates, in the fetal adrenal, the expression of gene related to steroidogenesis (inhibin-a, CYP17, StAR) (Tremblay & Viger, 2003) and that, under LH control, drives gonadal differentiation (Looyenga & Hammer, 2006); and GATA-6, which induces adrenal differentiation and regulates the expression of steroidogenesis enzymes (StAR, CYP11A1, CYP17) in the adult gland (Jimenez et al, 2003; Tremblay & Viger, 2003). Deregulation of these factors may play a role in adrenal tumorigenesis: in fact, increased GATA-4 mRNA and protein expression have been described in both ACAs and ACCs, while GATA-6 seems to be down-regulated, mainly in carcinomas (Barbosa et al, 2004; Kiiveri et al, 2004; Kiiveri et al, 2005). Indeed, SF-1 seems to play an important role in adrenocortical proliferation (Figueiredo et al, 2000; Doghman et al, 2007; Almeida et al, 2010): it has been shown an overexpression in pediatric ACCs, also related to frequent gains of its chromosomal region 9q34 (Figueiredo et al, 1999; James et al, 1999; Pianovski et al, 2006b), and SF-1 immunostaining allows to identify cell adrenocortical origin with high diagnostic accuracy, as well as high prognostic value (Sbiera et al, 2010; Duregon et al, 2013b).

As previously illustrated, Wnt/ $\beta$ -catenin is one of the main cell signaling pathways altered in ACC, mostly resulting in the up-regulation of the  $\beta$ -catenin trascriptional activity. The Wnt pathway presents a complex degree of regulation, which includes ligand availability, secretion of different types of frizzled receptor inhibitors and autocrine regulation of Wnt ligands. More recently, a key regulation system involving the R-spondin-ZNRF3/RNF43 signaling module has been described (Fig. 13): ZNRF3 and RNF43 are membrane E3 ligases which negatively regulate Wnt by promoting ubiquitination and degradation of Wnt receptors; Rspondin proteins (RSPO1-4), instead, serve as antagonists of ZNRF3/RNF43, suppressing their inhibitory action. In cancer cells, the maintenance of a sustained Wnt/ $\beta$ -catenin signaling requires to overcome ZNRF3/RNF43-mediated feedback inhibition and mutations of ZNRF3/RNF43 or translocations of RSPO2/RSPO3 have been identified in various cancers (Hao *et al*, 2016).

Notably, as already described, *CTNNB1* and *ZNRF3* are commonly and mutually exclusive altered in ACC, thus leading to an aberrant activation of Wnt. The effects of constitutively active  $\beta$ -catenin have been investigated also in adrenocortical cell lines and in mouse models: NCI-H295R cells harbor an activating  $\beta$ -catenin mutation and it has been shown that knocking down or targeting  $\beta$ -catenin induces cell growth arrest *in vitro* and complete tumor regression *in vivo* (Dogman *et al*, 2008; Gaujoux *et al*, 2013; Salomon *et al*, 2015). Moreover, mice with adrenal over-activated Wnt signaling develop microscopic and macroscopic adenomas, which evolve to large tumors when these mice are crossed with adrenal specific *Igf2* overexpressing mice (Heaton *et al*, 2012). These results, further validated in a similar model of adrenocortical-specific  $\beta$ -catenin stability and *Igf2* overexpression (Drelon *et al*, 2012), indicate a causative role for  $\beta$ -catenin in adrenocortical tumorigenesis, potentially synergic with the IGF2 signaling.



**Figure 13.** Representation of the feedback negative control of Wnt by the R-spondin-ZNRF3/RNF43 signaling module. In the nucleus,  $\beta$ -catenin acts as regulator of transcription of target genes, including ZNRF3/RNF43, which translocates to the plasma membrane and promotes Frizzled receptors degradation, switching off Wnt/ $\beta$ -catenin signaling. R-spondin counteracts this mechanism by binding LGR4/5 and ZNRF3/RNF43 and inducing ubiquitination and degradation of ZNRF3/RNF43 itself. Adapted from Hao *et al*, 2016.

**cAMP/PKA.** The cyclic adenosine monophosphate (cAMP)/protein kinase A (PKA) signaling is crucially involved in adrenocortical growth and maintenance, as well as in glucocorticoid and androgen production. The pathway is activated later on the binding of adrenocorticotropic hormone (ACTH) to its receptor, namely the Melanocortin 2 receptor (MC2R), a 7-transmembrane G-protein coupled receptor which activates a Gsα protein (G protein subunit α) to promote the conversion of ATP to cAMP through the adenylate cyclase. Once cAMP binds the two regulatory subunits of PKA, the other two catalitic subunits are free to activate the target

substrates responsible of inducing the transcription of cAMP-responsive genes, including those involved in proliferation and steroid production in adrenal *zona fasciculata* and *reticularis* (Fig. 14).



 

 Extracellular
 Figure 14. Representation of the ACTHcAMP-PKA pathway. In the presence of ACTH, cAMP production is promoted, thus activating PKA (C, catalitic subunits; R, regulatory subunits) which phosphorilates CREB (cAMP-response element), inducing the transcription of specific target genes. Adapted from Soon *et al*, 2008b.

Alterations of this pathway are etiologically involved in several endocrine diseases and an increased PKA activation is supposed to stimulate adrenocortical growth and glucocorticoid production: for example, activating mutations of the GNAS1 (Guanine Nucleotide binding protein Alpha Stimulating 1) gene, encoding for Gsa, cause the McCune-Albright Syndrome which, among other manifestations, can present cortisol-producing bilateral adrenocortical hyperplasia (Weinstein et al, 1991). Somatic activating GNAS1 mutations have been also described in ACTHindependent macronodular adrenal hyperplasia (Fragoso et al, 2003) and cortisol producing adenomas (Almeida et al, 2012; Sidhu et al, 2013; Goh et al, 2014;). It has been hypothesized that alterations of MC2R may contribute to adrenocortical tumorigenesis, but actually activating MC2R mutations have never been described in ACTs (Latronico et al, 1995; Light et al, 1995) and what has been observed is that ACCs frequently exhibit allelic losses of region 18p11.2 and downregulation of MC2R (Reincke et al, 1997a). Contrarily, cortisol-secreting ACAs overexpress MC2R (Reincke et al, 1997b), thus suggesting a role for the receptor in cell differentiation. More commonly, secreting adrenocortical diseases show alterations of the PKA regulatory subunits, particularly the PRKAR1A (Kirschner et al, 2000; Yates et al, 2013). The recent identification of frequent PRKAR1A inactivating mutations in ACC includes this gene in the set of the main drivers in adrenal malignancy (Zheng et al, 2016).Consistently, recent evidence indicates that PKA is able to counteract the WNT-induced carcinogenesis, whereas a decrease in PKA activity associates with higher levels of WNT-related gene expression, thus favoring the acquisition of malignant features (Drelon *et al*, 2016).

Other growth factors. The *Fibroblast Growth Factors* (*FGFs*) constitute another family of ligands commonly involved in development, homeostasis and repair processes, as well as in cancer (Carter *et al*, 2015). They can activate several different pathways depending on cell context, including Ras/MAPK (cell proliferation and differentiation), PI3K/AKT (anti-apoptotic signaling) and PKC (cell migration) (Turner & Grose, 2010). Studies in mice revealed that FGF signaling is essential for both fetal adrenal development and adult gland growth (Guasti *et al*, 2013) and it has been proposed that their signalization may be implicated in ACC biology, since some expression profile analysis have identified an enrichment of FGFR1 and FGFR4 receptors in ACCs compared to ACAs (de Fraipont *et al*, 2005; Laurell *et al*, 2009; Brito *et al*, 2012). Indeed, b-FGF2 seems to be the best candidate to be evaluated in adrenocortical tumors, as it is highly expressed in adrenal tissue and it has been showed to have a powerful mitogenic action in fetal and adult adrenal cell cultures (Mesiano *et al*, 1991; Feige *et al*, 1998), as well as in the adrenocortical cell line NCI-H295R (Boulle *et al*, 2000).

The *Transforming Growth Factor-* $\beta$ **1**(*TGF-* $\beta$ **1**) is another modulator of cell growth involved in the regulation of fetal and adult adrenal. A decreased expression of its mRNA has been observed in ACC, whereas it is not true for its receptor (Bocuzzi *et al*, 1999; Arnaldi *et al*, 2000).

The *Epidermal Growth Factor Receptor* (*EGFR*) is a tyrosine kinase-coupled receptor which mediates a signalization involved in the regulation of cell fate, proliferation, survival, cell cycle control, differentiation and motility through the Ras/Raf/Mek/Erk pathway (Shields *et al*, 2000). Immunohistochemistry studies have shown that EGFR overexpression is almost ubiquitous in ACCs (Kamio *et al*, 1990; Edgren *et al*, 1997; Adam *et al*, 2010), even if frequency of somatic activating mutations is low. Recently, it has been shown that co-inhibiting EGFR and IGF-1R signaling significantly decrease cell proliferation and viability (Xu *et al*, 2016).

**Telomeres**, *TERT* and *TERF2* expression. The adrenal gland acquires its final structure and function thanks to a remodeling process of the fetal zone soon after

birth and throughout childhood, in which a balance between proliferation, apoptosis and differentiation is established in order to reach the steroidogenic cell number sufficient to sustain the global function of the gland. Normal cells can replicate within a limited number of division, after that they enter a quiescent phase, the so-called "replicative senescence". This phenomenon is due to the telomere shortening at the chromosome ends: their function of stabilizing chromosomes and protecting their ends from nuclease activity and DNA damage response (de Lange, 2004; Verdun & Karlseder, 2007) is progressively lost, driving cells toward quiescence. However, cells with a high proliferative rate, such as stem/progenitor cells, germ cells or neoplastic cells, can avert telomeres shortening by activating the enzyme telomerase. This is a ribonucleoprotein complex consisting of a protein component TERT (Telomerase Reverse Transcriptase), with reverse transcriptase activity, and a ribonucleotide subunit TERC (Telomerase RNA Component), which serves as a template for telomere elongation, catalyzing the extension in the  $5' \rightarrow 3'$ direction (Bekaert et al, 2004; Cohen et al, 2007; Shay, 2016). Telomerase and telomere maintenance play a pivotal role in adrenal homeostasis, with increased telomerase expression and telomere length in populations supposed to be part of the adrenal stem niche (Else, 2009). Instead, normal adult adrenal cells lose telomerase activity and telomeres shorten every division, thus inducing a decline of the cell replicative potential (Yang et al, 2001). Nevertheless, it has been demonstrated that restoring telemerase activity by transfecting cells with the hTERT subunit prevents telomeres from shortening and induces a rapid cell proliferation; contrarily, when neoplastic cells are deprived from telomerase, they progressively lose their malignant properties (Sun et al, 2004). Notably, the investigation of the telomere length maintenance mechanism (TMM) in adrenal tumors demonstrated that malignant tissues present at least one TMM compared to benign tumors and normal adrenal, as also confirmed in adrenocortical cell lines (Else et al, 2008). Moreover, it has been shown that ACCs have a significantly higher telomerase activity compared to ACAs and it correlates with tumor dimension (Mannelli et al, 2000). The role of telomeres in the etiology of adrenocortical neoplasia is even more supported by the recent ACC genomic characterization (Assié et al, 2014; Pinto et al, 2015; Zheng et al, 2016): TERT has been identified as one of the candidate driver genes showing frequent high-level amplifications, together with current focal amplifications of TERF2 (Telomeric Repeat Binding Factor 2), thus indicating that this key stem cell pathway is strongly involved in promoting cancer cell survival.

# 2.6. Therapeutic approaches

Despite the recent advances in the understanding of ACC molecular pathophysiology, as well as in multimodality treatment, the curative options for this malignancy still remain limited to the complete surgical resection, aided by adjuvant therapies aimed to decrease the chance of recurrence. In case of unresectable or metastatic ACC, when tumor aggressive behavior frequently associates with an extremely poor prognosis, all therapy is considered as a palliative to improve patient quality of life and minimize side effects related to antineoplastic therapies. However, the assessment of ACC genomic landscape could provide new insights into the genetic and biologic heterogeneity of the tumor, thus allowing to identify a set of new potential therapeutic targets exploitable for the development of more specific and effective drugs.

## 2.6.1. Surgery

Complete surgical resection (R0) is the treatment of choice for localized ACCs, with particular attention to preserve the tumor capsule intact in order to avoid cancer cells dissemination. Preoperative evaluation, including biochemical evaluation and imaging, and operative planning are pivotal to assure the best outcome. The optimal surgical approach needs considerations about tumor dimension and secretion, lymph nodes involvement and invasion of adjacent organs, depending on the single case (Else, 2014). Open adrenalectomy (OA) with lymph node dissection is regarded as the standard treatment for ACC (Bellantone *et al*, 2015), especially in case of infiltrating tumor or suspected lymph nodes. Laparoscopic adrenalectomy (LA) may also be performed in case of stage I-II ACCs with a diameter < 8-10 cm, even if the choice between OA and LA remains controversial considering the data obtained from retrospective series investigating surgery efficacy and safety (Gonzalez *et al*, 2005; Brix *et al*, 2010; Leboulleux *et al*, 2010; Miller *et al*, 2010; Porpiglia *et al*, 2010). However, it has to be considered that, despite also in patients with metastatic disease surgery seems to improve survival

(Livhits *et al*, 2014), even after complete resection the recurrence rate remains between 19 and 34% basing on tumor stage, often with metastases occurring (Bellantone *et al*, 1997; Schulick & Brennan, 1999; Icard *et al*, 2001).

### 2.6.2. Mitotane adjuvant treatment

Due to the high rate of local recurrence, surgery is routinely followed by adjuvant treatment with the adrenolytic drug mitotane [1-(o-chlorophenyl)-1-(pchlorophenyl)-2,2-dichloroethane, o,p'-DDD]: this is a synthetic derivative of the insecticide DDT (dichlorodiphenyltrichloroethane) and it is the only drug approved by the U.S. Food and Drug Administration and European Medicine Executive Agency for the treatment of adrenocortical carcinoma (Schteingart et al, 2005). Mitotane shows a relative specificity for the zona fasciculata and reticularis of the adrenal cortex, where it exerts its cytotoxic function following the metabolization into the metabolites 1,1-(o,pdichlorodiphenyl)-2,2dichloroethene (o,p'DDE) and 1,1-(o,pdichlorodiphenyl)acetic acid (o,p'DDA) (Martz & Straw, 1980; Cai et al, 1995a, 1995b). Active mitotane metabolites inhibit the adrenocortical steroidogenic pathways, mainly targeting enzymes involved in cortisol metabolism, such as StAR and the cholesterol side-chain cleavage enzymes CYP11A1 and CYP11B1 (Cai et al, 1997; Lindhe et al, 2002; Lin et al, 2012). In cells, mitotane is able to decrease cell proliferation and cortisol secretion (Lindhe & Skoseid, 2010) and it is thought to act primarily by affecting the mitochondrial function, altering mitochondrial respiratory chain activity and thereby inducing an apoptotic process (Sinsheimer & Freeman, 1987; Hescot et al, 2013; Poli et al, 2013). The endoplasmic reticulum has been recently identified as another key target of mitotane (Sbiera et al, 2015). However, the exact pharmacological mechanism of its antitumor action remains to be fully elucidated, despite it has been also investigated by microarray and proteomic techniques (Stigliano et al, 2008; Zsippai et al, 2012; Lehmann et al, 2013). Some studies have identified a functional relation between the expression of the RRM1 (Ribonucleotide Reductase Large Subunit 1) gene and mitotane sensitivity in adrenocortical carcinoma cell lines (Volante et al, 2012; Germano et al, 2015), hypothesizing that RRM1 may interfere with mitotane metabolism. However, this mechanism still remains to be clarified.

#### Introduction

Mitotane adjuvant treatment administered soon after surgery has been shown to significantly improve the median tumor-free survival in patients with completely resected ACC (Terzolo et al, 2007; Terzolo et al, 2012; Fassnacht et al, 2013). However some evidence indicates that only a subgroup of patients may benefit, probably the one with cortisol-producing tumors (Bertherat et al, 2007). Contrarily, the efficacy of mitotane in case of not completely resected, metastasized or recurrent ACC is well established and mitotane response, measured as stable disease or partial remission after the treatment, is observed in only 25-30% of patients (Else, 2014). The major factor influencing the therapy response is represented by the target plasma concentration of mitotane, ranging from 14 to 20 mg/l: several studies showed that patients with advanced ACC who reached mitotane plasma levels higher than 14 mg/l have less recurrence and a prolonged recurrence-free and overall survival (Terzolo & Berruti, 2008; Hermsen et al, 2011; Terzolo et al, 2013). Thus, monitoring mitotane plasma concentration is of great importance for the therapy management. However, mitotane doses usually used to reach the therapeutic window often associates with a range of significant toxicity, which commonly leads to gastrointestinal, neurological, metabolic and endocrine adverse effects (Else, 2014), thus inducing drug withdrawal in some cases. For advanced ACC, multiple combination regimen have been investigated, particularly the EDP (Etoposide, Doxorubicine, Cisplatin) plus mitotane (Berruti et al, 1998) and the Streptozotocin plus mitotane (Khan et al, 2000), the first one currently being the standard treatment option (FIRM-ACT phase III trial, Fassnacht et al, 2012). However, the improvement of disease control with polychemotherapy remains quite modest and chemoresistance often develops. Notably, mitotane has been shown to strongly induce P450-34A (CYP34A) (Kroiss et al, 2011; Chortis et al, 2013), a drugmetabolizing microsomal enzyme expressed in liver and gut: this may lead to significant drug interaction, decreasing the efficacy of combination strategies and partially explaining the development of chemoresistance.

### 2.6.3. Radiotherapy

Historically, ACC was considered resistant to radiotherapy and the use of this treatment remains controversial considering efficacy versus side effects related to the normal tissue toxicity in proximal radiosensitive structures, such as kidneys, stomach, intestine and spinal cord (Milgrom & Goodman, 2012). However, advances in radiotherapy techniques, particularly the possibility to modulate the radiation intensity, have made the treatment safer and promising results have been obtained in ACC patients in both adjuvant and palliative settings (Fassnacht *et al*, 2006; Hermsen *et al*, 2010; Sabolch *et al*, 2011, 2015; Habra *et al*, 2013). Studies *in vitro* suggest a possible synergistic inhibition of cell growth by the combination of irradiation and mitotane administration (Cerquetti *et al*, 2008). Nevertheless, the radiotherapy efficacy still needs to be firmly established.

## 2.6.4. Targeted therapy

The limited effectiveness of the traditional available therapies for ACC has led to explore new modes of treatment, starting from the molecular alterations described for this malignancy to be exploited as pharmacological targets (Costa et al, 2016). Tyrosine-Kinase (TK) receptors and their downstream effectors mediating the main signaling pathways altered in ACC were the most promising molecular targets (Fig. 15), and many studies have been performed to investigate the efficacy of different inhibitors. The most data concern the IGF-1R antagonists: among all, linsitinib (OSI-906), a small molecule inhibitor of both IGF-1 and insulin receptor, generated great expectation basing on early clinical results (Barlaskar et al, 2009). Despite it reached a phase III trial, it has been prematurely stopped since it did not show any improvement of overall survival compared to placebo (Fassnacht et al, 2015). A possible explanation may be the previous exposure of most of the enrolled patients to mitotane, thus activating CYP3A4 and affecting linsitinib efficacy. Also, IGF-1R may not be a major driver in adrenocortical carcinoma and other compensatory growth-promoting pathways can activate. All the other previous trials with IGF-1R inhibitors, including the antibodies Figitumumab and Cixutumumab, were precociously stopped due to the lack of response (Haluska et al, 2010; Naing et al, 2011). However, the IGF-2 pathway remains of great interest since one of its downstream components, the mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR), has been shown to be a potential therapeutic target in ACC (Doghman et al, 2010; De Martino et al, 2014). Particularly, targeting mTOR together with other effectors of proliferation signaling seems to be the best way to avoid the activation of compensatory growth pathways (De Martino et al, 2012; Doghman & Lalli, 2012;

39



**Figure 15.** TK receptors abnormally activated in ACC and their downstream effectors addressed for targeted therapy with specific compounds in preclinical studies and clinical trials. Adapted from Lerario *et al*, 2014.

Naing et al, 2013). Other TK inhibitors have been tested in ACC in order to target the growth signal trasduction: erlotinib plus gemcitabine was used to block EGFR signaling (Quinkler et al, 2008), as well as gefitinib (Samnotra et al, 2007), both with disappointing results. Likely, this is due to the low number of EGFR activating mutations in ACC. However, in a recent study, it has been shown the potential role of EGFR inhibition in reducing cell growth and survival (Gagliano et al, 2015). Imatinib, a platelet-derived growth factor receptor (PDGFR) inhibitor, also failed in inducing response in ACC patients (Gross et al, 2006), even if better results have been achieved in metastatic patients by using a combined therapy (Halperin et al, 2014). As already described, FGFR4 overexpression and amplification associate with worse outcome in ACC patients. A phase II study has shown a partial response of patients with metastatic or non resectable ACC to the FGFR TK inhibitor dovitinib (Jesùs Garcia-Donas et al, 2014). One of the main feature of tumorigenesis is sustained angiogenesis and targeting Vascular Endothelial Growth Factor (VEGF) and its receptor generated encouraging results in several types of cancer. Since both VEGF and VEGFR was shown to be increased in ACC (Bernini et al, 2002; Zacharieva et al, 2004; Xu et al, 2011), specific TK inhibitors, such as axitinib,

sorafenib, sunitinib and bevacizumab, have been tested in ACC but, again, with no meaningful clinical benefits (Wilhelm *et al*, 2004; Wortmann *et al*, 2010; Berruti *et al*, 2012; Kroiss *et al*, 2012; O'Sullivan *et al*, 2014). More recently, the TK receptor c-Met, activated by the Hepatocyte Growth Factor (HGF), has been shown to associate with ACC growth and chemoresistance development; moreover, pharmacologically targeting this pathway, such as with the use of cabozantinib, an inhibitor of both VEGFR and c-Met, allows to significantly suppress cell proliferation and tumor growth (Phan *et al*, 2015).

Steroidogenesis represents another target of interest in the development of new therapies for ACC. The nuclear transcription factor SF-1, which plays a critical role in adrenal development and growth, has been shown to induce both proliferation in adrenocortical carcinoma cells and tumor growth in vivo (Doghman et al, 2007); on the other hand, SF-1 inverse agonists are able to inhibit proliferation in SF-1 expressing cells (Doghman et al, 2009). Such results, together with evidence of SF-1 overexpression in ACC tumor samples (Sbiera et al, 2010) and the identification of new SF-1-related genes (Mizutani et al, 2015), indicate the potential use of this factor as a novel therapeutic target. Another target involved in steroid biosynthesis is represented by the Acetyl-CoA acetyltransferase 1 (ACAT1), the enzyme catalyzing cholesterol ester formation: a phase I trial (NCT01898715) is currently ongoing to investigate a ACAT1 inhibitor (ATR-101-001) in patients with advanced ACC (Aung et al, 2015). Intracellular cholesterol availability is crucial for steroidogenesis, so disrupting cholesterol uptake could have therapeutic potential in ACC. A promising approach seems to be the use of synthetic high-density lipoprotein (HDL) nanoparticles inhibiting cholesterol transporters (Subramanian et al, 2016).

Basing on recent advances in unraveling ACC molecular pathophysiology, new potential pharmaceutical target are coming out: Wnt/ $\beta$ -catenin pathway is one of the best candidates, and pre-clinical data support the use of anti-Wnt monoclonal antibody in many types of cancer (He *et al*, 2004). So far, no clinical trials with Wnt inhibitors have been performed yet, but there is evidence that the small-molecule inhibitor PKF115-584 decreases proliferation in ACC cells *in vitro* (Doghman *et al*, 2008) and that silencing  $\beta$ -catenin results in cell proliferation decrease, cell cycle alteration and apoptosis induction (Gaujoux *et al*, 2013). Another strategy could be targeting the immune system: interleukin-13 receptor alpha2 (IL-13Ra2) has been

found overexpressed in ACC compared to ACAs and normal adrenals (Jain *et al*, 2012) and a phase I study has been recently conducted with systemic interleukin-13-Pseudomonas exotoxin in metastatic ACC patients, with 1 patient out of 5 reaching a stable disease for more than 5 months before progression. (Liu-Chittenden *et al*, 2015). Other three clinical trials are currently enrolling patients to investigate the immunotherapy inhibition of lymphocyte programmed cell death protein 1 (PD-1) in adrenocortical carcinoma (NCT02673333, NCT02720484 and NCT02720484).

A reliable approach to identify new therapeutic compounds to treat ACC may be the use of drugs already approved for other diseases, mainly those demonstrated to also exert an anti-neoplastic effect. Among all, some pharmacological classes of antidiabetics, such as thiazolidinediones (TZDs) and metformin, have been widely investigated for their potential effect on solid tumors, for both cancer prevention and therapy (Tuccori *et al*, 2017), and different studies have described some effectiveness also in ACC.

**Thiazolidinediones** (**TZDs**) are peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor-gamma (PPAR $\gamma$ ) agonists approved for the treatment of metabolic syndrome and type 2 diabetes, since they are able to improve insulin sensitivity, as well as to regulate adipocyte differentiation and fat redistribution (Myazaki *et al*, 2002). In addition, TZDs have been shown to exert anti-cancer effects and accumulating evidence suggests a parallel PPAR $\gamma$ -independent action, with a selective inhibition of IGF-1R signaling (Mughal *et al*, 2017). TZDs, particularly Rosiglitazone and Pioglitazone, seem to be effective also in ACC, since they are able to decrease adrenocortical cancer proliferation and invasiveness, as well as to induce cell differentiation and apoptosis (Betz *et al*, 2005; Ferruzzi *et al*, 2005; Cantini *et al*, 2008; Luconi *et al*, 2010; Cerquetti *et al*, 2011). Moreover, they seem to affect steroidogenesis by inhibiting CYP11B2 enzyme expression and aldosterone production (Uruno *et al*, 2011). However, the exact molecular mechanism still needs to be fully elucidated.

**Metformin** is the first-line therapy in the treatment of type 2 diabetes mellitus, acting as insulin-sensitizer and glucose-lowering. In addition, it has been demonstrated to reduce tumor incidence in diabetic patients (Evans *et al*, 2005; Decensi *et al*, 2010; Monami *et al*, 2011; Johnson & Bowker, 2011) and ongoing clinical trials are currently testing metformin efficacy in cancer prevention and therapy (Pollak, 2013; Quinn *et al*, 2013; <u>https://clinicaltrials.gov</u>). Poli *et al*.

42

investigated the role of metformin in ACC treatment, showing a significant effect in reducing cell proliferation both *in vitro* and *in vivo*, mediated by metformin inhibition of the IGF2/IGF-1R signaling and a concomitant activation of the intrinsic apoptosis pathway (Poli *et al*, 2016). The global effect likely impairs mitochondria and cancer cell metabolism, as also confirmed in a more recent study analyzing the transcriptome and metabolome of ACC H295R cells treated with metformin (Udhane *et al*, 2017). Furthermore, the anti-cancer effect of metformin has been proven in a clinical case of metastatic and chemoresistent ACC (Brown *et al*, 2017), thus providing new evidence for using this drug as a potential therapeutic adjuvant in adrenocortical carcinoma treatment.

The identification of novel biomarkers would help in developing more effective therapeutic strategies for adrenocortical carcinoma. Few studies have analyzed the proteomic profile of ACC (Yang et al, 2013; Kjellin et al, 2014; Poli et al, 2015), identifying protein patterns differentially expressed in ACC compared to ACA and normal adrenal tissues. Calreticulin, a Ca<sup>2+</sup> binding protein involved in processes such as cell adhesion, autoimmunity and heat shock, has been identified as overexpressed in ACC compared to ACA and shows significant correlation with tumor stage (Yang et al, 2013). Other proteins identified as differentially expressed in ACC mostly associate with mitochondrial function and glucose metabolism (Kjellin et al, 2014; Poli et al, 2015), suggesting that a shift toward aerobic glycolysis occurs also in adrenocortical carcinoma and tahat mithocondria play a crucial role in adrenal tumorigenesis. Moreover, also proteins involved in cytoskeletal organization and cell migration, such as adenylyl cyclase-associated protein 1 (CAP-1) and Fascin-1 have been found overexpressed in ACC (Poli et al, 2015). Taken together, these findings could drive the development of novel specific ACC therapies.

# 2.7. Experimental models of ACC

Developing new specific and effective treatment for adrenocortical carcinoma still remains challenging, not only for the lack of well-defined molecular targets, but also because just few cell lines are currently available and very often novel therapeutic strategies showing promising results *in vitro* fail when translated into

the clinics. This is due to the patient heterogeneity and the specific therapeutic response of individual tumors on one hand, and to the acquisition of genomic and phenotypic alterations during long-term cell culture expansion on the other, thus resulting in a significant variability between different laboratories, particularly when these same cells are used to generate xenograft models (Hantel *et al*, 2016). However, getting proper preclinical models is crucial for the screening of new drugs.

One of the first established cell model of ACC is represented by the SW-13 adrenocortical cell, that were derived from a small cell carcinoma in the adrenal cortex (Leibovitz *et al*, 1973). Nevertheless, they do not show any steroid production and the adrenocortical origin of the primary tumor has been repeatedly questioned.

The most widely used human ACC cell line is the NCI-H295R: it has been established from an invasive primary adrenocortical carcinoma and further characterized for adrenal steroid production and tumorigenicity in nude mice (Gazdar et al, 1990; Logié et al, 2000), showing the ability to reproduce the morphological features of the original patient tumor. NCI-H295R xenografts provided a good model for the dysregulated IGF2/IGF1R pathway typically observed in ACC (Barlaskar et al, 2009; Hantel et al, 2012). They have been also used after  $\beta$ -catenin inactivation using a doxycyclin (Dox) inducible shRNA plasmid to study *in vivo* the role of Wnt/ $\beta$ -catenin signaling in adrenocortical tumorigenesis and progression (Gaujoux et al, 2013), as well as for preclinical evaluation of therapy regimens (Doghman & Lalli, 2013; Hantel et al, 2014) and for the development of new therapeutic strategies (Gaujoux et al, 2013; Hantel et al, 2012; Szabó et al, 2014). More recently, a mouse xenograft model of metastatic adrenocortical carcinoma has been established: SF-1-inducible H295R cells tagged with both firefly luciferase and GFP were generated to perform intrasplenic injection in mice followed by splenectomy, thus inducing metastases traceable by chemoluminescence (Morin et al, 2017).

The selection taking place during the multiple *in vitro* passages grossly changes the cancer cell biological properties. Thereby, the research in this field is now focusing on the development of patient-derived tumor xenograft (PDTXs), that could allow to reproduce the patient's specific tumor features, actually reflecting ACC heterogeneity (Hantel *et al*, 2016). Accordingly, a model of adult ACC (both xenograft and cell line) has been recently obtained from a PDTX referred as MUC-1 (Hantel *et al*, 2016). Also, a pediatric tumor model of ACC (SJ-ACC3) has been established by implanting the tumor tissue of a 11-years old patient into immuno-incompetent mice, eventually obtaining a reproducible xenograft model showing the patho-morphological features of the original patient tumor (Pinto *et al*, 2013).

Interestingly, a transgenic mouse model of metastatic adrenocortical cancer has been recently generated through the specific adrenocortical expression of SV40 large T-antigen, which selectively inactivates p53 in the adrenocortex, thus resulting in a spontaneous development of metastatic adrenal tumor after 8 months (Batisse-Leigner *et al*, 2017).

# 3. Beyond the tumor mass: the role of tumor microenvironment in sustaining tumor progression

A growing tumor mass can be considered as a dynamic "pseudoorgan" consisting of heterogeneous cancer and stromal cell populations, among which an active molecular and metabolic interaction is continuously established, thus contributing to favor the adaptation of cancer cells to different challenging conditions linked to tumor growth, such as physical pressure, oxidative stress, changes in nutrient and oxygen availability, immune surveillance. The features and behavior of the tumor surrounding environment significantly contribute to disease progression, allowing cancer cells for reprogramming their metabolism, dynamically adapting to a variable and somewhat hostile microenvironment and eventually acquiring the ability to successfully metastasize to distant sites. This is a complex process that primarily depends on tumor heterogeneity, which is due on both unique combinations of genetic and epigenetics alterations within the tumor cell populations, and on the ability of cancer cells to engage different metabolic strategies to overcome different tricky environmental conditions. These alterations allow cancer cells to acquire self-sufficiency in growth signals and a limitless replicative potential on one hand, and to become resistant to antigrowth signals and to programmed cell death on the other one, meanwhile developing the ability to induce angiogenesis and eventually invade the surrounding tissues to further metastasize. The so called "oncometabolism" has now entered among the defining hallmarks of cancer (Hanahan & Weinberg, 2011; Fouad & Aanei, 2017): tumor cell metabolic flexibility underlies the balance between energy-producing and energyconsuming processes to manage the need for essential nutrients (Pavlova & Thompson, 2016). Glucose represents a key fuel source and its uptake is usually increased in cancer cells: it is preferentially metabolized through glycolysis, that can be both anaerobic, when the molecular oxygen is limiting (for example, in the core of hypoxic areas of the tumor mass distant from the peripheral blood vessels) and aerobic, during the establishment of the "Warburg effect" (Warburg et al, 1927), which allows to rapidly produce ATP and to divert the glycolytic intermediates into various biosynthetic pathways, thus sustaining cell proliferation. Glutamine metabolism also supplies essential substrates for cancer growth, providing both the carbon intermediates for the assembly of macromolecules and the reduced nitrogen

for the *de novo* biosynthesis of nitrogen-containing compounds, including nucleotides, glucosamine-6-phosphate and essential amino acids. Mitochondriadependent oxidative phosphorylation (OXPHOS) is also used to produce ATP starting from glucose, fatty acids or glutamine and serves alongside glycolysis to fulfill the high anabolic demand of tumor cells (Obre & Rossignol, 2015). Moreover, tumor cells can utilize alternative opportunistic modes to acquire nutrients from the environment, such as macropinocytosis of extracellular proteins, engulfment and digestion of living cells ("entosis") and phagocytosis of apoptotic products (Pavlova & Thompson, 2016). Such distinct metabolic strategies can vary depending on specific surrounding conditions but also on tumor type, referring to both tissue origin and cancer subtypes (Elia et al, 2016). In addition, the specific supportive tumor microenvironment is emerging as a crucial driver of cancer progression: stromal cells are recruited through paracrine stimuli produced by cancer cells and are induced to alter their metabolism to in turn fuel cancer growth. Thus, a system of dynamic reciprocal interactions between tumor and its TME is constantly established.

# 3.1. <u>The tumor microenvironment: a metabolic cooperation</u> <u>and competition in a complex cell and molecular network</u>

In solid cancers, the tumor microenvironment (TME) constitutes a complex network of cells and soluble factors and comprises two main components, that are present in variable proportion depending on tumor location and stage: a cell component, including fibroblasts, myofibroblasts, mesenchymal stem cells (MSCs), adipocytes, pericytes, endothelial cells and cells of haematopoietic origin, both lymphoid (T cells, B cells, natural killer cells) and myeloid cells (macrophages, neutrophils and myeloid-derived suppressor cells); and the extracellular matrix (ECM), composed of collagens, glycoproteins and proteoglycans, scaffolding and maintaining the tissue architecture. The neovasculature developing within the tumor bulk is also part of the TME structure (Fig. 16). However, it is larger in size e less organized compared to its normal counterpart and fails to deeply penetrate the tumor, thus resulting in a progressive deprivation of oxygen and energy precursors from the periphery toward the core of the mass. The resultant hypoxia and

#### Introduction



**Figure 16.** Schematic representation of the tumor microenvironment components. MSCs: mesenchymal stem cells; CAFs: cancer-associated fibroblasts; MDSCs: myeloid-derived suppressor cells; NK: natural killer cells; CSCs: cancer stem cells; ECM: extracellular matrix. Adapted from McCuaig *et al*, 2017.

nutritional stress in turn drive a metabolic remodeling in both cancer and neighbor host cells, thus creating a pro-tumorigenic TME, mainly characterized by the lowering of the extracellular pH due to H+ and lactate released in the extracellular compartment (Chiche et al, 2010; Peppicelli et al, 2017). In fact, hypoxic cancer cells metabolizing glucose through anaerobic glycolysis produce and secrete lactate, which is thereby available for well-oxygenated cancer cells, fueling their mitochondrial metabolism. This system is regulated by the expression of appropriate intake/release transporters, particularly the lactate exporter monocarboxylate transporter 4 (MCT4), whose expression is increased in hypoxic tumor regions, and the importer MCT1, up-regulated in normoxic cells (Sonveaux et al, 2008). This kind of symbiotic metabolism is also established between cancer and surrounding cells (Gupta et al, 2017), making lactate one of the main soluble factors acting within this crosstalk (Romero-Garcia et al, 2016): according to the Warburg effect, cancer cells produce and secrete large amounts of lactate in the extracellular microenvironment, where it can be picked up by cancer-associated fibroblasts (CAFs) and MSCs and used as energy source (Koukourakis et al, 2006). The opposite process has also been described (Pavlides et al, 2009): tumor cells induce CAFs to divert their metabolism toward aerobic glycolysis (namely the "reverse Warburg effect"), thereby secreting pyruvate and lactate, which in turn can be consumed by cancer cells through Krebs cycle and OXPHOS (Chiarugi & Cirri, 2016). The presence of high amounts of lactate in the microenvironment results in lowering the extracellular pH to 6.0-6.5, thus contributing to acidosis and stimulating malignant progression of cancer cells: acidosis, in fact, induces the activation of matrix metalloproteinases (MMPs), a family of endopeptidases capable of degrading and remodeling the ECM, aiding cell migration and invasion (Kato et al, 2007). In addition, lactic acidosis stimulates angiogenesis through the activation of the VEGF/VEGFR2 signaling pathway and of endothelial cells, thus promoting tube formation (Xu et al, 2002; Hunt et al, 2007; Vegran et al, 2011; Porporato et al, 2012). The increased lactic acid production, together with the limited availability of nutrients and hypoxia, contributes to the metabolic competition in the TME, which particularly affects the tumor-infiltrating immune cell antitumor function, resulting in immune suppression: T cell proliferation, differentiation and activation is inhibited (Dang et al, 2011; Wang et al, 2014; Chang et al, 2015; Ho et al, 2015; Brand et al, 2016) and tumor-associated macrophages (TAMs) are polarized toward the pro-tumorigenic M2 phenotype (Colegio et al, 2014; Laoui et al, 2014).

In addition to lactate transferring, cancer cells are also able to get other essential nutrients from the microenvironment (Lyssiotis & Kimmelman, 2017 **in press**), including glutamine, one of the most utilized amino acid: a phenomenon termed "glutamine addiction" has been described for cancer cells, which decrease glutamine synthesis whereas increase the up-take and catabolism of glutamine produced by stromal cells, mainly CAFs and adipocytes (Wise & Thompson, 2010; Ko *et al*, 2011; Lyssiotis *et al*, 2013; Son *et al*, 2013; Meyer *et al*, 2016; Yang *et al*, 2016). Globally, the amino acid metabolism is altered in the TME, as observed for alanin, tryptophan, arginin and cysteine (Platten *et al*, 2012; Zhang *et al*, 2012; Salimian Rizi *et al*, 2015; Sousa *et al*, 2016).

Highly aggressive cancer cells have been shown to have a characteristic pattern of lipid deposition, which associates with the presence of several alterations in lipidand cholesterol-associated pathways (Beloribi-Djefaflia *et al*, 2016): they can either increase the up-take of exogenous lipids and lipoproteins or up-regulate their endogenous biosynthesis. Moreover, an increased exogenous fatty acid uptake and consumption through the fatty acid  $\beta$ -oxidation is also observed, strongly contributing to survival and metastatic spreading of cancer cells. Lipid molecules, in fact, not only represent a carbon sink, but are also energy-rich molecules that can support cancer growth in a nutrition deprived environment. Within the TME setting lipid can be provided as free fatty acids by adipocytes as a result of a metabolic reprogramming: in fact, cancer-associated adipocytes are prompted to up-regulate lipolysis and release fatty acids, that can be used by cancer cells for both energy production and lipid biosynthesis (Romero *et al*, 2015). Concomitantly, this process assures to maintain the terminal electron chain and ATP production in the hypoxic TME, as well as to sustain the glycolytic flux thanks to NADP<sup>+</sup> generation (Liu *et al*, 2010; Santos & Schulze, 2012).

In addition to the basic molecular building block, non-cancer cells are able to release, mainly through the activation of autophagy mechanisms, larger molecules such as dipeptides (Chaudhri *et al*, 2013) and exosomes, small exocytotic vesicles containing nutrient cargo, including amino acids, fatty acids and tricarboxylic acid cycle metabolites (Zhao *et al*, 2016; Achreja *et al*, 2017), that can be used by cancer cells to address their biosynthetic and bioenergetic needs. A similar symbiotic process has also been described for entire organelles, particularly the transfer of mitochondria and/or mitochondrial DNA from the stromal to the cancer cells, (Spees *et al*, 2006; Tan *et al*, 2015; Moschoi *et al*, 2016).

# 3.2. Focusing on the adipose tumor microenvironment: cancerassociated adipocytes and adipose stem cells

In recent years, the significant role of adipocytes and adipose progenitors as active players in the tumor microenvironment has been demonstrated for many types of solid and hematological malignancies: far from being just passive bystanders, adipose cells secrete various factors that can mediate both local and systemic effects, with particular implication for tumor initiation and growth, as well as for local invasion and metastasis. This is due to the establishment of a dynamic adipocyte-cancer cell crosstalk that leads to phenotypical and functional changes of both cell types, further enhancing tumor progression (Duong *et al*, 2017).

Adipose tissue represents one of the main component of the human body and, depending on its biological functions, it can be classified into two main types: the white adipose tissue (WAT), localized subcutaneously and surrounding visceral organs, which is specialized in storing energy and constitutes an important endocrine organ, regulating insulin sensitivity and lipid metabolism; and the brown adipose tissue (BAT), which can be found in paracervical and supraclavicular regions and mainly regulates thermogenesis in response to food intake and cold (Cypess et al, 2009; Virtanen et al, 2009). This two types of adipose tissue also differ for their morphological features (Fig. 17): WAT has a highly complex cellular composition, consisting of mature adipocytes and stroma-vascular cells, including pre-adipocytes, fibroblasts, pericytes, endothelial cells and immune cells (Eto et al, 2009). Due to their size, adipocytes are considered as the major component of WAT and are characterized by the presence of a unique large intracellular lipid droplet that constitutes the primary site of energy storage. On the other hand, BAT is composed of cells with multiple lipid droplets, rich in mitochondria and located in highly innervated and vascularized depots. BAT adipocytes are specialized in heat generation by thermogenesis and lipid oxidation and specifically express the mitochondrial Uncoupling Protein 1 (UCP1) (Cristancho & Lazar, 2011; Cinti, 2012; Sanchez-Gurmaches & Guertin, 2014). A third type of adipocytes have been recently described, namely brite or beige, which predominantly reside in the subcutaneous WAT in the mouse, but share some common features with brown adipocytes, such as the expression of UCP-1, the multilocular morphology, increasing in number after exposure to cold or exercise or (Harms & Seale, 2013; Lee et al, 2014). Finally, several « atypical » adipose tissue depots exist, including the one which can be found in the bone marrow: its adipocytes possess unique profiles ascribable to beige or brown-like adipocytes (Naveiras et al, 2009; Scheller et al, 2015).



**Figure 17.** Schematic representation of the differential morphology of white and brown adipocytes. L: lipids; N: nucleus; M: mitochondria. Adapted from Villarroya *et al*, 2005.

#### Introduction

Reciprocal transformation between the different types of adipose tissue in response to a variety of metabolic and environmental challenges have been described (Giordano et al, 2014). Therefore, adipose tissue constitutes a dynamic organ with a great capacity to adapt its extent depending on the energy status of the organism and in response to different pathophysiological conditions (Pellegrinelli et al, 2016). Besides its basal function of energy storing, WAT works as an endocrine organ, secreting hormones, growth factors, chemokines, pro-inflammatory molecules and adipokines, that play a critical role in modulating tumor microenvironment: in fact, they mediate many biological processes through both local and distant effect that can contribute to tumor growth, differentiation and progression. Due to the adipose tissue distribution in different organs, adipocytes can often be found in close contact with cancer cells in many tumor types, such as breast, colon, renal, prostate and ovarian cancer among others, and such a neighborhood commonly associates with a more aggressive tumor behavior (Finley et al, 2009; Nieman et al, 2011; Wang et al, 2012; Zhang et al, 2016). Increasing evidence, in fact, confirms the establishment of an active crosstalk between adipose tissue and cancer cells: the adipocytes closer to malignant cells undergo profound phenotypic and functional alterations, such as a decrease in cell number and size compared to those distant from the tumor mass. Moreover, at the tumor center, an increased ratio of fibroblast-like cells can be observed, thus suggesting a process of trans- or de-differentiation of adipocytes induced by cancer cells (Dirat et al, 2011; Tan et al, 2011). Consistently, adipocytes co-cultured in vitro with cancer cells show delipidation and loss of adipose specific markers such as adiponectin, FABP4 and hormone-sensitive lipase (HSL), but they have also been shown to acquire some CAF-associated markers (Bochet et al, 2013). In addition, alterations of adipocyte secretome have been described, notably the up-regulation of osteopontin, matrix metalloproteinase 11 and inflammatory cytokines, such as TNF-alpha, IL-6 and IL- $1\beta$  (Ribeiro *et al*, 2012). Conversely, the secreting adipokines, as well as the released fatty acids, are transferred to cancer cells, where they are able to stimulate adhesion, migration, and invasion and to sustain energy production, respectively (Nieman et al, 2013). Finally, this reciprocal crosstalk results in the local production of specific chemokines that can influence immune and inflammatory responses. In particular, immune-tolerant macrophages displaying anti-inflammatory responses are

52

recruited, thus contributing to a more favorable microenvironment for tumor growth (Sturtz *et al*, 2014).

The characteristic plasticity of the adipose tissue is due to the presence of adipose-derived stem cells (ASCs) within the stromal vascular fraction, which constitute the multipotent progenitor pool of adipose tissue, retaining the stem potential to differentiate toward different cell lineages, such as adipogenic, osteogenic, condrogenic, myogenic, cardiomyogenic and neurogenic-like cell types (Baglioni *et al*, 2009; Gwak *et al*, 2009; Zayan *et al*, 2010). Besides their central role in maintaining tissue homeostasis and providing the reservoir of regenerative cells, ASCs also influence the tumor microenvironment through the expression and secretion of growth factors, cytokines, chemokines and inflammatory factors, thus contributing to preserve cancer hallmarks and promoting cancer progression (Ilmer *et al*, 2014; Freese *et al*, 2015).

# 3.2.1. The role of mature adipocytes in cancer progression

Several *in vitro* and *in vivo* studies indicate that, in the TME setting, adipocytes are modified by cancer cells and acquire metabolic and functional characteristics distinct from those of their naïve counterpart. The so called cancer-associated adipocytes (CAAs) are then able to support and promote tumor growth, as shown in the case of different tumor types, including breast (Elliott *et al*, 1992; Manabe *et al*, 2003), ovarian (Nieman *et al*, 2011), prostate (Tokuda *et al*, 2003; Moreira *et al*, 2015), colon (Amemori *et al*, 2007) cancer and melanoma (Kwan *et al*, 2014). This interaction is mainly mediated by the production and release of different factors by CAAs (Fig. 18). They mainly consist of fatty acids and adipokines, the latter ones constituting a class of pleiotropic molecules, such as leptin, adiponectin, insulin-like growth factor 1 (IGF-1) and hepatocyte growth factor (HGF), implicated in many physiological or pathological processes, including cell survival and proliferation, as well as cancer invasion and metastasis.

#### CAAs support tumor growth

Several models of crosstalk between adipocyte and cancer cells have largely reported a tumor growth-promoting effect, which seems to mainly be mediated by the interaction of adipokines with their receptors expressed by tumor cells. Leptin is a peptide hormone that, besides its neuroendocrine function in controlling food intake, can impact a wide range of biological processes, including angiogenesis, bone formation and modulation of immune response. Evidence supports the potential role for this adipocyte-secreted factor in tumorigenesis: in fact, its receptor (Ob-R) is found highly expressed in many cancers, and several in vitro studies showed that leptin can induce cancer cell proliferation via activation of ERK1/2 and JNK pathways (Garofalo & Surmacz, 2006). On the other hand, it has been observed that the production of adiponectin, another major adipokine involved in the regulation of glucose levels and fatty acid oxidation, is reduced in CAAs, thus also contributing to cancer cell proliferation. In fact, adiponectin acts by mediating antiangiogenic and tumor growth-limiting effects that are opposite to those of leptin, such as activation of AMPK, inhibition of PI3K/Akt and ERK1/2 pathways, down-regulation of leptin-induced STAT3 phosphorylation, inhibition of NF-kB and Wnt/ $\beta$ -catenin signaling and decrease of ROS production (Dalamaga *et al*, 2012). Thus, the leptin:adiponectin ratio seems to be the major factor influencing tumor growth. Adipocytes also produce growth factors, particularly IGF-1 and HGF, which are able to promote cell growth and survival through the binding to their specific receptors expressed by tumor cells. The IGF1/IGF-1R interaction, which activates the growth-inducing PI3K/Akt and ERK pathways, has been shown to regulate breast cancer cell growth (D'Esposito et al, 2012), whereas HGF seems to mediate a paracrine interaction between adipocytes and tumor cells expressing the c-Met receptor, thus promoting tumor progression, as observed in breast and ovarian cancer (Rahimi et al, 1994; Takayama et al, 1997; Edakuni et al, 2001; Wong et al, 2001).



**Figure 18.** Schematic representation of the crosstalk and the reciprocal functional influence between adipocytes and cancer cells within the TME. Adapted from Park *et al*, 2014.

As already mentioned, cancer cells are capable to induce a metabolic shift from oxidative phosphorylation to glycolysis in cancer-associated fibroblast as well as in the other cells of the tumor stroma, resulting in the production of lactate and pyruvate, factors that sustain cancer metabolism and proliferation. This process may represent one of the mechanisms by which adipocytes are able to fuel cancer growth, since they have been shown to release lactate through the monocarboxylate transporters, particularly under hypoxic conditions (Pérez de Heredia et al, 2010). However, lipids seem to be the main source of energy provided by adipocytes to cancer cells: as described in different types of solid cancers, CAAs appear smaller in size and with a decreased lipid content, thus suggesting that a lipolytic process is induced by cancer cells, finally resulting in adipocyte delipidation and release of free-fatty acids (FFAs), which can be in turn metabolized by tumor cells through  $\beta$ oxydation (Dirat et al, 2011; Nieman et al, 2011, 2013; Park et al, 2014; Balaban et al, 2017; Wang et al, 2017; Wen et al, 2017). The existence of such an active exchange of FFAs between tumor cells and CAAs is supported by the observation of an increased level of free acid-binding proteins (FABPs) in several cancers, including breast, prostate, ovarian and colorectal carcinomas (Guaita-Esteruelas et al, 2017 in press).

The dynamism of modifications and interactions taking place within the tumor microenvironment requires a steady supply of oxygen and nutrients to assure tumor growth and expansion. Angiogenesis is a crucial process for supplying oxygen and nutrient delivery to the tumor mass. This process is tightly regulated by both tumor and stromal cells, including adipocytes: they can actively participate in angiogenic modulation through the direct production of the classical angiogenic factors (i.e. VEGFA) (Mick *et al*, 2002) or the release of leptin, which has been shown to directly promote proliferation and differentiation of endothelial cells and to upregulate VEGF in cancer cells (Gonzalez-Perez *et al*, 2010, 2013).

#### CAAs promote cancer invasion and metastasis

Besides their role in controlling tumor cell proliferation and survival, growth factors and cytokines released within the TME strongly contributes to tumor cell migration and invasion, orchestrating the complex cascade of events underlying dissemination and metastasization (Odenthal *et al*, 2016). In this setting, adipocytes seem to play a crucial role, contributing to the remodeling of extracellular matrix and promotion of tumor homing. Several in vitro models showed that the presence of CAAs is able to increase the invasive ability of cancer cells in different types of solid tumors, and this is mostly mediated by the secretion of soluble factors (Dirat et al, 2011; Tan et al, 2011; Ribeiro et al, 2012; Bochet et al, 2013; Moreira et al, 2015). The most abundantly adipocyte-secreted cytokines are represented by interleukin 6 (IL-6), IL-8 and monocyte chemotactic protein-1 (MCP-1): they are produced at high levels by CAAs and determine the establishment of a chronic inflammatory state in the tumorsurrounding adipose tissue, which promotes tumor dissemination, as well as cancer cell homing and seeding at distant organs (Finley et al, 2009; Dirat et al, 2011; Nieman et al, 2011; Pramanik et al, 2013; Laurent et al, 2016). In addition, leptin secretion also seems to contribute to cancer cell migration and invasion via IL-18 expression and secretion (Li et al, 2016) and to affects both innate and adaptive immunity, thus facilitating the immunomodulatory mechanisms allowing tumor escape (Delort et al, 2015). Furthermore, fatty acid transfer between CAAs and cancer cells via exosome secretion has been shown to further sustain migration and invasion (Lazar *et al*, 2016).

Besides adipokines and growth factors, adipocytes also produce some of the components of the ECM, which undergoes significant structural and molecular remodeling during tumor progression, driving cell migration. In particular, CAAs have been shown to up-regulate their secretion of collagen VI under cancer cell induction (Iyengar *et al*, 2005) and to produce a number of MMPs, predominantly MMP-11 (Chavey *et al*, 2003), which is actively involved in cancer migration and invasion (Zheng *et al*, 2016). MMp-11 also seems to directly affect adipocyte functions by negatively regulating adipogenesis and enhancing de-differentiation, thus leading to the accumulation of fibroblast-like cells in the tumor microenvironment (Andarawewa *et al*, 2005).

# 3.2.2. The role of ASCs in cancer development, growth and progression

As discussed above, adipose tissue is a rich source of ASCs, which are part of the ubiquitously distributed mesenchymal stem cells (MSCs), constituting the pool of stem and progenitor cells responsible for tissue homeostasis, repair and regeneration. To exert such a function, MSCs are recruited by the local microenvironment, being able to migrate along chemoattractant gradients (Ilmer et al, 2014). As already discussed, in the tumor microenvironment an exchange of soluble factors is dynamically established, thus facilitating the recruitment of immunomodulatory components and stromal cells of various origin, contributing to some of the hallmarks of cancer, such as angiogenesis, invasion and metastasis, and apoptosis resistance. There is increasing evidence that ASCs might be crucial in supporting cancer development and progression, influencing and being influenced by the tumor microenvironment (Freese et al, 2015). Many studies, in fact, showed that ASCs recruited to the TME can differentiate toward different cell types, such as endothelial cells, vascular complexes and tumor stroma, facilitating cancer cell growth (Muehlberg et al, 2009; Kucerova et al, 2011; Chandler et al, 2011, 2012; Nowicka et al, 2013). CXCL12 (also known as stromal-derived factor-1 - SDF-1) and its receptor CXC Receptor-4 (CXCR4) axis might be involved in driving ASC migration and incorporation into the TME. As recently shown, high levels of CXCL12 in the TME can attract CXCR4-positive immune and stromal cells to the tumor site to assist tumor development (De Palma et al, 2005; Orimo et al, 2005; Jin et *al*, 2006; Du *et al*, 2008; Beider *et al*, 2014). The other way round, CXCL12 secreted by ASCs in the TME strongly promotes tumor proliferation, migration and invasion through multiple signaling pathways triggered by the interaction with CXCR4 expressed by cancer cells (Zhao et al, 2010; Ji et al, 2013). CXCL12 is a homeostatic chemokine normally controlling hematopoietic cell trafficking, adhesion, immune surveillance and development through the interaction with its cognate receptor CXCR4, a member of the seven-transmembrane domain G-protein-coupled receptor (GPCR) superfamily. Both are overexpressed in various cancer types and their interaction leads to the activation of intracellular pathways regulating cell survival, proliferation and chemotaxis, such as MAPK, PI3K/AKT, NF-kB (Guo et al, 2016) (Fig. 19). In addition, such interaction has been correlated with angiogenesis and EMT induction, promoting cancer metastasis (Guo et al, 2016). Moreover, CXCL12 is physiologically expressed by mesenchymal stroma niches in different organs, including liver, lung and bone marrow, where CXCR4-positive cancer cells can be recruited to initiate metastasis (Guo et al, 2016). Recently it has been shown that CXCL12 can also bind CXCR7 with high affinity (Ghanem et al, 2014), thus mediating different potential effects than CXCR4: CXCR7 overexpression has been reported in different cancer types (Hattermann et al, 2010; Deutsh et al, 2013; Hu et

#### Introduction



**Figure 19.** Schematic representation of the downstream pathways regulated by CXCL12/CXCR4/CXCR7 axis. Adapted from Liao *et al*, 2013.

*al*, 2014; Lin *et al*, 2014; Wu *et al*, 2015; Shi *et al*, 2017), promoting cancer development and progression through the activation of AKT, MAPK and JAK2/STAT3 signaling. Furthermore, CXCR7 has been associated with the activation of genes related to lipid metabolic pathways and chemoresistance (Hekmann *et al*, 2014).

Once recruited to the tumor, ASCs are able to integrate into the stroma undergoing a transition into CAF- or myofibroblast-like cells, which associates with the expression of specific markers like tenascin-C and a-SMA, as demonstrated in different cancer types (Jeon *et al*, 2010; Jotzu *et al*, 2010; Cho *et al*, 2011, 2012; Do *et al*, 2012; Park *et al*, 2013). Therefore, activated ASCs may support the altered tumor metabolism in the contest of the establishment of the reverse Warburg effect. In addition, the role of ASCs in the TME has been linked to increased angiogenesis and cancer invasion: particularly in hypoxic conditions, ASCs have been shown to promote angiogenesis by secreting VEGF, thus sustaining tumor growth (Rasmussen *et al*, 2011). Moreover, ASC secretion of different factors, such as platelet-derived growth factor (PDGF), CCL5, transforming growth factor (TGF)- $\beta$  IL-6, IL-8, has been associated with increased ECM remodeling, EMT induction in cancer cells and increased cancer migration, invasion and anchorage-independent

growth (Pinilla *et al*, 2009; Walter *et al*, 2009; Devarajan *et al*, 2012; Welte *et al*, 2012; Scherzed *et al*, 2013; Reggiani *et al*, 2017).

Finally, ASCs seem to be crucial in regulating the immunomodulatory mechanisms allowing tumor cells for thwart immune surveillance: they inhibit natural killer (NK) cell activation and suppress B-cell functions (Bochev *et al*, 2008) and secrete various cytokines, including IL-4, IL-10, IL-8, TGF- $\beta$ , which contribute to regulate T cell activity and to create a tumor microenvironment characterized by specific modulation of inflammation, thus promoting tumorigenic activity (Razmkhah *et al*, 2010).

# 4. Tumor progression and metastatic colonization: circulating tumor cells as biomarkers of tumor evolution

The main cause of cancer-related death in patients is represented by metastasis: cells from primary tumors acquire the ability to disseminate through the blood circulation and to colonize distant organs, giving rise to a systemic disease and making treatments ineffective in most of the cases. Differently from what originally hypothesized, the acquisition of metastatic traits is an early event in the evolutionary story of a tumor, since invasive and motile cells can enter the circulation and seed distant organs long before a tumor is diagnosed, and the presence of metastatic disease at diagnosis almost always associates with poor prognosis, as well as development of chemoresistance. Current evidence suggests that metastasis-initiating cells are pre-selected within the primary tumor through genetic and, predominantly, epigenetic changes, undergoing further selection under the stress pressure related to tissue invasion, immune surveillance or hypoxia. This is consistent with the observation that metastasis share some genomic traits compared to their primary tumor and support the hypothesis that a clonal expansion in the primary tumor itself gives rise to metastasis-competent cells, that continue to evolve in parallel during their dissemination to distant organs (Klein, 2009; Greaves & Maley, 2012; Vanharanta & Massagué, 2013; Gundem et al, 2015; Naxerova & Jain, 2015).

Experimental and clinical observations indicate that metastatic colonization is a highly inefficient process, in which only a minority of the cells shed by the tumors can survive and form macrometastases. This is due to multiple obstacles that circulating tumor cells (CTCs) have to face before reach and seed a distant site, including escaping their primary microenvironment and invading the surrounding tissue, successfully entering the circulation, adapting to a new microenvironment and surviving in a latent dormancy state, to eventually break out as an overt metastasis (Fig. 20) (Massagué & Obenauf, 2016). Therefore, the metastatic process follows multiple steps and shows a number of bottlenecks driving the fate of the most aggressive cells: in the early phases, cytoskeletal rearrangements, combined with ECM remodeling and interactions with the supportive tumor niche, allow cancer cells to invade and migrate through the stroma. In response to various signaling factors released by the surrounding stromal cells, cancer cells can undergo epithelial-to-mesenchymal transition (EMT): this is a reversible phenotypic change characterized by the loss of intracellular adhesion and epithelial polarization, associated with gained cell motility and invasiveness. Such a process can promote cancer cell intravasation and acquisition of stem-like traits, as well as extravasation and organ colonization in its reverse process (mesenchymal-to-epithelial transition -MET) (Thiery et al, 2009; Tam & Weimberg, 2013). Once in the blood circulation, CTCs are exposed to a severe stress linked to the loss of adherence to the ECM, the mechanical and hemodynamic shear forces, as well as the innate immune system defense attack and the oxidative stress, all processes resulting in a dramatically reduction in the number of viable cells able to successfully disseminate. However, metastatic cells can carry out different strategies to protect themselves and survive into the circulation (Strilic & Offermanns, 2017): they can form microaggregates with platelets, reducing the mechanical stress and hiding from the immune surveillance; they can undergo reversible metabolic changes to withstand oxidative stress; they can acquire activating mutations in anti-apoptotic and pro-survival pathways or lose tumor suppressors. The eventual seeding to distant organs and the metastatic overgrowth need further modification and adaptation: cells successfully extravasated have to settle in a new microenvironment, where specialized supportive niches allow cancer cells (now called disseminated tumor cells - DTCs) to survive in a latent dormancy state and to retain their tumor-initiating capacity (Massagué & Obenauf, 2016).

Despite the development of several organ-specific targeted anti-metastatic therapies, their efficacy is often disappointing: tumor shrinkage is only partially



Figure 20. Schematic representation of the metastatic cascade. Adapted from Joosse et al, 2015.

achieved and a residual disease is left behind. This is mainly due to the capability of tumor cells to adapt their intracellular pathways under the stress of therapy, expressing a large number of secreted factors (known as therapy-induced secretome) able to protect the drug-sensitive cells and to selectively stimulate the drug-resistant minority (Holohan *et al*, 2013). Therefore, preventing metastasis rather than treat them would be more effective in high-risk patients. In this scenario, liquid biopsy represents the new frontier for cancer early diagnosis, prognosis and treatment. This is a minimally invasive procedure carried out during a standard blood draw, accessing different types of tumor material, including CTCs, cell-free DNA of tumor origin (ct-DNA), RNA and exosomes, feasible for molecular characterization. Analyzing this material may allow to profile the single patient tumor evolution, consistently with the idea of personalized medicine.

# 4.1. <u>Biology, detection and clinical implications of circulating</u> tumor cells

Circulating tumor cells can be considered as a surrogate of tumor sample that and reflect tumor evolution during progression and metastatic potential, as well as the effectiveness and progression of systemic therapies, allowing for monitoring patients during the follow up or after surgery of during treatment. Indeed, CTCs have been proposed as real-time "liquid biopsy", since they could allow to profile the disease complexity at any stage of tumor progression (Alix-Panabières & Pantel, 2013). Several new high-throughput technologies have been developed to analyze in very deep detail the functional and phenotypic traits of heterogeneous cell populations at the single-cell level. This has largely simplified the study of CTC biology, improving the knowledge about the mechanisms underlying their ability to disseminate and providing new information to make cancer treatment more relevant and patient-centric.

### 4.1.1. CTC Biology

As already mentioned, CTCs have to overcome a number of physiological hurdles to escape their primary site and enter the blood flow. According to the most widely recognized theory, cells undergo EMT to actively dissociate from the

#### Introduction

primary tumor and enter the blood vessels (Pantel & Speicher, 2016), under paracrine signals coming from the surrounding microenvironment. Cytoskeletal changes, together with the loss of tight and adherens junctions, underlie the loss of cell polarity and enable epithelial cells to become more invasive and motile (Joosse et al, 2015). This process typically associates with the down-regulation of epithelial markers, such as EpCAM and E-cadherin, the alteration of keratin expression and the up-regulation of mesenchymal markers, such as vimentin. The concomitant upregulation of matrix metalloproteinases (MMPs) contributes to facilitate migration through the local ECM and intravasation (Lamouille et al, 2014). This is consistent with the observation that CTCs with mesenchymal traits predict poor outcome and resistance to standard chemotherapy (Aktas et al, 2009; Yu et al, 2013; Krawczyk et al, 2014; Li et al, 2017). However, the role of EMT in CTCs is still unknown: on one hand, tumor cells undergoing EMT seem to be more resistant against share stress (Mitchell & King, 2013), whereas on the other one, several studies have correlated the overexpression of EpCAM to an increased risk of metastasis and reduced survival (Cimino et al, 2010; Spizzo et al, 2011) and have demonstrated the prognostic relevance of EpCAM-positive CTCs (Rack et al, 2014; Janni et al, 2016). It might be possible that these cells have some degree of co-expression of epithelial and mesenchymal markers, consistent with their plasticity (Alix-Panabières et al, 2017). Indeed, increasing evidence indicates that CTCs represent heterogeneous cell populations (Lapin et al, 2017; Lindsay et al, 2017). This is consistent with the fact that cancer EMT occurs through a spectrum of intermediate states, from the full transition taking place at the tumor invasive front to the complete absence in the main tumor bulk (Nieto et al, 2016). Thus, CTCs may derived from cells that underwent EMT in the primary tumor or may acquire intermediate EMT phenotypes in circulation, allowing for cell survival.

In addition to single CTCs, CTC clusters, namely circulating tumor microemboli (CTM), can also be found in patients' blood: they are groups of 2 to more than 50 cells able to extravasate and generally correlate with very poor clinical outcome (Hou *et al*, 2012; Aceto *et al*, 2014, 2015; Au *et al*, 2016). They are thought to have greater metastatic potential and to provide a survival advantage to single cells, since their cell junctions may help to avoid anoikis (Paoli *et al*, 2013). In addition, single CTCs or clusters can aggregate with platelets, thus facilitating extravasation and

protecting cell from mechanical stress and immune surveillance (Strilic & Offermanns, 2017). Moreover, CTCs are able to suppress T-cell proliferation and cytokine production by expressing PD-L1 (Mazel *et al*, 2015; Nicolazzo *et al*, 2016; Anantharaman *et al*, 2016).

Despite all these survival strategies, CTCs remain a rare event: they persist in the circulation for an estimated time of 1.0-2.4 hours (Meng *et al*, 2004) and can be detected in a range of 1-10 cells per millions  $(10^6-10^7)$  of surrounding normal peripheral mononuclear blood cells in the circulation of patients with advanced disease (Alix-Panabieres *et al*, 2012). Thus, isolation and characterization remain challenging, particularly in order to determine the traits underlying cell heterogeneity and to identify the specific markers of metastatic properties.

# 4.1.2. CTC isolation and characterization

Over the past two decades, many techniques have been developed for CTC detection and novel strategies are continuously proposed to improve isolation yield. CTC enrichment relies on two main approaches: the use of label-dependent techniques, exploiting the detection of surface marker through immunoselection; and the application of label-independent techniques based on unique mechanical and physical differences of CTCs when compared to the blood cells, including size, deformability and electrical properties (Fig. 21) (Joosse *et al*, 2015; Salvianti *et al*, 2016).

The most widely used technology is represented by the CELLSEARCH® system (Veridex, USA), which is based on the immunomagnetic capture of EpCAM-expressing cells, identifying as CTCs cells positive for nuclear DAPI (4',6-diamidino-2-phenylindole) and cytokeratins, and negative for CD45 (lymphocyte marker). This system allows CTCs automatic count and it has been approved by the USA FDA for the use of CTC enumaration as prognostic marker in metastatic breast, colon and prostate cancers (Cristofanilli *et al*, 2005; Cohen *et al*, 2008; de Bono *et al*, 2008). Although this is the only clinically validated platform for CTC analysis, analogous EpCAM-based systems are also available (Nagrath *et al*, 2007; Talasaz *et al*, 2009; Saucedo-Zeni *et al*, 2012). However, all these methods show the intrinsic bias of the



**Figure 21.** Schematic representation of CTC detection approaches and downstream applications for molecular characterization. Adapted from Cabel *et al*, 2017.

lack of univocal CTC biomarkers: EpCAM itself is not expressed by all tumor types and, as previously described, a subset of epithelial cancer cells undergo EMT, likely losing the expression of this epithelial marker. Alternatively, several approaches relying on physical properties of cells have been developed, such as the use of density gradient centrifugation, which allows to separate cells on the basis of thesedimentation coefficient (Low & Wan Abas, 2015). Size-based methods, instead, exploit the dimensions of CTCs, which are generally bigger than the other blood cells, with a diameter ranging from 17 to 52  $\mu$ m. Among all filtration devices, those employing microfilters with a selective porous membrane (8 µm pore diameter), represent a relatively simple way to obtain an enriched pool of cells within a single processing step, preserving cell integrity for CTC identification and further characterization (Vona et al, 2000; Desitter et al, 2011). In addition, CTC clusters can also be separated this way. However, this approach shows some drawbacks, including the loss of smaller tumor cells, the risk of filter clogging due to high concentration of blood cells and the requirement of CTC detachment from the membrane to perform downstream analysis. Other methods combining cell size and microfluidics have been developed (Hou et al, 2013; Sollier et al, 2014), as well as size- and deformability-based technologies (Tan et al, 2009, 2010; Che et al, 2017). Moreover, a chip for the specific isolation of CTC cluster is available, based on the separation by different flow speed compared to single cells (Sarioglu *et al*, 2015).

CTC identification and enumeration are commonly performed by morphologic investigation together with fluorescence immunocytochemistry (ICC). However, conventional microscopic examination is cost- and time-consuming, whereas automated cell image capturing and analysis systems present filter set limitations (Joosse *et al*, 2015). The use of multiplex PCR could help in targeting the numerous tumor-associated mRNA transcripts, such as EMT-associated and stem cell markers for CTC identification (Kasimir-Bauer *et al*, 2012). Another strategy is represented by the enumeration and analysis of proteins specifically secreted by viable tumor cells (EPISPOT, EPithelial Immuno SPOT) through a system of fluorochrome-labeled antibodies targeting the proteins of interest (Alix-Panabieres *et al*, 2007; Alix-Panabieres, 2012).

CTC enrichment and identification represents the first step to eventually obtain single cells suitable for molecular and functional characterization, since simple enumeration does not to reflect the complexity of genetic and epigenetic changes occurring during tumor progression. Many strategies have been applied for this purpose (Shapiro et al, 2013; Navin, 2014), including manual low-throughput micromanipulation and laser-capture microdissection, flow cytometry and the most recently developed semiautomated DEParray (Di-Electro-Phoretic Array; Silicon Biosystems, Italy) system (Peeters et al, 2013). Once isolated, CTCs can be analyzed for chromosomal rearrangements or changes in gene copy number by using techniques such as interphase fluorescence in situ hybridization (FISH) and array-CGH (comparative genome hybridization). Additionally, next generation DNA sequencing can be performed to study the CTC genome-wide mutation spectrum (Heitzer et al, 2013; Carter et al, 2017). Other traditional techniques have been applied to CTC characterization, such as RNA in situ hybridization, multiplexed quantitative PCR and gene expression microarray (Smirnov et al, 2005; Xi et al, 2007; Payne et al, 2012; Yu et al, 2013); moreover, the increasing feasibility of the advanced single-cell expression profiling approaches are now allowing to shed new light on CTC clonal evolution and heterogeneity (Sandberg, 2013; Lohr et al, 2014; Wang et al, 2014; Miyamoto et al, 2015). A question remain about how and when such techniques will become predictive, specific and inexpensive enough to be adopted for the routinely clinical practice.
Due to CTC rarity, their functional characterization still remains technically challenging. Cell line and organoid culture have been established with low efficiency and are available only for a handful of cancers (e.g. Cayrefourcq *et al*, 2015). CTC functionality has been tested both in culture and *in vivo* in mouse xenograft models, measuring the invasive and metastatic properties of isolated cells (Baccelli *et al*, 2013; Friedlander *et al*, 2014), as well as the response to chemotherapeutics (Hodgkinson *et al*, 2014; Yu *et al*, 2014; Khoo *et al*, 2016). However, further studies are needed to standardize the current culture techniques and *in vivo* strategies.

#### 4.1.3. Clinical validity and utility of CTCs

The diagnostic, prognostic and predictive value of CTC has been investigated in various cancer types, demonstrating a clinical validity for CTC detection and characterization, at least in some solid tumors (Cabel *et al*, 2017).

CTC count, mainly based on the use of the CELLSEARCH® technology, has been investigated as diagnostic in early non-metastatic cancers: most of the studies reported very low CTC detection rate, depending on the limited specificity and sensitivity on the technique (Loh et al, 2014; van Dalum et al, 2015; Bidard et al, 2016). The ISET filtration system, instead, showed better performances in lung cancer early detection and differential diagnosis (Ilie et al, 2014; Fiorelli et al, 2015). On the contrary, high level of evidence showed a strong prognostic value for CTC count determined by CELLSEARCH®: in both metastatic and non-metastatic cancers, particularly breast, colon, prostate and lung cancer, elevated baseline CTC count represents an independent prognostic factor for both overall survival and free-progression survival (Cabel et al, 2017). Moreover, several reports suggest a predictive value for CTC detection in monitoring the efficacy of therapies: particularly in metastatic breast, colon and prostate cancers, a decreased CTC count after treatment associates with better prognosis (Cristofanilli et al, 2004; Cohen et al, 2008; de Bono et al, 2008; Hou et al, 2012; Bidard et al, 2014; Goldkorn et al, 2014). However, CTC analysis remains still limited when applied to non-metastatic cancers, due to the low rate of CTC detection and to the significance to be attributable to their presence in non-invasive stages of tumors.

Although its clinical validity, CTC detection has not been approved for the routinely clinical practice, since a clinical utility, meaning an improvement in patient's outcome, has not yet been validated. Several ongoing clinical trials are investigating the utility of CTC in the therapeutic decision, basing on CTC count and variation, as well as on the presence of molecular processes and biomarkers specifically related to CTCs or to the metastatic spread (Cabel *et al*, 2017). The improvement in the sensitivity of CTC detection techniques and the development of *in vitro* (CTC cultures) and *in vivo* xenograft models for drug screening will be crucial to finally launch CTCs in the clinical practice.

### 4.2. CTCs in adrenocortical carcinoma

To date, only one preliminary study has been performed to assess the presence of circulating tumor cells in the peripheral blood of patient with adrenocortical carcinoma compared with benign adenomas (Pinzani *et al*, 2013). In a cohort of 24 patients (14 ACC and 10 ACA), CTCs were isolated by using the ScreenCell<sup>®</sup> filtration device and detected in all ACC samples, unlike in ACA samples, thus indicating the potential use of CTC detection for the differential diagnosis of adrenocortical tumors. Adrenocortical origin of isolated cells was confirmed by immunocytochemistry performed against typical neuroendocrine markers, such as synaptophysin and MART-1/MelanA, but also against the more adrenocortex-specific Steroidogenic Factor-1 (SF-1) (Fig. 22). CTC count in pre-surgical and post-surgical samples of ACC patients revealed that surgery significantly affects the number of CTCs (Fig. 23A), even if no significant correlation with the length of follow-up was evident. When patient clinical features were considered, a



**Figure 22.** CTC detection in blood samples from ACC patients. A-F: Hematoxylin/eosin staining was performed on filters to identify and count CTCs on the basis of established morphological criteria (cell size > 16  $\mu$ m; nucleocytoplasmic ratio > 50%; irregular nuclear shape; hyperchromatic nucleus; basophilic cytoplasm. Positivity related to MART-1 (G), synaptophysin (H), and SF-1 (I) immunocytochemistry confirmed CTC adrenocortical origin. Adapted from Pinzani *et al*, 2013.

statistically significant linear correlation was found only with the tumor diameter (R2=0.362; R=0.602; P=.023; n=14), while no correlation was present with the other parameters analyzed, such as Ki67, age, stage and Weiss score. Moreover, CTC number were significantly higher in patients with metastatic disease (Fig. 23B).



Postsurgical CTCs, n/3 mL Mean (SD)

Figure 23. A): Absolute values of CTC count evaluated in ACC patients show a significant decrease of CTC number after surgery in samples collected during follow-up compared to pre-surgery samples. B): Stage and diameter were used to stratify ACC patient (n=14) in two classes, using stage 4 or diameter median value as cut-off. Adapted from Pinzani et al, 2013.

Diameter ≥ 8.8 cm

P

Mean (SD) Median [interquartile range] Patients, n (%)	2.1 (2.1) 1.1 [0.7–3.0] 10 (71)	11.7 (14.5) 5.8 [2.4–27.0] 4 (29)	.031	1.8 (2.0) 1.0 [0.5–2.3] 7 (50)	8.3 (11.2) 3.0 [2.2–9 7 (50)	.006 .0]	
Although limited	by the si	nall coho	rt of	patients a	nalyzed,	this prelin	ninary study
suggests that CTCs	may be a	useful n	narke	er in aggre	essive/me	etastatic A	CC for both
prognosis and moni	toring of	progress	ion a	and respon	nse to tre	atments. T	Therefore, in
the setting of nor	invasiv	e liquid	bio	psy, CTC	s could	provide	meaningful
information to elucio	late the	metastatio	c pro	cess and t	the differ	ent molect	ular and cell
factors involved. The	e possibi	lity to inv	vestig	gate gene	and prote	ein expres	sion, as well
as epigenetic change	es, startin	ng from s	ingle	e-cell samp	ples, wou	ıld help ir	ı identifying
specific biomarkers	associate	d with C	TC h	eterogene	ity and n	netastasizi	ng potential
(Salvianti & Pinzan	i, 2017;	Siravegna	a et	al, 2017).	This kno	owledge r	nay aid the
development of mo	ore effec	tive trea	tmer	nts specifi	cally tar	geting the	e metastatic
disease. Moreover, i	nformati	on provid	led l	by CTC ar	nalysis co	uld be con	nplemented
by additional genon	nic infor	mation co	omin	g from ce	ll-free cir	culating t	umor DNA,
which has been recei	ntly dem	onstrated	to b	e detectab	ole in bloo	od sample	also in ACC
(Creemers et al, 201	7). Thus	, the "liq	uid	biopsy" aı	nalysis w	ould prov	vide a more
comprehensive und	erstandiı	ng of AC	C h	eterogenei	ity and p	oatient-rela	ated disease
progression.							

Diameter < 8.8 cm

## **OBJECTIVES**

Molecular features underlying adrenocortical carcinoma heterogeneity and evolution are just being unraveling, showing that driver gene mutations, epigenetic alterations and dysregulation of signaling pathways related to cell survival, growth and proliferation, play a crucial role in determine malignancy. However, even if molecular alterations are essential to provide a survival and growth advantage to cancer cells within the tumor mass, they cannot exhaustively enucleate the mechanisms by which malignant cells acquire the ability to migrate and metastasize to distant sites, thus allowing cancer progression. The adaptation of cell metabolism to dynamically changing environmental conditions related to tumor evolution represents a key hallmark of cancer. Tumor microenvironment constitutes the ideal soil to establish a constant crosstalk between tumor and stromal cells, thus inducing reciprocal metabolic and functional alterations, eventually supporting tumor growth and progression. Studying the dynamics of such interactions would help in elucidating cancer biology and developing more effective targeted therapies addressing cancer-microenvironment crosstalk. Since adrenal glands present a substantial component of adipose tissue, the interactions with the surrounding adipose microenvironment may play a pivotal role in adrenocortical tumorigenesis and ACC progression, as widely described for other tumor types, where cancer cells are in close contact with adipocytes.

The first objective of this thesis (Results - Part I) was to reproduce *in vitro* a system of reciprocal interactions between the adrenocortical tumor cell line NCI-H295R and the human adipose-derived stem cells (ASCs) or *in vitro* differentiated adipocytes in order to evaluate:

- i. the paracrine effects of the adipose component on H295R cell behavior, including variations of cell proliferation and motility/migration ability;
- the influence of H295R cells on ASC proliferation, gene expression and ability to effectively differentiate toward a white mature and functional adipocyte phenotype
- iii. the potential cell signaling pathways and factors involved in this reciprocal interaction.

The second part of the thesis (Results - Part II), instead, investigates the possibility to isolate and characterize circulating tumor cells (CTCs) in blood samples from patients with adrenocortical carcinoma, in order detect specific molecular features to be compared with those of the primary tumor, allowing to track tumor evolution and progression. Particularly, the objectives included:

- i. the collection of blood samples from ACC patients, possibly at different time points during the follow-up, for CTC isolation, identification and enumeration;
- ii. the cytological analysis of CTCs to confirm their adrenocortical origin;
- iii. the design of an experimental workflow to obtain CTC DNA to perform downstream analysis with techniques such as targeted next generation sequence (NGS) and digital-droplet PCR (ddPCR) and to confirm the presence of the original mutations previously found in the primary lesions.

# PARTI I - Investigating the crosstalk between adrenocortical carcinoma cells and adipose microenvironment

### Materials and methods

• Cell cultures. The human adrenocortical carcinoma cell line H295R was obtained from the American Type Culture Collection (ATCC) and cultured in DMEM/F-12 medium with 10% FBS, 2 mM L-glutamine, 100 U/ml penicillin-100  $\mu$ g/ml streptomycin and a mixture of insulin/transferrin/selenium (ITS) (Sigma-Aldrich). Human primary adipocyte-derived stem cells (ASCs) were isolated from the stromal vascular fraction (SVF) derived from subcutaneous adipose tissue biopsies as described elsewhere (Baglioni *et al*, 2009): briefly, adipose tissue biopsies underwent mechanic and enzymatic processing until obtaining the SFV, which was plated and, after having removing the non-adherent contaminating cells, cultured in DMEM with 20% FBS, 2 mM L-glutamine, 100 U/ml penicillin-100  $\mu$ g/ml streptomycin and 1  $\mu$ g/ml amphotericin-B (Sigma-Aldrich). All cells were incubated at 37°C in a humidified 5% CO<sub>2</sub> atmosphere.

• **Co-culture system.** H295R and ASCs where co-cultured in the setting of different experiments by using a specific tissue culture inserts for 6-well plates having a porous membrane with 0,4 µm diameter pores (ThinCert<sup>TM</sup>, Greiner Bio-One), thus allowing to maintain the two cell types separated, while the medium soluble components can be exchanged (Fig. R1). H295R cells and ASCs were seeded, except where differently indicated, in the cell culture inserts (10<sup>5</sup>cells/insert) and in the well (8×10<sup>4</sup>) respectively, each in its own complete medium. At the starting time of the co-culture, the inserts containing H295R were transferred into the wells containing ASCs and all cells were grown in DMEM plus 10% FBS. H295R and ASCs cultured alone in the same conditions of the co-cultured ones were used as relative controls for each type of assay.



Figure R1. Schematic representation of the described co-culture system

• Viable cell count. H295R and ASCs seeded in the co-culture system were 24 hour starved and put together to start the co-culture. At different time points (0, 1, 2, 3, 6, 9 days) cells were trypsinized and counted by an haemocytometer, after dead cell exclusion with trypan blue staining. The mean number of viable cells was obtained by counting four replicates in at least three different experiments.

• Glucose up-take measurement. H295R and ASCs, co-cultured or grown alone for 7 days, were washed twice with PBS and incubated overnight in serum free and low glucose (0,55 mM) medium. After PBS wash, cells were incubated with Hepes buffer (140 mM NaCl, 20 mM Hepes-Na pH 7.4, 2,5 mM MgSO4, 1 mM CaCl2, 5 mM KCl) containing 2-deoxy-[<sup>3</sup>H]D-glucose [1µCi/µl] (Perkin-Elmer) for 10 minutes at 37°C. Cells were then washed with cold PBS and were lysed in 100 mM NaOH for 1 hour at 37°C. After resuspension of samples in Insta-Gel Plus cocktail (Perkin-Elmer), radioactivity was measured on a scintillation beta counter.

• Evaluation of conditioned media. Conditioned media related to 72 hour mono- or co-culture of both H295R and ASC were assessed to quantify glucose, lactic acid and cortisol content by using a routinely detection method at the central analysis laboratory (Azienda Ospedaliero Universitaria Careggi, Florence).

• **Transmission electron microscopy.** After 7 day mono- or co-culture, H295R and ASCs were trypsinized and centrifuged at 1200 rpm for 5 minutes. Pellets were fixed in cold 2.5% glutaraldehyde and 2% formaldehyde in 0.1 M sodium cacodylate buffer (pH 7.4) for 1 h at room temperature, and post-fixed in cold 1% osmium

tetroxide in 0.1 M phosphate buffer (pH 7.4) for 1 h at room temperature. Pellets were dehydrated in graded acetone, passed through propylene oxide, and embedded in epoxy resin. Ultrathin sections were stained with gadolinium acetate and alkaline bismuth subnitrate and examined under a JEM 1010 electron microscope (Jeol) at 80 kV.

 In vitro adipocyte differentiation and lipid content quantification. ASCs were seeded onto glass coverslips in 6-well plates (5×10<sup>4</sup> cells/well) and cultured, alone or together with H295R (10<sup>5</sup> cells/insert), in the presence of adipogenic medium (DMEM plus 10% FBS, 0,5 mM 3-isobutyl-1-methylxanthine, 1 mM dexamethasone, 10 mM insulin and 1µM rosiglitazone - DIM cocktail). ASCs cultured in DMEM with 10% FBS were used as negative control. After 10 day differentiation, the intracellular lipid content was measured by AdipoRed<sup>TM</sup> assay according to the manufacturer's instructions. Fluorescence emission was measured by 485/572 nm excitation/emission. The specific absorbance related to the differentiated adipocytes was calculated as fold increase on the unspecific absorbance related to the undifferentiated ASCs. Coverslips were finally mounted on microscope slides in the presence of ProLong® Gold antifade reagent with DAPI (Thermo Fisher Scientific Inc.) and the fluorescence related to the lipid droplets was acquired with a Leica DM4000 epifluorescence microscope (Leica Microsystems GmbH). This same protocol was slightly modified to obtain *in vitro* differentiated mature adipocytes suitable for co-culture with H295R: ASCs were cultured for 7 days in the presence of DIM cocktail and then cultured alone or in the presence of H295R for additional 9 days in complete DMEM/F12. The same experimental procedure already described was used for measuring the intracellular lipid content and to acquire fluorescence images.

• **SDS-PAGE and Western Blot Analysis.** After 7 day mono- or co-culture, cells were lysed in RIPA buffer (20 mM Tris pH 7.4, 150 mM NaCl, 0,2 mM EDTA, 1 mM OVA, 0,5% Triton-100 in ddH2O) supplemented with phosphatase and protease inhibitors. After protein measurement by Coomassie method, equal amounts of proteins for each sample (30 μg) were separated by SDS-PAGE and transferred onto PVDF membranes (Immobilon, Merck Millipore). Each membrane was incubated overnight at 4°C with primary antibodies, at the appropriate

dilutions, against the following proteins: IGF-1R $\beta$ , Fascin-1, RhoA, GAPDH, Actin, GLUT-1, GLUT-4, SDF-1/CXCL12 (Santa Cruz Biotechnology, Inc.), phosphop44/42 MAPK (Thr202/Tyr204) and p44/42 ERK1/2 (Cell Signalling Technology, Inc.), FAK (GeneTex, Inc.), MEK-1 (EDM-Millipore), Actin  $\alpha$ -Smooth Muscle (clone 1A4; A2547; Sigma-Aldrich). The further peroxidase-secondary IgG incubation (1:2000 dilution) (Sigma-Aldrich) was performed at room temperature for 1,5 hours. Image acquisition and densitometric analysis were performed with Quantity One software on a ChemiDoc XRS instrument (BIO-RAD). All Western blots were repeated in at least 3 independent experiments. GAPDH or Actin were used as internal loading control to normalize protein expression.

 RNA extraction, reverse transcription and quantitative real-time PCR. RNA extraction from H295R, ASCs and mature adipocytes, co-cultured or grown alone for 7 days, was performed using the RNeasy Mini Kit (Qiagen) according to the manufacturer's instructions. Briefly, pellets of cells, collected by trypsinization and centrifugation, were resuspended in RTL-1% β-mercaptoethanol buffer, added with 70% ethanol, column purified through sequential centrifugation steps and finally eluted in 50 µl RNase-free H2O. RNA concentration was assessed on a Nanodrop spectrophotometer (Thermo Fisher Scientific). For each RNA sample, cDNA was obtained by performing reverse transcription PCR starting from 250 ng RNA in 50 µl final volume reaction (Taqman RT-PCR kit; Applied Biosystems) using the following cycling conditions: 10 minutes at 25°C, 30 minutes at 48°C, 3 minutes at 95°C, hold 4°C. Further quantitative real-time PCR was carried out using primers and probes for the following genes: BMI-1, Nanog, OCT-4, Leptin, AdipoQ, FABP4, HSL, IL-8, IGF2, IGF1R, LepR, DPP4, CXCR7, CXCL12, IL-6, MCP-1, HSD11β1, GAPDH (Taqman Gene Expression Assay; Applied Biosystems). RT-PCR reactions, performed in triplicate for each gene, were carried out in 12,5 µl final volume on a ABI Prism 7900 Sequence Detector (Applied Biosystems) with the following cycling conditions: 15 seconds at 95°C plus 1 minute at 60°C for 40 cycles. The amount of target genes, normalized to the endogenous reference gene (GAPDH) and related to a calibrator (Stratagene), was calculated by  $2^{-\Delta\Delta Ct}$ .

• Wound healing assay. H295R cultured alone or in co-culture with ASCs for 7 days were trypsinized, seeded in a 12-well plate (1.5x10<sup>6</sup> cells/well) and grown up

to confluence. A sterile plastic 10 µl pipette tip was used to scratch the confluent cells monolayer in each well to generate a cell-free zone and, after a wash in PBS to eliminate the detached cells, fresh medium was added and cells were incubated for 48h. In each well, migration was assessed under an inverted light microscope and quantified using a specific tool (MRI Wound Healing Tool) of the ImageJ software at designated time points, i.e. 0, 24 and 48 hours post-scratch. The percentage of migration rate was expressed as  $(1 - \text{residual area})/(\text{initial area}) \times 100$ .

• Invasion assay. The cell invasion assay was performed with a basement membrane-coated CytoSelect<sup>™</sup> 24-well cell invasion assay kit (Cell Biolabs), according to the manufacturer's instructions. Briefly, H295R cells, previously cultured alone or co-cultured with ASCs for 7 days, were trypsinized and plated in the upper chamber of the invasion plate (3x10<sup>5</sup> cells/well) in serum free culture medium. Complete culture medium (DMEM/F12 plus 10% FBS) was added to the lower chamber. Cells were incubated for 48h at 37°C in 5% CO<sub>2</sub> atmosphere. The non-invasive cells were then removed from the inside of the inserts, that were then transferred to a clean well containing a Cell Stain Solution and incubated for 10 min at room temperature. The inserts were washed in water, allowed to air dry and transferred to an empty well containing an Extraction Solution. After 10 min incubation on an orbital shaker, samples were transferred to a 96-well microtiter plate and the OD 560 nm was measured in a microplate reader (VICTOR multilabel plate reader; Perkin-Elmer). The OD 560 nm value related to the Extraction Solution alone was used as the background subtraction factor. The assay was repeated in three different co-culture experiments.

• Immunofluorescence. H295R cells were seeded on glass coverslips in 6-well plates (10<sup>5</sup> cells/well) and cultured alone or together with ASCs grown in cell culture inserts (8×10<sup>3</sup>cells/insert). After 7 days, H295R were fixed in 4% PFA, permeabilized in 0,2% PBS-Tryton and incubated with the ActinGreen<sup>™</sup> 488 ReadyProbes<sup>®</sup> Reagent (Thermo Fisher Scientific, Inc.) for 40 minutes to stain F-actin cytoskeleton. Coverslips were then mounted on microscope slides in the presence of ProLong<sup>®</sup> Gold antifade reagent with DAPI (Life Technologies). Fluorescence was acquired with a Leica DM4000 epifluorescence microscope (Leica

Microsystems GmbH). Coverslips incubated with only 5% PBS-horse serum were used as negative controls.

• ELISA assay. The conditioned medium related to ASCs cultured alone or together with H295R for 9 days was analyzed with an ELISA kit for the detection of human SDF-1a (CXCL12A) (Thermo Scientific<sup>™</sup> Pierce<sup>™</sup>), according to the manufacturer's instructions. Briefly, samples were incubated in the assay plate containing the anti-SDF-1a antibody for 2,5 hours at room temperature. After washings, samples were incubated with the biotinylated antibody for 1 hour at room temperature. Subsequent streptavidin-reagent and TMB substrate incubation were performed before measuring the OD 450/550 nm on a microplate reader (VICTOR multilabel plate reader; Perkin-Elmer). Each point was performed at least four times in at least three different experiments. Sample absorbance values were interpolated on a standard curve to obtain the relative concentrations. The assay sensitivity was 80 pg/ml. Each value was normalized on the relative cell number.

• **Statistical analysis.** Statistical analysis was performed using SPSS 22.0 software (SPSS, Inc.). The Kolmogorov–Smirnov test was used to verify the normal distribution of data, expressed as mean ± SE. Student's t test was applied for comparison of two classes of data. A P < 0,05 value was considered as statistically significant.

### <u>Results</u>

## 1) Cell proliferation and morphology of both H295R and ASCs are altered during co-culture

An *in vitro* co-culture system was set up to assess the reciprocal influence of H295R adrenocortical cancer cells and human adipose-derived stem cell (ASCs) on cell behavior and characteristics. The use of specific 6-well inserts with a porous membrane allowed for culturing the two cell types in the same medium, avoiding direct cell contact but maintaining a constant exchange of soluble factors between the two compartments.

First, H295R and ASCs were co-cultured up to 9 days and monitored at designated time points (0, 2, 3, 7, 9) to assess whether a variation in the proliferation rate was induced compared to the single cultures. Further gene and protein expression analysis was performed to investigated the possible intracellular pathways involved. Microscopy observation allowed to evaluate morphological variations.

H295R co-cultured with ASCs showed a significant increased in cell proliferation at day 9 co-culture, compared to H295R cultured alone, evaluated at the same time point (8.60 vs. 6.21-fold) (Fig. R2, A), indicating that a pro-proliferative signaling is triggered in the presence of ASCs. Western blot analysis was performed on protein samples extracted from H295R after 7 day mono- or co-culture in order to investigate whether the IGF-1R/MAPK signaling, which sustains the proliferative autocrine loop in adrenal cancer, was involved in mediating such proliferation gain. Although the expression of the IGF1 receptor was not altered, a significant increase of MEK and p-ERK expression was observed, indicating an up-regulation of this intracellular signaling when ASCs are present. Moreover, at the same time point, cells in co-culture showed a significant increase in glucose uptake (1.26-fold), measured by incorporation of 2-deoxy-[<sup>3</sup>H]D-glucose, thus indicating a higher metabolic activity of H295R stimulated by ASCs (Fig. R2, B, C).

Under conventional light microscope observation, H295R co-cultured with ASCs appeared differently distributed on the well surface compared with H295R cultured alone: unlike the wide, foci-presenting clusters typically observed in our H295R cultures, cells formed smaller spaced clusters and acquired a well defined sharp shape (Fig. R3), thus suggesting a variation in cell-cell contact dynamics (Fig. R3).



**Figure R2. The pro-proliferative effect of ASC co-culture on H295R.** A) H295R alone (H295R) or cocultured with ASCs (H295R+ASC) were assessed for cell proliferation at the indicated time points (2, 3, 6 and 9 days) by direct cell count. The proliferative rate was calculated as fold increased versus T0. Glucose uptake measurement (B) and Western Blot analysis of IGF-1R, MEK1, total ERK and pERK expression (C) were compared in cell samples derived from H295R after 7 day mono- or co-culture. For Western Blot analysis, GAPDH was used as internal loading control. Both protein expression and glucose up-take were calculated as fold increase versus H295R alone. Data are expressed as the mean  $\pm$ SE in at least three independent experiments. \* P < 0,005; \*\* P < 0,001, H295R+ASCs vs. H295R.



**Figure R3. H295R cultured with ASCs show a different distribution compared to the control.** Representative images of H295R cultured alone (A) or in the presence of ASCs (B). Original magnification: X10.

Transmission electron microscopy was also performed on ultrathin cell sections to evaluate H295R ultrastructure following the two culture conditions. The main difference was represented by a dramatic decrease of lipid droplets in H295R cultured in the presence of ASCs compared to H295R mono-colture (Fig. R4), thus indicating a possible increase in lipid metabolism.



Figure R4. H295R ultrastructure modifications after co-culture. Representative images of control H295R (A) and H295R co-cultured for 7 days with ASCs (B) showing a considerable loss of lipid droplets (arrow). Scale bars =  $5 \mu m$ .

Proliferative and morphological aspects were concomitantly evaluated in ASCs after mono- or co-culture in the setting of the same experiments described above for H295R. ASC proliferation was assessed at the same designated time points and a statistically significant increase in the proliferative rate was observed starting from day 6 co-culture (3.49 vs. 2.69-fold), with a significant difference at day 9 (10.12 vs. 3.85-fold) (Fig. R5, A). Also for ASCs, glucose up-take was significantly increased in co-culture compared to control ASCs (2.06-fold) (Fig. R5, B), indicating that the presence of H295R induces ASCs to enhance glucose metabolism. Consistently, the insulin-independent glucose transporter GLUT-1 appeared up-regulated in ASCs co-cultured with H295R compared to ASCs alone, as assessed by Western Blot analysis (Fig. R5, B, inset). Due to their mesenchymal stem origin, ASCs express a set of specific markers, including Bmi-1, Nanog and Oct-4, which associate with the stem potential maintenance. Following co-culture, the expression of all the three stem genes was significantly decreased (2.8, 3.1 and 1.3-fold, respectively) compared to control ASCs, as assessed by Taqman assay (Fig. R5, C). This suggests that soluble factors secreted by tumor cells and exchanged within the co-culture system are able to recruit and induce ASC increased proliferation as well as commitment toward adipose lineage, likely acquiring a phenotype metabolically more prone to sustain cancer cell growth. Consistently with this hypothesis, a considerable over-expression of alpha-Smooth Muscle Actin ( $\alpha$ -SMA), a protein specifically indentifying myofibroblast-like cells, was detected by Western Blot analysis in protein samples extracted from ASCs cultured for 7 days with H295R compared to the control (Fig. R5, D).



Figure R5. The presence of H295R prompts ASC proliferation and drives ASC differentiation toward a myofibroblast-like phenotype. A) ASCs alone (ASC) or co-cultured with H295R (ASC+ H295R) were assessed for cell proliferation at the indicated time points (2, 3, 6 and 9 days) by direct cell count. The proliferative rate was calculated as fold increased versus T0. Glucose uptake measurement and Western Blot analysis of GLUT-1, GLUT-4 and  $\alpha$ -SMA expression (B, D) were compared in cell samples derived from ASCs after 7 day mono- or co-culture. For Western Blot analysis, GAPDH or Actin were used as internal loading control. Both protein and gene expression (C) were calculated as fold increase versus ASCs alone. Data are expressed as the mean ± SE in at least three independent experiments. \* P < 0,005; \*\* P < 0,001, ASCs+H295R vs. ASCs.

A macroscopic change in cell morphology was observed under light microscopy in ASCs co-cultured with H295R compared to the controls: they appeared more densely distributed into the well and showed a more elongated shape, starting to form cell bundles (Fig. R6).



**Figure R6. ASCs cultured in the presence of H295R show a different gross morphology compared to the control.** Representative images of ASCs cultured alone (A) or in the presence of H295R (B). Original magnification: X10.

Transmission electron microscopy, performed on ultrathin sections of ASC samples, allowed to appreciate several ultrastructure modifications between cells cultured by the two conditions. ASCs cultured alone showed wide portions of the plasma membrane organized in microvilli and cytoplasm rich in dense lysosome-like bodies. Mitochondria appeared elongated (length > 1  $\mu$ m) and often branched, with typical transverse cristae. Rough endoplasmic reticulum was not of particular extent, as well as Golgi's apparatus. Small cytoplasmic vesicles was also observed, presumably endosomes or lysosome precursors (Fig. R7, A, B). ASCs co-cultured with H295R, instead, showed cytoplasmic structures typically associated with a metabolic active cell: rough endoplasmic reticulum was diffusely represented, with huge amount of ribosomes on its surface. Golgi's cisternae became more and larger and lysosome-like bodies were significantly less numerous. Meanwhile, the presence of lipid droplets was observed. Interestingly, mitochondria were different in size and shape, becoming smaller and roundish (Fig. R7, C, D, E). Thus, the presence of cancer cells induces substantial changes in ASCs, altering gene expression and morphological features toward a phenotype more differentiated and metabolically active.



**Figure R7. ASC ultrastructure shows substantial changes after co-culture.** Representative images of ASCs cultured alone (A; zoom in: B) or in the presence of H295R (C; zoom in: D, E) for 7 days. Different fields with the same original magnification were digitally merged to reconstruct a wider cell portion. N=nucleus; M=mitochondria; RER=rough endoplasmic reticulum; Ly=lysosome; G=Golgi cisternae; L= lipid droplet. Scale bars = 2  $\mu$ m (A, C) and 1  $\mu$ m (B, D, E).

## 2) H295R cell migration and invasion ability is gained in the presence of ASCs

Once ascertained that a reciprocal interaction is established between the two cell types in co-culture, we focused on cancer cell features in order to investigate whether the presence of ASCs could affect cancer cell motility and migration. H295R ability to heal an induced wound was assessed by wound healing assay after 7 day co-culture with ASCs. The percentage of migrating cells, evaluated at 24 and 48 hour post-scratch, was significantly higher in H295R previously co-cultured with ASCs compared to the control (Fig. R8, A, B). Moreover, the same H295R stimulated by ASCs showed also a statistically significant higher capacity to migrate through a basement membrane compared to H295R cultured alone, as assessed by a specific invasion assay (Fig. R8, C).



Figure R8. H295R migration and invasion ability is gained after ASC co-culture. A) Quantification of the scratched areas was carried out by using the ImageJ MRI-Wound Healing Tool and the percentage of migrating cell was calculated as following:  $(1 - residual area)/(initial area) \times 100$ . B) Representative images of wound healing assay at 0 and 48 hour post-scratch in H295R previously cultured alone or in the presence of ASCs for 7 days. Original magnification: X5. C) Invasion was assessed by specific a colorimetric assay and the invasion index was calculated as fold increase vs. H295R. Data are expressed as the mean ± SE in at least three independent experiments. \* P < 0,05; \*\* P < 0,001, H295R+ASC vs. H295R.

We further performed Western blot assay to assess the expression of proteins associated with cell migration, particularly Focal Adhesion Kinase (FAK), RhoA and Fascin-1, which are involved in the formation of lamellipodia, filopodia and focal adhesion structures. H295R co-cultured with ASCs showed a statistically significant increased expression in all the three proteins compared to the control (Fig. R9, A). Also, we evaluated the actin cytoskeleton organization by performing immunofluorescent staining of F-actin: H295R cultured in the presence of ASCs showed an altered morphology compared to H295R cultured alone, acquiring a more elongated and polarized shape. Moreover, their cytoplasmic stress fibers appeared less defined and F-actin seemed to form focal structures rather than homogeneously distribute along the plasma membrane (Fig. R9, B). This suggests that a cytoskeletal re-organization supporting cancer cell migration is induced during co-culture.

## 3) The presence of H295R impairs ASC ability to efficiently differentiate toward mature white adipocytes

Focusing on the other cell compartment of our co-culture system, we evaluated the functional properties of ASCs when cultured in the presence of H295R compared to ASC mono-colture. As already mentioned, ASCs constitute the stem reservoir for the adipose tissue. Under appropriate stimulation, they are able to differentiate toward white adipocytes, with a substantial change in cell morphology, gene expression and adipokine secretion. To assess this property in our system, we cultured ASCs, alone or together with H295R, in the presence of a specific medium inducing adipogenic differentiation. After 10 days, we analyzed the expression of specific markers related to adipose functionality, such as Adiponectin (AdipoQ), FABP4 and Hormone Sensitive Lipase (HSL) genes: H295R co-culture drastically reduced the expression of all the three genes in the obtained differentiated adipocytes, as showed by Taqman assay (Fig. R10, A). As adipocyte differentiation correlates with the amount of intracellular lipids stored in typical triglyceride droplets, we evaluated the lipid content in adipocytes induced to differentiate in the presence or not of H295R. Quantification of cell triglyceride content by AdipoRed assay showed that adipocytes obtained during H295R co-culture significantly



Figure R9. Expression of migration-related proteins and F-actin immunofluorescent staining in H295R after mono- or co-culture. A) Western blot analysis of FAK, RhoA and Fascin-1 were performed on cell lysates of H295R cultured alone (H295R) or together with ASCs (H295R+ASC) for 7 days. Densitometric quantification of protein bands was carried out using GAPDH as internal loading control. Data are expressed as the mean  $\pm$  SE in at least three independent experiments. \* P < 0,05; \*\* P < 0,001. B) Representative images of immunofluorescence performed on H295R after mono- or cocolture stained for the F-actin cytoskeleton (green). DAPI staining (blue) was used to visualize cell nuclei. Original magnification: X100; zoom in: X2.

decreased their lipid content compared to the control (Fig. R10, B), thus indicating that the presence of cancer cells affects the ability of ASCs to efficiently differentiate toward mature adipocytes, which instead achieve an intermediate state between undifferentiated ASCs and mature adipocyte. Consistently, images of the same

adipocytes acquired by epifluorescence microscopy revealed a considerable difference in lipid droplet size: while ASCs cultured alone produced adipocytes with larger lipid droplets stuffing the entire cytoplasm, adipocytes differentiated from ASCs co-cultured with H295R showed significantly smaller lipid droplets. (Fig. R10, C).



Figure R10. The presence of H295R affects ASC ability to efficiently differentiate toward mature white adipocytes. A) Taqman assay was performed on cell samples from ASCs, used as negative control, and adipocytes differentiated *in vitro* from ASCs alone (ADIPO) or co-cultured with H295R (ADIPO+H295R) for 10 days. Gene expression related to AdipoQ, FABP4 and HSL was calculated as fold increase vs. ASCs. AdipoQ- and FABP4-fold increase refer to the left Y axis, whereas HSL fold increase to the right one. B) Adipocyte lipid content, assessed by AdipoRed assay, was calculated as fold increase vs. ASC, whose value = 1 is indicated by the white dashed line. Data are expressed as the mean  $\pm$  SE in at least three independent experiments. \* P < 0,05; \*\* P < 0,001, ADIPO+H295R vs. ADIPO. C) Representative images of AdipoRed-related fluorescence staining intracellular lipid droplets (green) in samples from ASC (negative control), ADIPO and ADIPO+H295R. Cell nuclei were counterstained with DAPI (blue). Original magnification: X20.

However, the morphology of adipocytes differentiated during co-culture may also be consistent with that of brown adipocytes (see *Introduction, chapter 3*). As there is evidence in the literature that the induction of white adipose tissue (WAT) browning may play an important role in cancer (Kir *et al*, 2014; Petruzzelli *et al*, 2014; Singh *et al*, 2016), one could speculate that a similar process could take place in our co-culture system. In support of this hypothesis, we found that adipocytes differentiated in vitro in the presence of H295R express the Uncoupling Protein 1 (Ucp-1) gene compared to ASCs used as negative control (19.92  $\pm$  5.04-fold; P < 0.05). However, further analysis is needed to confirm such a differentiation shift from WAT to BAT characteristics.

## 4) The potential molecular interaction underlying H295R/ASCs crosstalk

As already described, our co-culture system allows the two cell types to interact thanks to the exchange of soluble molecules through the porous membrane separating the two compartments. Therefore, one of the main purposes was to investigate the factors produced and secreted by both ASCs and H295R potentially involved in their crosstalk.

Metabolic adaptation is one of the key process occurring within the tumor microenvironment, with lactate playing a central role in mediating tumor/stroma cross-interaction and in sustaining tumor progression (see Introduction, chapter 3). Basing on the results obtained on cell proliferation during co-culture, we assessed the concentration of glucose and lactic acid in the conditioned media of cells cocultured or cultured alone for 72 hours, in order to evaluate whether a metabolic change toward aerobic glycolysis was occurring. In our in vitro reproduced microenvironment, we measured decreased glucose levels, accordingly with the previously observed increase of glucose up-take in both cell types; instead, lactic acid concentration significantly increased, particularly in the media related to cocultured ASCs (Tab. R1). This suggests on one hand that the H295R-induced higher proliferation in co-cultured ASCs may rely on a metabolic shift toward glycolysis; on the other one, that the augmented proliferation of H295R in co-culture could be fueled by lactate produced by ASCs and released into the medium. However, further investigation is needed to confirm the role of lactate in H295R/ASCs coculture system.

Conditioned medium	ASC	ASC+H295R	H295R	H295R+ASC
GLUCOSE	1.0	0.57 ± 0.1 *	1.0	0.75 ± 0.22
LACTIC ACID	1.0	1.78 ± 0.03 *	1.0	1.49 ± 0.21 *

Table R1. Glucose and lactic acid content in conditioned media from mono- and co-cultures. Immuno-enzymatic assay was performed to meseaure glucose and lactic acid concentration in conditioned media from both ASCs and H295R cultured alone or in co-culture. The absolute concentration was normalized on the relative cell number and expressed as fold increase vs. the mono-colture. \* P < 0.05, co-culture vs. mono-culture condition.

Other soluble factors specifically produced by ASCs or H295R, and involved in potentially prompting cell proliferation, were further investigated. Among all the adipokines produced by ASCs, leptin and interleukin-8 (IL-8) have been associated with increased cancer proliferation, migration and invasion (Delort *et al*, 2015; Wang *et al*, 2015; Cao *et al*, 2016). Accordingly, gene expression analysis of cell samples from ASCs co-cultured with H295R for 7 days revealed a statistically significant increment of both leptin and IL-8, a cytokine involved in upregulation of leptin production, compared to the control (Fig. R11, A). A concomitant increase of leptin receptor (Ob-R) gene expression was observed in H295R in the same co-culture setting compared to H295R cultured alone (Fig. R11, B). Moreover, the same H295R in co-culture showed a decreased expression of both IGF2 and its receptor, IGF-1R (Fig. R11, B). Thus, the Leptin/Ob-R signaling may underlie the increased proliferation of cancer cells in our system, indeed activating a pro-proliferative pathway alternative to the IGF2 paracrine-autocrine loop typically up-regulated in adrenocortical carcinoma (Cantini *et al*, 2008).

To elucidate the molecular mechanisms underlying the higher motility/migratory ability of H295R when co-cultured in the presence of ASCs, we investigated the SDF-1 (CXCL12)/CXCR4/CXCR7 axis in our system, since it is one of the main activated pathways within the TME, sustaining tumor proliferation, migration and invasion (see *Introduction, chapter* 3). We assessed the level of gene and protein expression of the chemokine SDF-1, as well as its secretion, in ASCs co-cultured with H295R for 7 days compared to the control: differently from what expected, SDF-1 gene expression was decreased after co-culture (Fig. R12, A), as well as protein expression (Fig. R12, B).



**Figure R11. Potential molecular crosstalk underlying cancer cell proliferation.** A) Leptin and IL-8 gene expression was assessed by Taqman assay in cell samples derived from 7 day ASC mono- (ASC) or co-culture (ASC+H295R). The relative expression level was calculated as fold increase vs. ASC. B) Gene expression of Ob-R, IGF2 and IGF-1R in H295R cultured alone (H295R) or together with ASCs (H295r+ASC) for 7 days, was calculated as fold increase vs. H295R. Data are expressed as the mean  $\pm$  SE in least three independent experiments. \* P < 0.05; \*\* P < 0.001, co-culture vs. mono-culture.

However, when assessed in the conditioned media, the levels of the secreted SDF-1 were significantly higher in ASCs co-cultured compared to ASCs cultured alone (Fig. R12, C). Thus, we hypothesized that, in the setting of the co-culture, high amount of secreted SDF-1 induce a negative loop inhibiting the further production of SDF-1 by ASCs. In addition, we observed a concomitant decreased gene expression of the Dipeptidyl Peptidase 4 (DPP4), a peptidase able to degrade multiple chemokines, including SDF-1. Therefore, lower levels of DPP4 could assure a higher availability of SDF-1, thus concurring to the negative regulation of this chemokine production. On the other hand, we assessed the expression of the SDF-1 receptors, namely CXCR4 and CXCR7, in H295R co-cultured or not with ASCs: after 7 day co-culture, H295R decreased CXCR4 expression, while increased CXCR7 expression occurs, being the axis activation likely mediated CXCR7-downstream pathways.

Finally, we investigated the presence of factors potentially involved in the immunomodulatory mechanisms that have widely been described to occur following the crosstalk between tumor cells and their stromal microenvironment, contributing to tumor progression. Interleukin- 6 (IL-6) and Monocyte Chemoattractant Protein-1 (MCP-1) are two of the main inflammatory cytokines produces by ASCs. We assessed the expression of both IL-6 and MCP-1 genes in ASCs co-cultured with H295R for 7 days, observing a significant decrease compared

to control ASCs (Fig. R13, A). This suggests that adrenocortical cancer cells may be able to achieve immune-tolerance by affecting adipose inflammatory cytokine production. Another mechanism could be linked to increased levels of cortisol production: in fact, this glucocorticoid is specifically produced by adrenocortical cells and exerts anti-inflammatory effects. Accordingly, we detected higher level of cortisol in the conditioned media of to H295R co-cultured with ASCs compared to the control. Concomitantly, an increased expression of the Hydroxysteroid 11-beta Dehydrogenase type 2 (HSD11B2) gene, encoding for the enzyme that converts cortisol to cortisone, was detected in co-cultured H295R compared to the monoculture (Fig. R13, B). Interestingly, HSD11B2 expression was even higher when H295R were co-cultured with ASCs induced to differentiate toward mature adipocytes, i.e. a mixed culture consisting of both undifferentiated ASCs and preadipocytes.



**Figure R12. SDF-1/CXCR4/CXCR7 axis in H295R/ASCs co-culture.** Gene expression related to SDF-1, and DPP4 (A) and CXCR4 and CXCR7 (D) genes was assessed by Taqman assay in ASCs and H295R respectively, after 7 day co-culture compared to the single culture. Expression levels were calculated as fold increase vs. the relative controls. B) Western blot analysis of SDF-1 in ASCs co-cultured compared to the control. GADPH was used as internal loading control. C) Extracellular levels of SDF-1 measured by ELISA assay in the conditioned media of ASCs after 7 day mono- or co-culture. The absolute concentrations were normalized on the relative cell number and expressed as fold increase vs. ASC. Data are expressed as the mean  $\pm$  SE in least three independent experiments. \* P < 0.05; \*\* P <0.001, co-culture vs. mono-culture.



Figure R13. Factors potentially involved in immunomodulatory mechanisms in co-culture. Gene expression related to IL-6, and MCP-1 (A) and HSD11B2 (B, lower panel) genes was assessed by Taqman assay in ASCs and H295R respectively, after 7 day co-culture compared to the single culture. Expression levels were calculated as fold increase vs. the relative controls. C) Extracellular levels of cortisol measured in the conditioned media of H295R after 7 day mono- or co-culture. The absolute concentrations were normalized on the relative cell number and expressed as fold increase vs. H295R. Data are expressed as the mean  $\pm$  SE in least three independent experiments. \* P < 0.05; \*\* P <0.001, co-culture vs. mono-culture.

## 5) A reciprocal interaction is established also between H295R and "in vitro" differentiated adipocytes

Taking together, all findings described above illustrate that, during co-culture, H295R are able to induce significant morphological and functional alterations in ASCs, which in turn concur to increase cancer cell proliferation and invasiveness. Since a physiological adipose microenvironment would consist of mature adipocytes with their stem pool of ASCs, we decided to investigate whether co-culturing H295R with *in vitro* differentiated adipocytes induced some effects on the two cell compartments. At this purpose, we induced ASCs to differentiate for 7 days in the presence of the appropriate adipogenic medium, keeping culturing the obtained pre-adipocytes in the presence of H295R co-cultured with adipocytes compared to the control: even if we observed only a slight non statistically significant increase in cell proliferation in co-cultured H295R compared to the control ( $5.01 \pm 0.28$  vs.  $4.68 \pm 0.86$ -fold), Western Blot analysis revealed a higher expression of MEK and p-ERK (Fig. R14, left panel), indicating that MAPK-mediated pathway is enhanced by the

presence of adipocytes. Moreover, the expression of the migration-related proteins FAK, RhoA and Fascin-1 was also increased (Fig. R14, right panel), suggesting that also mature adipocytes contribute to cancer cell migration/invasiveness.



Figure R14. Expression of proliferation- and migration-related proteins in H295R co-cultured with mature adipocytes. Protein expression related to MEK, p-ERK, FAK, RhoA and Fascin-1 was assessed by Western blot analysis in cell samples from H295R co-cultured for 9 days with previously *in vitro* differentiated adipocytes (H295R+mADIPO) compared to the control (H295R). Bar charts represent protein expression quantified by densitometric analysis of protein bands normalized on GAPDH, used as internal loading control, and calculated as fold increase vs. H295R. Data are expressed as the mean  $\pm$  SE in at least three independent experiments. \* P < 0,005; \*\* P < 0,001, co-culture vs. mono-culture.

We further evaluated the effect of H295R on adipocyte functionality: by assessing Adiponectin (AdipoQ) and FABP4 gene expression, we observed a statistically significant decrease in the expression of both genes in adipocytes co-cultured with H295R compared to adipocytes cultured alone (Fig. R15, A). This was accompanied by a significant decrease in lipid content, quantified by AdipoRed assay and confirmed by the observational analysis of adipocyte lipid droplets by epifluorescence microscopy (Fig. R15, B, C). Such a decrease in the lipid content in adipocytes interacting with cancer cells is consistent with the widely described delipidation process occurring within the tumor microenvironment. Also, accordingly to what observed in the literature, adipocytes co-cultured with H295R expressed significantly higher levels of leptin compared to the control (4.50  $\pm$  0.3-fold; P < 0.001).



Figure R15. The presence of H295R affects the functionality of mature adipocytes. A) Taqman assay was performed on cell samples from ASCs, used as negative control, and *in vitro* differentiated adipocytes cultured alone (mADIPO) or co-cultured with H295R (mADIPO+H295R) for 9 days. Gene expression related to AdipoQ and FABP4 is expressed as fold increase vs. ASCs. B) Adipocyte lipid content, assessed by AdipoRed assay, was calculated as fold increase vs. ASC, whose value = 1 is indicated by the white dashed line. Data are expressed as the mean ± SE in at least three independent experiments. \* P < 0,05; \*\* P < 0,001, co-colture vs. mono-colture. C) Representative images of AdipoRed-related fluorescence, staining intracellular lipid droplets (green) in samples from ASC (negative control), mADIPO and mADIPO+H295R. Cell nuclei were counterstained with DAPI (blue). Original magnification: X40.

### **Discussion**

In the complex setting of a cancer mass, several metabolic and molecular interactions are continuously established within the tumor microenvironment (TME) between cancer cell and the surrounding stroma, consisting of both different cell types and extracellular matrix components. Such a dynamic crosstalk leads to substantial modification in both cancer and stromal cell behavior, eventually supporting tumor growth and progression. The role of adipocytes and adipose progenitors as active players within this dynamic crosstalk has been demonstrated for many types of malignancy, with particular implication for tumor initiation and growth, as well as for local invasion and metastasis (Duong et al, 2017). Studying such interactions would help in elucidating canceralso the biology of adrenocortical carcinoma: in fact, adrenal glands present a substantial component of adipose tissue, thus the cross-talk with the surrounding adipose microenvironment may play a pivotal role in adrenocortical tumorigenesis and ACC progression. Unraveling the metabolic and molecular dynamics occurring within the ACC TME would allow to develop new therapeutic strategies addressing the specific cancer cellsmicroenvironment crosstalk.

In this study we reproduced a simplified *in vitro* tumor microenvironment by coculturing the adrenocortical tumor cells H295R with cells of adipose lineage, both adipose-derived stem cells (ASCs) and *in vitro* differentiated adipocytes, in order to evaluate the paracrine effects of the adipose component on H295R cell behavior, as well as the influence of H295R cells on the adipose compartment. The co-culture system we employed, consisting of specific 6-well inserts with a porous membrane, was particular helpful to address our aim, since it allowed to maintain physically separated the two cell types, concomitantly permitting the exchange of soluble factors between the two compartments. Thus, in the setting of the same experiments, we assessed different features in the two cell compartments at the same time.

First investigating the co-culture effect on cancer cells, we evaluated the H295R proliferation in the presence an adipose microenvironment, meaning ASCs or mature adipocytes, compared to H295R mono-culture, demonstrating that cancer cells enhance their proliferation rate when co-cultured with adipose cells. This increase can be likely mediated by the up-regulation of the MAPK intracellular

signaling, as supported by the observed protein over-expression of MEK and p-ERK. Beyond this effect on cell proliferation, we demonstrated that the presence of adipose cells trigger H295R migration and invasiveness, as shown by both wound healing and invasion assays, as well as by the increased expression of migrationrelated proteins, particularly Focal adhesion kinase (FAK), RhoA and Fascin1. These three proteins are involved in the cytoskeletal re-organization underlying cell motility, inducing the formation of specialized structures, such as focal adhesion, lamellipodia and filopodia. A variation in cell-cell interactions and the stimulation of cytoskeleton re-organization was indeed evident in H295R stimulated by the presence of ASCs. Notably, the three proteins have been found over-expressed in a variety of human tumors, associating with cancer aggressiveness. Particularly, FAK seems to play a crucial role in the TME, promoting tumor progression and metastasis through effects on both cancer and stromal cells: this is a cytoplasmic protein tyrosine kinase that exerts multiple functions controlling cell movement, invasion, survival, gene expression related to the epithelial-to-mesenchymal transition (EMT), and cancer stem cell self-renewal (Sulzmaier et al, 2014). RhoA is part of the Rho GTPases family, an ubiquitously expressed division of GTP-binding proteins involved in the regulation of cytoskeletal dynamics and intracellular signaling, whose abnormal expression and activation have major consequences for cancer progression and metastasis (Jansen et al, 2017). Finally, Fascin-1, a filamentous actin-binding protein, is a crucial in organization and functionality of cell protrusions for cell migration, and has been proposed as a prognostic biomarkes in several cancer types (Adams, 2015; Min *et al*, 2015; El-Balat *et al*, 2016). Notalby, it has been demonstrated to be a potential biomarker in adrenocortical carcinoma (Poli et al, 2015). Therefore, in our co-culture system Fascin -1 up-regulation becomes particularly meaningful.

If on one hand we were interested in exploring how the adipose microenvironment may sustain cancer cell aggressiveness, on the other one we also wanted to evaluate the alterations induced by cancer cells on both ASCs and mature adipocytes as part of their crosstalk. The main finding observed was that H295R are able to actively "recruit" ASCs, affecting their morphology and functionality and driving their differentiation toward a phenotype more prone to sustain tumor growth and progression. Accordingly to what demonstrated in other cancer types (Jeon *et al*, 2010; Jotzu *et al*, 2010; Cho *et al*, 2011, 2012; Do *et al*, 2012; Park *et al*, 2013),

H295R-stimulated ASCs enhanced their proliferation and acquired a myofibroblastlike phenotype, concomitantly decreasing their stem markers. Accordingly, morphologic alterations were clearly observed in ASCs after co-culture with H295R. Moreover, when induced to differentiate in the presence of cancer cells, ASCs ability to give rise to mature adipocytes was impaired. Instead, they achieved an intermediate state between undifferentiated ASCs and mature adipocytes, which probably serves more efficiently to cancer cell sustaining. As alternative hypothesis, it may be possible that ASC differentiation is shifted by cancer cells toward browning, since we observed the expression of the brown adipocyte-specific Uncupling Protein-1 (UCP-1) gene in adipocytes differentiated in the presence of H295R. This may be consistent with evidence indicating the potential occurrence of white adipose tissue browning in cancer, particularly related to cancer-associated cachexia: brown adipocytes, in fact, are responsible for thermogenesis, that has been hypotesized to underlie energy wasting and fat and muscle atrophy (Kir *et al*, 2014; Petruzzelli *et al*, 2014; Singh *et al*, 2016).

The ability of cancer cells of altering the adipose microenvironment was further confirmed by co-culturing H295R and *in vitro* differentiated adipocytes, which showed a decreased functionality, measured in terms of decreased expression of specific adipogenic markers (i.e. Adiponectin and Fatty Acid Binding Protein 4 - FABP4 - genes), as well as a loss of intracellular lipid content. This could indicate a lipolytic process induced by cancer cells and the release of free-fatty acids (FFAs), as widely described in other cancer types (Dirat *et al*, 2011; Nieman *et al*, 2011, 2013; Park *et al*, 2014; Balaban *et al*, 2017; Wang *et al*, 2017; Wen *et al*, 2017). FFAs, in fact, represents the main energy source provided by adipocytes within the TME to fuel cancer cells. Alternatively, the decreased expression of Adiponectin and FABP4, could be interpreted as an induced de-differentiation of adipocytes toward a more plastic and metabolically active cells, such as the fibroblast-like adipocyte-derived cells described in other types of cancer (Chirumbolo & Bjørklund, 2016; Zoico *et al*, 2016).

Metabolic adaptation represents one of the key process allowing tumor cell survival and proliferation. Lactate, produced at high levels in the TME following the reverse Warburg effect (Pavlides *et al*, 2009; Chiarugi & Cirri, 2016), has been described as one of the major players mediating tumor/stroma cross-interaction and

sustaining tumor progression. Alterations in glucose and lactic acid concentration were observed in the extracellular compartment of our co-culture system: consistently with a possible metabolic shift toward aerobic glycolysis, glucose level decreased in the conditioned media of both H295R and ASCs, with a concomitant increase of glucose up-take by cells, whereas lactic acid concentration was higher, particularly when measured in the media related to ASCs. Thus, lactate may represent a key factor in mediating cell proliferation in a complex intercellular interaction, in which ASCs recruited by H295R increase glycolysis, producing lactate which, in turn, can fuel cancer cell metabolism.

Since our co-culture system actually allows a "soluble" interaction between the two cell compartments, the secreted factors released into the extracellular media are the obvious mediators of the observed effects. Adipose cells produce a variety of hormones, growth factors, chemokines, and adipokines, that play a critical role in modulating tumor microenvironment. Among them, leptin appears to be strongly involved in carcinogenesis and cancer metastasis, promoting cell proliferation and invasion, as well as angiogenesis (Duong *et al*, 2017). Leptin over-expression was observed in both ASCs and mature adipocytes co-cultured with H295R, which in turn up-regulated the expression of leptin receptor. This could explain the IGF-1R-independent up-regulation of the MAPK signaling observed in H295R co-cultured with ASCs, together with the decreased level of IGF2 gene expression: leptin may trigger a pro-proliferative pathway alternative to the IGF2 paracrine-autocrine loop typically up-regulated in adrenocortical carcinoma (Cantini *et al*, 2008).

Another pathway that seems to be involved in the crosstalk between adrenocortical cancer cells and the adipose microenvironment is represented by the CXCL12 (SDF-1)/CXCR4/CXCR7 axis, which has been shown to affect tumor progression by an autocrine/paracrine control of cancer cell survival, proliferation and migration (Guo *et al*, 2016). In our system, along with an increased concentration of SDF-1 measured in the conditioned media of co-cultured ASCs, we observed a de-regulation of CXCR4 and up-regulation of CXCR7 in co-cultured H295R. This is accordant with several evidence showing CXCR7 over-expression in a variety of cancers (Hattermann *et al*, 2010; Deutsh *et al*, 2013; Hu *et al*, 2014; Lin *et al*, 2014; Wu *et al*, 2015; Shi *et al*, 2017) and a role for CXCR7 in negatively regulating CXCR4 (Uto-Konomi *et al*, 2013). Interstingly, in a mouse model of metastatic

neuroblastoma, CXCR7 has been shown to specifically mediate cells cancer homing to the adrenal glands (Mühlethaler-Mottet *et al*, 2015). Also, CXCR7 seems to be specifically required for transendothelial migration (Mazzinghi *et al*, 2008), mediating cancer cell interaction with the endothelia.

To further investigate tumor adaptation within the TME, we also considered the immunomodulatory mechanisms possibly activated by the cross-interaction between H295R and adipose cells. The expression of genes encoding two of the main adipose inflammatory cytokines, Interleukin- 6 (IL-6) and Monocyte Chemoattractant Protein-1 (MCP-1), was decreased in ASCs after co-culture with H295R, thus suggesting that adrenocortical cancer cells may be able to achieve immune-tolerance through the modulation of cytokine production by adipose cells. In fact, lowering IL-6 levels could allow to mild the mobilization of anti-tumor Tcells (Fisher et al, 2014), while low levels of MCP-1 have been associated to modest monocyte infiltration, resulting in tumor formation (Nesbit et al, 2001). The increased cortisol production and the up-regulation of its metabolizing enzyme (Hydroxysteroid 11-beta Dehydrogenase type 2 - HSD11B2) that we observed in cocultured H295R, may also concur to establish a low-level inflammation in the TME, supporting tumor progression. Some evidence, in fact, indicates that high levels of cortisol and HSD11B2 promote tumorigenesis and mediate immunomodulation in other types of cancer (Sidler et al, 2011; Voisin et al, 2017; Wu et al, 2017).

In conclusion, our findings demonstrate that an active metabolic and functional crosstalk is established between adrenocortical cancer cell and cells from the adipose lineage. However, as an *in vitro* experimental model, our co-culture system present some limitations, fist of all represented by the pore size (0.4 µm diameter) of the insert membrane, which allows soluble factors and exosomes to pass from a compartment to the other, but likely prevents the exchange of larger secreted vesicles. Some type of experiments required H295R to be cultured inside the inserts thus, considering their small dimensions, larger pores should be avoid not to risk cell migration through the membrane. An alternative method to study the effect of secreted factors on cell behavior would be the use of conditioned media of one cell type directly in the mono-culture of the other. However, in this case the possibility to follow a dynamic intercellular crosstalk would be loss. Another point is represented by the cell models of adrenocortical carcinoma and adipose

microenvironment employed: H295R are not effectively reproducing the specific characteristic of ACC, whereas ASCs are derived from different individuals and would show variations in their functionality and differentiation ability. However, even being a simplified model of tumor microenvironment, our models allows to detect substantial modification in the two different compartments, pointing out the potential role of the surrounding adipose microenvironment in sustaining adrenocortical tumorigenesis and cancer progression.

# PART II - Detection and characterization of circulating tumor cells in adrenocortical carcinoma

#### Materials and methods

• **Patients and samples.** Fourteen patients evaluated at our University Hospital for adrenocortical carcinomas who underwent surgery and are currently under follow-up were enrolled for this study, which was approved by the Local Ethical Committee. All patients agreed by written informed consent. Blood samples were collected in K2-EDTA tubes during standard blood draws, kept at 4°C and processed within 3 hours. For most of the patients, samples related to different time points were collected.

• **Blood filtration and CTC isolation.** Blood samples were processed by using two different ScreenCell<sup>®</sup> filtration devices for CTC isolation, namely ScreenCell Cyto and MB kits, allowing for cytomorphological analysis and DNA extraction respectively. The filtration was performed according to the manufacturer's instructions. Briefly, with the Cyto kit, 3 ml of blood were diluted in a specific dilution buffer for red blood cell lysis and cell fixing. A total volume of 7 ml of diluted blood was transferred into the filtration unit and filtered through the microporous filter, adding 1,6 ml PBS in order to remove red blood cell debris. At the end of the filtration process, each track-etched microfilter was released from the filtration module, placed on absorbing paper and washed with PBS, allowed to air dry and further stored at 4°C. For each patient, the blood sample was filtered in duplicate, while a third parallel filtration was performed by using the ScreenCell<sup>®</sup> MB kit: 6 ml blood, diluted with 1 ml of specific dilution buffer, were filtered as described above. The filter was finally released in the provided Eppendorf tube and stored at -20°C (Fig. R16).

Results



Figure R16. Schematic representation of the described CTC isolation workflow.

 CTC identification, enumeration and characterization. Track-etched filters was used to perform cytological studies, including hematoxylin/eosin staining and immunocytochemistry. Each filter was incubated with Hematoxylin S (Merck KGaA) for 2 minutes at room temperature, washed in distilled water and incubated with Shandon Eosin Y (Thermo Fisher Scientific) for 1 minute. Excess of eosin was removed with distilled water and the filter was allowed to air dry, placed on a standard microscopy glass slide and mounted with Faramount mounting medium (DAKO) and 7 mm circular cover slip. CTCs were identified and enumerated under light microscope according to the following morphological criteria: cell size  $\geq$  16 µm, nucleo-cytoplasmic ratio  $\geq$  50%, irregular nuclear shape, hyperchromatic nucleus, basophilic cytoplasm. To confirm cell adrenocortex origin, immunocytochemistry was performed as following: filters were hydrated with Tris-buffered saline (TBS; pH 7.4) and incubated with permeabilizing buffer (TBS-0,2% Triton 100X) for 5 minutes at room temperature. Heat-induced epitope retrieval was performed by incubating filters in a bath with Target Retrieval Solution (pH 9.0) (Dako) at 99°C for 20 minutes. Each filter was incubated overnight with 70 µl monoclonal mouse antihuman SF-1 (Upstate; dilution 1:50 in TBS-1% BSA), washed with TBS and immersed in distilled water. Staining was achieved by treating each spot with 70 µl EnVision Detection System Peroxidase/DAB, Rabbit/Mouse (K5007; Dako) for 40 minutes at room temperature, followed by chromogen 3.3' diaminobenzidine
(Dako) for 10 minutes at room temperature. Filters were rinsed with water and nuclei were counterstained with Hematoxylin S.

• Genomic DNA purification from CTCs and whole genome amplification. CTCs isolated with ScreenCell MB kit were processed according to the manufacturer's protocol for DNA extraction, purification and amplification: filters were incubated with an appropriate lysis buffer at 56°C for 10 minutes and centrifuged 1 minute at 12000 g. The DNA within the flow-through was column purified through sequential centrifugation steps and finally eluted in 23 µl AE buffer (QIAamp DNA Micro Kit; Qiagen). Whole genome amplification was performed by using the GenomePlex<sup>®</sup> Single Cell Whole Genome Amplification kit (Sigma-Aldrich): DNA was fragmented by 1 hour incubation at 50 °C with an appropriate working solution, followed by 4 minutes at 99°C, and used for library preparation. Further amplification was performed in a final volume of 75µl mix in a thermal cycler as following: initial denaturation at 95°C for 3 minutes, 30 seconds at 94°C plus 5 minutes at 65°C for 25 cycle, hold at 4°C. Negative and positive controls were amplified along with samples.

• Targeted NGS sequencing. Tumor DNA from patients previously assessed for mutations was sequenced by NGS on a Ion PGM system (Thermo Fisher Scientific) with a targeted panel designed with the Ion AmpliSeq Designer tool (Thermo Fisher Scientific) and including 9 genes described as mutated in ACC (ZNRF3, TP53, CTNNB1, CDKN2A, MEN1, RB1, CDK4, GNAS, PRKACA) and a selection of 173 heterozygous SNPs distributed along chromosome arms associated with LOH in ACC. Libraries were prepared according to the Ion AmpliSeq protocol: the selected genes and SNPs were amplified by two multiplex PCR using 2 pools of primer pairs (355 total) in order to obtain amplicons with an average size of 150 bp. 100 ng genomic DNA were used for each PCR reaction. Libraries were further amplified, purified and sequenced by semiconductor sequencing technology (Ion Torrent, Thermo Fisher Scientific). Vcf files were annotated with Annovar. Data were analyzed by using the RStudio software.

• **Digital-droplet PCR (ddPCR).** The QX200 droplet digital PCRsystem (Bio-Rad) was used for mutant detection in selected tumor and CTC DNA samples according to the manufacturer's instructions. Two primer and probe pairs were

designed to amplify and target specific wild type and mutated sequences within the genes ZNRF3 (forward primer: 5'-CCGGTTTCACAGGAAGTG; reverse primer: 5' GACTCTTCAGCAATGGCTAA; wt probe: 5'-TGCAGCACCACAC, HEXconjugated; mut probe: 5'- TGCAGCAACACACCT, FAM-conjugated) and TP53 5'-GAGTCTTCCAGTGTGATG; 5'-(forward primer: reverse primer: CACCATCCACTACAACTAC; wt probe: 5'-TCATGCCGCCC HEX-conjugated; mut probe: 5-TCATG+C+T+G+CCCA FAM-conjugated) (Eurogentec). ddPCR reactions were performed in 20 µl mix using 18 ng DNA with the following cycling conditions: 10 minutes at 95°C, 30 seconds at 94°C plus 1 minute at 57°C for 40 cycles; 10 minutes at 98°C, hold at 4°C. Mutant and wild type allele concentration (copies/µl; CMUT and CWT, respectively) were determined basing of the number of positive and negative droplet for each fluorophore in each sample and mutant allele frequency (MAF) was calculated as following: MAF =CMUT/(CMUT +CWT).

#### <u>Results</u>

# 1) CTCs can be detected in the peripheral blood of ACC patients with different clinical features

We collected blood samples from 14 patients diagnosed for adrenocortical carcinoma, who underwent surgery and are currently under follow-up. Our cohort includes patients with different features related to disease presentation (tumor size, Weiss score, Ki67, stage), outcome (tumor recurrence or metastasis) and post-surgical treatment, as summarized in Tab. R2. For some of the patients, the mutational profile of the primary tumor was also available, since they were analyzed in the setting of an European cohort for the study of the genomic landscape of ACC (Assié *et al*, 2014). Where present, gene mutations and homozygous deletions are indicated.

For most of the patients, we performed blood draw at different time points, in order to have multiple samples over time. Blood was filtered to isolate circulating tumor cells (CTCs) by using the ScreenCell filtration devices, as described in the section above (see Materials and methods), and the circular microfilters were analyzed for CTC detection and characterization. Following hematoxylin/eosin staining, filters were assessed for CTC identification using the described cytomorphometric parameters. In our samples, we detected both single CTCs and CTC clusters, namely circulating tumor microemboli (CTM), considering morphometric parameters such as size (> 16 µm), irregular and hypercromatic nuclei and high nucleocytoplasmic ratio (Fig. R17, A, B, C). In some samples we also detected the so-called cancerassociated macrophages-like cells (CAML), characterized by large size, multilobular or multiple nuclei and voluminous cytoplasm (Fig. R17, D). The relative number of CTC, CTM and CAML detected for each sample of each patient is indicated in Tab. R2. Further immunocytochemistry analysis was performed to assess the adrenocortical origin of the detected CTCs: a nuclear positivity for the Steroidogenic Factor-1 (SF-1) was observed, indicating the adrenocortical nature of cells, as also confirmed by comparing the SF-1 immunohistochemistry performed on tissue samples from the primary tumor of the same patients (Fig. R18). Thus, CTCs can be detected in the peripheral blood of ACC patients, even years after surgical resection of the primary tumor.

CAML	1	1 1 1 1	• •		i.	5	1-1	3		ŀ	,		ı	1 1
CTM	ŗ		. 6		•			13	• •	۲	•	ю Г I	•	<del></del> .
CTC	2	- 2/3 (nuclei) -	3/4 (nuclei) -	3/4 3/4 -	1	1 9		2	1.3	2 (nuclei)	4/5	881	Ľ.	i m
Blood sample	Ι	-==≥		-==2	I	= =	- =	I	- =	A.	I	-==	E	1
Homozygous deletions	na	Па	na	ZNRF3	na	na	na	na	ZNRF3	na	па	па	ш	na
Point mulations	na	ZNRF3	na	i	na	na	na	na	r	GNAS	ы	PRKARIA	TP53; CTNNB1; ATRX	na
Chemotherapy	Mitotane	Mitotane	Mitotane Radiotherapy	Mitotane	Mitotane	1	x	•	Mitotane	•	Mitotane	Mitotane	Mitotane	
Recurrent/ metastatic	t	recurrent	recurrent lung metastasis	Ľ.	30) 31)	2		,	·	H.	breast metastasis	ŧ	ĸ	recurrent disseminating
Slage	ш	=	na	II	I	Ξ	<b>1</b> -1	1	Η	Ι	≡	Ξ	Ш	na
Ki67 (%)	10	R	na	15	09	20	20	7	30	5	10	15	20	30
Weiss	9	~	na	4	na	×	4	6	7	3	9	∞	2	na
Tumor size (cm)	15	7,5	na	14,5	4	14	ę	ę	9,5	4	13	18	e	11
Patient	1	3	3	4	5	9	7	8	6	10	ц	11	13	14

**Table R2.** Characteristics of ACC patients analyzed for CTC detection and characterization. na = not available; - = none.



**Figure R17.** Representative images of hematoxylin/eosin staining of CTCs (A), CTM (B, C) and CAML (D), detected in the blood samples of ACC patients. Original magnification. X40



**Figure R18.** Representative images of nuclear SF-1 staining performed on primary tumor samples (A) and on isolated CTCs (B) in the same patient.

## 2) Experimental design for the molecular characterization of isolated CTCs: preliminary results

The principal aim of this study was to set up an experimental workflow to characterize at the molecular level the isolated CTCs, in order to compare their genetic profile with the primary tumor, thus eventually allowing to follow ACC evolution and progression in the single patient. This workflow includes a first step of CTC isolation and DNA extraction and amplification, aimed to obtain a sufficient amount of DNA feasible for further downstream applications, in particular targeted NGS and digital-droplet PCR (ddPCR) (Fig. R19). The purpose was to assess the CTC DNA for the presence of single point mutations already detected in the primary tumor of the same patients, and to eventually obtain a single cell genetic profile to be compared to that of the primary tumor.



**Figure R19.** Schematic representation of the experimental workflow for the molecular characterization of circulating CTC isolated from blood sample of ACC patients.

We started from patients whose tumor samples were already analyzed by NGS assay and SNP array (as part of European cohort for the study of the genomic landscape of ACC; Assié et al, 2014), in order to detect the presence of mutations and chromosome alterations (i.e. loss of heterozygosity, LOH). In particular, we selected two patients showing mutations in ZNRF3 and TP53 genes, respectively (see Table R2, patient 2 and patient 13). Notably, these two genes have been described among the most frequently altered genes in ACC (Assié et al, 2014; Juhlin et al, 2015; Zheng et al, 2016). We used a dedicated ScreenCell filtration device to isolate CTCs and extract DNA. Further whole genome amplification was performed to increase the amount of DNA. We designed a specific ddPCR assay for each gene in order to target the specific mutation in each patient, and we tested the assays on the relative DNA tumor samples. We were able to detect the mutated allele in both patients (Fig. R20, A), thus we could confirm the specificity of our assays. Notably, the allelic frequency of the mutations detected by ddPCR was comparable to that obtained with the previous NGS assay (Fig. R20, B). On the contrary, the results of ddPCR performed on CTC DNA from the same patients were disappointing: no signal was detected in any of the samples, even related to the wild type alleles (Fig. R20, C). Since our CTC isolation system does not allow to obtain a pure sample of CTC, but other blood cells, including lymphocytes, still remain after filtration, at least we should detect germline DNA in our samples. Thus, some technical issue related to CTC DNA purification and amplification affects our system and needs to be investigated.



**Figure R20. ddPCR analysis assessing the presence of selected mutations in tumor and CTC-derived DNA.** A specific ddPCR assay was designed for each of the selected mutations in ZNRF3 and TP53 related to patient 2 (P2) and patient 13 (P13) of our cohort. The mutated and wild type alleles are detected thanks the complementary hybridization of a specific probe conjugated with a different fluorophore, FAM for the mutated (blue signal) and HEX for the wild allele (green signal). The grey signal represent the double-negative droplets.

To further assess the chromosomal alterations and the mutational state of ACCrelated genes in both tumor and CTC samples, we designed a target NGS assay, which included genes and Single Nucleotide Polymorphisms (SNPs) selected on the basis of the previous results on the larger European cohort of ACC patients. In particular, we selected 9 genes with a high percentage of mutation and prognostic value in ACC (ZNRF3, TP53, CTNNB1, CDKN2A, MEN1, RB1, CDK4 GNAS, *PRKACA*) and a selection of 173 SNPs related to 11 chromosome arms (1p, 1q, 2p, 2q, 9q, 11p, 11q, 17q, 18p, 18q, 22q) previously identified as discriminating of chromosomal and noisy LOH profiles, or harboring the genes frequently found deleted in ACC. The SNP selection criteria included heterozygosity (average > 0.4999) and at least 100 kb distance one to the other in order to avoid the linkage disaequilibrium effect and to achieve as much coverage as possible for each chromosome arm. As for ddPCR, we first tested the new NGS panel on ACC tumor samples to compare the results to the previous analysis. We obtained encouraging preliminary results about SNPs, confirming that the new NGS assay can replicate the previous SNP profiles in all the cases of chromosomal, quite or noisy LOH (Fig.

R21). Further data analysis needs to be done to validate the NGS assay, including the evaluation of gene mutations.



**Figure R21.** Representative images of chromosomal (A), quiet (B) and noisy (C) LOH profiles related to tumor samples of three different ACC patients. The BAF (B Allele Frequency) plots refer to the previous NGS analysis; the mBAF (mirrored B Allele Frequency) plots are related to the analysis with the new targeted NGS panel. The chromosome arms harboring the analyzed SNPs are indicated on the mBAF plots and linked to the correspondent ones on the BAF plots by the red arrow.

#### **Discussion**

The molecular and metabolic evolution within the primary tumor mass, together with a variety of stimuli produced in the surrounding microenvironment, underlies cancer cell ability to acquire metastatic traits and, eventually, disseminating through the blood circulation and colonizing distant organs. Since metastasis represents the main cause of death in cancer patients, preventing cancer cell spreading rather than treat secondary neoplasms would be more effective in high-risk patients. In this setting, the detection and characterization circulating tumor cells (CTCs) could serve as real-time "liquid biopsy" (Alix-Panabières & Pantel, 2013), allowing to profile the disease complexity at any stage of tumor progression. This would particularly helpful in the case of advanced adrenocortical carcinoma, aiding in developing more effective therapeutic strategies targeting specific traits of cells that retain the metastatic potential.

CTC detection and count has been already shown to be a potential marker for differential diagnosis in ACC (Pinzani *et al*, 2013). Here, we aimed to develop an experimental design to characterize CTCs at the molecular level, in order to compare the genetic profile with that of the primary tumor and identify potential markers allowing for early detection of metastatic disease.

CTC isolation by size, associated with the positivity for the adrenal specific marker SF-1, remains the most useful tool in the case of ACC, since adrenocortical carcinoma have been shown to be EpCAM-negative (Went *et al*, 2004), thus making poorly efficient the EpCAM immunoselection-based systems for CTC detection. Using a dedicated filtration device, we were able to assess the presence of CTCs in blood samples from ACC patients under follow-up and with different characteristics of disease presentation. We were able not only to detecte single CTCs, but also CTC clusters (CTM), which have been associated with a more aggressive tumor behavior and poor clinical outcome (Hou *et al*, 2012; Aceto *et al*, 2014, 2015; Au *et al*, 2016). Moreover, we also identified cancer-associated macrophages-like cells (CAML), which seems to be predictive of disease outcome in other cancer types (Adams *et al*, 2014, 2016; Mu *et al*, 2017). The specific nuclear positivity for SF-1 in isolated cells confirmed the adrenal origin of the detected CTCs. However, some limitations are still present: first of all, our filtration system do not allow single CTC isolation, since a percentage of blood cells is still retained

on the filters. Employing more sensitive techniques for CTC isolation by size, followed by a specific selection for SF-1-positive cells, will help in overcoming this particular issue.

Concerning CTC molecular characterization, we are still far from have enough amount of high quality DNA from CTCs suitable for downstream applications, such as digital-droplet PCR and next generation sequencing. However, our preliminary results with the designed assay addressing specific alterations in the primary tumors of ACC patients, are encouraging: in fact, we could confirm the presence of both point mutations and the specific LOH profiles in tumor samples of selected patients. Improving technical aspects related to DNA extraction, purification and amplification of CTC DNA will allow to pursue in this promising field, looking forward the application of "liquid biopsy" and CTCs for personalized therapy also in ACC.

## **CONCLUSIONS AND FUTURE PERSPECTIVES**

Despite immunohistochemical and molecular studies have identified novel biomarkers of diagnostic and prognostic relevance for adrenocortical carcinoma, the discrimination between malignant and benign forms remains challenging, the molecular mechanism underlying the pathology has still to be fully elucidated and the available therapeutic options show limited specificity and efficacy. A better understanding of the tumor biology and behavior would help in identifying new therapeutic targets to develop a more personalized approach to treat patients. Beyond molecular alterations occurring within the tumor mass, including driver gene mutations, epigenetic alterations and dysregulation of signaling pathways related to cell survival, growth and proliferation, the role of the surrounding stroma has been widely recognized as crucial in sustaining tumor metabolic adaptation and evolution. Thus, unraveling the dynamics occurring in the setting of the ACC tumor microenvironment would help in elucidating the biology of adrenal tumorigenesis, shedding new light on the mechanisms driving cancer progression. Particularly, this would give a chance to address the metabolic and functional interactions potentially established between adrenocortical carcinoma cancer cells and their adipose microenvironment, allowing to uncouple such a crosstalk. Moreover, identifying more specific features of cells developing and retaining more aggressive traits could allow to monitor tumor progression, preventing tumor dissemination and metastasis. In this scenario, the "liquid biopsy" may represent the possibility to follow tumor evolution, with promising implications for the clinical practice.

- Abiven G, Coste J, Groussin L, Anract P, Tissier F, Legmann P, Dousset B,Bertagna X, Bertherat J (2006). Clinical and biological features in the prognosis of adrenocortical cancer: poor outcome of cortisolsecreting tumors in a series of 202 consecutive patients. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 91(7):2650-5.
- Aceto N, Bardia A, Miyamoto DT, Donaldson MC, Wittner BS, Spencer JA, Yu M, Pely A, Engstrom A, Zhu H, Brannigan BW, Kapur R, Stott SL, Shioda T, Ramaswamy S, Ting DT, Lin CP, Toner M, Haber DA, Maheswaran S (2014). Circulating tumor cell clusters are oligoclonal precursors of breast cancer metastasis. Cell, 158(5):1110-1122.
- Aceto N, Toner M, Maheswaran S, Haber DA (2015). En Route to Metastasis: Circulating Tumor Cell Clusters and Epithelial-to-Mesenchymal Transition. Trends Cancer. Sep;1(1):44-52.
- Achreja A, Zhao H, Yang L, Yun TH, Marini J, Nagrath D (2017). Exo-MFA A 13C metabolic flux analysis framework to dissect tumor microenvironment-secreted exosome contributions towards cancer cell metabolism. Metab Eng, 43(PtB):156-172.
- Adam P, Hahner S, Hartmann M, Heinrich B, Quinkler M, Willenberg HS, Saeger W, Sbiera S, Schmull S, Voelker HU, Ströbel P, Allolio B, Fassnacht M (2010). Epidermal growth factor receptor in adrenocortical tumors: analysis of gene sequence, protein expression and correlation with clinical outcome. Mod Pathol, 23(12):1596-604.
- Adams DL, Adams DK, Alpaugh RK, Cristofanilli M, Martin SS, Chumsri S, Tang CM, Marks JR (2016). Circulating Cancer-Associated Macrophage-Like Cells Differentiate Malignant Breast Cancer and Benign Breast Conditions. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev, 25(7):1037-42.
- Adams DL, Martin SS, Alpaugh RK, Charpentier M, Tsai S, Bergan RC, Ogden IM, Catalona W, Chumsri S, Tang CM, Cristofanilli M (2014). Circulating giant macrophages as a potential biomarker of solid tumors. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 111(9):3514-9.
- Adams JC (2015). Fascin-1 as a biomarker and prospective therapeutic target in colorectal cancer. Expert Rev Mol Diagn, 15(1):41-8.
- Aktas B, Tewes M, Fehm T, Hauch S, Kimmig R, Kasimir-Bauer S (2009). Stem cell and epithelialmesenchymal transition markers are frequently overexpressed in circulating tumor cells of metastatic breast cancer patients. Breast Cancer Res, 11(4):R46.
- Alix-Panabières C (2012). EPISPOT assay: detection of viable DTCs/CTCs in solid tumor patients. Recent Results Cancer Res.;195:69-76.
- Alix-Panabières C, Mader S, Pantel K (2017). Epithelial-mesenchymal plasticity in circulating tumor cells. J Mol Med (Berl), 95(2):133-142.
- Alix-Panabières C, Pantel K (2013). Circulating tumor cells: liquid biopsy of cancer. Clin Chem, 59(1):110-8.
- Alix-Panabieres C, Schwarzenbach H, Pantel K (2012). Circulating tumor cells and circulating tumor DNA. Annu Rev Med, 63: 199–215.
- Alix-Panabières C, Vendrell JP, Pellé O, Rebillard X, Riethdorf S, Müller V, Fabbro M, Pantel K (2007). Detection and characterization of putative metastatic precursor cells in cancer patients. Clin Chem, 53(3):537-9.
- Almeida MQ, Azevedo MF, Xekouki P, Bimpaki EI, Horvath A, Collins MT, Karaviti LP, Jeha GS, Bhattacharyya N, Cheadle C, Watkins T, Bourdeau I, Nesterova M, Stratakis CA (2012). Activation of cyclic AMP signaling leads to different pathway alterations in lesions of the adrenal cortex caused by germline PRKAR1A defects versus those due to somatic GNAS mutations. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 97(4):E687-93.

- Almeida MQ, Fragoso MC, Lotfi CF, Santos MG, Nishi MY, Costa MH, Lerario AM, Maciel CC, Mattos GE, Jorge AA, Mendonca BB, Latronico AC (2008). Expression of insulin-like growth factor-II and its receptor in pediatric and adult adrenocortical tumors. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 93(9):3524-31.
- Almeida MQ, Soares IC, Ribeiro TC, Fragoso MC, Marins LV, Wakamatsu A, Ressio RA, Nishi MY, Jorge AA, Lerario AM, Alves VA, Mendonca BB, Latronico AC (2010). Steroidogenic factor 1 overexpression and gene amplification are more frequent in adrenocortical tumors from children than from adults. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 95(3):1458-62.
- Amemori S, Ootani A, Aoki S, Fujise T, Shimoda R, Kakimoto T, Shiraishi R, Sakata Y, Tsunada S, Iwakiri R, Fujimoto K (2007). Adipocytes and preadipocytes promote the proliferation of colon cancer cells in vitro. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol, 292(3):G923-9.
- Anantharaman A, Friedlander T, Lu D, Krupa R, Premasekharan G, Hough J, Edwards M, Paz R, Lindquist K, Graf R, Jendrisak A, Louw J, Dugan L, Baird S, Wang Y, Dittamore R, Paris PL (2016). Programmed death-ligand 1 (PD-L1) characterization of circulating tumor cells (CTCs) in muscle invasive and metastatic bladder cancer patients. BMC Cancer, 16(1):744.
- Andarawewa KL, Motrescu ER, Chenard MP, Gansmuller A, Stoll I, Tomasetto C, Rio MC (2005). Stromelysin-3 is a potent negative regulator of adipogenesis participating to cancer cell-adipocyte interaction/crosstalk at the tumor invasive front. Cancer Res, 65(23):10862-71.
- Anselmo J, Medeiros S, Carneiro V, Greene E, Levy I, Nesterova M, Lyssikatos C, Horvath A, Carney JA, Stratakis CA (2012). A large family with Carney complex caused by the S147G PRKAR1A mutation shows a unique spectrum of disease including adrenocortical cancer. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 97(2):351-9.
- Arlt W, Biehl M, Taylor AE, Hahner S, Libé R, Hughes BA, Schneider P, Smith DJ, Stiekema H, Krone N, Porfiri E, Opocher G, Bertherat J, Mantero F, Allolio B, Terzolo M, Nightingale P, Shackleton CH, Bertagna X, Fassnacht M, Stewart PM (2011). Urine steroid metabolomics as a biomarker tool for detecting malignancy in adrenal tumors. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 96(12):3775-84.
- Armignacco R, Cantini G, Canu L, Poli G, Ercolino T, Mannelli M, Luconi M (2017). Adrenocortical carcinoma: the dawn of a new era of genomic molecular biology analysis. J Endocrinol Invest, Oct 28
- Arnaldi G, Freddi S, Mancini T, Kola B, Mantero F (2000). Transforming growth factor beta1: implications in adrenocortical tumorigenesis. Endocr Res, 26(4):905-10.
- Arola J, Liu J, Heikkilä P, Ilvesmäki V, Salmenkivi K, Voutilainen R, Kahri AI (2000). Expression of inhibin alpha in adrenocortical tumours reflects the hormonal status of the neoplasm. J Endocrinol, 165(2):223-9.
- Assié G, Antoni G, Tissier F, Caillou B, Abiven G, Gicquel C, Leboulleux S, Travagli JP, Dromain C, Bertagna X, Bertherat J, Schlumberger M, Baudin E (2007). Prognostic parameters of metastatic adrenocortical carcinoma. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 92(1):148-54.
- Assié G, Guillaud-Bataille M, Ragazzon B, Bertagna X, Bertherat J, Clauser E (2010). The pathophysiology, diagnosis and prognosis of adrenocortical tumors revisited by transcriptome analyses. Trends Endocrinol Metab, 21(5):325-34.
- Assié G, Letouzé E, Fassnacht M, Jouinot A, Luscap W, Barreau O, Omeiri H, Rodriguez S, Perlemoine K, René-Corail F, Elarouci N, Sbiera S, Kroiss M, Allolio B, Waldmann J, Quinkler M, Mannelli M, Mantero F, Papathomas T, De Krijger R, Tabarin A, Kerlan V, Baudin E, Tissier F, Dousset B, Groussin L, Amar L, Clauser E, Bertagna X, Ragazzon B, Beuschlein F, Libé R, de Reyniès A, Bertherat J (2014). Integrated genomic characterization of adrenocortical carcinoma. Nat Genet, 46(6):607-12.
- Au SH, Storey BD, Moore JC, Tang Q, Chen YL, Javaid S, Sarioglu AF, Sullivan R, Madden MW, O'Keefe R, Haber DA, Maheswaran S, Langenau DM, Stott SL, Toner M (2016). Clusters of circulating tumor cells traverse capillary-sized vessels. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 113(18):4947-52.
- Aubert S, Wacrenier A, Leroy X, Devos P, Carnaille B, Proye C, Wemeau JL, Lecomte-Houcke M, Leteurtre E (2002). Weiss system revisited: a clinicopathologic and immunohistochemical study of 49 adrenocortical tumors. Am J Surg Pathol, 26(12):1612-9.

- Aung Naing SF, Habra MA, Chugh R, Kebebew E, Russell J, Welshans D, Fassnacht M, Kroiss M, Goebeler M-E, Ijzerman M, Plaunt MR, Mohideen P, Phillips M, Smith DC (2015). ATR-101 phase 1 clinical study for adrenocortical carcinoma. J Clin Oncol, 33 (suppl; abstr TPS4585).
- Baccelli I, Schneeweiss A, Riethdorf S, Stenzinger A, Schillert A, Vogel V, Klein C, Saini M, Bäuerle T, Wallwiener M, Holland-Letz T, Höfner T, Sprick M, Scharpff M, Marmé F, Sinn HP, Pantel K, Weichert W, Trumpp A (2013). Identification of a population of blood circulating tumor cells from breast cancer patients that initiates metastasis in a xenograft assay. Nat Biotechnol, 31(6):539-44.
- Baglioni S, Francalanci M, Squecco R, Lombardi A, Cantini G, Angeli R, Gelmini S, Guasti D, Benvenuti S, Annunziato F, Bani D, Liotta F, Francini F, Perigli G, Serio M, Luconi M (2009). Characterization of human adult stem-cell populations isolated from visceral and subcutaneous adipose tissue. FASEB J, 23(10):3494-505.
- Balaban S, Shearer RF, Lee LS, van Geldermalsen M, Schreuder M, Shtein HC, Cairns R, Thomas KC, Fazakerley DJ, Grewal T, Holst J, Saunders DN, Hoy AJ (2017). Adipocyte lipolysis links obesity to breast cancer growth: adipocyte-derived fatty acids drive breast cancer cell proliferation and migration. Cancer Metab, 5:1.
- Balboni GC, Bastianini A, Brizzi E, Castorina S, Comparini I, Donato RF, Filogamo G, Fusaroli P, Giordano Lanza G, Grossi CE, Manzoli FA, Marinozzi G, Miani A, Mitolo V, Motta P, Nesci E, Orlandini GE, Passaponti A, Pizzini G, Reale E, Ronda T, Ridola C, Ruggeri A, Santoro A, Tedde G, Zaccheo D (1990). Anatomia umana. Ed-ermes. III edizione.
- Barbosa AS, Giacaglia LR, Martin RM, Mendonca BB, Lin CJ (2004). Assessment of the role of transcript for GATA-4 as a marker of unfavorable outcome in human adrenocortical neoplasms. BMC Endocr Disord. Jul 7;4(1):3.
- Barlaskar FM, Hammer GD (2007). The molecular genetics of adrenocortical carcinoma. Rev Endocr Metab Disord, 8(4):343-8.
- Barlaskar FM, Spalding AC, Heaton JH, Kuick R, Kim AC, Thomas DG, Giordano TJ, Ben-Josef E, Hammer GD (2009). Preclinical targeting of the type I insulin-like growth factor receptor in adrenocortical carcinoma. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 94(1):204-12.
- Barreau O, Assié G, Wilmot-Roussel H, Ragazzon B, Baudry C, Perlemoine K, René-Corail F, Bertagna X, Dousset B, Hamzaoui N, Tissier F, de Reynies A, Bertherat J (2013). Identification of a CpG island methylator phenotype in adrenocortical carcinomas. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 98(1):E174-84.
- Barreau O, de Reynies A, Wilmot-Roussel H, Guillaud-Bataille M, Auzan C, René-Corail F, Tissier F, Dousset B, Bertagna X, Bertherat J, Clauser E, Assié G (2012). Clinical and pathophysiological implications of chromosomal alterations in adrenocortical tumors: an integrated genomic approach. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 97(2):E301-11.
- Barzon L, Chilosi M, Fallo F, Martignoni G, Montagna L, Palù G, Boscaro M (2001a). Molecular analysis of CDKN1C and TP53 in sporadic adrenal tumors. Eur J Endocrinol, 145(2):207-12.
- Barzon L, Maffei P, Sonino N, Pilon C, Baldazzi L, Balsamo A, Del Maschio O, Masi G, Trevisan M, Pacenti M, Fallo F (2007). The role of 21-hydroxylase in the pathogenesis of adrenal masses: review of the literature and focus on our own experience. J Endocrinol Invest, 30(7):615-23.
- Barzon L, Pasquali C, Grigoletto C, Pedrazzoli S, Boscaro M, Fallo F (2001b). Multiple endocrine neoplasia type 1 and adrenal lesions. J Urol, 166(1):24-7.
- Batisse-Lignier M, Sahut-Barnola I, Tissier F, Dumontet T, Mathieu M, Drelon C, Pointud JC, Damon-Soubeyrand C, Marceau G, Kemeny JL, Bertherat J, Tauveron I, Val P, Martinez A, Lefrançois-Martinez AM (2017). P53/Rb inhibition induces metastatic adrenocortical carcinomas in a preclinical transgenic model. Oncogene, 36(31):4445-4456.
- Bauman A, Bauman CG (1982). Virilizing adrenocortical carcinoma. Development in a patient with saltlosing congenital adrenal hyperplasia. JAMA, 17;248(23):3140-1.

- Beaujean D, Rosenbaum C, Müller HW, Willemsen JJ, Lenders J, Bornstein SR (2003). Combinatorial code of growth factors and neuropeptides define neuroendocrine differentiation in PC12 cells. Exp Neurol, 184(1):348-58.
- Beider K, Bitner H, Leiba M, Gutwein O, Koren-Michowitz M, Ostrovsky O, Abraham M, Wald H, Galun E, Peled A, Nagler A (2014).b Multiple myeloma cells recruit tumor-supportive macrophages through the CXCR4/CXCL12 axis and promote their polarization toward the M2 phenotype. Oncotarget. Nov 30;5(22):11283-96.
- Bekaert S, Derradji H, Baatout S (2004). Telomere biology in mammalian germ cells and during development. Dev Biol, ;274(1):15-30.
- Belgorosky A, Baquedano MS, Guercio G, Rivarola MA (2009). Expression of the IGF and the aromatase/estrogen receptor systems in human adrenal tissues from early infancy to late puberty: implications for the development of adrenarche. Rev Endocr Metab Disord, 10(1):51-61.
- Bellantone R, Ferrante A, Boscherini M, Lombardi CP, Crucitti P, Crucitti F, Favia G, Borrelli D, Boffi L, Capussotti L, Carbone G, Casaccia M, Cavallaro A, Del Gaudio A, Dettori G, Di Giovanni V, Mazziotti A, Marrano D, Masenti E, Miccoli P, Mosca F, Mussa A, Petronio R, Piat G, Marazano L, et al (1997). Role of reoperation in recurrence of adrenal cortical carcinoma: results from 188 cases collected in the Italian National Registry for Adrenal Cortical Carcinoma. Surgery, 122(6):1212-8.
- Bellantone R, Lombardi CP, Raffaelli M (2015). What is the appropriate role of minimally invasive vs. open surgery for small adrenocortical cancers? Curr Opin Oncol, 27(1):44-9.
- Beloribi-Djefaflia S, Vasseur S, Guillaumond F (2016). Lipid metabolic reprogramming in cancer cells. Oncogenesis, 5:e189.
- Bernard MH, Sidhu S, Berger N, Peix JL, Marsh DJ, Robinson BG, Gaston V, Le Bouc Y, Gicquel C (2003). A case report in favor of a multistep adrenocortical tumorigenesis. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 88(3):998-1001.
- Bernini GP, Moretti A, Bonadio AG, Menicagli M, Viacava P, Naccarato AG, Iacconi P, Miccoli P, Salvetti A (2002). Angiogenesis in human normal and pathologic adrenal cortex. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 87(11):4961-5.
- Berruti A, Fassnacht M, Haak H, Else T, Baudin E, Sperone P, Kroiss M, Kerkhofs T, Williams AR, Ardito A, Leboulleux S, Volante M, Deutschbein T, Feelders R, Ronchi C, Grisanti S, Gelderblom H, Porpiglia F, Papotti M, Hammer GD, Allolio B, Terzolo M (2014). Prognostic role of overt hypercortisolism in completely operated patients with adrenocortical cancer. Eur Urol, 65(4):832-8.
- Berruti A, Sperone P, Ferrero A, Germano A, Ardito A, Priola AM, De Francia S, Volante M, Daffara F, Generali D, Leboulleux S, Perotti P, Baudin E, Papotti M, Terzolo M (2012). Phase II study of weekly paclitaxel and sorafenib as second/third-line therapy in patients with adrenocortical carcinoma. Eur J Endocrinol, 166(3):451-8.
- Berruti A, Terzolo M, Pia A, Angeli A, Dogliotti L (1998). Mitotane associated with etoposide, doxorubicin, and cisplatin in the treatment of advanced adrenocortical carcinoma. Italian Group for the Study of Adrenal Cancer. Cancer, 83(10):2194-200.
- Bertherat J (2001). Protein kinase A in Carney complex: a new example of cAMP pathway alteration in endocrine tumors. Eur J Endocrinol. Mar;144(3):209-11.
- Bertherat J, Coste J, Bertagna X (2007). Adjuvant mitotane in adrenocortical carcinoma. N Engl J Med, 357(12):1256-7; author reply 1259.
- Bertherat J, Groussin L, Sandrini F, Matyakhina L, Bei T, Stergiopoulos S, Papageorgiou T, Bourdeau I, Kirschner LS, Vincent-Dejean C, Perlemoine K, Gicquel C, Bertagna X, Stratakis CA (2003). Molecular and functional analysis of PRKAR1A and its locus (17q22-24) in sporadic adrenocortical tumors: 17q losses, somatic mutations, and protein kinase A expression and activity. Cancer Res, 63(17):5308-19.

- Betz MJ, Shapiro I, Fassnacht M, Hahner S, Reincke M, Beuschlein F; German and Austrian Adrenal Network (2005). Peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor-gamma agonists suppress adrenocortical tumor cell proliferation and induce differentiation. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 90(7):3886-96.
- Beuschlein F, Reincke M, Karl M, Travis WD, Jaursch-Hancke C, Abdelhamid S, Chrousos GP, Allolio B (1994). Clonal composition of human adrenocortical neoplasms. Cancer Res, 54(18):4927-32.
- Beuschlein F, Weigel J, Saeger W, Kroiss M, Wild V, Daffara F, Libé R, Ardito A, Al Ghuzlan A, Quinkler M, Oßwald A, Ronchi CL, de Krijger R, Feelders RA, Waldmann J, Willenberg HS, Deutschbein T, Stell A, Reincke M, Papotti M, Baudin E, Tissier F, Haak HR, Loli P, Terzolo M, Allolio B, Müller HH, Fassnacht M (2015). Major prognostic role of Ki67 in localized adrenocortical carcinoma after complete resection. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 100(3):841-9.
- Bharwani N, Rockall AG, Sahdev A, Gueorguiev M, Drake W, Grossman AB, Reznek RH (2011). Adrenocortical carcinoma: the range of appearances on CT and MRI. AJR Am J Roentgenol, 196(6):W706-14.
- Bidard FC, Peeters DJ, Fehm T, Nolé F, Gisbert-Criado R, Mavroudis D, Grisanti S, Generali D, Garcia-Saenz JA, Stebbing J, Caldas C, Gazzaniga P, Manso L, Zamarchi R, de Lascoiti AF, De Mattos-Arruda L, Ignatiadis M, Lebofsky R, van Laere SJ, Meier-Stiegen F, Sandri MT, Vidal-Martinez J, Politaki E, Consoli F, Bottini A, Diaz-Rubio E, Krell J, Dawson SJ, Raimondi C, Rutten A, Janni W, Munzone E, Carañana V, Agelaki S, Almici C, Dirix L, Solomayer EF, Zorzino L, Johannes H, Reis-Filho JS, Pantel K, Pierga JY, Michiels S (2014). Clinical validity of circulating tumour cells in patients with metastatic breast cancer: a pooled analysis of individual patient data. Lancet Oncol, 15(4):406-14.
- Bidard FC, Proudhon C, Pierga JY. Circulating tumor cells in breast cancer (2016). Mol Oncol, 10(3):418-30.
- Bilimoria KY, Shen WT, Elaraj D, Bentrem DJ, Winchester DJ, Kebebew E, Sturgeon C (2008). Adrenocortical carcinoma in the United States: treatment utilization and prognostic factors. Cancer, 113(11):3130-6.
- Bläker H, Sutter C, Kadmon M, Otto HF, Von Knebel-Doeberitz M, Gebert J, Helmke BM (2004). Analysis of somatic APC mutations in rare extracolonic tumors of patients with familial adenomatous polyposis coli. Genes Chromosomes Cancer, 41(2):93-8.
- Blanes A, Diaz-Cano SJ. DNA and kinetic heterogeneity during the clonal evolution of adrenocortical proliferative lesions (2006). Hum Pathol, 37(10):1295-303.
- Boccuzzi A, Terzolo M, Cappia S, De Giuli P, De Risi C, Leonardo E, Bovio S, Borriero M, Paccotti P, Angeli A (1999). Different immunohistochemical patterns of TGF-beta1 expression in benign and malignant adrenocortical tumours. Clin Endocrinol (Oxf), 50(6):801-8.
- Bochet L, Lehuédé C, Dauvillier S, Wang YY, Dirat B, Laurent V, Dray C, Guiet R, Maridonneau-Parini I, Le Gonidec S, Couderc B, Escourrou G, Valet P, Muller C (2013). Adipocyte-derived fibroblasts promote tumor progression and contribute to the desmoplastic reaction in breast cancer. Cancer Res. Sep 15;73(18):5657-68.
- Bochev I, Elmadjian G, Kyurkchiev D, Tzvetanov L, Altankova I, Tivchev P, Kyurkchiev S (2008). Mesenchymal stem cells from human bone marrow or adipose tissue differently modulate mitogenstimulated B-cell immunoglobulin production in vitro. Cell Biol Int, 32(4):384-93.
- Bossis I, Stratakis CA. Minireview (2004): PRKAR1A: normal and abnormal functions. Endocrinology, ;145(12):5452-8.
- Boulle N, Baudin E, Gicquel C, Logié A, Bertherat J, Penfornis A, Bertagna X, Luton JP, Schlumberger M, Le Bouc Y (2001). Evaluation of plasma insulin-like growth factor binding protein-2 as a marker for adrenocortical tumors. Eur J Endocrinol, 144(1):29-36.
- Boulle N, Gicquel C, Logié A, Christol R, Feige JJ, Le Bouc Y (2000). Fibroblast growth factor-2 inhibits the maturation of pro-insulin-like growth factor-II (Pro-IGF-II) and the expression of insulin-like growth factor binding protein-2 (IGFBP-2) in the human adrenocortical tumor cell line NCI-H295R. Endocrinology. 141(9):3127-36.

- Boulle N, Logié A, Gicquel C, Perin L, Le Bouc Y (1998). Increased levels of insulin-like growth factor II (IGF-II) and IGF-binding protein-2 are associated with malignancy in sporadic adrenocortical tumors. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 83(5):1713-20.
- Bowlby LS, DeBault LE, Abraham SR (1986). Flow cytometric analysis of adrenal cortical tumor DNA. Relationship between cellular DNA and histopathologic classification. Cancer, 58(7):1499-505.
- Brand A, Singer K, Koehl GE, Kolitzus M, Schoenhammer G, Thiel A, Matos C, Bruss C, Klobuch S, Peter K, Kastenberger M, Bogdan C, Schleicher U, Mackensen A, Ullrich E, Fichtner-Feigl S, Kesselring R, Mack M, Ritter U, Schmid M, Blank C, Dettmer K, Oefner PJ, Hoffmann P, Walenta S, Geissler EK, Pouyssegur J, Villunger A, Steven A, Seliger B, Schreml S, Haferkamp S, Kohl E, Karrer S, Berneburg M, Herr W, Mueller-Klieser W, Renner K, Kreutz M (2016). LDHA-Associated Lactic Acid Production Blunts Tumor Immunosurveillance by T and NK Cells. Cell Metab, 24(5):657-671.
- Brito LP, Ribeiro TC, Almeida MQ, Jorge AA, Soares IC, Latronico AC, Mendonca BB, Fragoso MC, Lerario AM (2012). The role of fibroblast growth factor receptor 4 overexpression and gene amplification as prognostic markers in pediatric and adult adrenocortical tumors. Endocr Relat Cancer, 19(3):L11-3.
- Brix D, Allolio B, Fenske W, Agha A, Dralle H, Jurowich C, Langer P, Mussack T, Nies C, Riedmiller H, Spahn M, Weismann D, Hahner S, Fassnacht M; German Adrenocortical Carcinoma Registry Group (2010). Laparoscopic versus open adrenalectomy for adrenocortical carcinoma: surgical and oncologic outcome in 152 patients. Eur Urol, 58(4):609-15.
- Brown FM, Gaffey TA, Wold LE, Lloyd RV (2000). Myxoid neoplasms of the adrenal cortex: a rare histologic variant. Am J Surg Pathol, 24(3):396-401.
- Brown RE, Buryanek J, McGuire MF (2017). Metformin and Melatonin in Adrenocortical Carcinoma: Morphoproteomics and Biomedical Analytics Provide Proof of Concept in a Case Study. Ann Clin Lab Sci, 47(4):457-465.
- Cabel L, Proudhon C, Gortais H, Loirat D, Coussy F, Pierga JY, Bidard FC (2017). Circulating tumor cells: clinical validity and utility. Int J Clin Oncol, 22(3):421-430.
- Cai W, Benitez R, Counsell RE, Djanegara T, Schteingart DE, Sinsheimer JE, Wotring LL (1995b). Bovine adrenal cortex transformations of mitotane [1-(2-chlorophenyl)-1-(4-chlorophenyl)-2,2-dichloroethane; o,p'-DDD] and its p,p'- and m,p'-isomers. Biochem Pharmacol, 49(10):1483-9.
- Cai W, Counsell RE, Djanegara T, Schteingart DE, Sinsheimer JE, Wotring LL (1995a). Metabolic activation and binding of mitotane in adrenal cortex homogenates. J Pharm Sci, 84(2):134-8.
- Cai W, Counsell RE, Schteingart DE, Sinsheimer JE, Vaz AD, Wotring LL (1997). Adrenal proteins bound by a reactive intermediate of mitotane. Cancer Chemother Pharmacol, 39(6):537-40.
- Calin GA, Sevignani C, Dumitru CD, Hyslop T, Noch E, Yendamuri S, Shimizu M, Rattan S, Bullrich F, Negrini M, Croce CM (2004). Human microRNA genes are frequently located at fragile sites and genomic regions involved in cancers. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA, 101(9):2999-3004.
- Cantini G, Lombardi A, Piscitelli E, Poli G, Ceni E, Marchiani S, Ercolino T, Galli A, Serio M, Mannelli M, Luconi M (2008). Rosiglitazone inhibits adrenocortical cancer cell proliferation by interfering with the IGF-IR intracellular signaling. PPAR Res, 2008:904041.
- Cao H, Huang Y, Wang L, Wang H, Pang X, Li K, Dang W, Tang H, Wei L, Su M, Tang C, Chen T (2016). Leptin promotes migration and invasion of breast cancer cells by stimulating IL-8 production in M2 macrophages. Oncotarget, 7(40):65441-65453.
- Caramuta S, Lee L, Ozata DM, Akçakaya P, Xie H, Höög A, Zedenius J, Bäckdahl M, Larsson C, Lui WO (2013). Clinical and functional impact of TARBP2 over-expression in adrenocortical carcinoma. Endocr Relat Cancer, 20(4):551-64.
- Carter EP, Fearon AE, Grose RP (2015). Careless talk costs lives: fibroblast growth factor receptor signalling and the consequences of pathway malfunction. Trends Cell Biol, 25(4):221-33.

- Carter L, Rothwell DG, Mesquita B, Smowton C, Leong HS, Fernandez-Gutierrez F, Li Y, Burt DJ, Antonello J, Morrow CJ, Hodgkinson CL, Morris K, Priest L, Carter M, Miller C, Hughes A, Blackhall F, Dive C, Brady G (2017). Molecular analysis of circulating tumor cells identifies distinct copy-number profiles in patients with chemosensitive and chemorefractory small-cell lung cancer. Nat Med, 23(1):114-119.
- Cattoretti G, Becker MH, Key G, Duchrow M, Schlüter C, Galle J, Gerdes J (1992). Monoclonal antibodies against recombinant parts of the Ki-67 antigen (MIB 1 and MIB 3) detect proliferating cells in microwave-processed formalin-fixed paraffin sections. J Pathol, 168(4):357-63.
- Cayrefourcq L, Mazard T, Joosse S, Solassol J, Ramos J, Assenat E, Schumacher U, Costes V, Maudelonde T, Pantel K, Alix-Panabières C (2015). Establishment and characterization of a cell line from human circulating colon cancer cells. Cancer Res, 75(5):892-901.
- Cerquetti L, Bucci B, Marchese R, Misiti S, De Paula U, Miceli R, Muleti A, Amendola D, Piergrossi P, Brunetti E, Toscano V, Stigliano A (2008). Mitotane increases the radiotherapy inhibitory effect and induces G2-arrest in combined treatment on both H295R and SW13 adrenocortical cell lines. Endocr Relat Cancer, 15(2):623-34.
- Cerquetti L, Sampaoli C, Amendola D, Bucci B, Masuelli L, Marchese R, Misiti S, De Venanzi A, Poggi M, Toscano V, Stigliano A (2011). Rosiglitazone induces autophagy in H295R and cell cycle deregulation in SW13 adrenocortical cancer cells. Exp Cell Res, 317(10):1397-410.
- Chabre O, Libé R, Assie G, Barreau O, Bertherat J, Bertagna X, Feige JJ, Cherradi N (2013). Serum miR-483-5p and miR-195 are predictive of recurrence risk in adrenocortical cancer patients. Endocr Relat Cancer, 20(4):579-94.
- Chan YC, Banerjee J, Choi SY, Sen CK (2012). miR-210: the master hypoxamir. Microcirculation, 19(3):215-23.
- Chandler EM, Saunders MP, Yoon CJ, Gourdon D, Fischbach C (2011). Adipose progenitor cells increase fibronectin matrix strain and unfolding in breast tumors. Phys Biol, 8(1):015008.
- Chandler EM, Seo BR, Califano JP, Andresen Eguiluz RC, Lee JS, Yoon CJ, Tims DT, Wang JX, Cheng L, Mohanan S, Buckley MR, Cohen I, Nikitin AY, Williams RM, Gourdon D, Reinhart-King CA, Fischbach C (2012). Implanted adipose progenitor cells as physicochemical regulators of breast cancer. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 109(25):9786-91.
- Chandrasekharappa SC, Guru SC, Manickam P, Olufemi SE, Collins FS, Emmert-Buck MR, Debelenko LV, Zhuang Z, Lubensky IA, Liotta LA, Crabtree JS, Wang Y, Roe BA, Weisemann J, Boguski MS, Agarwal SK, Kester MB, Kim YS, Heppner C, Dong Q, Spiegel AM, Burns AL, Marx SJ (1997). Positional cloning of the gene for multiple endocrine neoplasia-type 1. Science, 276(5311):404-7.
- Chang CH, Qiu J, O'Sullivan D, Buck MD, Noguchi T, Curtis JD, Chen Q, Gindin M, Gubin MM, van der Windt GJ, Tonc E, Schreiber RD, Pearce EJ, Pearce EL (2015). Metabolic Competition in the Tumor Microenvironment Is a Driver of Cancer Progression. Cell, 162(6):1229-41.
- Chatterjee A, Rodger EJ, Eccles MR (2017). Epigenetic drivers of tumourigenesis and cancer metastasis. Semin Cancer Biol. Aug 11. pii: S1044-579X(17)30053-6.
- Chaudhri VK, Salzler GG, Dick SA, Buckman MS, Sordella R, Karoly ED, Mohney R, Stiles BM, Elemento O, Altorki NK, McGraw TE (2013). Metabolic alterations in lung cancer-associated fibroblasts correlated with increased glycolytic metabolism of the tumor. Mol Cancer Res, 11(6):579-92.
- Chavey C, Mari B, Monthouel MN, Bonnafous S, Anglard P, Van Obberghen E, Tartare-Deckert S (2003). Matrix metalloproteinases are differentially expressed in adipose tissue during obesity and modulate adipocyte differentiation. J Biol Chem, 278(14):11888-96.
- Che J, Yu V, Garon EB, Goldman JW, Di Carlo D. Biophysical isolation and identification of circulating tumor cells. Lab Chip. 2017 Apr 11;17(8):1452-1461.
- Cherradi N (2016). microRNAs as Potential Biomarkers in Adrenocortical Cancer: Progress and Challenges. Front Endocrinol (Lausanne), 6:195.

- Chiarugi P, Cirri P (2016). Metabolic exchanges within tumor microenvironment. Cancer Lett, 380(1):272-80.
- Chiche J, Brahimi-Horn MC, Pouysségur J (2010). Tumour hypoxia induces a metabolic shift causing acidosis: a common feature in cancer. J Cell Mol Med, 14(4):771-94.
- Chirumbolo S, Bjørklund G (2016). Can Wnt5a and Wnt non-canonical pathways really mediate adipocyte de-differentiation in a tumour microenvironment? Eur J Cancer, 64:96-100.
- Cho JA, Park H, Lim EH, Kim KH, Choi JS, Lee JH, Shin JW, Lee KW (2011). Exosomes from ovarian cancer cells induce adipose tissue-derived mesenchymal stem cells to acquire the physical and functional characteristics of tumor-supporting myofibroblasts. Gynecol Oncol, 123(2):379-86.
- Cho JA, Park H, Lim EH, Lee KW (2012). Exosomes from breast cancer cells can convert adipose tissuederived mesenchymal stem cells into myofibroblast-like cells. Int J Oncol, 40(1):130-8.
- Chortis V, Taylor AE, Schneider P, Tomlinson JW, Hughes BA, O'Neil DM, Libé R, Allolio B, Bertagna X, Bertherat J, Beuschlein F, Fassnacht M, Karavitaki N, Mannelli M, Mantero F, Opocher G, Porfiri E, Quinkler M, Sherlock M, Terzolo M, Nightingale P, Shackleton CH, Stewart PM, Hahner S, Arlt W (2013). Mitotane therapy in adrenocortical cancer induces CYP3A4 and inhibits 5α-reductase, explaining the need for personalized glucocorticoid and androgen replacement. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 98(1):161-71.
- Cimino A, HalushkaM, Illei P,Wu X, Sukumar S, Argani P (2010). Epithelial cell adhesion molecule (EpCAM) is overexpressed in breast cancer metastases. Breast Cancer Res Treat, 123(3):701–8
- Cinti S (2012). The adipose organ at a glance. Dis Model Mech, 5(5):588-94.
- Cohen SB, Graham ME, Lovrecz GO, Bache N, Robinson PJ, Reddel RR (2007). Protein composition of catalytically active human telomerase from immortal cells. Science, 315(5820):1850-3.
- Cohen SJ, Punt CJ, Iannotti N, Saidman BH, Sabbath KD, Gabrail NY, Picus J, Morse M, Mitchell E, Miller MC, Doyle GV, Tissing H, Terstappen LW, Meropol NJ. Relationship of circulating tumor cells to tumor response, progression-free survival, and overall survival in patients with metastatic colorectal cancer (2008). J Clin Oncol. Jul 1;26(19):3213-21.
- Cohen SJ, Punt CJ, Iannotti N, Saidman BH, Sabbath KD, Gabrail NY, Picus J, Morse M, Mitchell E, Miller MC, Doyle GV, Tissing H, Terstappen LW, Meropol NJ (2008). Relationship of circulating tumor cells to tumor response, progression-free survival, and overall survival in patients with metastatic colorectal cancer. J Clin Oncol, 26(19):3213-21.
- Colegio OR, Chu NQ, Szabo AL, Chu T, Rhebergen AM, Jairam V, Cyrus N, Brokowski CE, Eisenbarth SC, Phillips GM, Cline GW, Phillips AJ, Medzhitov R (2014). Functional polarization of tumour-associated macrophages by tumour-derived lactic acid. Nature, 513(7519):559-63.
- Coli A, Di Giorgio A, Castri F, Destito C, Marin AW, Bigotti G (2010). Sarcomatoid carcinoma of the adrenal gland: A case report and review of literature. Pathol Res Pract. Jan 15;206(1):59-65.
- Costa R, Carneiro BA, Tavora F, Pai SG, Kaplan JB, Chae YK, Chandra S, Kopp PA, Giles FJ (2016). The challenge of developmental therapeutics for adrenocortical carcinoma. Oncotarget, 7(29):46734-46749.
- Creemers SG, Korpershoek E, Atmodimedjo PN, Dinjens WNM, van Koetsveld PM, Feelders RA, Hofland LJ (2017). Identification of Mutations in Cell-Free Circulating Tumor DNA in Adrenocortical Carcinoma: A Case Series. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 102(10):3611-3615.
- Cristancho AG, Lazar MA (2011). Forming functional fat: a growing understanding of adipocyte differentiation. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol. Sep 28;12(11):722-34.
- Cristofanilli M, Budd GT, Ellis MJ, Stopeck A, Matera J, Miller MC, Reuben JM, Doyle GV, Allard WJ, Terstappen LW, Hayes DF (2004). Circulating tumor cells, disease progression, and survival in metastatic breast cancer. N Engl J Med, 351(8):781-91.

- Cristofanilli M, Hayes DF, Budd GT, Ellis MJ, Stopeck A, Reuben JM, Doyle GV, Matera J, Allard WJ, Miller MC, Fritsche HA, Hortobagyi GN, Terstappen LW (2005). Circulating tumor cells: a novel prognostic factor for newly diagnosed metastatic breast cancer. J Clin Oncol, 23(7):1420-30.
- Cypess AM, Lehman S, Williams G, Tal I, Rodman D, Goldfine AB, Kuo FC, Palmer EL, Tseng YH, Doria A, Kolodny GM, Kahn CR (2009). Identification and importance of brown adipose tissue in adult humans. N Engl J Med, 360(15):1509-17.
- Czech B, Hannon GJ (2011). Small RNA sorting: matchmaking for Argonautes. Nat. Rev. Genet, 12 (1):19–31.
- Dalamaga M, Diakopoulos KN, Mantzoros CS (2012). The role of adiponectin in cancer: a review of current evidence. Endocr Rev, 33(4):547-94.
- Dang EV, Barbi J, Yang HY, Jinasena D, Yu H, Zheng Y, Bordman Z, Fu J, Kim Y, Yen HR, Luo W, Zeller K, Shimoda L, Topalian SL, Semenza GL, Dang CV, Pardoll DM, Pan F (2011). Control of T(H)17/T(reg) balance by hypoxia-inducible factor 1. Cell, 146(5):772-84.
- de Bono JS, Scher HI, Montgomery RB, Parker C, Miller MC, Tissing H, Doyle GV, Terstappen LW, Pienta KJ, Raghavan D (2008). Circulating tumor cells predict survival benefit from treatment in metastatic castration-resistant prostate cancer. Clin Cancer Res, 14(19):6302-9.
- de Fraipont F, El Atifi M, Cherradi N, Le Moigne G, Defaye G, Houlgatte R, Bertherat J, Bertagna X, Plouin PF, Baudin E, Berger F, Gicquel C, Chabre O, Feige JJ (2005). Gene expression profiling of human adrenocortical tumors using complementary deoxyribonucleic Acid microarrays identifies several candidate genes as markers of malignancy. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 90(3):1819-29.
- de Lange T (2004). T-loops and the origin of telomeres. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol, ;5(4):323-9.
- De Martino MC, Al Ghuzlan A, Aubert S, Assié G, Scoazec JY, Leboulleux S, Do Cao C, Libè R, Nozières C, Lombès M, Pattou F, Borson-Chazot F, Hescot S, Mazoyer C, Young J, Borget I, Colao A, Pivonello R, Soria JC, Bertherat J, Schlumberger M, Lacroix L, Baudin E (2013). Molecular screening for a personalized treatment approach in advanced adrenocortical cancer. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 98(10):4080-8.
- De Martino MC, Feelders RA, de Herder WW, van Koetsveld PM, Dogan F, Janssen JA, Waaijers AM, Pivonello C, Lamberts SW, Colao A, de Krijger RR, Pivonello R, Hofland LJ (2014). Characterization of the mTOR pathway in human normal adrenal and adrenocortical tumors. Endocr Relat Cancer, 21(4):601-13.
- De Martino MC, van Koetsveld PM, Feelders RA, Sprij-Mooij D, Waaijers M, Lamberts SW, de Herder WW, Colao A, Pivonello R, Hofland LJ (2012). The role of mTOR inhibitors in the inhibition of growth and cortisol secretion in human adrenocortical carcinoma cells. Endocr Relat Cancer, 19(3):351-64.
- De Palma M, Venneri MA, Galli R, Sergi Sergi L, Politi LS, Sampaolesi M, Naldini L (2005). Tie2 identifies a hematopoietic lineage of proangiogenic monocytes required for tumor vessel formation and a mesenchymal population of pericyte progenitors. Cancer Cell, 8(3):211-26.
- de Reyniès A, Assié G, Rickman DS, Tissier F, Groussin L, René-Corail F, Dousset B, Bertagna X, Clauser E, Bertherat J (2009). Gene expression profiling reveals a new classification of adrenocortical tumors and identifies molecular predictors of malignancy and survival. J Clin Oncol, 27(7):1108-15.
- Decensi A, Puntoni M, Goodwin P, Cazzaniga M, Gennari A, Bonanni B, Gandini S (2010). Metformin and cancer risk in diabetic patients: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Cancer Prev Res (Phila), 3(11):1451-61.
- Delort L, Rossary A, Farges MC, Vasson MP, Caldefie-Chézet F (2015). Leptin, adipocytes and breast cancer: Focus on inflammation and anti-tumor immunity. Life Sci, 140:37-48.
- Demeure MJ, Coan KE, Grant CS, Komorowski RA, Stephan E, Sinari S, Mount D, Bussey KJ (2013). PTTG1 overexpression in adrenocortical cancer is associated with poor survival and represents a potential therapeutic target. Surgery, 154(6):1405-16.

- Desitter I, Guerrouahen BS, Benali-Furet N, Wechsler J, Jänne PA, Kuang Y, Yanagita M, Wang L, Berkowitz JA, Distel RJ, Cayre YE (2011). A new device for rapid isolation by size and characterization of rare circulating tumor cells. Anticancer Res, 31(2):427-41.
- D'Esposito V, Passaretti F, Hammarstedt A, Liguoro D, Terracciano D, Molea G, Canta L, Miele C, Smith U, Beguinot F, Formisano P (2012). Adipocyte-released insulin-like growth factor-1 is regulated by glucose and fatty acids and controls breast cancer cell growth in vitro. Diabetologia, 55(10):2811-2822.
- Deutsch AJ, Steinbauer E, Hofmann NA, Strunk D, Gerlza T, Beham-Schmid C, Schaider H, Neumeister P (2013). Chemokine receptors in gastric MALT lymphoma: loss of CXCR4 and upregulation of CXCR7 is associated with progression to diffuse large B-cell lymphoma. Mod Pathol. Feb;26(2):182-94.
- Devarajan E, Song YH, Krishnappa S, Alt E (2012). Epithelial-mesenchymal transition in breast cancer lines is mediated through PDGF-D released by tissue-resident stem cells. Int J Cancer, 131(5):1023-31.
- Dirat B, Bochet L, Dabek M, Daviaud D, Dauvillier S, Majed B, Wang YY, Meulle A, Salles B, Le Gonidec S, Garrido I, Escourrou G, Valet P, Muller C (2011). Cancer-associated adipocytes exhibit an activated phenotype and contribute to breast cancer invasion. Cancer Res, 71(7):2455-65.
- Do EK, Kim YM, Heo SC, Kwon YW, Shin SH, Suh DS, Kim KH, Yoon MS, Kim JH (2012). Lysophosphatidic acid-induced ADAM12 expression mediates human adipose tissue-derived mesenchymal stem cell-stimulated tumor growth. Int J Biochem Cell Biol, 44(11):2069-76.
- Dobbie JW, Symington T (1966). The human adrenal gland with special reference to the vasculature. The Journal of Endocrinology, 34(4), 479–489.
- Doghman M, Cazareth J, Douguet D, Madoux F, Hodder P, Lalli E (2009). Inhibition of adrenocortical carcinoma cell proliferation by steroidogenic factor-1 inverse agonists. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 94(6):2178-83.
- Doghman M, Cazareth J, Lalli E (2008). The T cell factor/beta-catenin antagonist PKF115-584 inhibits proliferation of adrenocortical carcinoma cells. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. Aug;93(8):3222-5.
- Doghman M, El Wakil A, Cardinaud B, Thomas E, Wang J, Zhao W, Peralta-Del Valle MH, Figueiredo BC, Zambetti GP, Lalli E (2010). Regulation of insulin-like growth factor-mammalian target of rapamycin signaling by microRNA in childhood adrenocortical tumors. Cancer Res, 70(11):4666-75.
- Doghman M, Karpova T, Rodrigues GA, Arhatte M, De Moura J, Cavalli LR, Virolle V, Barbry P, Zambetti GP, Figueiredo BC, Heckert LL, Lalli E (2007). Increased steroidogenic factor-1 dosage triggers adrenocortical cell proliferation and cancer. Mol Endocrinol, 21(12):2968-87.
- Doghman M, Lalli E (2012). Efficacy of the novel dual PI3-kinase/mTOR inhibitor NVP-BEZ235 in a preclinical model of adrenocortical carcinoma. Mol Cell Endocrinol, 364(1-2):101-4.
- Doghman M, Lalli E (2013). Lack of long-lasting effects of mitotane adjuvant therapy in a mouse xenograft model of adrenocortical carcinoma. Mol Cell Endocrinol, 381(1-2):66-9.
- Dohna M, Reincke M, Mincheva A, Allolio B, Solinas-Toldo S, Lichter P (2000). Adrenocortical carcinoma is characterized by a high frequency of chromosomal gains and high-level amplifications. Genes Chromosomes Cancer, 28(2):145-52.
- Drelon C, Berthon A, Ragazzon B, Tissier F, Bandiera R, Sahut-Barnola I, de Joussineau C, Batisse-Lignier M, Lefrançois-Martinez AM, Bertherat J, Martinez A, Val P (2012). Analysis of the role of Igf2 in adrenal tumour development in transgenic mouse models. PLoS One, 7(8):e44171.
- Drelon C, Berthon A, Sahut-Barnola I, Mathieu M, Dumontet T, Rodriguez S, Batisse-Lignier M, Tabbal H, Tauveron I, Lefrançois-Martinez AM, Pointud JC, Gomez-Sanchez CE, Vainio S, Shan J, Sacco S, Schedl A, Stratakis CA, Martinez A, Val P (2016). PKA inhibits WNT signalling in adrenal cortex zonation and prevents malignant tumour development. Nat Commun, 7:12751.
- Du R, Lu KV, Petritsch C, Liu P, Ganss R, Passegué E, Song H, Vandenberg S, Johnson RS, Werb Z, Bergers G (2008). HIF1alpha induces the recruitment of bone marrow-derived vascular modulatory cells to regulate tumor angiogenesis and invasion. Cancer Cell, 13(3):206-20.

- Duong MN, Geneste A, Fallone F, Li X, Dumontet C, Muller C (2017). The fat and the bad: Mature adipocytes, key actors in tumor progression and resistance. Oncotarget, 8(34):57622-57641.
- Duregon E, Fassina A, Volante M, Nesi G, Santi R, Gatti G, Cappellesso R, Dalino Ciaramella P, Ventura L, Gambacorta M, Dei Tos AP, Loli P, Mannelli M, Mantero F, Berruti A, Terzolo M, Papotti M (2013a). The reticulin algorithm for adrenocortical tumor diagnosis: a multicentric validation study on 245 unpublished cases. Am J Surg Pathol, 37(9):1433-40.
- Duregon E, Rapa I, Votta A, Giorcelli J, Daffara F, Terzolo M, Scagliotti GV, Volante M, Papotti M (2014). MicroRNA expression patterns in adrenocortical carcinoma variants and clinical pathologic correlations. Hum Pathol, 45(8):1555-62.
- Duregon E, Volante M, Cappia S, Cuccurullo A, Bisceglia M, Wong DD, Spagnolo DV, Szpak-Ulczok S, Bollito E, Daffara F, Berruti A, Terzolo M, Papotti M (2011). Oncocytic adrenocortical tumors: diagnostic algorithm and mitochondrial DNA profile in 27 cases. Am J Surg Pathol, 35(12):1882-93.
- Duregon E, Volante M, Giorcelli J, Terzolo M, Lalli E, Papotti M (2013b). Diagnostic and prognostic role of steroidogenic factor 1 in adrenocortical carcinoma: a validation study focusing on clinical and pathologic correlates. Hum Pathol, 44(5):822-8.
- Edakuni G, Sasatomi E, Satoh T, Tokunaga O, Miyazaki K (2001). Expression of the hepatocyte growth factor/c-Met pathway is increased at the cancer front in breast carcinoma. Pathol Int, 51(3):172-8.
- Edgren M, Eriksson B, Wilander E, Westlin JE, Nilsson S, Oberg K (1997). Biological characteristics of adrenocortical carcinoma: a study of p53, IGF, EGF-r, Ki-67 and PCNA in 17 adrenocortical carcinomas. Anticancer Res, 17(2B):1303-9.
- Ehrhart-Bornstein M, Breidert M, Guadanucci P, Wozniak W, Bocian-Sobkowska J, Malendowicz LK, Bornstein SR (1997). 17α-Hydroxylase and chromogranin A in 6th week human fetal adrenals. Horm Metab Res, 29:30–32
- El-Balat A, Arsenic R, Sänger N, Karn T, Becker S, Holtrich U, Engels K (2016). Fascin-1 expression as stratification marker in borderline epithelial tumours of the ovary. J Clin Pathol. Feb;69(2):142-8.
- Elia I, Schmieder R, Christen S, Fendt SM (2016). Organ-Specific Cancer Metabolism and Its Potential for Therapy. Handb Exp Pharmacol, 233:321-53.
- El-Khairi R, Martinez-Aguayo A, Ferraz-de-Souza B, Lin L, Achermann JC (2011). Role of DAX-1 (NR0B1) and steroidogenic factor-1 (NR5A1) in human adrenal function. Endocr Dev, 20:38-46.
- Elliott BE, Tam SP, Dexter D, Chen ZQ (1992). Capacity of adipose tissue to promote growth and metastasis of a murine mammary carcinoma: effect of estrogen and progesterone. Int J Cancer, 51(3):416-24.
- Else T (2009). Telomeres and telomerase in adrenocortical tissue maintenance, carcinogenesis, and aging. J Mol Endocrinol, 43(4):131-41.
- Else T (2010). Overview of genetic syndromes associated with adrenocortical cancer. In: Hammer GD, Else T, eds. Adrenocortical Carcinoma. 1st ed. New York, NY: Springer, 153–172.
- Else T, Giordano TJ, Hammer GD (2008). Evaluation of telomere length maintenance mechanisms in adrenocortical carcinoma. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 93(4):1442-9.
- Else T, Hammer GD (2005). Genetic analysis of adrenal absence: Agenesis and aplasia. Trends in Endocrinology and Metabolism: TEM, 16(10), 458–468.
- Else T, Kim AC, Sabolch A, Raymond VM, Kandathil A, Caoili EM, Jolly S, Miller BS, Giordano TJ, Hammer GD (2014a). Adrenocortical carcinoma. Endocr Rev, 35(2):282-326.
- Else T, Williams AR, Sabolch A, Jolly S, Miller BS, Hammer GD (2014b). Adjuvant therapies and patient and tumor characteristics associated with survival of adult patients with adrenocortical carcinoma. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 99(2):455-61.
- Engeland WC (1998). Functional innervation of the adrenal cortex by the splanchnic nerve. Horm Metab Res, 30(6-7):311-4.

- Erdogan I, Deutschbein T, Jurowich C, Kroiss M, Ronchi C, Quinkler M, Waldmann J, Willenberg HS, Beuschlein F, Fottner C, Klose S, Heidemeier A, Brix D, Fenske W, Hahner S, Reibetanz J, Allolio B, Fassnacht M; German Adrenocortical Carcinoma Study Group (2013). The role of surgery in the management of recurrent adrenocortical carcinoma. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 98(1):181-91.
- Erlandson RA, Reuter VE (1991). Oncocytic adrenal cortical adenoma. Ultrastruct Pathol, 15(4-5):539-47.
- Eto H, Suga H, Matsumoto D, Inoue K, Aoi N, Kato H, Araki J, Yoshimura K (2009). Characterization of structure and cellular components of aspirated and excised adipose tissue. Plast Reconstr Surg, 124(4):1087-97.
- Evans JM, Donnelly LA, Emslie-Smith AM, Alessi DR, Morris AD (2005). Metformin and reduced risk of cancer in diabetic patients. BMJ, 330(7503):1304-5.
- Fabian MR, Sonenberg N, Filipowicz W (2010). Regulation of mRNA translation and stability by microRNAs. Annu. Rev. Biochem, 79:351-379
- Faillot S, Assie G. ENDOCRINE TUMOURS (2016): The genomics of adrenocortical tumors. Eur J Endocrinol, 174(6):R249-65.
- Fang Y, Zhang L, Li Z, Li Y, Huang C, Lu X (2017). MicroRNAs in DNA Damage Response, Carcinogenesis, and Chemoresistance. Int Rev Cell Mol Biol, 333:1-49.
- Faria AM, Sbiera S, Ribeiro TC, Soares IC, Mariani BM, Freire DS, de Sousa GR, Lerario AM, Ronchi CL, Deutschbein T, Wakamatsu A, Alves VA, Zerbini MC, Mendonca BB, Fragoso MC, Latronico AC, Fassnacht M, Almeida MQ (2015). Expression of LIN28 and its regulatory microRNAs in adult adrenocortical cancer. Clin Endocrinol (Oxf), 82(4):481-8.
- Fassnacht M, Allolio B (2009). Clinical management of adrenocortical carcinoma. Best Pract Res Clin Endocrinol Metab, 23(2):273-89.
- Fassnacht M, Allolio B (2010). Epidemiology of adrenocortical carcinoma. In: Hammer G, Else T, eds. Adrenocortical Carcinoma. 1st ed. New York, NY: Springer, 23–29.
- Fassnacht M, Berruti A, Baudin E, Demeure MJ, Gilbert J, Haak H, Kroiss M, Quinn DI, Hesseltine E, Ronchi CL, Terzolo M, Choueiri TK, Poondru S, Fleege T, Rorig R, Chen J, Stephens AW, Worden F, Hammer GD (2015). Linsitinib (OSI-906) versus placebo for patients with locally advanced or metastatic adrenocortical carcinoma: a double-blind, randomised, phase 3 study. Lancet Oncol, 16(4):426-35.
- Fassnacht M, Hahner S, Polat B, Koschker AC, Kenn W, Flentje M, Allolio B (2006). Efficacy of adjuvant radiotherapy of the tumor bed on local recurrence of adrenocortical carcinoma. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 91(11):4501-4.
- Fassnacht M, Johanssen S, Quinkler M, Bucsky P, Willenberg HS, Beuschlein F, Terzolo M, Mueller HH, Hahner S, Allolio B; German Adrenocortical Carcinoma Registry Group; European Network for the Study of Adrenal Tumors (2009). Limited prognostic value of the 2004 International Union Against Cancer staging classification for adrenocortical carcinoma: proposal for a Revised TNM Classification. Cancer, 115(2):243-50.
- Fassnacht M, Kroiss M, Allolio B. Update in adrenocortical carcinoma (2013). J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 98(12):4551-64.
- Fassnacht M, Terzolo M, Allolio B, Baudin E, Haak H, Berruti A, Welin S, Schade-Brittinger C, Lacroix A, Jarzab B, Sorbye H, Torpy DJ, Stepan V, Schteingart DE, Arlt W, Kroiss M, Leboulleux S, Sperone P, Sundin A, Hermsen I, Hahner S, Willenberg HS, Tabarin A, Quinkler M, de la Fouchardière C, Schlumberger M, Mantero F, Weismann D, Beuschlein F, Gelderblom H, Wilmink H, Sender M, Edgerly M, Kenn W, Fojo T, Müller HH, Skogseid B; FIRM-ACT Study Group (2012). Combination chemotherapy in advanced adrenocortical carcinoma. N Engl J Med, 366(23):2189-97.
- Feige JJ, Vilgrain I, Brand C, Bailly S, Souchelnitskiy S (1998). Fine tuning of adrenocortical functions by locally produced growth factors. J Endocrinol, 158(1):7-19.

- Feinmesser M, Benbassat C, Meiri E, Benjamin H, Lebanony D, Lebenthal Y, de Vries L, Drozd T, Spector Y (2015). Specific MicroRNAs Differentiate Adrenocortical Adenomas from Carcinomas and Correlate With Weiss Histopathologic System. Appl Immunohistochem Mol Morphol, 23(7):522-31.
- Feng Z, Ma J, Hua X (2017). Epigenetic regulation by the menin pathway. Endocr Relat Cancer, 24(10):T147-T159
- Ferracin M, Veronese A, Negrini M (2010). Micromarkers: miRNAs in cancer diagnosis and prognosis. Expert Rev Mol Diagn, 10(3):297-308.
- Ferruzzi P, Ceni E, Tarocchi M, Grappone C, Milani S, Galli A, Fiorelli G, Serio M, Mannelli M (2005). Thiazolidinediones inhibit growth and invasiveness of the human adrenocortical cancer cell line H295R. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 90(3):1332-9.
- Figueiredo BC, Ribeiro RC, Zambetti G, Haddad B, Pianovsky MD, Pereira RM, DeLacerda L, Sandrini R (2000). Amplification of 9q34 in childhood adrenocortical tumors: a specific feature unrelated to ethnic origin or living conditions. Braz J Med Biol Res, 33(10):1217-24.
- Figueiredo BC, Stratakis CA, Sandrini R, DeLacerda L, Pianovsky MA, Giatzakis C, Young HM, Haddad BR (1999). Comparative genomic hybridization analysis of adrenocortical tumors of childhood. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 84(3):1116-21.
- Finley DS, Calvert VS, Inokuchi J, Lau A, Narula N, Petricoin EF, Zaldivar F, Santos R, Tyson DR, Ornstein DK (2009). Periprostatic adipose tissue as a modulator of prostate cancer aggressiveness. J Urol, 182(4):1621-7.
- Fiorelli A, Accardo M, Carelli E, Angioletti D, Santini M, Di Domenico M (2015). Circulating Tumor Cells in Diagnosing Lung Cancer: Clinical and Morphologic Analysis. Ann Thorac Surg, 99(6):1899-905.
- Fisher DT, Appenheimer MM, Evans SS (2014). The two faces of IL-6 in the tumor microenvironment. Semin Immunol, 26(1):38-47.
- Fonseca AL, Kugelberg J, Starker LF, Scholl U, Choi M, Hellman P, Åkerström G, Westin G, Lifton RP, Björklund P, Carling T (2012). Comprehensive DNA methylation analysis of benign and malignant adrenocortical tumors. Genes Chromosomes Cancer, 51(10):949-60.
- Fouad YA, Aanei C (2017). Revisiting the hallmarks of cancer. Am J Cancer Res, 7(5):1016-1036.
- Fragoso MC, Almeida MQ, Mazzuco TL, Mariani BM, Brito LP, Gonçalves TC, Alencar GA, Lima Lde O, Faria AM, Bourdeau I, Lucon AM, Freire DS, Latronico AC, Mendonca BB, Lacroix A, Lerario AM (2012). Combined expression of BUB1B, DLGAP5, and PINK1 as predictors of poor outcome in adrenocortical tumors: validation in a Brazilian cohort of adult and pediatric patients. Eur J Endocrinol, 166(1):61-7.
- Fragoso MC, Domenice S, Latronico AC, Martin RM, Pereira MA, Zerbini MC, Lucon AM, Mendonca BB (2003). Cushing's syndrome secondary to adrenocorticotropin-independent macronodular adrenocortical hyperplasia due to activating mutations of GNAS1 gene. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 88(5):2147-51.
- Freedman BD, Kempna PB, Carlone DL, Shah M, Guagliardo NA, Barrett PQ, Gomez-Sanchez CE, Majzoub JA, Breault DT (2013). Adrenocortical zonation results from lineage conversion of differentiated zona glomerulosa cells. Dev Cell, 26(6):666-673.
- Freese KE, Kokai L, Edwards RP, Philips BJ, Sheikh MA, Kelley J, Comerci J, Marra KG, Rubin JP, Linkov F (2015). Adipose-derived stems cells and their role in human cancer development, growth, progression, and metastasis: a systematic review. Cancer Res, 75(7):1161-8.
- Friedlander TW, Ngo VT, Dong H, Premasekharan G, Weinberg V, Doty S, Zhao Q, Gilbert EG, Ryan CJ, Chen WT, Paris PL (2014). Detection and characterization of invasive circulating tumor cells derived from men with metastatic castration-resistant prostate cancer. Int J Cancer. May 15;134(10):2284-93.
- Gagliano T, Gentilin E, Tagliati F, Benfini K, Di Pasquale C, Feo C, Falletta S, Riva E, degli Uberti E, Zatelli MC (2015). Inhibition of epithelial growth factor receptor can play an important role in reducing cell growth and survival in adrenocortical tumors. Biochem Pharmacol, 98(4):639-48.

Gao ZH, Suppola S, Liu J, Heikkilä P, Jänne J, Voutilainen R (2002). Association of H19 promoter methylation with the expression of H19 and IGF-II genes in adrenocortical tumors. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 87(3):1170-6.

Garofalo C, Surmacz E. Leptin and cancer (2006). J Cell Physiol, 207(1):12-22.

- Gatta-Cherifi B, Chabre O, Murat A, Niccoli P, Cardot-Bauters C, Rohmer V, Young J, Delemer B, Du Boullay H, Verger MF, Kuhn JM, Sadoul JL, Ruszniewski P, Beckers A, Monsaingeon M, Baudin E, Goudet P, Tabarin A (2012). Adrenal involvement in MEN1. Analysis of 715 cases from the Groupe d'etude des Tumeurs Endocrines database. Eur J Endocrinol, 166(2):269-79.
- Gaujoux S, Hantel C, Launay P, Bonnet S, Perlemoine K, Lefèvre L, Guillaud-Bataille M, Beuschlein F, Tissier F, Bertherat J, Rizk-Rabin M, Ragazzon B (2013). Silencing mutated β-catenin inhibits cell proliferation and stimulates apoptosis in the adrenocortical cancer cell line H295R. PLoS One, 8(2):e55743.
- Gaujoux S, Pinson S, Gimenez-Roqueplo AP, Amar L, Ragazzon B, Launay P, Meatchi T, Libé R, Bertagna X, Audebourg A, Zucman-Rossi J, Tissier F, Bertherat J (2010). Inactivation of the APC gene is constant in adrenocortical tumors from patients with familial adenomatous polyposis but not frequent in sporadic adrenocortical cancers. Clin Cancer Res. Nov 1;16(21):5133-41.
- Gaujoux S, Tissier F, Groussin L, Libé R, Ragazzon B, Launay P, Audebourg A, Dousset B, Bertagna X, Bertherat J (2008). Wnt/beta-catenin and 3',5'-cyclic adenosine 5'-monophosphate/protein kinase A signaling pathways alterations and somatic beta-catenin gene mutations in the progression of adrenocortical tumors. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 93(10):4135-40.
- Gazdar AF, Oie HK, Shackleton CH, Chen TR, Triche TJ, Myers CE, Chrousos GP, Brennan MF, Stein CA, La Rocca RV (1990). Establishment and characterization of a human adrenocortical carcinoma cell line that expresses multiple pathways of steroid biosynthesis. Cancer Res, 50(17):5488-96.
- Germano A, Rapa I, Volante M, De Francia S, Migliore C, Berruti A, Papotti M, Terzolo M (2015). RRM1 modulates mitotane activity in adrenal cancer cells interfering with its metabolization. Mol Cell Endocrinol, 401:105-10.
- Ghanem I, Riveiro ME, Paradis V, Faivre S, de Parga PM, Raymond E (2014). Insights on the CXCL12-CXCR4 axis in hepatocellular carcinoma carcinogenesis. Am J Transl Res, 6(4):340-52.
- Ghorab Z, Jorda M, Ganjei P, Nadji M (2003). Melan A (A103) is expressed in adrenocortical neoplasms but not in renal cell and hepatocellular carcinomas. Appl Immunohistochem Mol Morphol, 11(4):330-3.
- Gicquel C, Bertagna X, Gaston V, Coste J, Louvel A, Baudin E, Bertherat J, Chapuis Y, Duclos JM, Schlumberger M, Plouin PF, Luton JP, Le Bouc Y (2001). Molecular markers and long-term recurrences in a large cohort of patients with sporadic adrenocortical tumors. Cancer Res, 61(18):6762-7.
- Gicquel C, Leblond-Francillard M, Bertagna X, Louvel A, Chapuis Y, Luton JP, Girard F, Le Bouc Y (1994). Clonal analysis of human adrenocortical carcinomas and secreting adenomas. Clin Endocrinol (Oxf), 40(4):465-77.
- Gicquel C, Raffin-Sanson ML, Gaston V, Bertagna X, Plouin PF, Schlumberger M, Louvel A, Luton JP, Le Bouc Y (1997). Structural and functional abnormalities at 11p15 are associated with the malignant phenotype in sporadic adrenocortical tumors: study on a series of 82 tumors. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 82(8):2559-65.
- Giordano A, Smorlesi A, Frontini A, Barbatelli G, Cinti S (2014). White, brown and pink adipocytes: the extraordinary plasticity of the adipose organ. Eur J Endocrinol, 170(5):R159-71.
- Giordano TJ, Kuick R, Else T, Gauger PG, Vinco M, Bauersfeld J, Sanders D, Thomas DG, Doherty G, Hammer G (2009). Molecular classification and prognostication of adrenocortical tumors by transcriptome profiling. Clin Cancer Res, 15(2):668-76.
- Giordano TJ, Thomas DG, Kuick R, Lizyness M, Misek DE, Smith AL, Sanders D, Aljundi RT, Gauger PG, Thompson NW, Taylor JM, Hanash SM (2003). Distinct transcriptional profiles of adrenocortical tumors uncovered by DNA microarray analysis. Am J Pathol, 162(2):521-31.

- Goh G, Scholl UI, Healy JM, Choi M, Prasad ML, Nelson-Williams C, Kunstman JW, Korah R, Suttorp AC, Dietrich D, Haase M, Willenberg HS, Stålberg P, Hellman P, Akerström G, Björklund P, Carling T, Lifton RP (2014). Recurrent activating mutation in PRKACA in cortisol-producing adrenal tumors. Nat Genet, 46(6):613-7.
- Golden SH, Robinson KA, Saldanha I, Anton B, Ladenson PW (2009). Clinical review: Prevalence and incidence of endocrine and metabolic disorders in the United States: a comprehensive review. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 94(6):1853-78.
- Goldkorn A, Ely B, Quinn DI, Tangen CM, Fink LM, Xu T, Twardowski P, Van Veldhuizen PJ, Agarwal N, Carducci MA, Monk JP 3rd, Datar RH, Garzotto M, Mack PC, Lara P Jr, Higano CS, Hussain M, Thompson IM Jr, Cote RJ, Vogelzang NJ (2014). Circulating tumor cell counts are prognostic of overall survival in SWOG S0421: a phase III trial of docetaxel with or without atrasentan for metastatic castration-resistant prostate cancer. J Clin Oncol, 32(11):1136-42.
- Gonzalez RJ, Shapiro S, Sarlis N, Vassilopoulou-Sellin R, Perrier ND, Evans DB, Lee JE (2005). Laparoscopic resection of adrenal cortical carcinoma: a cautionary note. Surgery, 138(6):1078-85; discussion 1085-6.
- Gonzalez-Perez RR, Lanier V, Newman G (2013). Leptin's Pro-Angiogenic Signature in Breast Cancer. Cancers (Basel), 5(3):1140-62.
- Gonzalez-Perez RR, Xu Y, Guo S, Watters A, Zhou W, Leibovich SJ (2010). Leptin upregulates VEGF in breast cancer via canonic and non-canonical signalling pathways and NFkappaB/HIF-1alpha activation. Cell Signal, 22(9):1350-62.
- Greaves M, Maley CC (2012). Clonal evolution in cancer. Nature, 481(7381):306-13.
- Griniatsos JE, Dimitriou N, Zilos A, Sakellariou S, Evangelou K, Kamakari S, Korkolopoulou P, Kaltsas G (2011). Bilateral adrenocortical carcinoma in a patient with multiple endocrine neoplasia type 1 (MEN1) and a novel mutation in the MEN1 gene. World J Surg Oncol. Jan 25;9:6.
- Gross DJ, Munter G, Bitan M, Siegal T, Gabizon A, Weitzen R, Merimsky O, Ackerstein A, Salmon A, Sella A, Slavin S; Israel Glivec in Solid Tumors Study Group (2006). The role of imatinib mesylate (Glivec) for treatment of patients with malignant endocrine tumors positive for c-kit or PDGF-R. Endocr Relat Cancer, 13(2):535-40.
- Gruschwitz T, Breza J, Wunderlich H, Junker K (2010). Improvement of histopathological classification of adrenal gland tumors by genetic differentiation. World J Urol, 28(3):329-34.
- Guaita-Esteruelas S, Gumà J, Masana L, Borràs J (2017). The peritumoural adipose tissue microenvironment and cancer. The roles of fatty acid binding protein 4 and fatty acid binding protein 5. Mol Cell Endocrinol, pii: S0303-7207(17)30078-3.
- Guasti L, Candy Sze WC, McKay T, Grose R, King PJ (2013). FGF signalling through Fgfr2 isoform IIIb regulates adrenal cortex development. Mol Cell Endocrinol, 371(1-2):182-8.
- Guillaud-Bataille M, Ragazzon B, de Reyniès A, Chevalier C, Francillard I, Barreau O, Steunou V, Guillemot J, Tissier F, Rizk-Rabin M, René-Corail F, Al Ghuzlan A, Assié G, Bertagna X, Baudin E, Le Bouc Y, Bertherat J, Clauser E (2014). IGF2 promotes growth of adrenocortical carcinoma cells, but its overexpression does not modify phenotypic and molecular features of adrenocortical carcinoma. PLoS One, 9(8):e103744.
- Gummow BM, Winnay JN, Hammer GD (2003). Convergence of Wnt signaling and steroidogenic factor-1 (SF-1) on transcription of the rat inhibin alpha gene. J Biol Chem, 278(29):26572-9.
- Gundem G, Van Loo P, Kremeyer B, Alexandrov LB, Tubio JMC, Papaemmanuil E, Brewer DS, Kallio HML, Högnäs G, Annala M, Kivinummi K, Goody V, Latimer C, O'Meara S, Dawson KJ, Isaacs W, Emmert-Buck MR, Nykter M, Foster C, Kote-Jarai Z, Easton D, Whitaker HC; ICGC Prostate Group, Neal DE, Cooper CS, Eeles RA, Visakorpi T, Campbell PJ, McDermott U, Wedge DC, Bova GS (2015). The evolutionary history of lethal metastatic prostate cancer. Nature, 520(7547):353-357.

- Guo F, Wang Y, Liu J, Mok SC, Xue F, Zhang W (2016). CXCL12/CXCR4: a symbiotic bridge linking cancer cells and their stromal neighbors in oncogenic communication networks. Oncogene, 35(7):816-26.
- Gupta S, Roy A, Dwarakanath BS (2017). Metabolic Cooperation and Competition in the Tumor Microenvironment: Implications for Therapy. Front Oncol, 7:68.
- Gwak SJ, Bhang SH, Yang HS, Kim SS, Lee DH, Lee SH, Kim BS (2009). In vitro cardiomyogenic differentiation of adipose-derived stromal cells using transforming growth factor-beta1. Cell Biochem Funct, 27(3):148-54.
- Habra MA, Ejaz S, Feng L, Das P, Deniz F, Grubbs EG, Phan A, Waguespack SG, Ayala-Ramirez M, Jimenez C, Perrier ND, Lee JE, Vassilopoulou-Sellin R (2013). A retrospective cohort analysis of the efficacy of adjuvant radiotherapy after primary surgical resection in patients with adrenocortical carcinoma. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 98(1):192-7.
- Half E, Bercovich D, Rozen P (2009). Familial adenomatous polyposis. Orphanet J Rare Dis, 4:22.
- Halperin DM, Phan AT, Hoff AO, Aaron M, Yao JC, Hoff PM (2014). A phase I study of imatinib, dacarbazine, and capecitabine in advanced endocrine cancers. BMC Cancer, 14:561.
- Haluska P, Worden F, Olmos D, Yin D, Schteingart D, Batzel GN, Paccagnella ML, de Bono JS, Gualberto A, Hammer GD (2010). Safety, tolerability, and pharmacokinetics of the anti-IGF-1R monoclonal antibody figitumumab in patients with refractory adrenocortical carcinoma. Cancer Chemother Pharmacol, 65(4):765-73.
- Han VK, Lu F, Bassett N, Yang KP, Delhanty PJ, Challis JR (1992). Insulin-like growth factor-II (IGF-II) messenger ribonucleic acid is expressed in steroidogenic cells of the developing ovine adrenal gland: evidence of an autocrine/paracrine role for IGF-II. Endocrinology, 131(6):3100-9.
- Hanahan D, Weinberg RA (2011). Hallmarks of cancer: the next generation. Cell, 144(5):646-74.
- Hantel C, Jung S, Mussack T, Reincke M, Beuschlein F (2014). Liposomal polychemotherapy improves adrenocortical carcinoma treatment in a preclinical rodent model. Endocr Relat Cancer, 21(3):383-94.
- Hantel C, Lewrick F, Reincke M, Süss R, Beuschlein F (2012). Liposomal doxorubicin-based treatment in a preclinical model of adrenocortical carcinoma. J Endocrinol, 213(2):155-61.
- Hantel C, Shapiro I, Poli G, Chiapponi C, Bidlingmaier M, Reincke M, Luconi M, Jung S, Beuschlein F (2016). Targeting heterogeneity of adrenocortical carcinoma: Evaluation and extension of preclinical tumor models to improve clinical translation. Oncotarget, 7(48):79292-79304.
- Hao HX, Jiang X, Cong F (2016). Control of Wnt Receptor Turnover by R-spondin-ZNRF3/RNF43 Signaling Module and Its Dysregulation in Cancer. Cancers (Basel), 8;8(6). pii: E54.
- Harms M, Seale P (2013). Brown and beige fat: development, function and therapeutic potential. Nat Med, 19(10):1252-63.
- Hatano O, Takakusu A, Nomura M, Morohashi K (1996). Identical origin of adrenal cortex and gonad revealed by expression profiles of Ad4BP/SF-1. Genes to Cells: Molecular & Cellular Mechanisms, 1(7), 663–671.
- Hattermann K, Held-Feindt J, Lucius R, Müerköster SS, Penfold ME, Schall TJ, Mentlein R (2010). The chemokine receptor CXCR7 is highly expressed in human glioma cells and mediates antiapoptotic effects. Cancer Res, 70(8):3299-308.
- He B, You L, Uematsu K, Xu Z, Lee AY, Matsangou M, McCormick F, Jablons DM (2004). A monoclonal antibody against Wnt-1 induces apoptosis in human cancer cells. Neoplasia, 6(1):7-14.
- Heaton JH, Wood MA, Kim AC, Lima LO, Barlaskar FM, Almeida MQ, Fragoso MC, Kuick R, Lerario AM, Simon DP, Soares IC, Starnes E, Thomas DG, Latronico AC, Giordano TJ, Hammer GD (2012). Progression to adrenocortical tumorigenesis in mice and humans through insulin-like growth factor 2 and β-catenin. Am J Pathol, 181(3):1017-33.

- Heckmann D, Maier P, Laufs S, Li L, Sleeman JP, Trunk MJ, Leupold JH, Wenz F, Zeller WJ, Fruehauf S, Allgayer H (2014). The disparate twins: a comparative study of CXCR4 and CXCR7 in SDF-1α-induced gene expression, invasion and chemosensitivity of colon cancer. Clin Cancer Res, 20(3):604-16.
- Heinze B, Herrmann LJ, Fassnacht M, Ronchi CL, Willenberg HS, Quinkler M, Reisch N, Zink M, Allolio B, Hahner S (2014). Less common genotype variants of TP53 polymorphisms are associated with poor outcome in adult patients with adrenocortical carcinoma. Eur J Endocrinol, 170(5):707-17.
- Heitzer E, Auer M, Gasch C, Pichler M, Ulz P, Hoffmann EM, Lax S, Waldispuehl-Geigl J, Mauermann O, Lackner C, Höfler G, Eisner F, Sill H, Samonigg H, Pantel K, Riethdorf S, Bauernhofer T, Geigl JB, Speicher MR (2013). Complex tumor genomes inferred from single circulating tumor cells by array-CGH and next-generation sequencing. Cancer Res, 73(10):2965-75.
- Hermsen IG, Fassnacht M, Terzolo M, Houterman S, den Hartigh J, Leboulleux S, Daffara F, Berruti A, Chadarevian R, Schlumberger M, Allolio B, Haak HR, Baudin E (2011). Plasma concentrations of o,p'DDD, o,p'DDA, and o,p'DDE as predictors of tumor response to mitotane in adrenocortical carcinoma: results of a retrospective ENS@T multicenter study. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 96(6):1844-51.
- Hermsen IG, Gelderblom H, Kievit J, Romijn JA, Haak HR (2008). Extremely long survival in six patients despite recurrent and metastatic adrenal carcinoma. Eur J Endocrinol, 158(6):911-9.
- Hermsen IG, Groenen YE, Dercksen MW, Theuws J, Haak HR (2010). Response to radiation therapy in adrenocortical carcinoma. J Endocrinol Invest, 33(10):712-4.
- Herrmann LJ, Heinze B, Fassnacht M, Willenberg HS, Quinkler M, Reisch N, Zink M, Allolio B, Hahner S (2012). TP53 germline mutations in adult patients with adrenocortical carcinoma. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 97(3):E476-85.
- Hescot S, Slama A, Lombès A, Paci A, Remy H, Leboulleux S, Chadarevian R, Trabado S, Amazit L, Young J, Baudin E, Lombès M (2013). Mitotane alters mitochondrial respiratory chain activity by inducing cytochrome c oxidase defect in human adrenocortical cells. Endocr Relat Cancer. May 21;20(3):371-81.
- Ho PC, Bihuniak JD, Macintyre AN, Staron M, Liu X, Amezquita R, Tsui YC, Cui G, Micevic G, Perales JC, Kleinstein SH, Abel ED, Insogna KL, Feske S, Locasale JW, Bosenberg MW, Rathmell JC, Kaech SM (2015). Phosphoenolpyruvate Is a Metabolic Checkpoint of Anti-tumor T Cell Responses. Cell, 162(6):1217-28.
- Hoang MP, Ayala AG, Albores-Saavedra J (2002). Oncocytic adrenocortical carcinoma: a morphologic, immunohistochemical and ultrastructural study of four cases. Mod Pathol, 15(9):973-8.
- Hodgkinson CL, Morrow CJ, Li Y, Metcalf RL, Rothwell DG, Trapani F, Polanski R, Burt DJ, Simpson KL, Morris K, Pepper SD, Nonaka D, Greystoke A, Kelly P, Bola B, Krebs MG, Antonello J, Ayub M, Faulkner S, Priest L, Carter L, Tate C, Miller CJ, Blackhall F, Brady G, Dive C (2014). Tumorigenicity and genetic profiling of circulating tumor cells in small-cell lung cancer. Nat Med, 20(8):897-903.
- Hollstein M, Sidransky D, Vogelstein B, Harris CC (1991). p53 mutations in human cancers. Science, 253(5015):49-53.
- Holohan C, Van Schaeybroeck S, Longley DB, Johnston PG (2013). Cancer drug resistance: an evolving paradigm. Nat Rev Cancer, 13(10):714-26.
- Hou HW, Warkiani ME, Khoo BL, Li ZR, Soo RA, Tan DS, Lim WT, Han J, Bhagat AA, Lim CT (2013). Isolation and retrieval of circulating tumor cells using centrifugal forces. Sci Rep, 3:1259.
- Hou JM, Krebs MG, Lancashire L, Sloane R, Backen A, Swain RK, Priest LJ, Greystoke A, Zhou C, Morris K, Ward T, Blackhall FH, Dive C (2012). Clinical significance and molecular characteristics of circulating tumor cells and circulating tumor microemboli in patients with small-cell lung cancer. J Clin Oncol. Feb 10;30(5):525-32.
- Hsieh MS, Chen JH, Lin LW (2011). Myxoid adrenal cortical carcinoma presenting as primary hyperaldosteronism: case report and review of the literature. Int J Surg Pathol, 19(6):803-7.

- Hu J, Zhang Z, Shen WJ, Azhar S (2010). Cellular cholesterol delivery, intracellular processing and utilization for biosynthesis of steroid hormones. Nutrition & Metabolism, 7, 47.
- Hu SC, Yu HS, Yen FL, Chen GS, Lan CC (2014). CXCR7 expression correlates with tumor depth in cutaneous squamous cell carcinoma skin lesions and promotes tumor cell survival through ERK activation. Exp Dermatol, 23(12):902-8.
- Huang CC, Miyagawa S, Matsumaru D, Parker KL, Yao HH (2010). Progenitor cell expansion and organ size of mouse adrenal is regulated by sonic hedgehog. Endocrinology, 151(3):1119-28.
- Hunt TK, Aslam RS, Beckert S, Wagner S, Ghani QP, Hussain MZ, Roy S, Sen CK (2007). Aerobically derived lactate stimulates revascularization and tissue repair via redox mechanisms. Antioxid Redox Signal. Aug;9(8):1115-24.
- Icard P, Goudet P, Charpenay C, Andreassian B, Carnaille B, Chapuis Y, Cougard P, Henry JF, Proye C (2001). Adrenocortical carcinomas: surgical trends and results of a 253-patient series from the French Association of Endocrine Surgeons study group. World J Surg, 25(7):891-7.
- Igaz P, Igaz I, Nagy Z, Nyírő G, Szabó PM, Falus A, Patócs A, Rácz K (2015). MicroRNAs in adrenal tumors: relevance for pathogenesis, diagnosis, and therapy. Cell Mol Life Sci, 72(3):417-28.
- Ignaszak-Szczepaniak M, Horst-Sikorska W, Sawicka J, Kaczmarek M, Slomski R (2006). The TP53 codon 72 polymorphism and predisposition to adrenocortical cancer in Polish patients. Oncol Rep, 16(1):65-71.
- Ilie M, Hofman V, Long-Mira E, Selva E, Vignaud JM, Padovani B, Mouroux J, Marquette CH, Hofman P (2014). "Sentinel" circulating tumor cells allow early diagnosis of lung cancer in patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. PLoS One, 9(10):e111597.
- Ilmer M, Vykoukal J, Recio Boiles A, Coleman M, Alt E (2014). Two sides of the same coin: stem cells in cancer and regenerative medicine. FASEB J, 28(7):2748-61.
- Ip JC, Pang TC, Glover AR, Soon P, Zhao JT, Clarke S, Robinson BG, Gill AJ, Sidhu SB (2015). Immunohistochemical validation of overexpressed genes identified by global expression microarrays in adrenocortical carcinoma reveals potential predictive and prognostic biomarkers. Oncologist, 20(3):247-56.
- Ishikura K, Takamura T, Takeshita Y, Nakagawa A, Imaizumi N, Misu H, Taji K, Kasahara K, Oshinoya Y, Suzuki S, Ooi A, Kaneko S (2010). Cushing's syndrome and big IGF-II associated hypoglycaemia in a patient with adrenocortical carcinoma. BMJ Case Rep, 2010.
- Ishimoto H, Jaffe RB (2011). Development and function of the human fetal adrenal cortex: a key component in the feto-placental unit. Endocr Rev, 32(3):317–355.
- Iyengar P, Espina V, Williams TW, Lin Y, Berry D, Jelicks LA, Lee H, Temple K, Graves R, Pollard J, Chopra N, Russell RG, Sasisekharan R, Trock BJ, Lippman M, Calvert VS, Petricoin EF 3rd, Liotta L, Dadachova E, Pestell RG, Lisanti MP, Bonaldo P, Scherer PE (2005). Adipocyte-derived collagen VI affects early mammary tumor progression in vivo, demonstrating a critical interaction in the tumor/stroma microenvironment. J Clin Invest, 115(5):1163-76.
- Jain M, Zhang L, He M, Patterson EE, Nilubol N, Fojo AT, Joshi B, Puri R, Kebebew E (2012). Interleukin-13 receptor alpha2 is a novel therapeutic target for human adrenocortical carcinoma. Cancer, 118(22):5698-708.
- James LA, Kelsey AM, Birch JM, Varley JM (1999). Highly consistent genetic alterations in childhood adrenocortical tumours detected by comparative genomic hybridization. Br J Cancer, 81(2):300-4.
- Janni WJ, Rack B, Terstappen LW, Pierga JY, Taran FA, Fehm T, Hall C, de Groot MR, Bidard FC, Friedl TW, Fasching PA, Brucker SY, Pantel K, Lucci A (2016). Pooled Analysis of the Prognostic Relevance of Circulating Tumor Cells in Primary Breast Cancer. Clin Cancer Res, 22(10):2583-93.
- Jansen S, Gosens R, Wieland T, Schmidt M (2017). Paving the Rho in cancer metastasis: Rho GTPases and beyond. Pharmacol Ther, pii: S0163-7258(17)30236-X.

- Jeon ES, Heo SC, Lee IH, Choi YJ, Park JH, Choi KU, Park DY, Suh DS, Yoon MS, Kim JH (2010). Ovarian cancer-derived lysophosphatidic acid stimulates secretion of VEGF and stromal cell-derived factor-1 alpha from human mesenchymal stem cells. Exp Mol Med, 42(4):280-93.
- Jesús García-Donas SHP, Guix M, Duran MAC, Méndez- Vidal MJ, Jiménez-Fonseca P, Laínez N, Mateos LL, Moreno F, Gonzalez ERS, Duran I, Perez FJ, Rodriguez- Moreno JF, Maciá S, Arranz Arija JA; Vazquez-Estevez S; Perez FJ; Lainez N, Castellano DE (2014). Phase II study of dovitinib in first line metastatic or (non resectable primary) adrenocortical carcinoma (ACC): SOGUG study 2011-03. J Clin Oncol.; 32:5s (suppl; abstr 4588).
- Ji SQ, Cao J, Zhang QY, Li YY, Yan YQ, Yu FX (2013). Adipose tissue-derived stem cells promote pancreatic cancer cell proliferation and invasion. Braz J Med Biol Res, 46(9):758-64.
- Jimenez P, Saner K, Mayhew B, Rainey WE (2003). GATA-6 is expressed in the human adrenal and regulates transcription of genes required for adrenal androgen biosynthesis. Endocrinology, 144(10):4285-8.
- Jin DK, Shido K, Kopp HG, Petit I, Shmelkov SV, Young LM, Hooper AT, Amano H, Avecilla ST, Heissig B, Hattori K, Zhang F, Hicklin DJ, Wu Y, Zhu Z, Dunn A, Salari H, Werb Z, Hackett NR, Crystal RG, Lyden D, Rafii S (2006). Cytokine-mediateddeployment of SDF-1 induces revascularization through recruitment of CXCR4+hemangiocytes. Nat Med, 12(5):557-67.
- Johnson JA, Bowker SL (2011). Intensive glycaemic control and cancer risk in type 2 diabetes: a metaanalysis of major trials. Diabetologia. Jan;54(1):25-31.
- Joosse SA, Gorges TM, Pantel K (2015). Biology, detection, and clinical implications of circulating tumor cells. EMBO Mol Med, 7(1):1-11.
- Jotzu C, Alt E, Welte G, Li J, Hennessy BT, Devarajan E, Krishnappa S, Pinilla S, Droll L, Song YH (2010). Adipose tissue-derived stem cells differentiate into carcinoma-associated fibroblast-like cells under the influence of tumor-derived factors. Anal Cell Pathol (Amst), 33(2):61-79.
- Jouinot A, Assie G, Libe R, Fassnacht M, Papathomas T, Barreau O, de la Villeon B, Faillot S, Hamzaoui N, Neou M, Perlemoine K, Rene-Corail F, Rodriguez S, Sibony M, Tissier F, Dousset B, Sbiera S, Ronchi C, Kroiss M, Korpershoek E, de Krijger R, Waldmann J, K D, Bartsch, Quinkler M, Haissaguerre M, Tabarin A, Chabre O, Sturm N, Luconi M, Mantero F, Mannelli M, Cohen R, Kerlan V, Touraine P, Barrande G, Groussin L, Bertagna X, Baudin E, Amar L, Beuschlein F, Clauser E, Coste J, Bertherat J (2017). DNA Methylation Is an Independent Prognostic Marker of Survival in Adrenocortical Cancer. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 102(3):923-932.
- Juhlin CC, Goh G, Healy JM, Fonseca AL, Scholl UI, Stenman A, Kunstman JW, Brown TC, Overton JD, Mane SM, Nelson-Williams C, Bäckdahl M, Suttorp AC, Haase M, Choi M, Schlessinger J, Rimm DL, Höög A, Prasad ML, Korah R, Larsson C, Lifton RP, Carling T (2015). Whole-exome sequencing characterizes the landscape of somatic mutations and copy number alterations in adrenocortical carcinoma. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 100(3):E493-502.
- Kamio T, Shigematsu K, Sou H, Kawai K, Tsuchiyama H (1990). Immunohistochemical expression of epidermal growth factor receptors in human adrenocortical carcinoma. Hum Pathol, 21(3):277-82.
- Karim R, Tse G, Putti T, Scolyer R, Lee S (2004). The significance of the Wnt pathway in the pathology of human cancers. Pathology, 36(2):120-8.
- Karim RZ, Wills EJ, McCarthy SW, Scolyer RA (2006). Myxoid variant of adrenocortical carcinoma: report of a unique case. Pathol Int, 56(2):89-94.
- Kartheuser A, Walon C, West S, Breukel C, Detry R, Gribomont AC, Hamzehloei T, Hoang P, Maiter D, Pringot J, Rahier J, Khan PM, Curtis A, Burn J, Fodde R, Verellen-Dumoulin C (1999). Familial adenomatous polyposis associated with multiple adrenal adenomas in a patient with a rare 3' APC mutation. J Med Genet, 36(1):65-7.
- Kasimir-Bauer S, Hoffmann O, Wallwiener D, Kimmig R, Fehm T (2012). Expression of stem cell and epithelial-mesenchymal transition markers in primary breast cancer patients with circulating tumor cells. Breast Cancer Res, 14(1):R15.

- Kato Y, Ozawa S, Tsukuda M, Kubota E, Miyazaki K, St-Pierre Y, Hata R (2007). Acidic extracellular pH increases calcium influx-triggered phospholipase D activity along with acidic sphingomyelinase activation to induce matrix metalloproteinase-9 expression in mouse metastatic melanoma. FEBS J, 274(12):3171-83.
- Kebebew E, Reiff E, Duh QY, Clark OH, McMillan A (2006). Extent of disease at presentation and outcome for adrenocortical carcinoma: have we made progress? World J Surg, 30(5):872-8.
- Kempná P, Flück CE (2008). Adrenal gland development and defects. Best Pract Res Clin Endocrinol Metab, 22(1):77-93.
- Kerkhofs TM, Verhoeven RH, Van der Zwan JM, Dieleman J, Kerstens MN, Links TP, Van de Poll-Franse LV, Haak HR (2013). Adrenocortical carcinoma: a population-based study on incidence and survival in the Netherlands since 1993. Eur J Cancer, 49(11):2579-86.
- Kerkhofs TM, Verhoeven RH, Van der Zwan JM, Dieleman J, Kerstens MN, Links TP, Van de Poll-Franse LV, Haak HR (2013). Adrenocortical carcinoma: a population-based study on incidence and survival in the Netherlands since 1993. Eur J Cancer, 49(11):2579-86.
- Khan TS, Imam H, Juhlin C, Skogseid B, Gröndal S, Tibblin S, Wilander E, Oberg K, Eriksson B (2000). Streptozocin and o,p'DDD in the treatment of adrenocortical cancer patients: long-term survival in its adjuvant use. Ann Oncol, 11(10):1281-7.
- Khoo BL, Grenci G, Jing T, Lim YB, Lee SC, Thiery JP, Han J, Lim CT (2016). Liquid biopsy and therapeutic response: Circulating tumor cell cultures for evaluation of anticancer treatment. Sci Adv, 2(7):e1600274.
- Kiiveri S, Liu J, Arola J, Heikkilä P, Kuulasmaa T, Lehtonen E, Voutilainen R, Heikinheimo M (2005). Transcription factors GATA-6, SF-1, and cell proliferation in human adrenocortical tumors. Mol Cell Endocrinol. Apr 15;233(1-2):47-56.
- Kiiveri S, Liu J, Heikkilä P, Arola J, Lehtonen E, Voutilainen R, Heikinheimo M (2004). Transcription factors GATA-4 and GATA-6 in human adrenocortical tumors. Endocr Res, 30(4):919-23.
- Kim AC, Barlaskar FM, Heaton JH, Else T, Kelly VR, Krill KT, Scheys JO, Simon DP, Trovato A, Yang WH, Hammer GD (2009). In search of adrenocortical stem and progenitor cells. Endocr Rev, 30(3):241-63.
- Kim AC, Reuter AL, Zubair M, Else T, Serecky K, Bingham NC, Lavery GG, Parker KL, Hammer GD (2008). Targeted disruption of beta-catenin in Sf1-expressing cells impairs development and maintenance of the adrenal cortex. Development, 135(15):2593-602.
- Kim W, Kim M, Jho EH (2013). Wnt/ $\beta$ -catenin signalling: from plasma membrane to nucleus. Biochem J, 450(1):9-21.
- King P, Paul A, Laufer E (2009). Shh signaling regulates adrenocortical development and identifies progenitors of steroidogenic lineages. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 106(50):21185-90.
- Kir S, White JP, Kleiner S, Kazak L, Cohen P, Baracos VE, Spiegelman BM (2014). Tumour-derived PTHrelated protein triggers adipose tissue browning and cancer cachexia. Nature, 513(7516):100-4.
- Kirschner LS, Carney JA, Pack SD, Taymans SE, Giatzakis C, Cho YS, Cho-Chung YS, Stratakis CA (2000). Mutations of the gene encoding the protein kinase A type I-alpha regulatory subunit in patients with the Carney complex. Nat Genet. Sep;26(1):89-92.
- Kjellin H, Johansson H, Höög A, Lehtiö J, Jakobsson PJ, Kjellman M (2014). Differentially expressed proteins in malignant and benign adrenocortical tumors. PLoS One, 9(2):e87951.
- Kjellman M, Kallioniemi OP, Karhu R, Höög A, Farnebo LO, Auer G, Larsson C, Bäckdahl M (1996). Genetic aberrations in adrenocortical tumors detected using comparative genomic hybridization correlate with tumor size and malignancy. Cancer Res, 56(18):4219-23.
- Klein CA (2009). Parallel progression of primary tumours and metastases. Nat Rev Cancer, 9(4):302-12.

- Klein FA, Kay S, Ratliff JE, White FK, Newsome HH (1985). Flow cytometric determinations of ploidy and proliferation patterns of adrenal neoplasms: an adjunct to histological classification. J Urol, 134(5):862-6.
- Ko YH, Lin Z, Flomenberg N, Pestell RG, Howell A, Sotgia F, Lisanti MP, Martinez-Outschoorn UE (2011). Glutamine fuels a vicious cycle of autophagy in the tumor stroma and oxidative mitochondrial metabolism in epithelial cancer cells: implications for preventing chemotherapy resistance. Cancer Biol Ther, 12(12):1085-97.
- Koperski Ł, Kotlarek M, Świerniak M, Kolanowska M, Kubiak A, Górnicka B, Jażdżewski K, Wójcicka A (2017). Next-generation sequencing reveals microRNA markers of adrenocortical tumors malignancy. Oncotarget, 8(30):49191-49200.
- Koukourakis MI, Giatromanolaki A, Harris AL, Sivridis E (2006). Comparison of metabolic pathways between cancer cells and stromal cells in colorectal carcinomas: a metabolic survival role for tumor-associated stroma. Cancer Res, 66(2):632-7.
- Krawczyk N, Meier-Stiegen F, Banys M, Neubauer H, Ruckhaeberle E, Fehm T (2014). Expression of stem cell and epithelial-mesenchymal transition markers in circulating tumor cells of breast cancer patients. Biomed Res Int, 2014:415721.
- Kroiss M, Quinkler M, Johanssen S, van Erp NP, Lankheet N, Pöllinger A, Laubner K, Strasburger CJ, Hahner S, Müller HH, Allolio B, Fassnacht M (2012). Sunitinib in refractory adrenocortical carcinoma: a phase II, single-arm, open-label trial. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 97(10):3495-503.
- Kroiss M, Quinkler M, Lutz WK, Allolio B, Fassnacht M (2011). Drug interactions with mitotane by induction of CYP3A4 metabolism in the clinical management of adrenocortical carcinoma. Clin Endocrinol (Oxf), 75(5):585-91.
- Kucerova L, Kovacovicova M, Polak S, Bohac M, Fedeles J, Palencar D, Matuskova M (2011). Interaction of human adipose tissue-derived mesenchymal stromal cells with breast cancer cells. Neoplasma, 58(5):361-70.
- Kwan HY, Fu X, Liu B, Chao X, Chan CL, Cao H, Su T, Tse AK, Fong WF, Yu ZL (2014). Subcutaneous adipocytes promote melanoma cell growth by activating the Akt signaling pathway: role of palmitic acid. J Biol Chem, 289(44):30525-37.
- l'Allemand D, Penhoat A, Lebrethon MC, Ardèvol R, Baehr V, Oelkers W, Saez JM (1996). Insulin-like growth factors enhance steroidogenic enzyme and corticotropin receptor messenger ribonucleic acid levels and corticotropin steroidogenic responsiveness in cultured human adrenocortical cells. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 81(11):3892-7.
- Lamouille S, Xu J, Derynck R (2014). Molecular mechanisms of epithelial-mesenchymal transition. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol, 15(3):178-96.
- Laoui D, Van Overmeire E, Di Conza G, Aldeni C, Keirsse J, Morias Y, Movahedi K, Houbracken I, Schouppe E, Elkrim Y, Karroum O, Jordan B, Carmeliet P, Gysemans C, De Baetselier P, Mazzone M, Van Ginderachter JA (2014). Tumor hypoxia does not drive differentiation of tumor-associated macrophages but rather fine-tunes the M2-like macrophage population. Cancer Res, 74(1):24-30.
- Lapin M, Tjensvoll K, Oltedal S, Javle M, Smaaland R, Gilje B, Nordgård O (2017). Single-cell mRNA profiling reveals transcriptional heterogeneity among pancreatic circulating tumour cells. BMC Cancer, 17(1):390.
- Lapunzina P (2005). Risk of tumorigenesis in overgrowth syndromes: a comprehensive review. Am J Med Genet C Semin Med Genet, 15;137C(1):53-71.
- Latronico AC, Pinto EM, Domenice S, Fragoso MC, Martin RM, Zerbini MC, Lucon AM, Mendonca BB (2001). An inherited mutation outside the highly conserved DNA-binding domain of the p53 tumor suppressor protein in children and adults with sporadic adrenocortical tumors. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 86(10):4970-3.

- Latronico AC, Reincke M, Mendonça BB, Arai K, Mora P, Allolio B, Wajchenberg BL, Chrousos GP, Tsigos C (1995). No evidence for oncogenic mutations in the adrenocorticotropin receptor gene in human adrenocortical neoplasms. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 80(3):875-7.
- Lau SK, Weiss LM (2009). The Weiss system for evaluating adrenocortical neoplasms: 25 years later. Hum Pathol, 40(6):757-68.
- Laurell C, Velázquez-Fernández D, Lindsten K, Juhlin C, Enberg U, Geli J, Höög A, Kjellman M, Lundeberg J, Hamberger B, Larsson C, Nilsson P, Bäckdahl M (2009). Transcriptional profiling enables molecular classification of adrenocortical tumours. Eur J Endocrinol, 161(1):141-52.
- Laurent V, Guérard A, Mazerolles C, Le Gonidec S, Toulet A, Nieto L, Zaidi F, Majed B, Garandeau D, Socrier Y, Golzio M, Cadoudal T, Chaoui K, Dray C, Monsarrat B, Schiltz O, Wang YY, Couderc B, Valet P, Malavaud B, Muller C (2016). Periprostatic adipocytes act as a driving force for prostate cancer progression in obesity. Nat Commun, 7:10230.
- Lazar I, Clement E, Dauvillier S, Milhas D, Ducoux-Petit M, LeGonidec S, Moro C, Soldan V, Dalle S, Balor S, Golzio M, Burlet-Schiltz O, Valet P, Muller C, Nieto L (2016). Adipocyte Exosomes Promote Melanoma Aggressiveness through Fatty Acid Oxidation: A Novel Mechanism Linking Obesity and Cancer. Cancer Res, 76(14):4051-7.
- Leboulleux S, Deandreis D, Al Ghuzlan A, Aupérin A, Goéré D, Dromain C, Elias D, Caillou B, Travagli JP, De Baere T, Lumbroso J, Young J, Schlumberger M, Baudin E (2010). Adrenocortical carcinoma: is the surgical approach a risk factor of peritoneal carcinomatosis? Eur J Endocrinol, 162(6):1147-53.
- Lee YH, Mottillo EP, Granneman JG (2014). Adipose tissue plasticity from WAT to BAT and in between. Biochim Biophys Acta, 1842(3):358-69.
- Lehmann TP, Wrzesiński T, Jagodziński PP (2013). The effect of mitotane on viability, steroidogenesis and gene expression in NCI-H295R adrenocortical cells. Mol Med Rep, 7(3):893-900.
- Leibovitz A, McCombs WM 3rd, Johnston D, McCoy CE, Stinson JC (1973). New human cancer cell culture lines. I. SW-13, small-cell carcinoma of the adrenal cortex. J Natl Cancer Inst, 51(2):691-7.
- Lerario AM, Moraitis A, Hammer GD (2014). Genetics and epigenetics of adrenocortical tumors. Mol Cell Endocrinol, 386(1-2):67-84.
- Li FP, Fraumeni JF Jr (1969). Soft-tissue sarcomas, breast cancer, and otherneoplasms. A familial syndrome? Ann Intern Med, 71(4):747-52.
- Li K, Wei L, Huang Y, Wu Y, Su M, Pang X, Wang N, Ji F, Zhong C, Chen T (2016). Leptin promotes breast cancer cell migration and invasion via IL-18 expression and secretion. Int J Oncol, 48(6):2479-87.
- Li S, Chen Q, Li H, Wu Y, Feng J, Yan Y (2017). Mesenchymal circulating tumor cells (CTCs) and OCT4 mRNA expression in CTCs for prognosis prediction in patients with non-small-cell lung cancer. Clin Transl Oncol. Sep;19(9):1147-1153.
- Liao YX, Zhou CH, Zeng H, Zuo DQ, Wang ZY, Yin F, Hua YQ, Cai ZD (2013). The role of the CXCL12-CXCR4/CXCR7 axis in the progression and metastasis of bone sarcomas (Review). Int J Mol Med. Dec;32(6):1239-46.
- Libé R, Borget I, Ronchi CL, Zaggia B, Kroiss M, Kerkhofs T, Bertherat J, Volante M, Quinkler M, Chabre O, Bala M, Tabarin A, Beuschlein F, Vezzosi D, Deutschbein T, Borson-Chazot F, Hermsen I, Stell A, Fottner C, Leboulleux S, Hahner S, Mannelli M, Berruti A, Haak H, Terzolo M, Fassnacht M, Baudin E; ENSAT network (2015). Prognostic factors in stage III-IV adrenocortical carcinomas (ACC): an European Network for the Study of Adrenal Tumor (ENSAT) study. Ann Oncol, 26(10):2119-25.
- Libè R, Fratticci A, Bertherat J (2007). Adrenocortical cancer: pathophysiology and clinical management. Endocr Relat Cancer, 14(1):13-28.
- Libè R, Groussin L, Tissier F, Elie C, René-Corail F, Fratticci A, Jullian E, Beck-Peccoz P, Bertagna X, Gicquel C, Bertherat J (2007). Somatic TP53 mutations are relatively rare among adrenocortical cancers with the frequent 17p13 loss of heterozygosity. Clin Cancer Res, 13(3):844-50.

- Light K, Jenkins PJ, Weber A, Perrett C, Grossman A, Pistorello M, Asa SL, Clayton RN, Clark AJ (1995). Are activating mutations of the adrenocorticotropin receptor involved in adrenal cortical neoplasia? Life Sci, 56(18):1523-7.
- Limon J, Dal Cin P, Kakati S, Huben RP, Sandberg AA (1987). Cytogenetic findings in a primary adrenocortical carcinoma. Cancer Genet Cytogenet, 26(2):271-7.
- Lin CW, Chang YH, Pu HF (2012). Mitotane exhibits dual effects on steroidogenic enzymes gene transcription under basal and cAMP-stimulating microenvironments in NCI-H295 cells. Toxicology, 298(1-3):14-23.
- Lin L, Han MM, Wang F, Xu LL, Yu HX, Yang PY (2014). CXCR7 stimulates MAPK signaling to regulate hepatocellular carcinoma progression. Cell Death Dis. Oct 23;5:e1488.
- Lin S, Gregory RI (2015). MicroRNA biogenesis pathways in cancer. Nat Rev Cancer, 15(6):321-33.
- Lindhe O, Skogseid B (2010). Mitotane effects in a H295R xenograft model of adjuvant treatment of adrenocortical cancer. Horm Metab Res, 42(10):725-30.
- Lindhe O, Skogseid B, Brandt I (2002). Cytochrome P450-catalyzed binding of 3-methylsulfonyl-DDE and o,p'-DDD in human adrenal zona fasciculata/reticularis. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 87(3):1319-26.
- Lindsay CR, Faugeroux V, Michiels S, Pailler E, Facchinetti F, Ou D, Bluthgen MV, Pannet C, Ngo-Camus M, Bescher G, Caramella C, Billiot F, Remon J, Planchard D, Soria JC, Besse B, Farace F (2017). A prospective examination of circulating tumor cell profiles in non-small-cell lung cancer molecular subgroups. Ann Oncol, 28(7):1523-1531.
- Liu Y, Zuckier LS, Ghesani NV (2010). Dominant uptake of fatty acid over glucose by prostate cells: a potential new diagnostic and therapeutic approach. Anticancer Res, 30(2):369-74.
- Liu-Chittenden Y, Jain M, Kumar P, Patel D, Aufforth R, Neychev V, Sadowski S, Gara SK, Joshi BH, Cottle-Delisle C, Merkel R, Yang L, Miettinen M, Puri RK, Kebebew E (2015). Phase I trial of systemic intravenous infusion of interleukin-13-Pseudomonas exotoxin in patients with metastatic adrenocortical carcinoma. Cancer Med, 4(7):1060-8.
- Livhits M, Li N, Yeh MW, Harari A (2014). Surgery is associated with improved survival for adrenocortical cancer, even in metastatic disease. Surgery. , 156(6):1531-40; discussion 1540-1.
- Loeb LA (2011). Human cancers express mutator phenotypes: origin, consequences and targeting. Nat Rev Cancer. Jun;11(6):450-7.
- Logié A, Boudou P, Boccon-Gibod L, Baudin E, Vassal G, Schlumberger M, Le Bouc Y, Gicquel C (2000). Establishment and characterization of a human adrenocortical carcinoma xenograft model. Endocrinology, 141(9):3165-71.
- Logié A, Boulle N, Gaston V, Perin L, Boudou P, Le Bouc Y, Gicquel C (1999). Autocrine role of IGF-II in proliferation of human adrenocortical carcinoma NCI H295R cell line. J Mol Endocrinol, 23(1):23-32.
- Loh J, Jovanovic L, Lehman M, Capp A, Pryor D, Harris M, Nelson C, Martin J (2014). Circulating tumor cell detection in high-risk non-metastatic prostate cancer. J Cancer Res Clin Oncol, 140(12):2157-62.
- Lohr JG, Adalsteinsson VA, Cibulskis K, Choudhury AD, Rosenberg M, Cruz-Gordillo P, Francis JM, Zhang CZ, Shalek AK, Satija R, Trombetta JJ, Lu D, Tallapragada N, Tahirova N, Kim S, Blumenstiel B, Sougnez C, Lowe A, Wong B, Auclair D, Van Allen EM, Nakabayashi M, Lis RT, Lee GS, Li T, Chabot MS, Ly A, Taplin ME, Clancy TE, Loda M, Regev A, Meyerson M, Hahn WC, Kantoff PW, Golub TR, Getz G, Boehm JS, Love JC (2014). Whole-exome sequencing of circulating tumor cells provides a window into metastatic prostate cancer. Nat Biotechnol, 32(5):479-84.
- Looyenga BD, Hammer GD (2006). Origin and identity of adrenocortical tumors in inhibin knockout mice: implications for cellular plasticity in the adrenal cortex. Mol Endocrinol. Nov;20(11):2848-63.
- Low WS, Wan Abas WA (2015). Benchtop technologies for circulating tumor cells separation based on biophysical properties. Biomed Res Int, 2015:239362.

- Lucon AM, Pereira MA, Mendonça BB, Zerbini MC, Saldanha LB, Arap S (2002). Adrenocortical tumors: results of treatment and study of Weiss's score as a prognostic factor. Rev Hosp Clin Fac Med Sao Paulo, 57(6):251-6.
- Luconi M, Mangoni M, Gelmini S, Poli G, Nesi G, Francalanci M, Pratesi N, Cantini G, Lombardi A, Pepi M, Ercolino T, Serio M, Orlando C, Mannelli M (2010). Rosiglitazone impairs proliferation of human adrenocortical cancer: preclinical study in a xenograft mouse model. Endocr Relat Cancer, 17(1):169-77.
- Lughezzani G, Sun M, Perrotte P, Jeldres C, Alasker A, Isbarn H, Budäus L, Shariat SF, Guazzoni G, Montorsi F, Karakiewicz PI (2010). The European Network for the Study of Adrenal Tumors staging system is prognostically superior to the international union against cancer-staging system: a North American validation. Eur J Cancer, 46(4):713-9.
- Lujambio A, Lowe SW (2012). The microcosmos of cancer. Nature, 482(7385):347-55.
- Lumb R, Schwarz Q (2015). Sympathoadrenal neural crest cells: the known, unknown and forgotten? Dev Growth Differ, 57(2):146-57.
- Luo X, Ikeda Y, Parker KL (1994). A cell-specific nuclear receptor is essential for adrenal and gonadal development and sexual differentiation. Cell, 77(4), 481–490.
- Luton JP, Cerdas S, Billaud L, Thomas G, Guilhaume B, Bertagna X, Laudat MH, Louvel A, Chapuis Y, Blondeau P, et al (1990). Clinical features of adrenocortical carcinoma, prognostic factors, and the effect of mitotane therapy. N Engl J Med, 26;322(17):1195-201.
- Lyssiotis CA, Kimmelman AC (2017). Metabolic Interactions in the Tumor Microenvironment. Trends Cell Biol, 27(11):863-875
- Lyssiotis CA, Son J, Cantley LC, Kimmelman AC (2013). Pancreatic cancers rely on a novel glutamine metabolism pathway to maintain redox balance. Cell Cycle, 12(13):1987-8.
- Macchi C, Rebuffat P, Blandamura S, Piazza M, Macchi V, Fiore D, Nussdorfer GG (1998). Adrenocortical oncocytoma: case report and review of the literature. Tumori, 84(3):403-7.
- MacFarlane DA (1958). Cancer of the adrenal cortex; the natural history, prognosis and treatment in a study of fifty-five cases. Ann R Coll Surg Engl, 23(3):155-86.
- Manabe Y, Toda S, Miyazaki K, Sugihara H (2003). Mature adipocytes, but not preadipocytes, promote the growth of breast carcinoma cells in collagen gel matrix culture through cancer-stromal cell interactions. J Pathol, 201(2):221-8.
- Mannelli M, Gelmini S, Arnaldi G, Becherini L, Bemporad D, Crescioli C, Pazzagli M, Mantero F, Serio M, Orlando C (2000). Telomerase activity is significantly enhanced in malignant adrenocortical tumors in comparison to benign adrenocortical adenomas. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 85(1):468-70.
- Marchesa P, Fazio VW, Church JM, McGannon E (1997). Adrenal masses in patients with familial adenomatous polyposis. Dis Colon Rectum, 40(9):1023-8.
- Markopoulos GS, Roupakia E, Tokamani M, Chavdoula E, Hatziapostolou M, Polytarchou C, Marcu KB, Papavassiliou AG, Sandaltzopoulos R, Kolettas E (2017). A step-by-step microRNA guide to cancer development and metastasis. Cell Oncol (Dordr), 40(4):303-339.
- Marks JL, Wyandt HE, Beazley RM, Milunsky JM, Sheahan K, Milunsky A (1992). Cytogenetic studies of an adrenal cortical carcinoma. Cancer Genet Cytogenet, 61(1):96-8.
- Marshall WH, Martin FI, Mackay IR (1967). Gardner's syndrome with adrenal carcinoma. Australas Ann Med, 16(3):242-4.
- Martz F, Straw JA (1980). Metabolism and covalent binding of 1-(o-chlorophenyl)-1-(p-chlorophenyl)-2,2dichloroethane (o,p,'-DDD). Correlation between adrenocorticolytic activity and metabolic activation by adrenocortical mitochondria. Drug Metab Dispos, 8(3):127-30.
- Masi G, Lavezzo E, Iacobone M, Favia G, Palù G, Barzon L. Investigation of BRAF and CTNNB1 activating mutations in adrenocortical tumors (2009). J Endocrinol Invest, 32(7):597-600.

- Massagué J, Obenauf AC (2016). Metastatic colonization by circulating tumour cells. Nature, 529(7586):298-306.
- Mazel M, Jacot W, Pantel K, Bartkowiak K, Topart D, Cayrefourcq L, Rossille D, Maudelonde T, Fest T, Alix-Panabières C (2015). Frequent expression of PD-L1 on circulating breast cancer cells. Mol Oncol, 9(9):1773-82.
- Mazzinghi B, Ronconi E, Lazzeri E, Sagrinati C, Ballerini L, Angelotti ML, Parente E, Mancina R, Netti GS, Becherucci F, Gacci M, Carini M, Gesualdo L, Rotondi M, Maggi E, Lasagni L, Serio M, Romagnani S, Romagnani P (2008). Essential but differential role for CXCR4 and CXCR7 in the therapeutic homing of human renal progenitor cells. J Exp Med, 205(2):479-90.
- McCauley LR, Nguyen MM (2008). Laparoscopic radical adrenalectomy for cancer: long-term outcomes. Curr Opin Urol, 18(2):134-8.
- McCuaig R, Wu F, Dunn J, Rao S, Dahlstrom JE (2017). The biological and clinical significance of stromalepithelial interactions in breast cancer. Pathology, 49(2):133-140.
- McNicol AM (2008). Lesions of the adrenal cortex. Arch Pathol Lab Med, 132(8):1263-71.
- Meng S, Tripathy D, Frenkel EP, Shete S, Naftalis EZ, Huth JF, Beitsch PD, Leitch M, Hoover S, Euhus D, Haley B, Morrison L, Fleming TP, Herlyn D, Terstappen LW, Fehm T, Tucker TF, Lane N, Wang J, Uhr JW (2004). Circulating tumor cells in patients with breast cancer dormancy. Clin Cancer Res, 10(24):8152-62.
- Mesiano S, Coulter CL, Jaffe RB (1993). Localization of cytochrome P450 cholesterol side-chain cleavage, cytochrome P450 17 alpha-hydroxylase/17, 20-lyase, and 3 beta-hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase isomerase steroidogenic enzymes in human and rhesus monkey fetal adrenal glands: reappraisal of functional zonation. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. Nov;77(5):1184-9.
- Mesiano S, Jaffe RB (1997). Developmental and functional biology of the primate fetal adrenal cortex. Endocr Rev, 18: 378–403.
- Mesiano S, Mellon SH, Gospodarowicz D, Di Blasio AM, Jaffe RB (1991). Basic fibroblast growth factor expression is regulated by corticotropin in the human fetal adrenal: a model for adrenal growth regulation. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 88(12):5428-32.
- Meyer KA, Neeley CK, Baker NA, Washabaugh AR, Flesher CG, Nelson BS, Frankel TL, Lumeng CN, Lyssiotis CA, Wynn ML, Rhim AD, O'Rourke RW (2016). Adipocytes promote pancreatic cancer cell proliferation via glutamine transfer. Biochem Biophys Rep, 7:144-149.
- Michalkiewicz E, Sandrini R, Figueiredo B, Miranda EC, Caran E, Oliveira-Filho AG, Marques R, Pianovski MA, Lacerda L, Cristofani LM, Jenkins J, Rodriguez-Galindo C, Ribeiro RC (2004). Clinical and outcome characteristics of children with adrenocortical tumors: a report from the International Pediatric Adrenocortical Tumor Registry. J Clin Oncol, 1;22(5):838-45.
- Mick GJ, Wang X, McCormick K (2002). White adipocyte vascular endothelial growth factor: regulation by insulin. Endocrinology, 143(3):948-53.
- Milgrom SA, Goodman KA (2012). The role of radiation therapy in the management of adrenal carcinoma and adrenal metastases. J Surg Oncol, 106(5):647-50.
- Miller BS, Ammori JB, Gauger PG, Broome JT, Hammer GD, Doherty GM (2010). Laparoscopic resection is inappropriate in patients with known or suspected adrenocortical carcinoma. World J Surg, 34(6):1380-5.
- Miller BS, Gauger PG, Hammer GD, Giordano TJ, Doherty GM (2010). Proposal for modification of the ENSAT staging system for adrenocortical carcinoma using tumor grade. Langenbecks Arch Surg, 395(7):955-61.
- Miller BS, Ignatoski KM, Daignault S, Lindland C, Doherty M, Gauger PG, Hammer GD, Wang SC, Doherty GM; University of Michigan Analytical Morphomics Group (2012). Worsening central sarcopenia and increasing intra-abdominal fat correlate with decreased survival in patients with adrenocortical carcinoma. World J Surg, 36(7):1509-16.
Miller RW, Young JL Jr, Novakovic B (1995). Childhood cancer. Cancer, 1;75(1 Suppl):395-405.

- Min KW, Chae SW, Kim DH, DO SI, Kim K, Lee HJ, Sohn JH, Pyo JS, Kim DH, Oh S, Choi SH, Park YL, Park CH (2015). Fascin expression predicts an aggressive clinical course in patients with advanced breast cancer. Oncol Lett, 10(1):121-130.
- Minn H, Salonen A, Friberg J, Roivainen A, Viljanen T, Långsjö J, Salmi J, Välimäki M, Någren K, Nuutila P (2004). Imaging of adrenal incidentalomas with PET using (11)C-metomidate and (18)F-FDG. J Nucl Med, 45(6):972-9.
- Mitchell MJ, King MR (2013). Computational and experimental models of cancer cell response to fluid shear stress. Front Oncol. Mar 5;3:44.
- Miyamoto DT, Zheng Y, Wittner BS, Lee RJ, Zhu H, Broderick KT, Desai R, Fox DB, Brannigan BW, Trautwein J, Arora KS, Desai N, Dahl DM, Sequist LV, Smith MR, Kapur R, Wu CL, Shioda T, Ramaswamy S, Ting DT, Toner M, Maheswaran S, Haber DA (2015). RNA-Seq of single prostate CTCs implicates noncanonical Wnt signaling in antiandrogen resistance. Science, 349(6254):1351-6.
- Miyazaki Y, Mahankali A, Matsuda M, Mahankali S, Hardies J, Cusi K, Mandarino LJ, DeFronzo RA (2002). Effect of pioglitazone on abdominal fat distribution and insulin sensitivity in type 2 diabetic patients. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 87(6):2784-91.
- Mizutani T, Kawabe S, Ishikane S, Imamichi Y, Umezawa A, Miyamoto K (2015). Identification of novel steroidogenic factor 1 (SF-1)-target genes and components of the SF-1 nuclear complex. Mol Cell Endocrinol, 408:133-7.
- Molina P.E (2004). Fisiologia endocrina. McGraw-Hill. DeLellis RA, Lloyd RV, Heitz PU, Eng C (2004). World Health Organization Classification of Tumors. Pathology and Genetics of Tumors of Endocrine Organs. Lyon, France: IARC.
- Monami M, Colombi C, Balzi D, Dicembrini I, Giannini S, Melani C, Vitale V, Romano D, Barchielli A, Marchionni N, Rotella CM, Mannucci E (2011). Metformin and cancer occurrence in insulin-treated type 2 diabetic patients. Diabetes Care, 34(1):129-31.
- Moon RT, Kohn AD, De Ferrari GV, Kaykas A (2004). WNT and beta-catenin signalling: diseases and therapies. Nat Rev Genet, 5(9):691-701.
- Moreira Â, Pereira SS, Costa M, Morais T, Pinto A, Fernandes R, Monteiro MP (2015). Adipocyte secreted factors enhance aggressiveness of prostate carcinoma cells. PLoS One, 10(4):e0123217.
- Morimoto R, Satoh F, Murakami O, Suzuki T, Abe T, Tanemoto M, Abe M, Uruno A, Ishidoya S, Arai Y, Takahashi K, Sasano H, Ito S (2008). Immunohistochemistry of a proliferation marker Ki67/MIB1 in adrenocortical carcinomas: Ki67/MIB1 labeling index is a predictor for recurrence of adrenocortical carcinomas. Endocr J, 55(1):49-55.
- Morin A, Ruggiero C, Robidel E, Doghman-Bouguerra M, Das AT, Castellano R, Josselin E, Favier J, Lalli E (2017). Establishment of a mouse xenograft model of metastatic adrenocortical carcinoma. Oncotarget, 8(31):51050-51057.
- Morin E, Mete O, Wasserman JD, Joshua AM, Asa SL, Ezzat S (2012). Carney complex with adrenal cortical carcinoma. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 97(2):E202-6.
- Moschoi R, Imbert V, Nebout M, Chiche J, Mary D, Prebet T, Saland E, Castellano R, Pouyet L, Collette Y, Vey N, Chabannon C, Recher C, Sarry JE, Alcor D, Peyron JF, Griessinger E (2016). Protective mitochondrial transfer from bone marrow stromal cells to acute myeloid leukemic cells during chemotherapy. Blood, 128(2):253-64.
- Mu Z, Wang C, Ye Z, Rossi G, Sun C, Li L, Zhu Z, Yang H, Cristofanilli M (2017). Prognostic values of cancer associated macrophage-like cells (CAML) enumeration in metastatic breast cancer. Breast Cancer Res Treat, Jul 7.
- Muehlberg FL, Song YH, Krohn A, Pinilla SP, Droll LH, Leng X, Seidensticker M, Ricke J, Altman AM, Devarajan E, Liu W, Arlinghaus RB, Alt EU (2009). Tissue-resident stem cells promote breast cancer growth and metastasis. Carcinogenesis, 30(4):589-97.

- Mughal A, Kumar D, Vikram A (2015). Effects of Thiazolidinediones on metabolism and cancer: Relative influence of PPARγ and IGF-1 signaling. Eur J Pharmacol, 768:217-25.
- Mühlethaler-Mottet A, Liberman J, Ascenção K, Flahaut M, Balmas Bourloud K, Yan P, Jauquier N, Gross N, Joseph JM (2015). The CXCR4/CXCR7/CXCL12 Axis Is Involved in a Secondary but Complex Control of Neuroblastoma Metastatic Cell Homing. PLoS One, 10(5):e0125616.
- Nagrath S, Sequist LV, Maheswaran S, Bell DW, Irimia D, Ulkus L, Smith MR, Kwak EL, Digumarthy S, Muzikansky A, Ryan P, Balis UJ, Tompkins RG, Haber DA, Toner M (2007). Isolation of rare circulating tumour cells in cancer patients by microchip technology. Nature, 450(7173):1235-9.
- Naing A, Kurzrock R, Burger A, Gupta S, Lei X, Busaidy N, Hong D, Chen HX, Doyle LA, Heilbrun LK, Rohren E, Ng C, Chandhasin C, LoRusso P (2011). Phase I trial of cixutumumab combined with temsirolimus in patients with advanced cancer. Clin Cancer Res, 17(18):6052-60.
- Naing A, Lorusso P, Fu S, Hong D, Chen HX, Doyle LA, Phan AT, Habra MA, Kurzrock R (2013). Insulin growth factor receptor (IGF-1R) antibody cixutumumab combined with the mTOR inhibitor temsirolimus in patients with metastatic adrenocortical carcinoma. Br J Cancer, 108(4):826-30.
- Naveiras O, Nardi V, Wenzel PL, Hauschka PV, Fahey F, Daley GQ (2009). Bone-marrow adipocytes as negative regulators of the haematopoietic microenvironment. Nature, 460(7252):259-63.
- Navin NE (2014). Cancer genomics: one cell at a time. Genome Biol, 15(8):452.
- Naxerova K, Jain RK (2015). Using tumour phylogenetics to identify the roots of metastasis in humans. Nat Rev Clin Oncol, 12(5):258-72.
- Nesbit M, Schaider H, Miller TH, Herlyn M (2001). Low-level monocyte chemoattractant protein-1 stimulation of monocytes leads to tumor formation in nontumorigenic melanoma cells. J Immunol, 166(11):6483-90.
- Nicolazzo C, Raimondi C, Mancini M, Caponnetto S, Gradilone A, Gandini O, Mastromartino M, Del Bene G, Prete A, Longo F, Cortesi E, Gazzaniga P (2016). Monitoring PD-L1 positive circulating tumor cells in non-small cell lung cancer patients treated with the PD-1 inhibitor Nivolumab. Sci Rep, 6:31726.
- Nieman KM, Kenny HA, Penicka CV, Ladanyi A, Buell-Gutbrod R, Zillhardt MR, Romero IL, Carey MS, Mills GB, Hotamisligil GS, Yamada SD, Peter ME, Gwin K, Lengyel E (2011). Adipocytes promote ovarian cancer metastasis and provide energy for rapid tumor growth. Nat Med, 17(11):1498-503.
- Nieman KM, Romero IL, Van Houten B, Lengyel E (2013). Adipose tissue and adipocytes support tumorigenesis and metastasis. Biochim Biophys Acta. Oct;1831(10):1533-41.
- Nieto MA, Huang RY, Jackson RA, Thiery JP (2016). EMT: 2016. Cell, 166(1):21-45.
- Nishisho I, Nakamura Y, Miyoshi Y, Miki Y, Ando H, Horii A, Koyama K, Utsunomiya J, Baba S, Hedge P (1991). Mutations of chromosome 5q21 genes in FAP and colorectal cancer patients. Science, 253(5020):665-9.
- Nowicka A, Marini FC, Solley TN, Elizondo PB, Zhang Y, Sharp HJ, Broaddus R, Kolonin M, Mok SC, Thompson MS, Woodward WA, Lu K, Salimian B, Nagrath D, Klopp AH (2013). Human omentalderived adipose stem cells increase ovarian cancer proliferation, migration, and chemoresistance. PLoS One, 8(12):e81859.
- Obre E, Rossignol R (2015). Emerging concepts in bioenergetics and cancer research: metabolic flexibility, coupling, symbiosis, switch, oxidative tumors, metabolic remodeling, signaling and bioenergetic therapy. Int J Biochem Cell Biol, 59:167-81.
- Odenthal J, Takes R, Friedl P (2016). Plasticity of tumor cell invasion: governance by growth factors and cytokines. Carcinogenesis, 37(12):1117-1128.
- Ogawa O, Eccles MR, Szeto J, McNoe LA, Yun K, Maw MA, Smith PJ, Reeve AE (1993). Relaxation of insulin-like growth factor II gene imprinting implicated in Wilms' tumour. Nature, 362(6422):749-51.
- Ohtake H, Kawamura H, Matsuzaki M, Yokoyama E, Kitajima M, Onizuka S, Yamakawa M (2010). Oncocytic adrenocortical carcinoma. Ann Diagn Pathol, 14(3):204-8.

- Orimo A, Gupta PB, Sgroi DC, Arenzana-Seisdedos F, Delaunay T, Naeem R, Carey VJ, Richardson AL, Weinberg RA (2005). Stromal fibroblasts present in invasive human breast carcinomas promote tumor growth and angiogenesis through elevated SDF-1/CXCL12 secretion. Cell, 121(3):335-48.
- O'Sullivan C, Edgerly M, Velarde M, Wilkerson J, Venkatesan AM, Pittaluga S, Yang SX, Nguyen D, Balasubramaniam S, Fojo T (2014). The VEGF inhibitor axitinib has limited effectiveness as a therapy for adrenocortical cancer. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 99(4):1291-7.
- Özata DM, Caramuta S, Velázquez-Fernández D, Akçakaya P, Xie H, Höög A, Zedenius J, Bäckdahl M, Larsson C, Lui WO (2011). The role of microRNA deregulation in the pathogenesis of adrenocortical carcinoma. Endocr Relat Cancer, 18(6):643-55.
- Pantel K, Speicher MR (2016). The biology of circulating tumor cells. Oncogene, 35(10):1216-24.
- Paoli P, Giannoni E, Chiarugi P (2013). Anoikis molecular pathways and its role in cancer progression. Biochim Biophys Acta, 1833(12):3481-3498.
- Papotti M, Volante M, Duregon E, Delsedime L, Terzolo M, Berruti A, Rosai J (2010). Adrenocortical tumors with myxoid features: a distinct morphologic and phenotypical variant exhibiting malignant behavior. Am J Surg Pathol, 34(7):973–983
- Park J, Morley TS, Kim M, Clegg DJ, Scherer PE (2014). Obesity and cancer--mechanisms underlying tumour progression and recurrence. Nat Rev Endocrinol, 10(8):455-465.
- Park YM, Yoo SH, Kim SH (2013). Adipose-derived stem cells induced EMT-like changes in H358 lung cancer cells. Anticancer Res, 33(10):4421-30.
- Parker KL, Rice DA, Lala DS, Ikeda Y, Luo X, Wong M, Bakke M, Zhao L, Frigeri C, Hanley NA, Stallings N, Schimmer BP (2002). Steroidogenic factor 1: an essential mediator of endocrine development. Recent Prog Horm Res, 57:19-36.
- Parker KL, Schimmer BP (1997). Steroidogenic factor 1: a key determinant of endocrine development and function. Endocr Rev, 18(3):361-77.
- Parker TL, Kesse WK, Mohamed AA, Afework M (1993). The innervation of the mammalian adrenal gland. J Anat, 183 (Pt 2):265-76.
- Parlato R, Otto C, Tuckermann J, Stotz S, Kaden S, Gröne HJ, Unsicker K, Schütz G (2009). Conditional inactivation of glucocorticoid receptor gene in dopamine-beta-hydroxylase cells impairs chromaffin cell survival. Endocrinology, 150(4):1775-81.
- Parviainen H, Schrade A, Kiiveri S, Prunskaite-Hyyryläinen R, Haglund C, Vainio S, Wilson DB, Arola J, Heikinheimo M (2013). Expression of Wnt and TGF-β pathway components and key adrenal transcription factors in adrenocortical tumors: association to carcinoma aggressiveness. Pathol Res Pract, ;209(8):503-9.
- Patel D, Boufraqech M, Jain M, Zhang L, He M, Gesuwan K, Gulati N, Nilubol N, Fojo T, Kebebew E (2013). MiR-34a and miR-483-5p are candidate serum biomarkers for adrenocortical tumors. Surgery, 154(6):1224-8; discussion 1229
- Paton BL, Novitsky YW, Zerey M, Harrell AG, Norton HJ, Asbun H, Kercher KW, Heniford BT (2006). Outcomes of adrenal cortical carcinoma in the United States. Surgery, 140(6):914-20
- Patterson EE, Holloway AK, Weng J, Fojo T, Kebebew E (2011). MicroRNA profiling of adrenocortical tumors reveals miR-483 as a marker of malignancy. Cancer, 117(8):1630-9.
- Pavlides S, Whitaker-Menezes D, Castello-Cros R, Flomenberg N, Witkiewicz AK, Frank PG, Casimiro MC, Wang C, Fortina P, Addya S, Pestell RG, Martinez-Outschoorn UE, Sotgia F, Lisanti MP (2009). The reverse Warburg effect: aerobic glycolysis in cancer associated fibroblasts and the tumor stroma. Cell Cycle, 8(23):3984-4001.
- Pavlova NN, Thompson CB (2016). The Emerging Hallmarks of Cancer Metabolism. Cell Metab, 23(1):27-47.

- Payne AH, Hales DB (2004). Overview of steroidogenic enzymes in the pathway from cholesterol to active steroid hormones. Endocrine Reviews, 25(6), 947–970.
- Payne RE, Wang F, Su N, Krell J, Zebrowski A, Yagüe E, Ma XJ, Luo Y, Coombes RC (2012). Viable circulating tumour cell detection using multiplex RNA in situ hybridisation predicts progression-free survival in metastatic breast cancer patients. Br J Cancer, 106(11):1790-7.
- Peeters DJ, De Laere B, Van den Eynden GG, Van Laere SJ, Rothé F, Ignatiadis M, Sieuwerts AM, Lambrechts D, Rutten A, van Dam PA, Pauwels P, Peeters M, Vermeulen PB, Dirix LY (2013). Semiautomated isolation and molecular characterisation of single or highly purified tumour cells from CellSearch enriched blood samples using dielectrophoretic cell sorting. Br J Cancer, 108(6):1358-67.
- Pellegrinelli V, Carobbio S, Vidal-Puig A (2016). Adipose tissue plasticity: how fat depots respond differently to pathophysiological cues. Diabetologia, 59(6):1075-88.
- Penny MK, Finco I, Hammer GD (2017). Cell signaling pathways in the adrenal cortex: Links to stem/progenitor biology and neoplasia. Mol Cell Endocrinol, 445:42-54.
- Peppicelli S, Andreucci E, Ruzzolini J, Margheri F, Laurenzana A, Bianchini F, Calorini L (2017). Acidity of microenvironment as a further driver of tumor metabolic reprogramming. J Clin Cell Immunol, 8:485–9
- Pérez de Heredia F, Wood IS, Trayhurn P (2010). Hypoxia stimulates lactate release and modulates monocarboxylate transporter (MCT1, MCT2, and MCT4) expression in human adipocytes. Pflugers Arch, 459(3):509-18.
- Petruzzelli M, Schweiger M, Schreiber R, Campos-Olivas R, Tsoli M, Allen J, Swarbrick M, Rose-John S, Rincon M, Robertson G, Zechner R, Wagner EF (2014). A switch from white to brown fat increases energy expenditure in cancer-associated cachexia. Cell Metab, 20(3):433-47.
- Phan LM, Fuentes-Mattei E, Wu W, Velazquez-Torres G, Sircar K, Wood CG, Hai T, Jimenez C, Cote GJ, Ozsari L, Hofmann MC, Zheng S, Verhaak R, Pagliaro L, Cortez MA, Lee MH, Yeung SC, Habra MA (2015). Hepatocyte Growth Factor/cMET Pathway Activation Enhances Cancer Hallmarks in Adrenocortical Carcinoma. Cancer Res, 75(19):4131-42.
- Pianovski MA, Cavalli LR, Figueiredo BC, Santos SC, Doghman M, Ribeiro RC, Oliveira AG, Michalkiewicz E, Rodrigues GA, Zambetti G, Haddad BR, Lalli E (2006b). SF-1 overexpression in childhood adrenocortical tumours. Eur J Cancer, 42(8):1040-3.
- Pianovski MA, Maluf EM, de Carvalho DS, Ribeiro RC, Rodriguez-Galindo C, Boffetta P, Zancanella P, Figueiredo BC (2006a). Mortality rate of adrenocortical tumors in children under 15 years of age in Curitiba, Brazil. Pediatr Blood Cancer, 47(1):56-60.
- Pinilla S, Alt E, Abdul Khalek FJ, Jotzu C, Muehlberg F, Beckmann C, Song YH (2009). Tissue resident stem cells produce CCL5 under the influence of cancer cells and thereby promote breast cancer cell invasion. Cancer Lett, 284(1):80-5.
- Pinto EM, Chen X, Easton J, Finkelstein D, Liu Z, Pounds S, Rodriguez-Galindo C, Lund TC, Mardis ER, Wilson RK, Boggs K, Yergeau D, Cheng J, Mulder HL, Manne J, Jenkins J, Mastellaro MJ, Figueiredo BC, Dyer MA, Pappo A, Zhang J, Downing JR, Ribeiro RC, Zambetti GP (2015). Genomic landscape of paediatric adrenocortical tumours. Nat Commun, 6:6302.
- Pinto EM, Morton C, Rodriguez-Galindo C, McGregor L, Davidoff AM, Mercer K, Debelenko LV, Billups C, Ribeiro RC, Zambetti GP (2013). Establishment and characterization of the first pediatric adrenocortical carcinoma xenograft model identifies topotecan as a potential chemotherapeutic agent. Clin Cancer Res, 19(7):1740-7.
- Pinzani P, Scatena C, Salvianti F, Corsini E, Canu L, Poli G, Paglierani M, Piccini V, Pazzagli M, Nesi G, Mannelli M, Luconi M (2013). Detection of circulating tumor cells in patients with adrenocortical carcinoma: a monocentric preliminary study. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 98(9):3731-8.
- Platten M, Wick W, Van den Eynde BJ (2012). Tryptophan catabolism in cancer: beyond IDO and tryptophan depletion. Cancer Res, 72(21):5435-40.

- Pohlink C, Tannapfe A, Eichfeld U, Schmidt F, Führer D, Paschke R, Koch CA (2004). Does tumor heterogeneity limit the use of the Weiss criteria in the evaluation of adrenocortical tumors? J Endocrinol Invest, 27(6):565-9.
- Poli G, Cantini G, Armignacco R, Fucci R, Santi R, Canu L, Nesi G, Mannelli M, Luconi M (2016). Metformin as a new anti-cancer drug in adrenocortical carcinoma. Oncotarget, 7(31):49636-49648.
- Poli G, Ceni E, Armignacco R, Ercolino T, Canu L, Baroni G, Nesi G, Galli A, Mannelli M, Luconi M (2015). 2D-DIGE proteomic analysis identifies new potential therapeutic targets for adrenocortical carcinoma. Oncotarget, 6(8):5695-706.
- Poli G, Guasti D, Rapizzi E, Fucci R, Canu L, Bandini A, Cini N, Bani D, Mannelli M, Luconi M (2013). Morphofunctional effects of mitotane on mitochondria in human adrenocortical cancer cells. Endocr Relat Cancer, 20(4):537-50.
- Pollak M (2013). Potential applications for biguanides in oncology. J Clin Invest, 123(9):3693-700.
- Porpiglia F, Fiori C, Daffara F, Zaggia B, Bollito E, Volante M, Berruti A, Terzolo M (2010). Retrospective evaluation of the outcome of open versus laparoscopic adrenalectomy for stage I and II adrenocortical cancer. Eur Urol, 57(5):873-8.
- Porporato PE, Payen VL, De Saedeleer CJ, Préat V, Thissen JP, Feron O, Sonveaux P (2012). Lactate stimulates angiogenesis and accelerates the healing of superficial and ischemic wounds in mice. Angiogenesis, 15(4):581-92.
- Pramanik R, Sheng X, Ichihara B, Heisterkamp N, Mittelman SD (2013). Adipose tissue attracts and protects acute lymphoblastic leukemia cells from chemotherapy. Leuk Res, 37(5):503-9.
- Quinkler M, Hahner S, Wortmann S, Johanssen S, Adam P, Ritter C, Strasburger C, Allolio B, Fassnacht M (2008). Treatment of advanced adrenocortical carcinoma with erlotinib plus gemcitabine. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 93(6):2057-62.
- Quinn BJ, Kitagawa H, Memmott RM, Gills JJ, Dennis PA (2013). Repositioning metformin for cancer prevention and treatment. Trends Endocrinol Metab, 24(9):469-80.
- Rack B, Schindlbeck C, Jückstock J, Andergassen U, Hepp P, Zwingers T, Friedl TW, Lorenz R, Tesch H, Fasching PA, Fehm T, Schneeweiss A, Lichtenegger W, Beckmann MW, Friese K, Pantel K, Janni W; SUCCESS Study Group (2014). Circulating tumor cells predict survival in early average-to-high risk breast cancer patients. J Natl Cancer Inst, 106(5). pii: dju066.
- Ragazzon B, Libé R, Assié G, Tissier F, Barreau O, Houdayer C, Perlemoine K, Audebourg A, Clauser E, René-Corail F, Bertagna X, Dousset B, Bertherat J, Groussin L (2014). Mass-array screening of frequent mutations in cancers reveals RB1 alterations in aggressive adrenocortical carcinomas. Eur J Endocrinol, 170(3):385-91.
- Ragazzon B, Libé R, Gaujoux S, Assié G, Fratticci A, Launay P, Clauser E, Bertagna X, Tissier F, de Reyniès A, Bertherat J (2010). Transcriptome analysis reveals that p53 and {beta}-catenin alterations occur in a group of aggressive adrenocortical cancers. Cancer Res, 70(21):8276-81.
- Rahimi N, Saulnier R, Nakamura T, Park M, Elliott B (1994). Role of hepatocyte growth factor in breast cancer: a novel mitogenic factor secreted by adipocytes. DNA Cell Biol, 13(12):1189-97.
- Rainey WE, Carr BR, Wang ZN, Parker CR Jr (2001). Gene profiling of human fetal and adult adrenals. J Endocrinol, 171(2):209-15.
- Rainier S, Johnson LA, Dobry CJ, Ping AJ, Grundy PE, Feinberg AP (1993). Relaxation of imprinted genes in human cancer. Nature, 362(6422):747-9.
- Raparia K, Ayala AG, Sienko A, Zhai QJ, Ro JY (2008). Myxoid adrenal cortical neoplasms. Ann Diagn Pathol, 12(5):344-8.
- Rasmussen JG, Frøbert O, Pilgaard L, Kastrup J, Simonsen U, Zachar V, Fink T (2011). Prolonged hypoxic culture and trypsinization increase the pro-angiogenic potential of human adipose tissuederived stem cells. Cytotherapy, 13(3):318-28.

- Raymond VM, Else T, Everett JN, Long JM, Gruber SB, Hammer GD (2013a). Prevalence ofgermline TP53 mutations in a prospective series of unselected patients with adrenocortical carcinoma. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 98(1):E119-25.
- Raymond VM, Everett JN, Furtado LV, Gustafson SL, Jungbluth CR, Gruber SB, Hammer GD, Stoffel EM, Greenson JK, Giordano TJ, Else T (2013b). Adrenocortical carcinoma is a lynch syndromeassociated cancer. J Clin Oncol, 20;31(24):3012-8.
- Razmkhah M, Jaberipour M, Erfani N, Habibagahi M, Talei AR, Ghaderi A (2011). Adipose derived stem cells (ASCs) isolated from breast cancer tissue express IL-4, IL-10 and TGF-β1 and upregulate expression of regulatory molecules on T cells: do they protect breast cancer cells from the immune response? Cell Immunol.;266(2):116-22.
- Rechache NS, Wang Y, Stevenson HS, Killian JK, Edelman DC, Merino M, Zhang L, Nilubol N, Stratakis CA, Meltzer PS, Kebebew E (2012). DNA methylation profiling identifies global methylation differences and markers of adrenocortical tumors. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 97(6):E1004-13.
- Reggiani F, Labanca V, Mancuso P, Rabascio C, Talarico G, Orecchioni S, Manconi A, Bertolini F (2017). Adipose Progenitor Cell Secretion of GM-CSF and MMP9 Promotes a Stromal and Immunological Microenvironment That Supports Breast Cancer Progression. Cancer Res, 77(18):5169-5182.
- Reincke M, Beuschlein F, Latronico AC, Arlt W, Chrousos GP, Allolio B (1997b). Expression of adrenocorticotrophic hormone receptor mRNA in human adrenocortical neoplasms: correlation with P450scc expression. Clin Endocrinol (Oxf), 46(5):619-26.
- Reincke M, Karl M, Travis WH, Mastorakos G, Allolio B, Linehan HM, Chrousos GP (1994). p53 mutations in human adrenocortical neoplasms: immunohistochemical and molecular studies. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. Mar;78(3):790-4.
- Reincke M, Mora P, Beuschlein F, Arlt W, Chrousos GP, Allolio B (1997a). Deletion of the adrenocorticotropin receptor gene in human adrenocortical tumors: implications for tumorigenesis. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 82(9):3054-8.
- Ribeiro RC, Sandrini F, Figueiredo B, Zambetti GP, Michalkiewicz E, Lafferty AR, DeLacerda L, Rabin M, Cadwell C, Sampaio G, Cat I, Stratakis CA, Sandrini R (2001). An inherited p53 mutation that contributes in a tissue-specific manner to pediatric adrenal cortical carcinoma. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 31;98(16):9330-5.
- Ribeiro RJ, Monteiro CP, Cunha VF, Azevedo AS, Oliveira MJ, Monteiro R, Fraga AM, Príncipe P, Lobato C, Lobo F, Morais A, Silva V, Sanches-Magalhães J, Oliveira J, Guimarães JT, Lopes CM, Medeiros RM (2012). Tumor cell-educated periprostatic adipose tissue acquires an aggressive cancer-promoting secretory profile. Cell Physiol Biochem, 29(1-2):233-40.
- Robertson KD (2005). DNA methylation and human disease. Nat Rev Genet, 6(8):597-610.
- Rodriguez-Galindo C, Figueiredo BC, Zambetti GP, Ribeiro RC (2005). Biology, clinical characteristics, and management of adrenocortical tumors in children. Pediatr Blood Cancer, 45(3):265-73.
- Romero IL, Mukherjee A, Kenny HA, Litchfield LM, Lengyel E (2015). Molecular pathways: trafficking of metabolic resources in the tumor microenvironment. Clin Cancer Res, 21(4):680-6.
- Romero-Garcia S, Moreno-Altamirano MM, Prado-Garcia H, Sánchez-García FJ (2016). Lactate Contribution to the Tumor Microenvironment: Mechanisms, Effects on Immune Cells and Therapeutic Relevance. Front Immunol, 7:52.
- Ronchi CL, Sbiera S, Leich E, Henzel K, Rosenwald A, Allolio B, Fassnacht M (2013). Single nucleotide polymorphism array profiling of adrenocortical tumors--evidence for an adenoma carcinoma sequence? PLoS One, 8(9):e73959.
- Sabolch A, Else T, Griffith KA, Ben-Josef E, Williams A, Miller BS, Worden F, Hammer GD, Jolly S (2015). Adjuvant radiation therapy improves local control after surgical resection in patients with localized adrenocortical carcinoma. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys, 92(2):252-9.

- Sabolch A, Feng M, Griffith K, Hammer G, Doherty G, Ben-Josef E (2011). Adjuvant and definitive radiotherapy for adrenocortical carcinoma. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys, 80(5):1477-84.
- Salimian Rizi B, Caneba C, Nowicka A, Nabiyar AW, Liu X, Chen K, Klopp A, Nagrath D (2015). Nitric oxide mediates metabolic coupling of omentum-derived adipose stroma to ovarian and endometrial cancer cells. Cancer Res. Jan 15;75(2):456-71.
- Salomon A, Keramidas M, Maisin C, Thomas M (2015). Loss of β-catenin in adrenocortical cancer cells causes growth inhibition and reversal of epithelial-to-mesenchymal transition. Oncotarget, 6(13):11421-33.
- Salvianti F, Canu L, Poli G, Armignacco R, Scatena C, Cantini G, Di Franco A, Gelmini S, Ercolino T, Pazzagli M, Nesi G, Mannelli M, Pinzani P, Luconi M (2017) New insights in the clinical and translational relevance of miR483-5p in adrenocortical cancer. Oncotarget, 8(39):65525-65533.
- Salvianti F, Pazzagli M, Pinzani P (2016). Single circulating tumor cell sequencing as an advanced tool in cancer management. Expert Rev Mol Diagn, 16(1):51-63.
- Salvianti F, Pinzani P (2017). The diagnostic potential of mutation detection from single circulating tumor cells in cancer patients. Expert Rev Mol Diagn, 17(11):975-981.
- Samnotra V, Vassilopoulou-Sellin R, Fojo AT, Oh WK, LaRocca RV, Ernstoff MS, Memoli VA, Cole BF, Quinn DI, Simmons PA, Tretter CP (2007) A phase II trial of gefitinib monotherapy in patients with unresectable adrenocortical carcinoma (ACC). Journal of Clinical Oncology 25 (18 Suppl) 15527. (available at: http://meeting.ascopubs.org/cgi/content/short/ 25/18\_suppl/15527).
- Sanchez-Gurmaches J, Guertin DA (2014). Adipocytes arise from multiple lineages that are heterogeneously and dynamically distributed. Nat Commun, 5:4099.
- Sandberg R (2014). Entering the era of single-cell transcriptomics in biology and medicine. Nat Methods, 11(1):22-4.
- Santos CR, Schulze A (2012). Lipid metabolism in cancer. FEBS J, 279(15):2610-23.
- Sarioglu AF, Aceto N, Kojic N, Donaldson MC, Zeinali M, Hamza B, Engstrom A, Zhu H, Sundaresan TK, Miyamoto DT, Luo X, Bardia A, Wittner BS, Ramaswamy S, Shioda T, Ting DT, Stott SL, Kapur R, Maheswaran S, Haber DA, Toner M (2015). A microfluidic device for label-free, physical capture of circulating tumor cell clusters. Nat Methods, 12(7):685-91.
- Saucedo-Zeni N, Mewes S, Niestroj R, Gasiorowski L, Murawa D, Nowaczyk P, Tomasi T, Weber E, Dworacki G, Morgenthaler NG, Jansen H, Propping C, Sterzynska K, Dyszkiewicz W, Zabel M, Kiechle M, Reuning U, Schmitt M, Lücke K (2012). A novel method for the in vivo isolation of circulating tumor cells from peripheral blood of cancer patients using a functionalized and structured medical wire. Int J Oncol, 41(4):1241-50.
- Sbiera S, Leich E, Liebisch G, Sbiera I, Schirbel A, Wiemer L, Matysik S, Eckhardt C, Gardill F, Gehl A, Kendl S, Weigand I, Bala M, Ronchi CL, Deutschbein T, Schmitz G, Rosenwald A, Allolio B, Fassnacht M, Kroiss M (2015). Mitotane Inhibits Sterol-O-Acyl Transferase 1 Triggering Lipid-Mediated Endoplasmic Reticulum Stress and Apoptosis in Adrenocortical Carcinoma Cells. Endocrinology, 156(11):3895-908.
- Sbiera S, Schmull S, Assie G, Voelker HU, Kraus L, Beyer M, Ragazzon B, Beuschlein F, Willenberg HS, Hahner S, Saeger W, Bertherat J, Allolio B, Fassnacht M (2010). High diagnostic and prognostic value of steroidogenic factor-1 expression in adrenal tumors. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 95(10):E161-71.
- Scheller EL, Doucette CR, Learman BS, Cawthorn WP, Khandaker S, Schell B, Wu B, Ding SY, Bredella MA, Fazeli PK, Khoury B, Jepsen KJ, Pilch PF, Klibanski A, Rosen CJ, MacDougald OA (2015). Regionspecific variation in the properties of skeletal adipocytes reveals regulated and constitutive marrow adipose tissues. Nat Commun, 6:7808.
- Scherzed A, Hackenberg S, Radeloff A, Froelich K, Rak K, Hagen R, Kleinsasser N (2013). Human mesenchymal stem cells promote cancer motility and cytokine secretion in vitro. Cells Tissues Organs, 198(5):327-37.

- Scheys JO, Heaton JH, Hammer GD (2011). Evidence of adrenal failure in aging Dax1-deficient mice. Endocrinology. Sep;152(9):3430-9.
- Schmitz KJ, Helwig J, Bertram S, Sheu SY, Suttorp AC, Seggewiss J, Willscher E, Walz MK, Worm K, Schmid KW (2011). Differential expression of microRNA-675, microRNA-139-3p and microRNA-335 in benign and malignant adrenocortical tumours. J Clin Pathol, 64(6):529-35.
- Schteingart DE, Doherty GM, Gauger PG, Giordano TJ, Hammer GD, Korobkin M, Worden FP (2005). Management of patients with adrenal cancer: recommendations of an international consensus conference. Endocr Relat Cancer, 12(3):667-80.
- Schulick RD, Brennan MF (1999). Long-term survival after complete resection and repeat resection in patients with adrenocortical carcinoma. Ann Surg Oncol, 6(8):719-26.
- Schulte KM, Mengel M, Heinze M, Simon D, Scheuring S, Köhrer K, Röher HD. Complete sequencing and messenger ribonucleic acid expression analysis of the MEN I gene in adrenal cancer. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2000 Jan;85(1):441-8.
- Schwarzenbach H, Nishida N, Calin GA, Pantel K (2014). Clinical relevance of circulating cell-free microRNAs in cancer. Nat Rev Clin Oncol, 11(3):145-56.
- Seidinger AL, Mastellaro MJ, Paschoal Fortes F, Godoy Assumpção J, Aparecida Cardinalli I, Aparecida Ganazza M, Correa Ribeiro R, Brandalise SR, Dos Santos Aguiar S, Yunes JA (2011). Association of the highly prevalent TP53 R337H mutation with pediatric choroid plexus carcinoma and osteosarcoma in southeast Brazil. Cancer, 15;117(10):2228-35.
- Shapiro E, Biezuner T, Linnarsson S (2013). Single-cell sequencing-based technologies will revolutionize whole-organism science. Nat Rev Genet. Sep;14(9):618-30.
- Shay JW (2016). Role of Telomeres and Telomerase in Aging and Cancer. Cancer Discov, 6(6):584-93.
- Sheng JY, He HC, Zhu Y, Wu YX, Shen ZJ, Zhao JP, Ma G, Xu YZ (2012). Myxoid adrenal cortical tumor: report of four cases. Chin Med J (Engl), 125(9):1672-4.
- Shi A, Shi H, Dong L, Xu S, Jia M, Guo X, Wang T (2017). CXCR7 as a chemokine receptor for SDF-1 promotes gastric cancer progression via MAPK pathways. Scand J Gastroenterol, 52(6-7):745-753.
- Shields JM, Pruitt K, McFall A, Shaub A, Der CJ (2000). Understanding Ras: 'it ain't over 'til it's over'. Trends Cell Biol, 10(4):147-54.
- Sidhu A, Debelenko L, Misra VK (2013). Infantile adrenocortical tumor with an activating GNAS1 mutation. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 98(1):E115-8.
- Sidhu S, Marsh DJ, Theodosopoulos G, Philips J, Bambach CP, Campbell P, Magarey CJ, Russell CF, Schulte KM, Röher HD, Delbridge L, Robinson BG (2002). Comparative genomic hybridization analysis of adrenocortical tumors. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 87(7):3467-74.
- Sidhu S, Martin E, Gicquel C, Melki J, Clark SJ, Campbell P, Magarey CJ, Schulte KM, Röher HD, Delbridge L, Robinson BG (2005). Mutation and methylation analysis of TP53 in adrenal carcinogenesis. Eur J Surg Oncol, 31(5):549-54.
- Sidhu S, Sywak M, Robinson B, Delbridge L (2004). Adrenocortical cancer: recent clinical and molecular advances. Curr Opin Oncol, 16(1):13-8.
- Sidler D, Renzulli P, Schnoz C, Berger B, Schneider-Jakob S, Flück C, Inderbitzin D, Corazza N, Candinas D, Brunner T (2011). Colon cancer cells produce immunoregulatory glucocorticoids. Oncogene, 30(21):2411-9.
- Singh R, Parveen M, Basgen JM, Fazel S, Meshesha MF, Thames EC, Moore B, Martinez L, Howard CB, Vergnes L, Reue K, Pervin S (2016). Increased Expression of Beige/Brown Adipose Markers from Host and Breast Cancer Cells Influence Xenograft Formation in Mice. Mol Cancer Res, 14(1):78-92.
- Sinsheimer JE, Freeman CJ (1987). Mitotane (1-(o-chlorophenyl)-1-(p-chlorophenyl)-2,2-dichloroethane) metabolism in perfusion studies with dog adrenal glands. Drug Metab Dispos, 15(2):267-9.

- Siravegna G, Marsoni S, Siena S, Bardelli A. Integrating liquid biopsies into the management of cancer (2017). Nat Rev Clin Oncol, 14(9):531-548.
- Skogseid B, Larsson C, Lindgren PG, Kvanta E, Rastad J, Theodorsson E, Wide L, Wilander E, Oberg K (1992). Clinical and genetic features of adrenocortical lesions in multiple endocrine neoplasia type 1. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 75(1):76-81.
- Skogseid B, Rastad J, Gobl A, Larsson C, Backlin K, Juhlin C, Akerström G, Oberg K. Adrenal lesion in multiple endocrine neoplasia type 1. Surgery. 1995 Dec;118(6):1077-82.
- Smirnov DA, Zweitzig DR, Foulk BW, Miller MC, Doyle GV, Pienta KJ, Meropol NJ, Weiner LM, Cohen SJ, Moreno JG, Connelly MC, Terstappen LW, O'Hara SM (2005). Global gene expression profiling of circulating tumor cells. Cancer Res, 65(12):4993-7.
- Smith TG, Clark SK, Katz DE, Reznek RH, Phillips RK (2000). Adrenal masses are associated with familial adenomatous polyposis. Dis Colon Rectum, 43(12):1739-42.
- Sollier E, Go DE, Che J, Gossett DR, O'Byrne S, Weaver WM, Kummer N, Rettig M, Goldman J, Nickols N, McCloskey S, Kulkarni RP, Di Carlo D (2014). Size-selective collection of circulating tumor cells using Vortex technology. Lab Chip, 14(1):63-77.
- Son J, Lyssiotis CA, Ying H, Wang X, Hua S, Ligorio M, Perera RM, Ferrone CR, Mullarky E, Shyh-Chang N, Kang Y, Fleming JB, Bardeesy N, Asara JM, Haigis MC, DePinho RA, Cantley LC, Kimmelman AC (2013). Glutamine supports pancreatic cancer growth through a KRAS-regulated metabolic pathway. Nature, 496(7443):101-5.
- Song SY, Park S, Kim SR, Suh YL (2004). Oncocytic adrenocortical carcinomas: a pathological and immunohistochemical study of four cases in comparison with conventional adrenocortical carcinomas. Pathol Int, 54(8):603-10.
- Sonveaux P, Végran F, Schroeder T, Wergin MC, Verrax J, Rabbani ZN, De Saedeleer CJ, Kennedy KM, Diepart C, Jordan BF, Kelley MJ, Gallez B, Wahl ML, Feron O, Dewhirst MW (2008). Targeting lactate-fueled respiration selectively kills hypoxic tumor cells in mice. J Clin Invest, 118(12):3930-42.
- Soon PS, Libe R, Benn DE, Gill A, Shaw J, Sywak MS, Groussin L, Bertagna X, Gicquel C, Bertherat J, McDonald KL, Sidhu SB, Robinson BG (2008a). Loss of heterozygosity of 17p13, with possible involvement of ACADVL and ALOX15B, in the pathogenesis of adrenocortical tumors. Ann Surg. Jan;247(1):157-64.
- Soon PS, McDonald KL, Robinson BG, Sidhu SB (2008b). Molecular markers and the pathogenesis of adrenocortical cancer. Oncologist, 13(5):548-61.
- Soon PS, Tacon LJ, Gill AJ, Bambach CP, Sywak MS, Campbell PR, Yeh MW, Wong SG, Clifton-Bligh RJ, Robinson BG, Sidhu SB (2009). miR-195 and miR-483-5p Identified as Predictors of Poor Prognosis in Adrenocortical Cancer. Clin Cancer Res, 15(24):7684-7692.
- Sousa CM, Biancur DE, Wang X, Halbrook CJ, Sherman MH, Zhang L, Kremer D, Hwang RF, Witkiewicz AK, Ying H, Asara JM, Evans RM, Cantley LC, Lyssiotis CA, Kimmelman AC (2016). Pancreatic stellate cells support tumour metabolism through autophagic alanine secretion. Nature, 536(7617):479-83.
- Spees JL, Olson SD, Whitney MJ, Prockop DJ (2006). Mitochondrial transfer between cells can rescue aerobic respiration. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. Jan 31;103(5):1283-8.
- Spizzo G, Fong D, Wurm M, Ensinger C, Obrist P, Hofer C, Mazzoleni G, Gastl G, Went P (2011). EpCAM expression in primary tumour tissues and metastases: an immunohistochemical analysis. J Clin Pathol. May;64(5):415-20.
- Stephan EA, Chung TH, Grant CS, Kim S, Von Hoff DD, Trent JM, Demeure MJ (2008). Adrenocortical carcinoma survival rates correlated to genomic copy number variants. Mol Cancer Ther. Feb;7(2):425-31.

- Stigliano A, Cerquetti L, Borro M, Gentile G, Bucci B, Misiti S, Piergrossi P, Brunetti E, Simmaco M, Toscano V (2008). Modulation of proteomic profile in H295R adrenocortical cell line induced by mitotane. Endocr Relat Cancer, 15(1):1-10.
- Strilic B, Offermanns S (2017). Intravascular Survival and Extravasation of Tumor Cells. Cancer Cell, 32(3):282-293.
- Sturtz LA, Deyarmin B, van Laar R, Yarina W, Shriver CD, Ellsworth RE (2014). Gene expression differences in adipose tissue associated with breast tumorigenesis. Adipocyte, 3(2):107-14.
- Subramanian C, Kuai R, Zhu Q, White P, Moon JJ, Schwendeman A, Cohen MS (2016). Synthetic highdensity lipoprotein nanoparticles: A novel therapeutic strategy for adrenocortical carcinomas. Surgery, 159(1):284-94.
- Sullivan M, Boileau M, Hodges CV (1978). Adrenal cortical carcinoma. J Urol, 120(6):660-5.
- Sulzmaier FJ, Jean C, Schlaepfer DD (2014). FAK in cancer: mechanistic findings and clinical applications. Nat Rev Cancer, 14(9):598-610.
- Sun B, Huang Q, Liu S, Chen M, Hawks CL, Wang L, Zhang C, Hornsby PJ (2004). Progressive loss of malignant behavior in telomerase-negative tumorigenic adrenocortical cells and restoration of tumorigenicity by human telomerase reverse transcriptase. Cancer Res, 64(17):6144-51.
- Suresh B, Kishore TA, Albert AS, Joy A (2005). Myxoid adrenal cortical carcinoma--a rare variant of adrenocortical carcinoma. Indian J Med Sci, 59(11):505-7.
- Suzuki K, Matsubara H (2011). Recent advances in p53 research and cancer treatment. J Biomed Biotechnol, 2011:978312.
- Szabó DR, Baghy K, Szabó PM, Zsippai A, Marczell I, Nagy Z, Varga V, Éder K, Tóth S, Buzás EI, Falus A, Kovalszky I, Patócs A, Rácz K, Igaz P (2014). Antitumoral effects of 9-cis retinoic acid in adrenocortical cancer. Cell Mol Life Sci, 71(5):917-32.
- Szabó DR, Luconi M, Szabó PM, Tóth M, Szücs N, Horányi J, Nagy Z, Mannelli M, Patócs A, Rácz K, Igaz P (2014). Analysis of circulating microRNAs in adrenocortical tumors. Lab Invest, 94(3):331-9.
- Takayama H, LaRochelle WJ, Sharp R, Otsuka T, Kriebel P, Anver M, Aaronson SA, Merlino G (1997). Diverse tumorigenesis associated with aberrant development in mice overexpressing hepatocyte growth factor/scatter factor. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 94(2):701-6.
- Talasaz AH, Powell AA, Huber DE, Berbee JG, Roh KH, Yu W, Xiao W, Davis MM, Pease RF, Mindrinos MN, Jeffrey SS, Davis RW (2009). Isolating highly enriched populations of circulating epithelial cells and other rare cells from blood using a magnetic sweeper device. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 106(10):3970-5.
- Tam WL, Weinberg RA (2013). The epigenetics of epithelial-mesenchymal plasticity in cancer. Nat Med, 19(11):1438-49.
- Tan AS, Baty JW, Dong LF, Bezawork-Geleta A, Endaya B, Goodwin J, Bajzikova M, Kovarova J, Peterka M, Yan B, Pesdar EA, Sobol M, Filimonenko A, Stuart S, Vondrusova M, Kluckova K, Sachaphibulkij K, Rohlena J, Hozak P, Truksa J, Eccles D, Haupt LM, Griffiths LR, Neuzil J, Berridge MV (2015). Mitochondrial genome acquisition restores respiratory function and tumorigenic potential of cancer cells without mitochondrial DNA. Cell Metab, 21(1):81-94.
- Tan J, Buache E, Chenard MP, Dali-Youcef N, Rio MC (2011). Adipocyte is a non-trivial, dynamic partner of breast cancer cells. Int J Dev Biol, 55(7-9):851-9.
- Tan SJ, Lakshmi RL, Chen P, Lim WT, Yobas L, Lim CT (2010). Versatile label free biochip for the detection of circulating tumor cells from peripheral blood in cancer patients. Biosens Bioelectron, 26(4):1701-5.
- Tan SJ, Yobas L, Lee GY, Ong CN, Lim CT (2009). Microdevice for the isolation and enumeration of cancer cells from blood. Biomed Microdevices, 11(4):883-92.

- Terzolo M, Angeli A, Fassnacht M, Daffara F, Tauchmanova L, Conton PA, Rossetto R, Buci L, Sperone P, Grossrubatscher E, Reimondo G, Bollito E, Papotti M, Saeger W, Hahner S, Koschker AC, Arvat E, Ambrosi B, Loli P, Lombardi G, Mannelli M, Bruzzi P, Mantero F, Allolio B, Dogliotti L, Berruti A (2007). Adjuvant mitotane treatment for adrenocortical carcinoma. N Engl J Med, 356(23):2372-80.
- Terzolo M, Ardito A, Zaggia B, Laino F, Germano A, De Francia S, Daffara F, Berruti A (2012). Management of adjuvant mitotane therapy following resection of adrenal cancer. Endocrine, 42(3):521-5.
- Terzolo M, Baudin AE, Ardito A, Kroiss M, Leboulleux S, Daffara F, Perotti P, Feelders RA, deVries JH, Zaggia B, De Francia S, Volante M, Haak HR, Allolio B, Al Ghuzlan A, Fassnacht M, Berruti A (2013). Mitotane levels predict the outcome of patients with adrenocortical carcinoma treated adjuvantly following radical resection. Eur J Endocrinol, 169(3):263-70.
- Terzolo M, Berruti A. Adjunctive treatment of adrenocortical carcinoma. Curr Opin Endocrinol Diabetes Obes. 2008 Jun;15(3):221-6.
- Thiery JP, Acloque H, Huang RY, Nieto MA (2009). Epithelial-mesenchymal transitions in development and disease. Cell. Nov 25;139(5):871-90.
- Timp W, Feinberg AP (2013). Cancer as a dysregulated epigenome allowing cellular growth advantage at the expense of the host. Nat Rev Cancer, 13(7):497-510.
- Tissier F, Cavard C, Groussin L, Perlemoine K, Fumey G, Hagneré AM, René-Corail F, Jullian E, Gicquel C, Bertagna X, Vacher-Lavenu MC, Perret C, Bertherat J (2005). Mutations of beta-catenin in adrenocortical tumors: activation of the Wnt signaling pathway is a frequent event in both benign and malignant adrenocortical tumors. Cancer Res, 65(17):7622-7.
- Tissier F, Louvel A, Grabar S, Hagnéré AM, Bertherat J, Vacher-Lavenu MC, Dousset B, Chapuis Y, Bertagna X, Gicquel C (2004). Cyclin E correlates with malignancy and adverse prognosis in adrenocortical tumors. Eur J Endocrinol, 150(6):809-17.
- Tokuda Y, Satoh Y, Fujiyama C, Toda S, Sugihara H, Masaki Z (2003). Prostate cancer cell growth is modulated by adipocyte-cancer cell interaction. BJU Int, 91(7):716-20.
- Tömböl Z, Szabó PM, Molnár V, Wiener Z, Tölgyesi G, Horányi J, Riesz P, Reismann P, Patócs A, Likó I, Gaillard RC, Falus A, Rácz K, Igaz P (2009). Integrative molecular bioinformatics study of human adrenocortical tumors: microRNA, tissue-specific target prediction, and pathway analysis. Endocr Relat Cancer, 16(3):895-906.
- Tremblay JJ, Viger RS(2003). Novel roles for GATA transcription factors in the regulation of steroidogenesis. J Steroid Biochem Mol Biol, 85(2-5):291-8.
- Tsialikas J, Romer-Seibert J (2015). LIN28: roles and regulation in development and beyond. Development, 142(14):2397-404.
- Tuccori M, Convertino I, Galiulo MT, Marino A, Capogrosso-Sansone A, Blandizzi C (2017). Diabetes drugs and the incidence of solid cancers: a survey of the current evidence. Expert Opin Drug Saf, 16(10):1133-1148.
- Turner N, Grose R (2010). Fibroblast growth factor signalling: from development to cancer. Nat Rev Cancer, 10(2):116-29.
- Udhane SS, Legeza B, Marti N, Hertig D, Diserens G, Nuoffer JM, Vermathen P, Flück CE (2017). Combined transcriptome and metabolome analyses of metformin effects reveal novel links between metabolic networks in steroidogenic systems. Sci Rep, 7(1):8652.
- Uruno A, Matsuda K, Noguchi N, Yoshikawa T, Kudo M, Satoh F, Rainey WE, Hui XG, Akahira J, Nakamura Y, Sasano H, Okamoto H, Ito S, Sugawara A (2011). Peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor-{gamma} suppresses CYP11B2 expression and aldosterone production. J Mol Endocrinol, 46(1):37-49.

- Uto-Konomi A, McKibben B, Wirtz J, Sato Y, Takano A, Nanki T, Suzuki S (2013). CXCR7 agonists inhibit the function of CXCL12 by down-regulation of CXCR4. Biochem Biophys Res Commun, 431(4):772-6.
- van Dalum G, Stam GJ, Scholten LF, Mastboom WJ, Vermes I, Tibbe AG, De Groot MR, Terstappen LW (2015). Importance of circulating tumor cells in newly diagnosed colorectal cancer. Int J Oncol, 46(3):1361-8.
- Vanharanta S, Massagué J (2013). Origins of metastatic traits. Cancer Cell, 24(4):410-21.
- Varley JM, McGown G, Thorncroft M, James LA, Margison GP, Forster G, Evans DG, Harris M, Kelsey AM, Birch JM (1999). Are there low-penetrance TP53 Alleles? Evidence from childhood adrenocortical tumors. Am J Hum Genet, 65(4):995-1006.
- Vasudevan S (2012). Posttranscriptional upregulation by microRNAs. Wiley Interdiscip Rev RNA, 3(3):311-30.
- Végran F, Boidot R, Michiels C, Sonveaux P, Feron O (2011). Lactate influx through the endothelial cell monocarboxylate transporter MCT1 supports an NF-κB/IL-8 pathway that drives tumor angiogenesis. Cancer Res. Apr 1;71(7):2550-60.
- Verdun RE, Karlseder J (2007). Replication and protection of telomeres. Nature, 447(7147):924-31.
- Veronese A, Lupini L, Consiglio J, Visone R, Ferracin M, Fornari F, Zanesi N, Alder H, D'Elia G, Gramantieri L, Bolondi L, Lanza G, Querzoli P, Angioni A, Croce CM, Negrini M (2010). Oncogenic role of miR-483-3p at the IGF2/483 locus. Cancer Res, 70(8):3140-9.
- Vidal V, Sacco S, Rocha AS, da Silva F, Panzolini C, Dumontet T, Doan TM, Shan J, Rak-Raszewska A, Bird T, Vainio S, Martinez A, Schedl A (2016). The adrenal capsule is a signaling center controlling cell renewal and zonation through Rspo3. Genes Dev, 30(12):1389-94.
- Villarroya F, Domingo P, Giralt M (2005). Lipodystrophy associated with highly active anti-retroviral therapy for HIV infection: the adipocyte as a target of anti-retroviral-induced mitochondrial toxicity. Trends Pharmacol Sci, 26(2):88-93.
- Vinson GP. Adrenocortical zonation and ACTH (2003). Microsc Res Tech, 61(3):227-39.
- Virtanen KA, Lidell ME, Orava J, Heglind M, Westergren R, Niemi T, Taittonen M, Laine J, Savisto NJ, Enerbäck S, Nuutila P (2009). Functional brown adipose tissue in healthy adults. N Engl J Med, 360(15):1518-25.
- Vogelstein B, Lane D, Levine AJ. Surfing the p53 network (2000). Nature, 408(6810):307-10.
- Voisin M, de Medina P, Mallinger A, Dalenc F, Huc-Claustre E, Leignadier J, Serhan N, Soules R, Ségala G, Mougel A, Noguer E, Mhamdi L, Bacquié E, Iuliano L, Zerbinati C, Lacroix-Triki M, Chaltiel L, Filleron T, Cavaillès V, Al Saati T, Rochaix P, Duprez-Paumier R, Franchet C, Ligat L, Lopez F, Record M, Poirot M, Silvente-Poirot S (2017). Identification of a tumor-promoter cholesterol metabolite in human breast cancers acting through the glucocorticoid receptor. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, pii: 201707965.
- Volante M, Bollito E, Sperone P, Tavaglione V, Daffara F, Porpiglia F, Terzolo M, Berruti A, Papotti M (2009). Clinicopathological study of a series of 92 adrenocortical carcinomas: from a proposal of simplified diagnostic algorithm to prognostic stratification. Histopathology, 55(5):535-43.
- Volante M, Terzolo M, Fassnacht M, Rapa I, Germano A, Sbiera S, Daffara F, Sperone P, Scagliotti G, Allolio B, Papotti M, Berruti A (2012). Ribonucleotide reductase large subunit (RRM1) gene expression may predict efficacy of adjuvant mitotane in adrenocortical cancer. Clin Cancer Res, 18(12):3452-61.
- Vona G, Sabile A, Louha M, Sitruk V, Romana S, Schütze K, Capron F, Franco D, Pazzagli M, Vekemans M, Lacour B, Bréchot C, Paterlini-Bréchot P (2000). Isolation by size of epithelial tumor cells: a new method for the immunomorphological and molecular characterization of circulatingtumor cells. Am J Pathol, 156(1):57-63.

- Voutilainen R, Miller WL (1988). Developmental and hormonal regulation of mRNAs for insulin-like growth factor II and steroidogenic enzymes in human fetal adrenals and gonads. DNA, 7(1):9-15.
- Wagner J, Portwine C, Rabin K, Leclerc JM, Narod SA, Malkin D (1994). High frequency of germline p53 mutations in childhood adrenocortical cancer. J Natl Cancer Inst, 16;86(22):1707-10.
- Walczak EM, Kuick R, Finco I, Bohin N, Hrycaj SM, Wellik DM, Hammer GD (2014). Wnt signaling inhibits adrenal steroidogenesis by cell-autonomous and non-cell-autonomous mechanisms. Mol Endocrinol, 28(9):1471-86.
- Waldmann J, Bartsch DK, Kann PH, Fendrich V, Rothmund M, Langer P (2007). Adrenal involvement in multiple endocrine neoplasia type 1: results of 7 years prospective screening. Langenbecks Arch Surg, 392(4):437-43.
- Waldmann J, Patsalis N, Fendrich V, Langer P, Saeger W, Chaloupka B, Ramaswamy A, Fassnacht M, Bartsch DK, Slater EP (2012). Clinical impact of TP53 alterations in adrenocortical carcinomas. Langenbecks Arch Surg. Feb;397(2):209-16.
- Walter M, Liang S, Ghosh S, Hornsby PJ, Li R (2009). Interleukin 6 secreted from adipose stromal cells promotes migration and invasion of breast cancer cells. Oncogene, 28(30):2745-55.
- Wang C, Sun Y, Wu H, Zhao D, Chen J (2014). Distinguishing adrenal cortical carcinomas and adenomas: a study of clinicopathological features and biomarkers. Histopathology, 64(4):567-76.
- Wang L, Tang C, Cao H, Li K, Pang X, Zhong L, Dang W, Tang H, Huang Y, Wei L, Su M, Chen T (2015). Activation of IL-8 via PI3K/Akt-dependent pathway is involved in leptin-mediated epithelialmesenchymal transition in human breast cancer cells. Cancer Biol Ther, 16(8):1220-30.
- Wang T, Liu G, Wang R (2014). The Intercellular Metabolic Interplay between Tumor and Immune Cells. Front Immunol, 5:358.
- Wang Y, Waters J, Leung ML, Unruh A, Roh W, Shi X, Chen K, Scheet P, Vattathil S, Liang H, Multani A, Zhang H, Zhao R, Michor F, Meric-Bernstam F, Navin NE (2014). Clonal evolution in breast cancer revealed by single nucleus genome sequencing. Nature, 512(7513):155-60.
- Wang YY, Attané C, Milhas D, Dirat B, Dauvillier S, Guerard A, Gilhodes J, Lazar I, Alet N, Laurent V, Le Gonidec S, Biard D, Hervé C, Bost F, Ren GS, Bono F, Escourrou G, Prentki M, Nieto L, Valet P, Muller C (2017). Mammary adipocytes stimulate breast cancer invasion through metabolic remodeling of tumor cells. JCI Insight, 2(4):e87489.
- Wang YY, Lehuédé C, Laurent V, Dirat B, Dauvillier S, Bochet L, Le Gonidec S, Escourrou G, Valet P, Muller C (2012). Adipose tissue and breast epithelial cells: a dangerous dynamic duo in breast cancer. Cancer Lett, 324(2):142-51.
- Warburg O, Wind F, Negelein E (1927). The metabolism of tumors in the body. J Gen Physiol, 8(6):519-30.
- Wasserman JD, Zambetti GP, Malkin D (2012). Towards an understanding of the role of p53 in adrenocortical carcinogenesis. Mol Cell Endocrinol, 31;351(1):101-10.
- Weber MM, Fottner C, Schmidt P, Brodowski KM, Gittner K, Lahm H, Engelhardt D, Wolf E (1999). Postnatal overexpression of insulin-like growth factor II in transgenic mice is associated with adrenocortical hyperplasia and enhanced steroidogenesis. Endocrinology, 140(4):1537-43.
- Weinstein LS, Shenker A, Gejman PV, Merino MJ, Friedman E, Spiegel AM (1991). Activating mutations of the stimulatory G protein in the McCune-Albright syndrome. N Engl J Med, 325(24):1688-95.
- Weiss LM (1984). Comparative histologic study of 43 metastasizing and nonmetastasizing adrenocortical tumors. Am J Surg Pathol. Mar;8(3):163-9.
- Weksberg R, Shuman C, Beckwith JB (2010). Beckwith-Wiedemann syndrome. Eur J Hum Genet, 18(1):8-14.
- Weksberg R, Shuman C, Smith AC (2005). Beckwith-Wiedemann syndrome. Am J Med Genet C Semin Med Genet, 15;137C(1):12-23.

- Welte G, Alt E, Devarajan E, Krishnappa S, Jotzu C, Song YH (2012). Interleukin-8 derived from local tissue-resident stromal cells promotes tumor cell invasion. Mol Carcinog, 51(11):861-8.
- Wen YA, Xing X, Harris JW, Zaytseva YY, Mitov MI, Napier DL, Weiss HL, Mark Evers B, Gao T (2017). Adipocytes activate mitochondrial fatty acid oxidation and autophagy to promote tumor growth in colon cancer. Cell Death Dis, 8(2):e2593.
- Went PT, Lugli A, Meier S, Bundi M, Mirlacher M, Sauter G, Dirnhofer S (2004). Frequent EpCam protein expression in human carcinomas. Hum Pathol, 35(1):122-8.
- Wiedemann H (1983). Tumours and hemihypertrophy associated with Wiedemann-Beckwith syndrome. Eur J Pediatr, 141:129.
- Wieneke JA, Thompson LD, Heffess CS (2003). Adrenal cortical neoplasms in the pediatric population: a clinicopathologic and immunophenotypic analysis of 83 patients. Am J Surg Pathol, 27(7):867-81.
- Wilburn LA, Goldsmith PC, Chang KJ, Jaffe RB (1986). Ontogeny of enkephalin and catecholaminesynthesizing enzymes in the primate fetal adrenal medulla. The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism, 63(4), 974–980.
- Wilhelm SM, Carter C, Tang L, Wilkie D, McNabola A, Rong H, Chen C, Zhang X, Vincent P, McHugh M, Cao Y, Shujath J, Gawlak S, Eveleigh D, Rowley B, Liu L, Adnane L, Lynch M, Auclair D, Taylor I, Gedrich R, Voznesensky A, Riedl B, Post LE, Bollag G, Trail PA (2004). BAY 43-9006 exhibits broad spectrum oral antitumor activity and targets the RAF/MEK/ERK pathway and receptor tyrosine kinases involved in tumor progression and angiogenesis. Cancer Res, 64(19):7099-109.
- Wilkin F, Gagné N, Paquette J, Oligny LL, Deal C (2000). Pediatric adrenocortical tumors: molecular events leading to insulin-like growth factor II gene overexpression. J Clin Endocrinol Metab, 85(5):2048-56.
- Wise DR, Thompson CB (2010). Glutamine addiction: a new therapeutic target in cancer. Trends Biochem Sci, 35(8):427-33.
- Wong AS, Pelech SL, Woo MM, Yim G, Rosen B, Ehlen T, Leung PC, Auersperg N (2001). Coexpression of hepatocyte growth factor-Met: an early step in ovarian carcinogenesis? Oncogene, 20(11):1318-28.
- Wong DD, Spagnolo DV, Bisceglia M, Havlat M, McCallum D, Platten MA (2011). Oncocytic adrenocortical neoplasms--a clinicopathologic study of 13 new cases emphasizing the importance of their recognition. Hum Pathol, 42(4):489-99.
- Wood MA, Hammer GD (2011). Adrenocortical stem and progenitor cells: unifying model of two proposed origins. Mol Cell Endocrinol, 336(1-2):206-12.
- Wooten MD, King DK (1993). Adrenal cortical carcinoma. Epidemiology and treatment with mitotane and a review of the literature. Cancer, 1;72(11):3145-55.
- Wortmann S, Quinkler M, Ritter C, Kroiss M, Johanssen S, Hahner S, Allolio B, Fassnacht M (2010). Bevacizumab plus capecitabine as a salvage therapy in advanced adrenocortical carcinoma. Eur J Endocrinol, 162(2):349-56.
- Wu YC, Tang SJ, Sun GH, Sun KH (2016). CXCR7 mediates TGFβ1-promoted EMT and tumor-initiating features in lung cancer. Oncogene, 35(16):2123-32.
- Xi L, Nicastri DG, El-Hefnawy T, Hughes SJ, Luketich JD, Godfrey TE (2007). Optimal markers for realtime quantitative reverse transcription PCR detection of circulating tumor cells from melanoma, breast, colon, esophageal, head and neck, and lung cancers. Clin Chem, 53(7):1206-15.
- Xiao YF, Yong X, Fan YH, Lü MH, Yang SM, Hu CJ (2013). microRNA detection in feces, sputum, pleural effusion and urine: novel tools for cancer screening (Review). Oncol Rep, 30(2):535-44.
- Xu L, Fukumura D, Jain RK (2002). Acidic extracellular pH induces vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) in human glioblastoma cells via ERK1/2 MAPK signaling pathway: mechanism of low pH-induced VEGF. J Biol Chem, 277(13):11368-74.

- Xu L, Qi Y, Xu Y, Lian J, Wang X, Ning G, Wang W, Zhu Y (2016). Co-inhibition of EGFRand IGF1R synergistically impacts therapeutically on adrenocortical carcinoma. Oncotarget, 7(24):36235-36246.
- Xu YZ, Zhu Y, Shen ZJ, Sheng JY, He HC, Ma G, Qi YC, Zhao JP, Wu YX, Rui WB, Wei Q, Zhou WL, Xie X, Ning G (2011). Significance of heparanase-1 and vascular endothelial growth factor in adrenocortical carcinoma angiogenesis: potential for therapy. Endocrine, 40(3):445-51.
- Yang L, Achreja A, Yeung TL, Mangala LS, Jiang D, Han C, Baddour J, Marini JC, Ni J, Nakahara R, Wahlig S, Chiba L, Kim SH, Morse J, Pradeep S, Nagaraja AS, Haemmerle M, Kyunghee N, Derichsweiler M, Plackemeier T, Mercado-Uribe I, Lopez-Berestein G, Moss T, Ram PT, Liu J, Lu X, Mok SC, Sood AK, Nagrath D (2016). Targeting Stromal Glutamine Synthetase in Tumors Disrupts Tumor Microenvironment-Regulated Cancer Cell Growth. Cell Metab, 24(5):685-700.
- Yang L, Suwa T, Wright WE, Shay JW, Hornsby PJ (2001). Telomere shortening and decline in replicative potential as a function of donor age in human adrenocortical cells. Mech Ageing Dev, 122(15):1685-94.
- Yang MS, Wang HS, Wang BS, Li WH, Pang ZF, Zou BK, Zhang X, Shi XT, Mu DB, Zhang DX, Gao YS, Sun XW, Xia SJ (2013). A comparative proteomic study identified calreticulin and prohibitin up-regulated in adrenocortical carcinomas. Diagn Pathol, 8:58.
- Yates R, Katugampola H, Cavlan D, Cogger K, Meimaridou E, Hughes C, Metherell L, Guasti L, King P (2013). Adrenocortical development, maintenance, and disease. Curr Top Dev Biol, 106:239-312.
- Young WF Jr. Clinical practice. The incidentally discovered adrenal mass (2007). N Engl J Med, 8;356(6):601-10.
- Yu M, Bardia A, Aceto N, Bersani F, Madden MW, Donaldson MC, Desai R, Zhu H, Comaills V, Zheng Z, Wittner BS, Stojanov P, Brachtel E, Sgroi D, Kapur R, Shioda T, Ting DT, Ramaswamy S, Getz G, Iafrate AJ, Benes C, Toner M, Maheswaran S, Haber DA. Cancer therapy (2014). Ex vivo culture of circulating breast tumor cells for individualized testing of drug susceptibility. Science, 345(6193):216-20.
- Yu M, Bardia A, Wittner BS, Stott SL, Smas ME, Ting DT, Isakoff SJ, Ciciliano JC, Wells MN, Shah AM, Concannon KF, Donaldson MC, Sequist LV, Brachtel E, Sgroi D, Baselga J, Ramaswamy S, Toner M, Haber DA, Maheswaran S (2013). Circulating breast tumor cells exhibit dynamic changes in epithelial and mesenchymal composition. Science, 339(6119):580-4.
- Zacharieva S, Atanassova I, Orbetzova M, Nachev E, Kalinov K, Kirilov G, Shigarminova R, Ivanova R, Dashev G (2004). Circulating vascular endothelial growth factor and active renin concentrations and prostaglandin E2 urinary excretion in patients with adrenal tumours. Eur J Endocrinol, 150(3):345-9.
- Zavan B, Michelotto L, Lancerotto L, Della Puppa A, D'Avella D, Abatangelo G, Vindigni V, Cortivo R (2010). Neural potential of a stem cell population in the adipose and cutaneous tissues. Neurol Res, 32(1):47-54.
- Zettinig G, Mitterhauser M, Wadsak W, Becherer A, Pirich C, Vierhapper H, Niederle B, Dudczak R, Kletter K (2004). Positron emission tomography imaging of adrenal masses: (18)F-fluorodeoxyglucose and the 11beta-hydroxylase tracer (11)C-metomidate. Eur J Nucl Med Mol Imaging, 31(9):1224-30.
- Zha J, Lackner MR (2010). Targeting the insulin-like growth factor receptor-1R pathway for cancer therapy. Clin Cancer Res, 16(9):2512-7.
- Zhang H, Bu H, Chen H, Wei B, Liu W, Guo J, Li F, Liao D, Tang Y, Zhang Z (2008). Comparison of immunohistochemical markers in the differential diagnosis of adrenocortical tumors: immunohistochemical analysis of adrenocortical tumors. Appl Immunohistochem Mol Morphol, 16(1):32-9.
- Zhang J, Sun J, Liang Z, Gao J, Zeng X, Liu T (2011). Myxoid adrenocortical neoplasms: a study of the clinicopathologic features and EGFR gene status of ten Chinese cases. Am J Clin Pathol, 136(5):783-92.
- Zhang Q, Sun LJ, Yang ZG, Zhang GM, Huo RC (2016). Influence of adipocytokines in periprostatic adipose tissue on prostate cancer aggressiveness. Cytokine, 85:148-56.

- Zhang W, Trachootham D, Liu J, Chen G, Pelicano H, Garcia-Prieto C, Lu W, Burger JA, Croce CM, Plunkett W, Keating MJ, Huang P (2012). Stromal control of cystine metabolism promotes cancer cell survival in chronic lymphocytic leukaemia. Nat Cell Biol, 14(3):276-86.
- Zhang X, Huang S, Guo J, Zhou L, You L, Zhang T, Zhao Y (2016). Insights into the distinct roles of MMP-11 in tumor biology and future therapeutics (Review). Int J Oncol, 48(5):1783-93.
- Zhao BC, Zhao B, Han JG, Ma HC, Wang ZJ (2010). Adipose-derived stem cells promote gastric cancer cell growth, migration and invasion through SDF-1/CXCR4 axis. Hepatogastroenterology, 57(104):1382-9.
- Zhao H, Yang L, Baddour J, Achreja A, Bernard V, Moss T, Marini JC, Tudawe T, Seviour EG, San Lucas FA, Alvarez H, Gupta S, Maiti SN, Cooper L, Peehl D, Ram PT, Maitra A, Nagrath D (2016). Tumor microenvironment derived exosomes pleiotropically modulate cancer cell metabolism. Elife, 5:e10250.
- Zhao J, Speel EJ, Muletta-Feurer S, Rütimann K, Saremaslani P, Roth J, Heitz PU, Komminoth P (1999). Analysis of genomic alterations in sporadic adrenocortical lesions. Gain of chromosome 17 is an early event in adrenocortical tumorigenesis. Am J Pathol, 155(4):1039-45.
- Zheng S, Cherniack AD, Dewal N, Moffitt RA, Danilova L, Murray BA, Lerario AM, Else T, Knijnenburg TA, Ciriello G, Kim S, Assie G, Morozova O, Akbani R, Shih J, Hoadley KA, Choueiri TK, Waldmann J, Mete O, Robertson AG, Wu HT, Raphael BJ, Shao L, Meyerson M, Demeure MJ, Beuschlein F, Gill AJ, Sidhu SB, Almeida MQ, Fragoso MC, Cope LM, Kebebew E, Habra MA, Whitsett TG, Bussey KJ, Rainey WE, Asa SL, Bertherat J, Fassnacht M, Wheeler DA; Cancer Genome Atlas Research Network, Hammer GD, Giordano TJ, Verhaak RG (2016). Comprehensive Pan-Genomic Characterization of Adrenocortical Carcinoma. Cancer Cell, *j*30(2):363.
- Ziegler CG, Sicard F, Lattke P, Bornstein SR, Ehrhart-Bornstein M, Krug AW (2008). Dehydroepiandrosterone induces a neuroendocrine phenotype in nerve growth factor-stimulated chromaffin pheochromocytoma PC12 cells. Endocrinology, 149(1):320-8.
- Zoico E, Darra E, Rizzatti V, Budui S, Franceschetti G, Mazzali G, Rossi AP, Fantin F, Menegazzi M, Cinti S, Zamboni M (2016). Adipocytes WNT5a mediated dedifferentiation: a possible target in pancreatic cancer microenvironment. Oncotarget, 7(15):20223-35.
- Zsippai A, Szabó DR, Tömböl Z, Szabó PM, Eder K, Pállinger E, Gaillard RC, Patócs A, Tóth S, Falus A, Rácz K, Igaz P (2012). Effects of mitotane on gene expression in the adrenocortical cell line NCI-H295R: a microarray study. Pharmacogenomics, 13(12):1351-61.

## **PUBLICATIONS**

- <u>Armignacco R</u><sup>§</sup>, Cantini G<sup>§</sup>, Canu L<sup>§</sup>, Poli G, Ercolino T, Mannelli M, Luconi M (2017). Adrenocortical carcinoma: the down of a new era of genomic and molecular biology analysis. J Endocrinol Invest, Oct 28.
- [2] Salvianti F<sup>§</sup>, Canu L<sup>§</sup>, Poli G, <u>Armignacco R</u>, Scatena C, Cantini G, Di Franco A, Gelmini S, Ercolino T, Pazzagli M, Nesi G, Mannelli M, Pinzani P<sup>§</sup>, Luconi M<sup>§</sup> (2017). New insights in the clinical and translational relevance of miR483-5p in adrenocortical cancer. Oncotarget, 10;8(39):65525-65533.
- [3] Canu L, <u>Armignacco R</u>, Poli G, Cantini G, Ercolino T, Mannelli M, Luconi M (2017). Caratterizzazione genomica del carcinoma corticosurrenalico. L'Endocrinologo (6), 293-299.
- [4] Poli G<sup>§</sup>, Cantini G<sup>§</sup>, <u>Armignacco R<sup>§</sup></u>, Fucci R, Santi R, Canu L, Nesi G, Mannelli M, Luconi M (2016). Metformin as a new anti-cancer drug in adrenocortical carcinoma. Oncotarget, 7(31):49636-49648.
- [5] Poli G, Ceni E, <u>Armignacco R</u>, Ercolino T, Canu L, Baroni G, Nesi G, Galli A, Mannelli M, Luconi M (2015). 2D-DIGE proteomic analysis identifies new potential therapeutic targets for adrenocortical carcinoma. Oncotarget, 6(8):5695-706.
- [6] Poli G, Sarchielli E, Guasti D, Ballerini L, Mazzanti B, <u>Armignacco R</u>, Lulli M, Chortis V, Arlt W, Romagnoli P, Vannelli GB, Mannelli M, Luconi M (2017). Human fetal adrenal cells retain age-related stem and endocrine differentiation potential in culture (submitted).

§ These authors equally contributed to the work











## **ACKNOWLEDGMENTS**

Three extraordinary years of work and lab-life require a lot of people to be acknowledged for preciouse advice and help.

Many thanks to Prof. Massimo Mannelli, who supervised my PhD training.

Many and many thanks to Prof. Michaela Luconi: this thesis would not exist without her guide, entusiasm and strong belief in every subject she invastigates.

Thank you so much to Dott. Giada Poli, Dott. Giulia Cantini, Dott. Alessandra Di Franco and Dott. Jinus Samavat, my amazing labmates, preciuos coworkers and everyday life support, even from far away.

Thanks to all the people who have provided a priceless help for this work, particularly Dott. Daniele Guasti and Prof. Paolo Romagnoli for transmission electron microscopy, and Dott. Cristina Maddau for the training in CTC detection.

Many thanks to all the research group at Institut Cochin in Paris, who kindly hosted me for three months. I am particularly gratful to Prof. Guillame Assié, who accepted to supervise my research training, Prof. Jerome Bertherat, who agreed me to join the team, Dott. Mario Neou and Dott. Julien Sakat, who incredibily helped me to finally communicate with the R world.

A neverending thank you to my family, the irreplaceble support of my life.